

# COLLECTED WORKS

## OF

# THE RIGHT HON. F. MAX MÜLLER

# IX

# THE HIBBERT LECTURES

# ON ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF RELIGION

(Works By
THE RIGHT HON. PROF. MAX MÜLLER.
MY AUTOBIOGRAPHY: A FRAGMENT. With 6 Portraits. 8vo, 12s. 6d.
AULD LANG SYNE. First Series. With Portrait. 8vo. [Out of print. CONTENTSMusical Recollections-Literary Recollections-Recollec- tions of Royalties-Beggars.
AULD LANG SYNE. Second Series. My Indian Friends. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
THE SCIENCE OF THOUGHT. 8vo, 21s.
CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE SCIENCE OF MYTHOLOGY. 2 vols. 8vo, 32s.
INDIA : WHAT CAN IT TEACH US? Crown 8vo, 5s.
THREE LECTURES ON THE VEDANTA PHILOSOPHY, delivered at the Royal Institution in March, 1894. Crown 8vo, 5s.
THE SIX SYSTEMS OF INDIAN PHILOSOPHY. 8vo, 18s.
INTRODUCTION TO THE SCIENCE OF RELIGION. Four Lectures delivered at the Royal Institution. Crown 8vo, 5s.
NATURAL RELIGION: the Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1888. Crown 8vo, 5s.
PHYSICAL RELIGION : the Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1890. Crown 8vo, 5s.
ANTHROPOLOGICAL RELIGION: the Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1891. Crown 8vo, 5s.
THEOSOPHY; or, Psychological Religion : the Gifford Lectures, de- livered before the University of Glasgow in 1892. Crown 8vo, 5s.
CHIPS FROM A GERMAN WORKSHOP. 4 vols. Crown 8vo, 5s. each.
Vol. I. RECENT ESSAYS AND ADDRESSES. Vol. II. BIOGRAPHICAL ESSAYS.
Vol. 11. DIOGRAPHICAL ESSAYS. Vol. 11I. ESSAYS ON LANGUAGE AND LITERATURE.
Vol. 1V. ESSAYS ON MYTHOLOGY AND FOLK-LORE.
THE ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF RELIGION, as illustrated by the Religions of India: the Hibbert Lectures, delivered at the Chapter House, Westminster Abbey, 1878. Crown 8vô, 5s.
BIOGRAPHIES OF WORDS, AND THE HOME OF THE ÂRYAS. Crown 8vo, 53.
RÂMAKRISHNA: HIS LIFE AND SAYINGS. Crown 8vo, 5s.
THE SCIENCE OF LANGUAGE: Founded on Lectures delivered at the Royal Institution in 1861 and 1863. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 10s.
LAST ESSAYS. First Series. Essays on Language, Folk-lore, and other Subjects. / Crown 8vo, 5s.
DEUTSCHE LIEBE (GERMAN LOVE): Fragments from the Papers of an Alien. Collected by F. MAX MÜLLER. Translated from the German by G. A. M. Crown 8vo, 5s.
LONDON AND BOMBAY: LONGMANS, GREEN, & CO.

# LECTURES

#### ON THE

# ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF RELIGION

AS ILLUSTRATED BY THE RELIGIONS OF INDIA

THE HIBBERT LECTURES

Delibered in the Chapter Mouse, Mestminster Abbey IN APRIL, MAY, AND JUNE, 1878

BY

# F. MAX MÜLLER, K.M.

LATE FOREIGN MEMBER OF THE FRENCH INSTITUTE

#### **NEW IMPRESSION**

# LONGMANS, GREEN, AND CO. 89 PATERNOSTER ROW, LONDON AND BOMBAY

**19**01

# BIBLIOGRAPHICAL NOTE

First Printed, 8vo, December, 1878;
Second Edition, November, 1879;
Third Edition, Crown 8vo, October, 1882;
Reprinted, April, 1891;
Reprinted in the Collected Edition of Prof. Max Müller's Works, November, 1898; July, 1901.

## To Wer

#### WHOSE DEAR MEMORY

#### ENCOURAGED, DIRECTED, AND SUPPORTED ME

IN WRITING THESE LECTURES,

They are now dedicated

AS A MEMORIAL

OF A FATHER'S LOVE.

# PREFACE.

THE HIBBERT TRUSTEES, having requested the publication of these lectures, desire to state some of the circumstances which led to their delivery.

The Founder of the Trust, Mr. Robert Hibbert, whe died in 1849, bequeathed a sum of money with directions that the income should be applied in a manner indicated in general terms by him, but with large latitude of interpretation to the Trustees. The particulars are stated in a Memoir of Mr. Hibbert, printed in 1874.<sup>1</sup>

For many years the Trustees appropriated their funds almost entirely to the higher culture of students for the Christian ministry, thus carrying out the instruction to adopt such scheme as they 'in their uncontrolled discretion from time to time' should deem 'most conducive to the spread of Christianity in its most simple and intelligible form, and to the unfettered exercise of private judgment in matters of religion.'

In succeeding years other applications of the fund have been suggested to the Trustees, some of which have been adopted. One of the latest has been the institution of a Hibbert Lecture on a plan similar to that of the 'Bampton' and 'Congregational' Lectures.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Memoir of Robert Hibbert, Esq., Founder of the Hibbert Trust, with a sketch of its history, by Jerom Murch, one of the Trustees.

#### PREFACE.

This proposal, conveyed in a letter which is appended to the present statement, was made by a few eminent divines and laymen belonging to different churches but united in a common desire for the 'really capable and honest treatment of unsettled problems in theology.'

After much deliberation the Trustees considered that if they could secure the assistance of suitable Lecturers, they would be promoting the object of the Testator, by courses on the various historical religions of the world. They were so fortunate as to obtain the consent of Professor Max Müller to begin the series, and to take as his subject the religions of India. They were also greatly indebted to the Dean of Westminster, who procured for them from the Board of Works the use of the Chapter-house of the Abbey. On the announcement of the Lectures, there was great difficulty in meeting the numerous applications for tickets, which was only overcome by the kind consent of Professor Max Müller to deliver each lecture twice.

Encouraged by the success of this first course, the Trustees have arranged for a second. It will be undertaken by M. le Page Renouf, Her Majesty's Inspector of Schools, and the subject will be the Religions of Egypt; the time proposed is between Easter and Whitsuntide of next year.

J. M.

CRANWELLS, BATH, October 5th, 1878.

# MEMORIAL FOR THE FOUNDATION OF A HIBBERT LECTURE.

To the Hibbert Trustees.

#### GENTLEMEN,

We, the undersigned, beg to draw your attention to the following statement :---

From the fact that all the chief divinity schools of this country are still laid under traditional restraint, from which other branches of inquiry have long been emancipated, the discussion of theological questions is habitually affected by ecclesiastical interests and party predilections, and fails to receive the intellectual respect and confidence which are readily accorded to learning and research in any other field. There is no reason why competent knowledge and critical skill, if encouraged to exercise themselves in the disinterested pursuit of truth, should be less fruitful in religious than in social and physical ideas; nor can it be doubted that an audience is ready to welcome any really capable and honest treatment of unsettled problems in theology. The time, we think, is come, when a distinct provision for the free consideration of such problems by scholars qualified to handle them may be expected to yield important results. Notwithstanding the traditional restraints which in England have interfered with an unprejudiced treatment of the theory and history of religion, a rich literature has poured in from the liberal schools of Germany and Holland, and has more or less trained and quickened the mind of the present generation, so that there cannot now be wanting qualified labourers in that re-organization of religious thought which is now taking place in our midst. Change of sentiment and feeling cannot be simply imported from abroad : till they pass through the minds of such men they have no local colouring and take no natural growth; and to modify English opinion and institutions there is need of English scholars. That need we think your encouragement can do something to supply. Such institutions as the Bampton Lecture at the University of Oxford, and the younger foundation of the Congregational Lecture among one branch of orthodox Nonconformists, have done much to direct the public mind to certain well-defined views of Christianity. We believe that a similar institution might prove of high service in promoting independence of judgment combined with religious reverence by exhibiting clearly from time to time some of the most important results of recent study in the great fields of philosophy, of Biblical criticism, and comparative theology.

We venture, therefore, to ask you to consider the expediency of establishing a 'Lecture' under the name of the 'Hibbert Lecture,' or any other designation that may seem appropriate. A course, consisting of not fewer than six lectures, might be delivered every two or three years in London, or in the chief towns of Great Britain in rotation. After delivery, the course should be published under the direction of the managers of the lecture; and thus by degrees the issues of unfettered inquiry would be placed in a compact form before the educated public.

(Signed)

JAMES MARTINEAU. ARTHUB P. STANLEY. JOHN H. THOM. CHABLES WICKSTEED. WILLIAM B. CARPENTEB. F. MAX MÜLLEB. GEORGE W. COX. J. MUIR. JOHN TULLOCH. ROBERT WALLACE. LEWIS CAMPBELL. JOHN CAIRD. WILLIAM GASKELL. CHARLES BEARD. T. K. CHEYNE. A. H. SAYCE. RUSSELL MARTINEAU. JAMES DRUMMOND.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS.

# LECTURE I.

## THE PERCEPTION OF THE INFINITE.

	LUQP
Problem of the origin of religion	I
Strauss: Have we still any religion	2
Antiquity of religion	4
Science of religion	5
Difference between ancient and modern belief	8
Definitions of religion	9
Etymological meaning of religio	10
Historical aspect of religion	12
Definitions of religion by Kant and Fichte	14
Religion with or without worship	16
Definition of Schleiermacher (dependence), and of Hegel	
(freedom)	19
Comte and Feuerbach	20
Difficulty of defining religion	21
Specific characteristic of religion	21
Religion as a subjective faculty for the apprehension of the	
infinite	22
The three functions of sense, reason, and faith	25
The meaning of infinite	27
Can the finite apprehend the infinite	20
Conditions accepted on both sides	31
Apprehension of the infinite	35
I. The infinitely great	36
2. The infinitely small	39
Growth of the idea of the infinite	44
No finite without an infinite	46

# LECTURE II.

## IS FETISHISM A PRIMITIVE FORM OF RELIGION !

2468

					24G R
The first impulse to the perception of the infini	te	•	•	٠	54
Mana, a Melanesian name for the infinite		•	٠	•	55
Fetishism, the original form of all religion			•	•	57
De Brosses, the inventor of fetishism .				•	58
Origin of the name of fetish	•				63
Wrong extension of the name fetish	•				65
Usefulness of the study of savage tribes .					67
Frequent retrogression in religion				•	68
Difficulty of studying the religion of savages		٠			69
Language of savages	•		•	•	72
Numerals of savages					74
No history among savages	•			•	75
No morals among savages		•		-	79
Religion universal among savages				•	81
Study of the religion of literary nations .	٠	•	•	•	82
Study of the religion of savages	•			•	<b>8</b> 8
Influence of public opinion on travellers .	•			•	93
Absence of recognised authorities among savag	ges		•	•	- 95
Authority of priests	•				96
Unwillingness of savages to talk of religion				•	97
Wide extension of the meaning of fetish .		•		•	99
Antecedents of fetishism	•	•			101
Ubiquity of fetishism	•				104
No religion consists of fetishism only				•	107
Higher elements in African religion. Waitz	•	•			108
Zoolatry	•		٠	•	116
Psycholatry			•	•	119
Many-sidedness of African religion	•		•		119
Supposed psychological necessity of fetishism	•	•	•	•	122
Whence the supernatural predicate of a fetish	•			•	124
Accidental origin of fetishism	•	•			125
Are savages like children		•			126
The four steps	•	•	•	•	128
Fetishism not a primary form of religion .	•	•	•		130
• • •					-

# LECTURE III.

## THE ANCTENT LITERATURE OF INDIA, SO FAR AS IT SUPPLIES MATERIALS FOR THE STUDY OF THE OBIGIN OF RELIGION.

OF ILEDIGION.						
						PAGE
Usefulness of the study of literary religion	15	•	•	•	•	132
Growth of religious ideas in Judaism, Zoro	oastr	ianisn	n, &c	••	•	133
Growth of religion in India	•	•	•	•	•	135
Right position of the Veda in the science	of re	ligion	L	•	•	136
Discovery of Sanskrit literature .	•	•	•	•	•	137
Buddhism the frontier between ancient a	and	moder	n lit	eratu	re	
in India	•	•	•	•	•	138
The Veda proclaimed as revealed .	•	•		•	•	140
Historical character of the Vedic languag	е	•		•	•	146
The four strata of Vedic literature .	•	•	-	•	•	149
I. Sutra period, 500 B.C	•	•	•	•	•	I49
II. Brahmana period 600-800 B.C.	•	•	•	•	٠	153
III. Mantra period, 800–1000 B.C.			•	•	•	154
IV. Khandas period, 1000–1010 B.C.	•	•		•	٠	156
The Veda handed down by oral tradition				•	•	157
Postscript to the third lecture	•	•	•	•	•	163
	-			-		

## LECTURE IV.

## THE WORSHIP OF TANGIBLE, SEMI-TANGIBLE, AND INTANGIBLE OBJECTS.

Evidence of r	eligio	n nev	er en	tirely	sens	uous		•			173
External reve	lation		•	•							174
Internal revel	ation	•	•								175
The senses and											177
The meaning	of ma	nifest		•	•		•		•		178
Division of set	nse-ol	jects	into	tangi	ble a	nd ser	ni-ta	ngible		•	179
Trees	•	•	•	•	•	• •	•	•	•		180
Mountains	•	•		•			•	•	•	•	181
Rivers .		•	•			•			•	•	181

												PAGE
The Eart	h	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	182
Semi-tan			ts	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	183
Intangib]	le obj	ects	•	•					•	•	•	185
Testimon	ies of	the a	ancier	nts a	s to t	he ch	aract	er of	their	gods	•	186
Testimon	y of t	he V	eda	•			•	•		•		187
Testimon	y of t	he u	ndivid	led A	Aryan	lang	uage	•		•	•	188
Origin of	lang	lage	•	•		•			•	•	•	189
Early con	cepts		•	•					•			191
Everythin	ng na	med a	as act	ive	•					•		192
Active do	es no	t mea	in hu	man	•					•		193
Grammat	ical g	ende	r									194
Auxiliary	vert	8	•									196
AS, to br	eathe	•	•									197
BHÛ, to	grow	•	•									198
VAS, to d		•	•									198
Primitive		essior	ı.		•					•	•	198
Likeness,	origi	nally	conc	eived	l as n	egati	on				•	200
Standing	epith	ets	•			٠.	•		•			201
Tangible	objec	ts am	ong t	he V	<sup>7</sup> edic	deitie	. 8					204
Semi-tang								8.		•	•	205
Fire .	•	•	•	•	•	•	•				•	211
The Sun	•	•	•			•	•					213
The Dawr	ı.					•	•					215
Audible o	bject	s amo	ong th	ie Ve	edic d	eities	з.					215
Thunder		•										215
Wind			•			•						216
Marutas, f	the st	orm-	gods	•	•	•						217
The Rain	and t	he R	ainer									217
Vedic pan	theon											218
The Devas		•	•		•		•	•	•	•	•	220
The visible	e and	the i	nvisi	ble					•			220

# LECTURE V.

## THE IDEAS OF INFINITY AND LAW.

Nihil in fide quod non ante fuerit in sensu		•	•	•	•	224
Theogony of the Veda		•		•		230
The infinite in its earliest conception .	,	•	•	•	•	231

									PAGE
Aditi, the infinite .	•	•						•	233
Aditi not a modern deity		•						•	234
Natural origin of Aditi					•	•			234
Darkness and sin .			•					•	237
Immortality			•				•		238
Other religious ideas in t	he V	eda						•	239
The idea of law									241
The Sanskrit <i>Rita</i> .									243
The original meaning of J	Rita		•				•		245
Story of Sarama									247
Rita, the sacrifice									250
The development of Rita							-		251
Difficulty of translating									252
Was Rita a common Arys	in co	ncent	·	•					252
Rita is Asha in Zend			•	•	•	•	•	•	255
	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	-30

# LECTURE VI.

ON HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, AND ATHEISM.

Is monotheism a primitive form of religion	•	•	•	•	260
The science of language and the science of relig	ion				261
The predicate of God	•	•			264
The new materials supplied by the Veda .					265
Henotheism	•		•		266
The Sun in his natural aspects	•				266
The Sun as a supernatural power .	•				270
The Sun in a secondary position .	•		•		276
Development of general predicates of the Divine	Э	•			277
The Sky as Dyaus, or the Illuminator .			•		282
Struggle for supremacy between Dyaus and Ind	lra			•	285
Hymn to Indra, as a supreme god	•				287
Hymn to Varuna as a supreme god					290
Henotheism, the dialectic period of religion	•				291
The supremacy of different Devas		•		•	293
Further development of henotheism		•		•	295
Tendency towards monotheism					299
Visvakarman, the maker of all things .	•		•		299

						PAGE
Pragâpati, the lord of creatures			•		•	301
Tendency towards atheism .	•			٠	•	304
Faith in Indra, doubts about Indra	•			•		307
Difference between honest and vulga	theism		•		310	

# LECTURE VII.

## PHILOSOPHY AND RELIGION.

Collapse of th	e go	ds.	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	317
The object of	divi	ne ap	pella	tion		•				•	318
Neuter names	higi	her th	ian m	asculi	ne o	r fem	inine			•	319
Âtman, the s	ubjec	etive s	self	•	•		•			•	320
Âtman, the o	bject	ive se	elf.					•	•		322
The philosoph	y of	the U	Jpani	$\mathbf{shads}$		•					324
Pragâpati and	Ind	ra .	•			•		•	•	•	325
Yâgnavalkya	and (	Maitr	e <b>yî</b>			•	•	•			335
Yama and Na	-		•	•		•		•			340
Religion of th	e Up	anish	ads		•		•		•		345
Evolution in 7	Vedic	relig	ion				-		•		346
The four caste	s.	•				٠	•		•		349
The four stage	s or	Âsraı	nas				•	•	•	•	350
First stage, St								•	•	. •	351
Second stage,	Marı	ried I	life		•	•		•		•.	353
Third stage, F	letire	ment	•	•	•	•			•		356
Life in the for	est	•			•		•		•		361
The end .	•	•				•	•	•		•	367
Phases of relig	ious	thoug	ht	•	•	•	•	•		•	370
Retrospect	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	٠	380
Index .	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		3 <sup>8</sup> 7

xvi

# THE PERCEPTION OF THE INFINITE.

#### The Problem of the Origin of Religion.

TOW is it that we have a religion? This is a question which has not been asked for the first time in these latter days, but it is, nevertheless, a question which sounds startling even to ears that have been hardened by the din of many battles, fought for the conquest of truth. How it is that we exist, how it is that we perceive, how it is that we form concepts, how it is that we compare percepts and concepts, add and subtract, multiply and divide them-all these are problems with which everybody is more or less familiar, from the days in which he first opened the pages of Plato or Aristotle, of Hume or Kant. Sensation, perception, imagination, reasoning, everything in fact which exists in our own consciousness, has had to defend the right and reason of its existence; but the question, Why we believe, why we are, or imagine we are conscious of things which we can neither perceive with our senses, nor conceive with our reason-a question, it would seem more natural to ask than any other-has but seldom received, even from the greatest philosophers, that attention which it so fully deserves.

#### LECTURE I.

## Strauss: Have we still any Religion?

What can be less satisfactory than the manner in which this problem has lately been pushed into the foreground of popular controversy? Strauss, in many respects a most acute reasoner, puts before us in his last work, 'The Old and the New Faith,' the question, 'Have we still any religion ?' To a challenge put in this form the only answer that could be given would be an appeal to statistics; and here we should soon be told that, out of a hundred thousand people, there is hardly one who professes to be either without a religion or without religion. If another answer was wanted, the question ought to have been put in a different form. Strauss ought before all things to have told us clearly what he himself understands by religion. He ought to have defined religion both in its psychological and historical development. But what does he do instead? He simply takes the old definition which Schleiermacher gave of religion, viz. that it consists in a feeling of absolute dependence, and he supplements it by a definition of Feuerbach's, that the essence of all religion is covetousness, which manifests itself in prayer, sacrifice, and faith. He then concludes, because there is less of prayer, crossing, and attending mass in our days than in the middle ages, that therefore there is little left of real piety and religion. I have used, as much as possible, Strauss's own words.

But where has Strauss or anybody else proved that true religion manifests itself in prayer, crossing, and attending mass only, and that all who do not pray, who do not cross themselves, and who do not attend mass, have no longer any religion at all, and no belief in God? If we read on, we are almost tempted to admit that M. Renan was right in saying that those poor Germans try very hard to be irreligious and atheistical, but never succeed. Strauss says: 'The world is to us the workshop of the Rational and the Good. That on which we feel ourselves absolutely dependent is by no means a brute power before which we must bow in silent resignation. It is order and law, reason and goodness, to which we surrender ourselves with loving confidence. In our inmost nature we feel a kinship between ourselves and that on which we depend. In our dependence we are free, and pride and humility, joy and resignation. are mingled together in our feeling for all that exists.'

If that is not religion, what is it to be called ? The whole argument of Strauss amounts, in fact, to this. He retains religion as the feeling of dependence. in the full sense assigned to it by Schleiermacher, but he rejects the element added by Feuerbach, namely. the motive of covetousness, as both untrue, and unworthy of religion. Strauss himself is so completely in the dark as to the true essence of religion that when, at the end of the second chapter of his book, he asks himself whether he still has a religion, he can only answer, 'Yes, or No, according as you understand it.'

Yes, but this is the very point which ought to have been determined first, namely, what we ought to understand by religion. And here I answer that in order to understand what religion is, we must first of all see what it has been, and how it has come to be what it is.

#### LECTURE I.

#### Antiquity of Religion.

Religion is not a new invention. It is, if not as old as the world, at least as old as the world we know. As soon almost as we know anything of the thoughts and feelings of man, we find him in possession of religion, or rather possessed by religion. The oldest literary documents are almost everywhere re-'Our earth,' as Herder<sup>1</sup> says, 'owes the ligious. seeds of all higher culture to a religious tradition, whether literary or oral.' Even if we go beyond the age of literature, if we explore the deepest levels of human thought, we can discover, in the crude ore which was made to supply the earliest coins or counters of the human mind, the presence of religious ingredients. Before the Aryan languages separatedand who is to tell how many thousand years before the first hymn of the Veda or the first line of Homer that ethnic schism may have happened ?-there existed in them an expression for light, and from it, from the root div, to shine, the adjective deva had been formed, meaning originally 'bright.' Afterwards this word deva was applied, as a comprehensive designation, to all the bright powers of the morning and the spring, as opposed to all the dark powers of the night and the winter: but when we meet with it for the first time in the oldest literary documents, it is already so far removed from this its primitive etymological meaning, that in the Veda there are but few passages where we can with certainty translate it still by 'bright.' The bright dawn is addressed in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Herder, 'Ideen zur Geschichte der Menschheit,' 9. Buch, p. 130 (ed. Brockhaus).

the Veda as *devt ushas*, but it must remain doubtful whether the old poets still felt in that address the etymological meaning of brightness, or whether we ought not to translate *deva* in the Veda, as *deus* in Latin, by God, however difficult we may find it to connect any definite meaning with such a translation. Still, what we know for certain is that *deva* came to mean 'god,' because it originally meant ' bright,' and we cannot doubt that something beyond the meaning of brightness had attached itself to the word *deva*, before the ancestors of the Indians and Italians broke up from their common home.

Thus, whether we descend to the lowest roots of our own intellectual growth, or ascend to the loftiest heights of modern speculation, everywhere we find religion as a power that conquers, and conquers even those who think that they have conquered it.

#### Science of Religion.

Such a power did not escape the keen-eyed philosophers of ancient Greece. They, to whom the world of thought seems to have been as serene and transparent as the air which revealed the sea, and shore, and the sky of Athens, were startled at a very early time by the presence of religion, as by the appearance of a phantom which they could not explain. Here was the beginning of the science of religion, which is not, as has often been said, a science of to-day or of yesterday. The theory on the origin of religion put forward by Feuerbach in his work 'On the Essence of Christianity,' which sounds to us like the last note of modern despair, was anticipated more than two thousand years ago by the philosophers of Greece. With Feuerbach religion is a radical evil, inherent in mankind—the sick heart of man is the source of all religion, and of all misery. With Herakleitos, in the sixth century B.C., religion is a disease, though a sacred disease<sup>1</sup>. Such a saying, whatever we may think of its truth, shows, at all events, that religion and the origin of religious ideas had formed the subject of deep and anxious thought at the very beginning of what we call the history of philosophy.

I doubt, however, whether there was in the sayings of Herakleitos the same hostile spirit against all religion as that which pervades the writings of Feuerbach. The idea that to believe is meritorious, was not an ancient Greek idea, and therefore to doubt was not yet regarded as a crime, except where it interfered with public institutions. There was, no doubt, an orthodox party in Greece, but we can hardly say that it was fanatical<sup>2</sup>; nay, it is extremely difficult to understand at what time it acquired its power and whence it took its coherence<sup>3</sup>.

<sup>2</sup> Lange, 'Geschichte des Materialismus,' i. 4.

<sup>3</sup> See E. Curtius, 'Über die Bedeutung von Delphi für die Griechische Cultur,' Festrede am 22 Februar, 1878.

Herakleitos certainly blames those who follow singers  $(\dot{a}o_i\delta_{0i})^1$ , and whose teacher is the crowd, who pray to idols, as if they were to gossip with the walls of houses, not knowing what gods and heroes really Epikouros does the same. But, unlike Epiare. kouros. Herakleitos nowhere denies the existence of invisible Gods or of the One Divine. Only when he saw people believing in what the singers, such as Homer and Hesiod, told them about Zeus and Hera. about Hermes and Aphrodite, he seems to have marvelled; and the only explanation which he could find of so strange a phenomenon was that it arose from an affection of the mind, which the physician might try to heal, whensoever it showed itself, but which he could never hope to stamp out altogether.

In a certain sense, therefore, the science of religion is as little a modern invention as religion itself. Wherever there is human life, there is religion, and wherever there is religion, the question whence it came cannot be long suppressed. When children once begin to ask questions, they ask the why and the wherefore of everything, religion not excepted; nay, I believe that the first problems of what we call philosophy were suggested by religion.

It has sometimes been asked why Thales should be called a philosopher, and should keep his place on the first page of every history of philosophy. Many a schoolboy may have wondered why to say that water was the beginning of all things, should be called philosophy. And yet, childish as that saying may sound to us, it was anything but childish at the time of Thales. It was the first bold denial that the gods

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Heracliti Reliquiæ,' cxi, cxxvi.

had made the world; it was the first open protest against the religion of the crowd—a protest that had to be repeated again and again before the Greeks could be convinced that such thinkers as Herakleitos<sup>1</sup> and Xenophanes had at least as good a right to speak of the gods or of God as Homer and other itinerant singers.

No doubt, at that early time, what was alone important was to show that what was believed by the crowd was purely fanciful. To ask how those fanciful opinions of the crowd had arisen, was a problem belonging to a later age. Still, even that problem was not entirely absent from the minds of the earliest thinkers of Greece; for no one could have given the answer ascribed to Herakleitos, who had not asked himself the question which we ask ourselves to-day: What, then, is the origin of religion? or, to put it into more modern language, How is it that we believe, that we accept what, as we are told by enemy and friend, cannot be either supplied to us by our senses or established by our reason?

## Difference between Ancient and Modern Belief.

It may be said that, when Herakleitos pondered on olygoes, or belief, he meant something very different from what we mean by religion. No doubt he did; for if there is a word that has changed from century to century, and has a different aspect in every country in which it is used—nay, which conveys peculiar shades of meaning, as it is used by every man, woman, or child—it is religion. In our ordinary language we

<sup>1</sup> See 'Heracliti Reliquiæ,' xx.

use religion in at least three different senses: first, as the object of belief; secondly, as the power of belief; thirdly, as the manifestation of belief, whether in acts of worship or in acts of real piety.

The same uncertainty prevails in other languages. It would be difficult to translate our word religion into Greek or Sanskrit; nay, even in Latin, *religio* does by no means cover all that religion comprehends in English. We need not be surprised, therefore, at the frequent misunderstandings, and consequent wranglings, between those who write on religion, without at least having made so much clear to themselves and others, whether by religion they mean religious dogma, religious faith, or religious acts.

I have dwelt on this point in order to show you that it is not from mere pedantry if, at the very outset of these lectures, I insist on the necessity of giving a definition of religion, before we attempt another step in our journey that is to lead us as near as possible to the hidden sources of our faith.

## Definitions of Religion.

It was, I think, a very good old custom never to enter upon the discussion of any scientific problem, without giving beforehand definitions of the principal terms that had to be employed. A book on logic or grammar generally opened with the question, What is logic? What is grammar? No one would write on minerals without first explaining what he meant by a mineral, or on art without defining, as well as he might, his idea of art. No doubt it was often as troublesome for the author to give such preliminary definitions, as it seemed useless to the reader, who was generally quite incapable of appreciating in the beginning their full value. Thus it happened that the rule of giving verbal definitions came to be looked upon after a time as useless and obsolete. Some authors actually took credit for no longer giving these verbal definitions, and it soon became the fashion to say that the only true and complete definition of what was meant by logic or grammar, by law or religion, was contained in the books themselves which treated of these subjects.

But what has been the result? Endless misunderstandings and controversies, which might have been avoided in many cases, if both sides had clearly defined what they did, and what they did not understand by certain words.

With regard to religion, it is no doubt extremely difficult to give a definition. The word rose to the surface thousands of years ago; it was retained while what was meant by it went on changing from century to century, and it is now often applied to the very opposite of what it was originally intended to signify.

## Etymological Meaning of Religio.

It is useless with words of this kind to appeal to their etymological meaning. The etymological meaning of a word is always extremely important. both psychologically and historically, because it indicates the exact point from which certain ideas started. But to know the small source of a river is very different from knowing the whole course of it: and to know the etymology of a word is very different from being able to trace it through all the eddies and cataracts through which it has been tossed and tumbled, before it became what it is now.

Besides, as with rivers, so with words, it is by no means easy to put our finger on the exact spot from whence they bubble forth. The Romans themselves felt doubtful as to the original meaning of *religio*. Cicero, as is well known, derived it from *re-legere*, to gather up again, to take up, to consider, to ponder —opposed to *nec-ligere*, to neglect; while others derived it from *re-ligare*, to fasten, to hold back. I believe myself that Cicero's etymology is the right one; but if *religio*<sup>1</sup> meant originally attention, regard,

<sup>1</sup> Religio, if it was derived from *rč-legere*, would have meant originally gathering again, taking up again, considering carefully. Thus *di-ligo* meant originally to gather, to take up from among other things: then to esteem, to love. Negligo (nec-lego) meant not to take up, to leave unnoticed, to neglect. Intelligo meant to gather together with other things, to connect together, to arrange, classify, understand.

Rèlego occurs in the sense of taking back, gathering up (Ovid, Met. 8. 173): Janua difficilis filo est inventa relecto, 'The difficult door was found by the thread [of Ariadne], which was gathered up again.' It is frequently used in the sense of travelling over the same ground: Egressi relegunt campos (Val. Fl. 8. 121). In this meaning Cicero thinks that it was used, when applied to religion: Qui omnia quæ ad cultum deorum pertinerent diligenter retractarent et tamquam relegerent, sunt dicti religiosi ex relegendo, the elegenter ex eligendo, tamquam a diligendo diligenter, ex intelligendo intelligenter : his enim in verbis omnibus inest vis legendi eadem quæ in religioso (Cic. de Nat, Deor. 2, 28, 72), 'People were called religious from relegere, because they went over again, as it were, and reconsidered carefully whatever referred to the worship of gods.'

Relegere would therefore have meant originally much the same as respicere, revereri, which, from meaning to look back, came to mean to respect.

An ancient author quoted by Gellius (4. 9) makes a distinction between *religiosus*, which he uses in the sense of superstitious, and *religens*. 'Religentem esse oportet,' he says, 'religiosum nefas:' it is

#### LECTURE I.

reverence, it is quite clear that it did not continue long to retain that simple meaning.

#### Historical Aspect of Religion.

It must be clear that when we have to use words

right to be reverent, wrong to be religious, i.e. superstitious. The difficulty that rēligio has retained its long  $\bar{e}$ , being also written sometimes religio (from red-ligio), is not even mentioned by Cicero. Lucretius uses both rēduco and rēlatum with a long e.

Religio, used subjectively, meant conscientiousness, reverence, awe, and was not originally restricted to reverence for the gods. Thus we read: 'Religione jurisjurandi ac metu deorum in testimoniis dicendis commoveri,' to be moved in giving evidence by the reverence for an oath, and by the fear of the gods' (C. Font. 9. 20). Very soon, however, it became more and more restricted to reverence for the gods and divine things. People began to speak of a man's religion, meaning his piety, his faith in the gods, his observance of ceremonies, till at last an entire system of faith was called religiones or religio.

The other derivation of religio is supported by high authorities, such as Servius, Lactantius, and others, who derive it from religare, to bind up, to fasten, to moor. From this point of view religio would have meant originally what binds us, holds us back. I doubt whether with Pott ('Etym. Forsch.,' i. p. 201) we can say that such a derivation is impossible. No doubt, a noun like religio cannot be derived direct from a verb of the first conjugation, such as religare. That would give us religatio, just as obligare gives us obligatio. But verbs of the first conjugation are themselves derivatives, and many of them exist by the side of words derived from their more simple roots. Thus by the side of opinari, we have opinio and necopinus; by the side of rebellare, rebellis and rebellio. Ebel (Kuhn's 'Zeitschrift,' iv. p. 144) points out that by the side of *ligare*, we have *lictor*, originally a binder, and that, therefore, religio from religare could be defended, at all events, grammatically. I believe that is so. Still there is no trace of religare having been used by the Romans themselves in the sense of restraining, still less of revering or fearing, and these after all are the original meanings in which *religio* first appears in Latin. Ebel thinks that lex, leg-is, is likewise derived from ligare, like jus, from Sanskrit yu, to join. The Oscan lig-ud, lege, might seem to confirm this. But Lottner's comparison of lex, with the Old N. log, Eng. law, what is laid down, and is settled (Gesetz in German), deserves consideration (see Curtius, 'Griech. Etymologie,' i. p. 367), though it must be borne in mind that the transition of h and  $\chi$  into g is irregular.

which have had a long history of their own, we can neither use them in their primitive etymological meaning, nor can we use them at one and the same time in all the senses through which they have passed. It is utterly useless to say, for instance, that religion meant this, and did not mean that: that it meant faith or worship, or morality or ecstatic vision, and that it did not mean fear or hope, or surmise, or reverence of the gods. Religion may mean all this; perhaps at one time or other the name was used in every one of these meanings; but who has a right to say that religion shall at present or in future have one of these meanings, and one only? The mere savage may not even have a name for religion; still when the Papua squats before his karwar, clasping his hands over his forehead, and asking himself whether what he is going to do is right or wrong, that is to him religion. Among several savage tribes, where there was no sign of a knowledge of divine beings, missionaries have discovered in the worship paid to the spirits of the departed the first faint be-ginnings of religion; nor should we hesitate to recognise the last glimmerings of religion when we see a recent philosopher, after declaring both God and gods obsolete, falling down before a beloved memory, and dedicating all his powers to the service of humanity. When the publican, standing afar off, would not lift up so much as his eyes unto heaven, but smote upon his breast, saying, 'God be merciful to me a sinner,' that was to him religion. When Thales declared that all things were full of the gods, and when Buddha denied that there were any devas or gods at all, both were stating their religious convictions.

When the young Brahman lights the fire on his simple altar at the rising of the sun, and prays, in the oldest prayer of the world, 'May the Sun quicken our minds;' or when, later in life, he discards all prayer and sacrifice as useless, nay, as hurtful, and silently buries his own self in the Eternal Self—all this is Religion. Schiller declared that he professed no religion; and when asked why? he answered, From religion. How, then, shall we find a definition of religion sufficiently wide to comprehend all these phases of thought?

## Definitions of Religion by Kant and Fichte.

It may be useful, however, to examine at least a few of the more recent definitions of religion, if only to see that almost every one is met by another, which takes the very opposite view of what religion is or ought to be. According to Kant, religion is morality. When we look upon all our moral duties as divine commands, that, he thinks, constitutes religion<sup>1</sup>. And we must not forget that Kant does not consider that duties are moral duties because they rest on a divine command (that would be, according to Kant, merely revealed religion); on the contrary, he tells us that because we are directly conscious of them as duties, therefore we look upon them as divine commands. Any outward divine authority is, in the eyes of a Kantian philosopher, something purely phenomenal, or. as we should say, a mere concession to human

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Religion ist (subjectiv betrachtet) das Erkenntniss aller unserer Pflichten als göttlicher Gebote.'—Religion innerhalb der Grenzen der blossen Vernunft, iv. 1; Werke (ed. Rosenkranz), p. 183.

weakness. An established religion<sup>1</sup> or the faith of a Church, though it cannot at first dispense with statutory laws which go beyond pure morality, must, he thinks, contain in itself a principle which in time will make the religion of good moral conduct its real goal, and enable us in the end to surrender the preliminary faith of the Church.

Fichte, Kant's immediate successor, takes the very opposite view. Religion, he says, is never practical, and was never intended to influence our life. Pure morality suffices for that, and it is only a corrupt society that has to use religion as an impulse to moral action. Religion is knowledge. It gives to a man a clear insight into himself, answers the highest questions, and thus imparts to us a complete harmony with ourselves, and a thorough sanctification to our mind.

Now Kant may be perfectly right in saying that religion *ought* to be morality, or Fichte may be perfectly right in saying that it *ought* to be knowledge. What I protest against is that either the one or the other should be taken as a satisfactory definition of what is or was universally meant by the word religion.

<sup>1</sup> See Kant, l.c., p. 183: 'Weil indess jede auf statutarischen Gesetzen errichtete Kirche nur in so ferne die wahre sein kann, als sie in sich ein Frincip enthält, sich dem reinen Vernunftglauben (als demjenigen, der, wenn er practisch ist, in jedem Glauben eigentlich die Religion ausmacht) beständig zu nähern, und den Kirchenglauben (nachdem was an ihm historisch ist) mit der Zeit entbehren zu können, so werden wir in diesen Gesetzen und an den Beamten der darauf gegründeten Kirche doch einen Dienst (cultus) der Kirche so ferne setzen können, als diese ihre Lehren und Anordnung jederzeit auf jenen letzten Zweck (einen öffentlichen Religionsglauben) richten.'

#### LECTURE I.

#### Religion, with or without Worship.

There is another view according to which religion consists in the worship of divine beings, and it has been held by many writers to be impossible that a religion could exist without some outward forms, without what is called a *cultus*. A religious reformer has a perfect right to say so, but the historian of religion could easily point out that religions have existed, and do exist still, without any signs of external worship.

In the last number of the 'Journal of the Anthropological Society' (February, 1878), Mr. C. H. E. Carmichael draws our attention to a very interesting account of a mission established by Benedictine monks in New Nursia in Western Australia, north of the Swan River, in the diocese assigned to the Roman Catholic Bishop of Perth in 1845<sup>1</sup>. These Benedictine monks took great pains to ascertain the religious sentiments of the natives, and for a long time they seem to have been unable to discover even the faintest traces of anything that could be called religion. After three years of mission life, Monsignor Salvado declares that the natives do not adore any deity, whether true or false. Yet he proceeds to tell us that they believe in an Omnipotent Being, creator of heaven and earth, whom they call Motogon, and whom they imagine as a very tall, powerful, and wise man of their own country and complexion. His mode

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Memorie Storiche dell' Australia, particolarmente della Missione Benedettina di Nuova Norcia, e degli usi e costumi degli Australiani, per Mgr. D. Rudesindo Salvado, O. S. B., Vescovo di Porto Vittoria. Roma, Tip. S. Cong. de Prop. Fide, 1851.'

of creation was by breathing. To create the earth, he said, 'Earth, come forth!' and he breathed, and the earth was created. So with the sun, the trees, the kangaroo, &c. *Motogon*, the author of good, is confronted by *Cienga*, the author of evil. This latter being is the unchainer of the whirlwind and the storm, and the invisible author of the death of their children, wherefore the natives fear him exceedingly. Moreover, as *Motogon* has long since been dead and decrepit, they no longer pay him any worship. Nor is *Cienga*, although the natives believe that he afflicts them with calamities, propitiated by any service. 'Never,' the bishop concludes, 'did I observe any act of external worship, nor did any indication suggest to me that they practised any internal worship.'

If from one savage race we turn to another, we find among the Hidatsa or Grosventre Indians of the Missouri the very opposite state. Mr. Matthews<sup>1</sup>, who has given us an excellent account of this tribe, says (p. 48):—'If we use the term worship in its most extended sense, it may be said that, besides "the Old Man Immortal" or "the Great Spirit," "the Great Mystery," they worship everything in nature. Not man alone, but the sun, the moon, the stars, all the lower animals, all trees and plants, rivers and lakes, many boulders and other separated rocks, even some hills and buttes which stand alone-in short, everything not made by human hands, which has an independent being, or can be individualized, possesses a spirit, or, more properly, a shade. To these shades some respect or consideration is due, but not equally

<sup>1</sup> 'Ethnography and Philology of the Hidatsa Indians.' By Washington Matthews. Washington, 1877.

to all. . . . The sun is held in great veneration, and many valuable sacrifices are made to it.'

Here then among the very lowest of human beings we see how some worship everything, while others worship nothing, and who shall say which of the two is the more truly religious?

Let us now look at the conception of religion, such as we find it among the most cultivated races of Europe, and we shall find among them the same divergence. Kant declares that to attempt to please the Deity by acts which have no moral value, by mere *cultus*, i.e. by external worship, is not religion, but simply superstition<sup>1</sup>. I need not quote authorities on the other side who declare that a silent religion of the heart, or even an active religion in common life, is nothing without an external worship, without a priesthood, without ritual.

We might examine many more definitions of religion, and we should always find that they contain what certain persons thought that religion ought to be; but they are hardly ever wide enough to embrace all that has been called religion at different

<sup>1</sup> 'Alles, was, ausser dem guten Lebenswandel, der Mensch noch thun zu können vermeint, um Gott wohlgefällig zu werden, ist blosser Religionswahn und Afterdienst Gottes' (l. c. iv. 2, p. 205). 'Ob der Andächtler seinen statutenmässigen Gang zur Kirche, oder ob er eine Wallfahrt nach den Heiligthümern in Loretto oder Palästina anstellt, ob er seine Gebetsformeln mit den Lippen, oder wie der Tibetaner (welcher glaubt, dass diese Wünsche, auch schriftlich aufgesetzt, wenn sie nur durch irgend Etwas, z. B. auf Flaggen geschrieben, durch den Wind, oder in einer Büchse eingeschlossen, als eine Schwungmaschine mit der Hand bewegt werden, ihren Zweck ebenso gut erreichen) es durch ein Gebetrad an die himmlische Behörde bringt, oder was für ein Surrogat des moralischen Dienstes Gottes es auch immer sein mag, das ist Alles einerlei und von gleichen Werth' (p. 208).
periods in the history of the world. That being so, the next step has generally been to declare that whatever is outside the pale of any one of these definitions, does not deserve to be called religion, but should be called superstition, or idolatry, or morality, or philosophy, or any other more or less offensive pame. Kant would call much of what other people call religion, halucination; Fichte would call Kant's own religion mere legality. Many people would qualify all brilliant services, whether carried on in Chinese temples or Roman Catholic cathedrals, as mere superstition; while the faith of the silent Australians, and the half-uttered convictions of Kant, would by others be classed together as not very far removed from atheism.

# Definition of Schleiermacher (Dependence), and of Hegel (Freedom).

I shall mention one more definition of religion, which in modern times has been rendered memorable and popular by Schleiermacher. According to him religion consists in our consciousness of absolute dependence on something which, though it determines us, we cannot determine in turn<sup>1</sup>. But here again another class of philosophers step in, declaring that feeling of dependence the very opposite of religion. There is a famous, though not very wise saying of Hegel, that if the consciousness of dependence constituted religion, the dog would possess most religion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This is, of course, a very imperfect account of Schleiermacher's view of religion, which became more and more perfect as he advanced in life. See on this point the excellent 'Life of Schleiermacher,' by W. Dilthey, 1870.

#### LECTURE I.

On the contrary, religion, according to Hegel, is or ought to be perfect freedom; for it is, according to him, neither more nor less than the Divine Spirit becoming conscious of himself through the finite spirit.

#### Comte and Feuerbach.

From this point it required but another step, and that step was soon taken by Feuerbach in Germany, and by Comte in France, to make man himself, not only the subject, but also the object of religion and religious worship. We are told that man cannot know anything higher than man; that man therefore is the only true object of religious knowledge and worship, only not man as an individual, but man as a class. The generic concept of man, or the genius of humanity, is to be substantiated, and then humanity becomes at once both the priest and the deity.

Nothing can be more eloquent, and in some passages really more solemn and sublime than the religion of humanity, as preached by Comte and his disciples. Feuerbach, however, dissipates the last mystic halo which Comte had still left. 'Self-love,' he says, 'is a necessary, indestructible, universal law and principle, inseparable from every kind of love. Religion must and does confirm this on every page of its history. Wherever man tries to resist that human egoism, in the sense in which we explained it, whether in religion, philosophy, or politics, he sinks into pure nonsense and insanity; for the sense which forms the foundation of all human instincts, desires, and actions is the satisfaction of the human being, the satisfaction of human egoism<sup>1</sup>.'

<sup>1</sup> Feuerbach, 'Wesen der Religion,' p. 100.

#### Difficulty of Defining Religion.

Thus we see that each definition of religion, as soon as it is started, seems at once to provoke another which meets it by a flat denial. There seem to be almost as many definitions of religion as there are religions in the world, and there is almost the same hostility between those who maintain these different definitions of religion as there is between the believers in different religions. What, then, is to be done? Is it really impossible to give a definition of religion, that should be applicable to all that has ever been called religion, or by some similar name? I believe it is, and you will yourselves have perceived the reason why it is so. Religion is something which has passed, and is still passing through an historical evolution, and all we can do is to follow it up to its origin, and then to try to comprehend it in its later historical developments.

#### Specific Characteristic of Religion.

But though an adequate definition, or even an exhaustive description, of all that has ever been called religion is impossible, what is possible is to give some specific characteristic which distinguishes the objects of religious consciousness from all other objects, and at the same time distinguishes our consciousness, as applied to religious objects, from our consciousness when dealing with other objects supplied to it by sense and reason.

Let it not be supposed, however, that there is a separate consciousness for religion. There is but one

self and one consciousness, although that consciousness varies according to the objects to which it is applied. We distinguish between sense and reason, though even these two are in the highest sense different functions only of the same conscious self. In the same manner, when we speak of faith as a religious faculty in man, all that we can mean is our ordinary consciousness, so developed and modified as to enable us to take cognisance of religious objects. This is not meant as a new sense, by the side of the other senses, or as a new reason by the side of our ordinary reason,—a new soul within the soul. It is simply the old consciousness applied to new objects, and reacted upon by them. To admit faith as a separate religious faculty, or a theistic instinct, in order to explain religion as a fact, such as we find it everywhere, would be like admitting a vital force in order to explain life; it would be a mere playing with words, a trifling with truth. Such explanations may have answered formerly, but at present the battle has advanced too far for any peace to be concluded on such terms.

# Religion, as a Subjective Faculty for the Apprehension of the Infinite.

In a course of introductory lectures on the Science of Religion, delivered at the Royal Institution in 1873, I tried to define the subjective side of religion, or what is commonly called faith, in the following words<sup>1</sup>:---

'Religion is a mental faculty or disposition which, independent of, nay, in spite of sense and reason,

' 'Introduction to the Science of Religion,' 1882, p. 13.

enables man to apprehend the Infinite under different names and under varying disguises. Without that faculty, no religion, not even the lowest worship of idols and fetishes, would be possible; and if we will but listen attentively, we can hear in all religions a groaning of the spirit, a struggle to conceive the inconceivable, to utter the unutterable, a longing after the Infinite, a love of God.'

I do not quote these words because I altogether approve of them now. I very seldom approve altogether of what I have written myself some years ago. I fully admit the force of many objections that have been raised against that definition of religion, but I still think that the kernel of it is sound. I should not call it now an exhaustive definition of religion, but I believe it supplies such characteristics as will enable us to distinguish between religious consciousness on one side, and sensuous and rational consciousness on the other.

What has been chiefly objected to in my definition of religion, was that I spoke of it as a mental faculty. 'Faculty' is a word that rouses the anger of certain philosophers, and to some extent I share their objections. It seems to be imagined that faculty must signify something substantial, a spring as it were, setting a machine in motion; a seed or a pip that can be handled, and will spring up when planted in proper soil. How faculty could be used in such a sense, I have never been able to comprehend, though I cannot deny that it has often been thus used. Faculty signifies a mode of action, never a substantial something. Faculties are neither gods nor ghosts, neither powers nor principalities. Faculties are inherent in sub-

stances, quite as much as forces or powers are. We generally speak of the faculties of conscious, of the forces of unconscious substances. Now we know that there is no force without substance, and no substance without force. To speak of gravity, for instance, as a thing by itself, would be sheer mythology. If the law of gravity had been discovered at Rome, there would have been a temple built to the goddess of gravity. We no longer build temples, but the way in which some natural philosophers speak of gravity is hardly less mythological. The same danger exists, I fully admit, with regard to the manner in which certain philosophers speak of our mental faculties, and we know that one faculty at least, that of Reason, had actually an altar erected to her not very long ago. If, therefore, faculty is an ambiguous and dangerous, or if it is an unpopular word, let us by all means discard it. I am perfectly willing to say 'potential energy' instead, and therefore to define the subjective side of religion as the potential energy which enables man to apprehend the infinite. If the English language allowed it, I should even propose to replace 'faculty' by the Not-yet, and to speak of the Not-yet of language and religion, instead of their faculties or potential energies<sup>1</sup>. Professor Pfleiderer,

<sup>1</sup> Instead of slaying the slain over again, I quote the following words of Locke, 'On the Understanding,' Book ii. c. 21. 17:—'For if it be reasonable to suppose and talk of faculties as distinct beings, that can act (as we do, when we say the will orders, and the will is free), it is fit that we should make a speaking faculty, and a walking faculty, and a dancing faculty, by which those actions are produced, which are but several modes of motion; as well as we make the will and understanding to be faculties by which the actions of choosing and perceiving are produced, which are but several modes of thinking; and we may as properly say, that it is the singing faculty sings, and the dancing

to whom we owe some excellent contributions to the science of religion, finds fault with my definition because it admits, not only a *facultas*, but a *facultas* occulta. All depends here again on the sense which we attach to *facultas occulta*. If it means no more than that there is in men, both individually and generally (ontogenetically and phylogenetically), something that develops into perception, conception, and faith, using the last word as meaning the apprehension of the infinite, then I fully admit a *facultas occulta*. Everything that develops may from one point of view be called occult. This, however, applies not only to the faculty of faith, but likewise to the faculties of sense and reason.

#### The Three Functions of Sense, Reason, and Faith.

Secondly, it has been objected that there is something mysterious in this view of religion. As to myself, I cannot see that in admitting, besides the sensuous and rational, a third function of the conscious self, for apprehending the infinite, we introduce **a** mysterious element into psychology. One of the essential elements of all religious knowledge is the admission of beings which can neither be apprehended

faculty dances, as that the will chooses, or that the understanding conceives; or, as is usual, that the will directs the understanding, or the understanding obeys, or obeys not, the will; it being altogether as proper and intelligible to say, that the power of speaking directs the power of singing, or the power of singing obeys, or disobeys the power of speaking. This way of talking, nevertheless, has prevailed, and, as I guess, produced great confusion.'

'In einem Dialog sollte einmal recht persifiirt werden, wie die Leute von einzelnen Seelenvermögen reden, z. B. Kant: die reine Vernunft schmeichelt sich.'-Schleiermacher, von Dilthey, vol. i. p. 122.

by sense nor comprehended by reason. Sense and reason, therefore, in the ordinary acceptation of these terms, would not be sufficient to account for the facts before us. If, then, we openly admit a third function of our consciousness for the apprehension of what is infinite. that function need not be more mysterious than those of sense and reason. Nothing is in reality more mysterious than sensuous perception. It is the real mystery of all mysteries. Yet we have accustomed ourselves to regard it as the most natural of all things. Next comes reason which, to a being restricted to sensuous perception, might certainly appear very mysterious, and which even by certain philosophers has been represented as altogether incomprehensible. Yet we know that reason is only a development of sensuous perception, possible under certain conditions. These conditions correspond to what we call the potential energy or faculty of reason. They belong to one and the same conscious self, and though reason is active in a different manner, yet, if kept under proper control, reason works in perfect harmony with sense. The same applies to religion, in its subjective sense of faith. It is, as I shall try to show, simply another development of sensuous perception, quite as much as reason is. It is possible under certain conditions, and these conditions correspond to what we call the potential energy of faith. Without this third potential energy, the facts which are before us in religion, both subjec-tively and objectively, seem to me inexplicable. If they can be explained by a mere appeal to sense and reason, in the ordinary meaning of these words, let it be done. We shall then have a rational religion,

or an intuitional faith. None of my critics, however, has done that yet; few, I believe, would like to do it.

When I say that our apprehension of the Infinite takes place independent of, nay, in spite of sense and reason, I use these two words in their ordinary acceptation. If it is true that sense supplies us with finite objects only, and if reason has nothing to work on except those finite objects, then our assumed apprehension of anything infinite must surely be independent of, nay, in spite of sense or reason. Whether the premisses are right is another question, which we shall have to discuss presently.

#### The Meaning of Infinite.

Let us now see whether we can agree on some general characteristic of all that forms the object of our religious consciousness. I chose 'infinite' for that purpose, as it seemed best to comprehend all that transcends our senses and our reason, taking these terms in their ordinary meaning. All sensuous knowledge, whatever else it may be, is universally admitted to be finite, finite in space and time, finite also in quantity and quality, and as our conceptual knowledge is based entirely on our sensuous knowledge, that also can deal with finite objects only. Finite being then the most general predicate of all our socalled positive knowledge, I thought infinite the least objectionable term for all that transcends our senses and our reason, always taking these words in their ordinary meaning. I thought it preferable to indefinite, invisible, supersensuous, supernatural, absolute or divine, as the characteristic qualification of the

objects of that large class of knowledge which constitutes what we call religion. All these terms are meant for the same thing. They all express different aspects of the same object. I have no predilection for infinite, except that it seems to me the widest term, the highest generalization. But if any other term seems preferable, again I say, let us adopt it by all means.

Only let us now clearly understand what we mean by infinite, or any other of these terms that may seem preferable.

If the infinite were, as certain philosophers suppose, simply a negative abstraction (ein negativer Abstractions-begriff), then, no doubt, reason would suffice to explain how we came to be possessed of it. But abstraction will never give us more than that from which we abstract. From a given number of perceptions we can abstract the concept of a given multitude. Infinite, however, is not contained in finite, and by no effort whatever shall we be able to abstract the infinite from the finite. To say, as many do, that the infinite is a negative abstract concept, is a mere playing with words. We may form a negative abstract concept, when we have to deal with serial or correlative concepts, but not otherwise. Let us take a serial concept, such as blue, then not-blue means green, yellow, red, any colour, in fact, except blue. Not-blue means simply the whole concept of colour, minus blue. We might of course comprehend sweet, or heavy, or crooked by the negative concept of notblue-but our logic, or our language, does not admit of such proceedings.

If we take correlative concepts, such as crooked

and straight, then not-straight may by logicians be called a negative concept, but it is in reality quite as positive as crooked, not-straight being crooked, not-crooked being straight.

Now let us apply this to finite. Finite, we are told, comprehends everything that can be perceived by the senses, or counted by reason. Therefore, if we do not only form a word at random, by adding the ordinary negative particle to finite, but try to form a really negative concept, then that concept of infinite would be outside the concept of finite, and as, according to a premiss generally granted, there is nothing known to us outside the concept of the finite, the concept of the infinite would simply comprise nothing. Infinite therefore cannot be treated simply as a negative concept. If it were no more than that, it would be a word formed by false analogy, and signify nothing.

### Can the Finite apprehend the Infinite?

All the objections which we have hitherto examined proceed from friendly writers. They are amendments of my own definition of religion, they do not amount to a moving of the previous question. But it is well known that that previous question also has been moved. There is a large class, not only of philosophers by profession, but of independent thinkers in all classes of society, who look upon any attempt at defining religion as perfectly useless, who would not listen even to a discussion whether one religion was false or another true, but who simply deny the possibility of any religion whatsoever, on the ground that men cannot apprehend what is infinite, while all religions, however they may differ on other points, agree in this, that their objects transcend, either partially or entirely, the apprehensive and comprehensive powers of our senses and of our reason. This is the ground on which what is now called positive philosophy takes its stand, denying the possibility of religion, and challenging all who admit any source of knowledge except sense and reason, to produce their credentials.

This is not a new challenge, nor is the ground on which the battle has to be fought new ground. It is the old battle-field measured out long ago by Kant, only that the one opening which was still left in his time, viz. the absolute certainty of moral truth, and through it the certainty of the existe ce of a God, is now closed up. There is no escape in that direction<sup>1</sup>. The battle between those who believe in something which transcends our senses and our reason,

<sup>1</sup> One of the first who pointed out the uncertainty of the foundation on which Kant attempted to reconstruct religion, in the widest sense of the word, was Wyttenbach, Opusc. ii. p. 190: 'Non consentaneus sibi est (Kantius) in eo, quod, quum categorias à priori intelligibiles et antiquiores esse experientia statuit, ab his nullum progressum ad nova intelligibilia concedit.... Tum quod illa tria placita, "dei, immortalitatis, libertatis," ex metaphysica ad ethicam, ex theoretica ratione ad practicam relegat, non modo hæc ipsa placita labefactat, ex lucido firmoque intelligentiæ fastigio in lubricam et confusam interni sensus latebram rejiciens, sed doixooopous agit et ipsum primum philosophiæ officium negligit. . . . Theoretica dogmata ex practico ducuntur contra naturam philosophiæ, cujus est practica ex theoretico ducere. . . . Illa tria theoretica dogmata longe dilucidiora et minus incerta sunt, quam ille sensus moralis dubius et controversus .... novo habitu imperatorio, inaudito nomine imperativi categorici in scenam revocatus et productus. Nonne hoc est Deum ex machina inducere?' See Prantl, 'Sitzungsberichte der philos. philolog. und historischen Classe der K. B. Akademie der Wissenschaften,' 1877, p. 284.

who claim for man the possession of a faculty or potential energy for apprehending the infinite, and those who deny it on purely psychological grounds, must end in the victory of one, and the surrender of the other party.

### Conditions accepted on both sides.

Before we commit ourselves to this struggle for life or death, let us inspect once more the battlefield, as it is measured out for us, and survey what is the common ground on which both parties have agreed to stand or to fall. What is granted to us is that all consciousness begins with sensuous perception, with what we feel, and hear, and see. This gives us sensuous knowledge. What is likewise granted is that out of this we construct what may be called conceptual knowledge, consisting of collective and abstract concepts. What we call thinking consists simply in addition and subtraction of percepts and concepts. Conceptual knowledge differs from sensuous knowledge, not in substance, but in form only. As far as the material is concerned, nothing exists in the intellect except what existed before in the senses. The organ of knowledge is throughout the same, only that it is more highly developed in animals that have five senses, than in animals that have but one sense, and again more highly developed in man who counts and forms concepts, than in all other animals who do not.

On this ground and with these weapons we are to fight. With them, we are told, all knowledge has been gained, the whole world has been conquered. If with them we can force our way to a world beyond, well and good; if not, we are asked to confess that all that goes by the name of religion, from the lowest fetishism to the most spiritual and exalted faith, is a delusion, and that to have recognised this delusion is the greatest triumph of our age.

I accept these terms, and I maintain that religion, so far from being impossible, is inevitable, if only we are left in possession of our senses, such as we really find them, not such as they have been defined for us. Thus the issue is plain. We claim no special faculty, no special revelation. The only faculty we claim is perception, the only revelation we claim is history, or, as it is now called, historical evolution.

For let it not be supposed that we find the idea of the infinite ready made in the human mind from the very beginning of our history. There are even now millions of human beings to whom the very word would be unintelligible. All we maintain is that the germ or the possibility, the Not-yet of that idea, lies hidden in the earliest sensuous perceptions, and that as reason is evolved from what is finite, so faith is evolved from what, from the very beginning, is infinite in the perceptions of our senses.

Positive philosophy imagines that all that is supplied to us through the senses is by its very nature finite, that whatever transcends the finite is a mere delusion, that the very word infinite is a mere jingle, produced by an outward joining of the negative particle with the adjective finite, a particle which is rightly used with serial, or correlative concepts, but which is utterly out of place with an absolute or exclusive concept, such as finite. If the senses tell

us that all is finite, and if reason draws all her capital from the senses, who has a right, they say, to speak of the infinite? It may be true that an essential element of all religious knowledge is the admission of beings which can neither be apprehended by sense, nor comprehended by reason, which are in fact infinite, and not finite. But instead of admitting a third faculty or potential energy in order to account for these facts of religion, positive philosophers would invert the argument, and prove that, for that very reason, religion has no real roots in our consciousness, that it is a mere mirage in the desert, alluring the weary traveller with bright visions, and leaving him to despair, when he has come near enough to where the springs of living water seemed to flow.

Some philosophers have thought that a mere appeal to history would be a sufficient answer to this despairing view. No doubt, it is important that, so long as we know man in possession of sense and reason, we also find him in possession of religion. But not even the eloquence of Cicero has been able to raise this fact to the dignity of an invulnerable argument. That all men have a longing for the gods is an important truth, but not even the genius of Homer could place that truth beyond the reach of doubt. Who has not wondered at those simple words of Homer (Od. iii. 48), πάντες δε θεών χατέουσ' ανθρωποι, 'All men crave for the gods;' or, as we might render it still more literally and truthfully, 'as young birds ope their mouth for food, all men crave for the gods'? For xareiv, as connected with xaiveiv, meant originally to gape, to open the mouth, then to crave, to desire.

But even that simple statement is met with an equally simple denial. Some men, we are told, in very ancient times, and some in very modern times, know of no such cravings. It is not enough therefore to show that man has always transcended the limits which sense and reason seem to trace for him. It is not enough to show that, even in the lowest fetish worship, the fetish is not only what we can see, or hear, or touch, but something else, which we cannot see, or hear, or touch. It is not enough to show that in the worship paid to the objects of nature, the mountains, trees, and rivers are not simply what we can see, but something else which we cannot see; and that when the sky and the heavenly bodies are invoked. it is not the sun or the moon and the stars, such as they appear to the bodily eye, but again something else which cannot be seen, that forms the object of religious belief. The rain is visible: he who sends the rain is not. The thunder is heard, the storm is felt: but he who thunders and rides on the whirlwind is never seen by human eye. Even if the gods of the Greeks are sometimes seen, the Father of gods and men is not; and he who in the oldest Aryan speech was called Heaven-Father (Dyaus Pitar), in Greek Zeùs  $\pi \alpha \tau \eta \rho$ , in Latin Jupiter, was no more an object of sensuous perception than He whom we call our Father in Heaven.

All this is true, and it will be the object of these lectures to watch this important development of religious thought from its very beginning to its very end, though in one stream only, namely, in the ancient religion of India. But before we can do this, we have to answer the preliminary and more abstract question, Whence comes that something else, which, as we are told, neither sense nor reason can supply? Where is the rock for him to stand on, who declines to rest on anything but what is called the evidence of the senses, or to trust in anything but the legitimate deductions derived from it by reason, and who nevertheless maintains his belief in something which transcends both sense and reason?

#### Apprehension of the Infinite.

We have granted that all our knowledge begins with the senses, and that out of the material, supplied by the senses, reason builds up her marvellous structure. If therefore all the materials which the senses supply are finite, whence, we ask, comes the concept of the infinite?

Hobbes calls the idea of the Infinite an absurd speech.

'Whatsoever we imagine,' he writes, 'is *finite*. Therefore there is no idea, or conception of anything we call *infinite*. No man can have in his mind an image of infinite magnitude; nor conceive infinite swiftness, infinite time, or infinite force, or infinite power. When we say anything is infinite, we signify only, that we are not able to conceive the ends and bounds of the things named; having no conception of the thing, but of our own inability. And therefore the name of God is used, not to make us conceive him, for he is incomprehensible; but that we may honour him. Also because, whatsoever, as I said before, we conceive, has been perceived first by sense, either all at once, or by parts; not that anything is all in this place, and all in another place at the same time; nor that two, or more things can be in one, and the same place at once: for none of these things ever have, nor can be incident to sense; but are absurd speeches, taken upon credit, without any signification at all, from deceived philosophers, and deceived, or deceiving schoolmen<sup>1</sup>.'

Condillac thinks that we might have avoided all difficulties if, instead of Infinite, we had used the word Indefinite. 'If we had called the Infinite,' he writes, 'the Indefinite, by this small change of a word, we should have avoided the error of imagining that we have a positive idea of infinity, from whence so many false reasonings have been carried on, not only by metaphysicians, but even by geometricians.'

That a useful distinction might be made between infinite and indefinite has been proved by Kant in his 'Critique of Pure Reason,' p. 448.

What I want to prove in this course of lectures is that indefinite and infinite are in reality two names of the same thing, the former expressing its phenomenal, the latter its real character; that the history of religion is a history of all human efforts to render the Infinite less and less indefinite, that, in spite of all these efforts, the Infinite must always remain to us the Indefinite.

### 1. The Infinitely Great.

The first point that has to be settled—and on that point all the rest of our argument turns—is this: 'Are all the materials which the senses supply finite,

and finite only?' Is it true that all we can see, and feel, and hear has a beginning and an end, and is it only by apprehending these beginnings and ends that we gain sensuous knowledge? We perceive a body by perceiving its outline; we perceive green in large intervals between blue and yellow; we hear the musical note D between where C ends and E begins; and so with all other perceptions of the senses. This is true -true at least for all practical purposes. But let us look more carefully. When our eye has apprehended the furthest distance which it can reach, with or without instruments, the limit to which it clings is always fixed on the one side by the finite, but on the other side by what to the eye is not finite, and what may be called indefinite or infinite. Let us remember that we have accepted the terms of our opponents, and that therefore we look upon man as simply endowed with sense. To most philosophers it would appear much more natural, and, I doubt not, much more convincing, to derive the idea of the infinite from a necessity of our human reason. Whenever we try to fix a point in space or time, they say, we are utterly unable to fix it so as to exclude the possibility of a point beyond. In fact, our very idea of limit implies the idea of a beyond, and thus forces the idea of the infinite upon us, whether we like it or not.

This is perfectly true, but we must think, not of our friends, but of our opponents, and it is well known that our opponents do not accept that argument. If on one side, they say, our idea of a limit implies a beyond and leads us to postulate an infinite, on the other, our idea of a whole excludes a beyond, and thus leads us to postulate a finite. These antinomies of human reason have been fully discussed by Kant, and later philosophers have naturally appealed to them to show that what we call necessities, may be after all but weaknesses of human reason, and that, like all other ideas, those of finite and infinite also, if they are to be admitted at all, must be shown to be the result not of speculation, but of experience, and, as all experience is at first sensuous, the result of sensuous experience. This is the argument we have to deal with, and here neither Sir W. Hamilton nor Lucretius can help us.

We have accepted the primitive savage with nothing but his five senses. These five senses supply him with a knowledge of finite things; our problem is, how such a being ever comes to think or speak of anything not finite, but infinite.

I answer, without any fear of contradiction, that it is his senses which give him the first impression of infinite things, and force him to the admission of the infinite. Everything of which his senses cannot perceive a limit, is to a primitive savage, or to any man in an early stage of intellectual activity, unlimited or infinite. Man sees, he sees to a certain point; and there his evesight breaks down. But exactly where his sight breaks down, there presses upon him, whether he likes it or not, the perception of the unlimited or the infinite. It may be said that this is not perception, in the ordinary sense of the word. No more it is, but still less is it mere reasoning. In perceiving the infinite, we neither count, nor measure, nor compare, nor name. We know not what it is, but we know that it is, and we know it, because we actually feel it and are brought in contact with it. If it seems too bold to

say that man actually sees the invisible, let us say that he suffers from the invisible, and this invisible is only a special name for the infinite.

Therefore, as far as mere distance or extension is concerned, it would seem difficult to deny that the eve, by the very same act by which it apprehends the finite, apprehends also the infinite. The more we advance, the wider no doubt grows our horizon; but there never is and never can be to our senses a horizon unless as standing between the visible and finite on one side and the invisible and infinite on the other. The infinite therefore instead of being merely a late abstraction, is really implied in the earliest manifestations of our sensuous knowledge. Theology begins with anthropology. We must begin with men living on high mountains, or in a vast plain, or on a coral island without hills and streams, surrounded on all sides by the endless expanse of the ocean, and screened above by the unfathomable blue of the sky; and we shall then understand how, from the images thrown upon them by the senses, some idea of the infinite would arise in their minds earlier even than the concept of the finite, and would form the omnipresent background of the faintly dotted picture of their monotonous life.

### 2. The Infinitely Small.

But that is not all. We apprehend the infinite not only as beyond, but also as within the finite; not only as beyond all measure great, but also as beyond all measure small. However much our senses may contract the points of their tentacles, they can never touch the smallest objects. There is always a beyond, always a something smaller still. We may, if we like, postulate an atom in its original sense, as something that cannot be cut asunder; our senses,—and we speak of them only, for we have been restricted to them by our opponents,—admit of no real atoms, nor of imponderable substances, or of what Robert Mayer called the last gods of Greece, 'immaterial matter.' In apprehending the smallest extension, they apprehend a smaller extension still. Between the contre and the circumference, which every object must have in order to become visible, there is always a *radius*; and that omnipresent and never entirely vanishing radius gives us again and again the sensuous impression of the infinite—of the infinitely small, as opposed to the infinitely great.

And what applies to space, applies equally to time, applies equally to quality and quantity.

When we speak of colours or sounds, we seem for all practical purposes to move entirely within the finite. This is red, we say, this is green, this is violet. This is C, this is D, this is E. What can apparently be more finite, more definite? But let us look more closely. Let us take the seven colours of the rainbow; and where is the edge of an eye sharp enough to fix itself on the point where blue ends and green begins, or where green ends and yellow begins? We might as well attempt to put our clumsy fingers on the point where one millimetre ends and another begins. We divide colour by seven rough degrees, and speak of the seven colours of the rainbow. Even those seven rough degrees are of late date in the evolution of our sensuous knowledge. Xenophanes says that what people call Iris is a cloud, purple ( $\pi o \rho \phi \psi \rho \epsilon o \nu$ ), red ( $\phi o \iota$ - víkeov), and yellow  $(\chi\lambda\omega\rho\delta i)$ . Even Aristotle<sup>1</sup> still speaks of the tricoloured rainbow, red ( $\phi_{0i}\nu_{i\kappa\eta}$ ), yellow  $(\xi_{\alpha\nu\theta\eta})$ , and green  $(\pi\rho\alpha\sigma\ell\nu\eta)$ , and in the Edda the rainbow is called a three-coloured bridge. Blue, which seems to us so definite a colour, was worked out of the infinity of colours at a comparatively late time. There is hardly a book now in which we do not read of the blue sky. But in the ancient hymns of the Veda<sup>2</sup>, so full of the dawn, the sun, and the sky, the blue sky is never mentioned; in the Zendavesta the blue sky is never mentioned; in Homer the blue sky is never mentioned; in the Old, and even in the New Testament, the blue sky is never mentioned. It has been asked whether we should recognise in this a physiological development of our senses, or a gradual increase of words capable of expressing finer distinctions of light. No one is likely to contend that the irritations of our organs of sense, which produce sensation, as distinguished from perception, were different thousands of years ago from what they are now. They are the same for all men, the same even for certain animals, for we know that there are insects which react very strongly against differences of colour. No, we only learn here again, in a very clear manner, that conscious perception is impossible without language. Who would contend that savages, unable, as we are told, to count beyond three—that is to say, not in possession of special numerals beyond three-do not receive the

<sup>1</sup> Meteor. iii. 2. 5.

<sup>2</sup> See a very remarkable paper, 'Über den Farbensinn der Urzeit und seine Entwickelung,' by L. Geiger in his 'Vorträge zur Entwickelungsgeschichte der Menschheit,' 1871, p. 45. The same subject is treated again in his 'Ursprung und Entwickelung der menschlichen Sprache und Vernunft,' Zweiter Band, p. 304 seq.

sensuous impression of the four legs of a cow, and know four legs as different from three or two? No, in this evolution of consciousness of colour we see once more how perception, as different from sensation, goes hand in hand with the evolution of language, and how by a very slow process every definite concept is gained out of an infinitude of indistinct perceptions. Demokritos knew of four colours, viz. black and white, which he treated as colours, red and yellow. Are we to say that he did not see the blue sky because he never called it blue, but either dark or bright? In China the number of colours was originally five 1. That number was increased with the increase of their power of distinguishing and of expressing their distinctions in words. In common Arabic, as Palgrave tells us, the names for green, black, and brown are constantly confounded to the present day. It is well known that among savage nations we seldom find distinct words for blue and black<sup>2</sup>, but in our language too we shall find a similar indefiniteness of expression when we inquire into its historical antecedents. Though blue now does no longer mean black. we see in such expressions as 'to beat black and blue' the closeness of the two colours. In Old Norse too. blár, blá, blátt now means blue, as distinct from blakkr, black. But in O. N. bláman, the livid colour of a bruise, we see the indefiniteness of meaning between black and blue, and in blá-madr, a black man, a negro,

<sup>1</sup> See V. v. Strauss, 'Bezeichnung der Farben Blau und Grün im Chines. Alterth.,' 'Zeitsch. der D. M. G.,' 1879, p. 502. 'The green grass and the blue heaven are of the same hue in the Indian tongues.' Powell, Rep. of Bur. Ethnol., 1881, p. 23.

<sup>2</sup> See Meyer, 'Über die Mafoor'sche und andere Papúa-Sprachen,' p. 52: 'Blau, peisim, wird nicht von schwarz unterschieden.' 'Lect. on the Science of Language,' ii. p. 343.

bla means distinctly black. The etymology of these words is very obscure. Grimm derives blue, O. H. G. pldo, plawes, Med. Lat. blavus and blavius, It. biavo, Fr. bleu, from Goth. bliggvan, to strike, so that it would originally have conveyed the black and blue colour of a bruise. He appeals in support of his derivation to Latin *lividus*, which he derives from \* fligvidus and fligere; nay even to flavus, which he proposes to derive from \* flagvus and \* flagere. Caesius also is quoted as an analogy, supposing it is derived from caedere. All this is extremely doubtful, and the whole subject of the names of colour requires to be treated most accurately, and yet in the most comprehensive way before any certain results can be expected in the place of ingenious guesses. Most likely the root bhraq and bhrdq, with r changed to l, will be found as a fertile source of names of colour. To that root bleak, A.S. bldc, blæc, O.N. bleikr, O.H.G. pleih, has been referred, meaning originally bright, then pale; and to the same family, though the vowel is different, black also will probably have to be traced back, A.S. blac. O.N. blakkr.

As languages advance, more and more distinctions are introduced, but the variety of colours always stands before us as a real infinite, to be measured, it may be, by millions of ethereal vibrations in one second, but beyond that immeasurable and indivisible even to the keenest eye.

What applies to colour applies to sounds. Our ear begins to apprehend tone when there are thirty vibrations in one second; it ceases to apprehend tone when there are four thousand vibrations in one second. It is the weakness of our ears which determines these

#### LECTURE I.

limits; but as there is beyond the violet, which we can perceive, an ultra-violet which to our eye is utter darkness, while it is revealed in hundreds of lines through the spectroscope, so there may be to people with more perfect powers of hearing, music where to us there is but noise. Though we can distinguish tones and semitones, there are many smaller divisions which baffle our perception, and make us feel, as many other things, the limited power of our senses before the unlimited wealth of the universe, which we try slowly to divide, to fix, to comprehend, and to name.

### Growth of the Idea of the Infinite.

I hope I shall not be misunderstood,—or, I ought rather to say, I fear I shall be,—as if I held the opinion that the religion of the lowest savages begins with the barren idea of the infinite, and with nothing else. As no concept is possible without a name, I shall probably be asked to produce from the dictionaries of Veddas and Papúas any word to express the infinite; and the absence of such a word, even among more highly civilised races, will be considered a sufficient answer to my theory.

Let me, therefore, say once more that I entirely reject such an opinion. I am acting at present on the defensive only; I am simply dealing with the preliminary objections of those philosophers who look upon religion as outside the pale of philosophy, and who maintain that they have proved once for all that the infinite can never become a legitimate object of our consciousness, because our senses, which form the only avenue to the whole domain of our human consciousness, never come in contact with the infinite.

It is in answer to that powerful school of philosophy, which on that one point has made converts even amongst the most orthodox defenders of the faith, that I felt it was necessary to point out, at the very outset, that their facts are no facts, but that the infinite was present from the very beginning in all finite perceptions, just as the blue colour was there, though we find no name for it in the dictionaries of Veddas and Papúas. The sky was blue in the days of the Vedic poets, of the Zoroastrian worshippers, of the Hebrew prophet, of the Homeric singers, but though they saw it, they knew it not: they had no name for that which is the sky's own peculiar tint, the skyblue. We know it, for we have a name for it. We know it, at least to a certain extent, because we can count the millions of vibrations that make up what we now call the blue of the sky. We know it quantitatively, but not qualitatively. Nay, to most of us it is, and it always will be, nothing but visible darkness, half veiling and half revealing the infinite brightness beyond.

It is the same with the infinite. It was there from the very first, but it was not yet defined or named. If the infinite had not from the very first been present in our sensuous perceptions, such a word as infinite would be a sound, and nothing else. For that reason I felt it incumbent upon me to show how the presentiment of the infinite rests on the sentiment of the finite, and has its real roots in the real, though not yet fully apprehended presence of the infinite in all our sensuous perceptions of the finite. This presentiment or incipient apprehension of the infinite passes through endless phases and assumes endless names. I might have traced it in the wonderment with which the Polynesian sailor dwells on the endless expanse of the sea, in the jubilant outburst with which the Aryan shepherd greets the effulgence of the dawn, or in the breathless silence of the solitary traveller in the desert when the last ray of the sun departs, fascinating his weary eyes, and drawing his dreamy thoughts to another world. Through all these sentiments and presentiments there vibrates the same chord in a thousand tensions, and if we will but listen attentively we can still perceive its old familiar ring even in such high harmonics as Wordsworth's

> 'Obstinate questionings Of sense and outward things, Fallings from us, vanishings; Blank misgivings of a Creature Moving about in worlds not realized.'

#### No Finite without an Infinite.

What I hold is that with every finite perception there is a concomitant perception, or, if that word should seem too strong, a concomitant sentiment or presentiment of the infinite; that from the very first act of touch, or hearing, or sight, we are brought in contact, not only with a visible, but also at the same time with an invisible universe. Those therefore who deny the possibility or the legitimacy of the idea of the infinite in our human consciousness, must meet us here on their own ground. All our knowledge, they say, must begin with the senses. Yes, we say, and it is the senses which give us the first intimation of the infinite. What grows afterwards out of this intimation supplies materials both to the psychologist and to the historian of religion, and to both of them this indisputable sentiment of the infinite is the first pre-historic impulse to all religion. I do not say that in the first dark pressure of the infinite upon us, we have all at once the full and lucid consciousness of that highest of all concepts. I mean the very opposite. I simply say we have in it a germ, and a living germ, we have in it that without which no religion would have been possible, we have in that perception of the infinite the root of the whole historical development of human faith.

And let it not be supposed that in insisting on an actual perception of the infinite, I indulge in poetical language only, though I am the last to deny that poetical language may sometimes convey much truth, nay often more than is to be found in the confused webs of argumentative prose. I shall quote at least one of these poetical pleadings in favour of the reality of the infinite : 'Et qu'on ne dise pas que l'infini et l'éternel sont inintelligibles; c'est le fini et le passager qu'on serait souvent tenté de prendre pour un rêve; car la pensée ne peut voir de terme à rien, et l'être ne saurait concevoir le néant. On ne peut approfondir les sciences exactes elles-mêmes, sans y rencontrer l'infini et l'éternel; et les choses les plus positives appartiennent autant, sous de certains rapports, à cet infini et à cet éternel, que le sentiment et l'imagination.'

I fully admit that there is much truth in these impassioned utterances, but we must look for the deepest foundation of that truth, otherwise we shall be accused of using poetical or mystic assertions, where only the most careful logical argument can do real good. In postulating, or rather in laying my finger on the point

where the actual contact with the infinite takes place, I neither ignore nor do I contravene any one of the stringent rules of Kant's 'Critik der reinen Vernunft.' Nothing, I hold, can be more perfect than Kant's analysis of human knowledge. 'Sensuous objects cannot be known except such as they appear to us, never such as they are in themselves; supersensuous objects are not to us objects of theoretic knowledge.' All this I fully accept. But though there is no theoretic knowledge of the supersensuous, is there no knowledge of it at all? Is it no knowledge, if we know that a thing is, though we do not know what it is? What would Kant say, if we were to maintain that because we do not know what the Ding an sich is, therefore we do not know that it is. He carefully guards against such a misunderstanding, which would change his whole philosophy into pure idealism. 'Nevertheless,' he says, 'it should be observed that we must be able, if not to know, at all events to be conscious of the same objects, also as Dinge an sich. Otherwise we should arrive at the irrational conclusion that there is appearance without something that appears<sup>1</sup>.

If I differ from Kant, it is only in going a step beyond him. With him the supersensuous or the infinite would be a mere *Nooumenon*, not a *Phainomenon*. I maintain that before it becomes a *Nooumenon*, it is an *Aistheton*, though not a *Phainomenon*; it is felt, though not yet represented. I maintain that we, as sentient beings, are in constant contact with the infinite, and that this constant contact is the only legitimate basis

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Critik der reinen Vernunft,' 2te Auflage, Vorr; 2. 676. What Kant says in his 'Critik,' 1te Auflage, pp. 288, 289, is less distinct and liable to be misunderstood.

on which the infinite can and does exist for us afterwards, whether as a *Nooumenon* or as a *Pisteuomenon*. I maintain that, here as elsewhere, no legitimate concept is possible without a previous percept, and that that previous percept is as clear as daylight to all who are not blinded by traditional terminologies.

We have been told again and again that a finite mind cannot approach the infinite, and that therefore we ought to take our Bible and our Prayer-book, and rest there and be thankful. This would indeed be taking a despairing view both of ourselves and of our Bible and Prayer-book. No, let us only see and judge for ourselves, and we shall find that, from the first dawn of history, and from the first dawn of our own individual consciousness, we have always been face to face with the infinite. Whether we shall ever be able to gain more than this sentiment of the real presence of the infinite, whether we shall ever be able, not only to apprehend, but to comprehend it, that is a question which belongs to the end, not to the beginning of our subject. At present we are concerned with history only, in order to learn from its sacred annals, how the finite mind has tried to pierce further and further into the infinite, to gain new aspects of it, and to raise the dark perception of it into more lucid intuitions and more definite names. There may be much error in all the names that man has given to the infinite, but even the history of error is full of useful lessons. After we have seen how it is possible for man to gain a presentiment of something beyond the finite, we shall watch him looking for the infinite in mountains, trees, and rivers, in the storm and lightning, in the moon and

the sun, in the sky and what is beyond the sky, trying name after name to comprehend it, calling it thunderer, bringer of light, wielder of the thunderbolt, giver of rain, bestower of food and life; and, after a time, speaking of it as maker, ruler, and preserver, king and father, lord of lords, god of gods, cause of causes, the Eternal, the Unknown, the Unknowable. All this we shall see in at least one great evolution of religious thought, preserved to us in the ancient literature of India.

There are many other historical evolutions, in other countries, each leading to its own goal. Nothing can be more different than the evolution of the consciousness of the Infinite or the Divine among Aryan, Semitic, and Turanian races. To some the infinite first revealed itself, as to the Vedic poets, in certain visions of nature. Others were startled by its presence in the abyss of their own hearts. There were whole tribes to whom the earliest intimation of the infinite came from the birth of a child, or from the death of a friend; and whose idea of beings more than human was derived from the memory of those whom they had loved or feared in life. The sense of duty, which in ancient times had always a religious character, seems in some cases to have sprung from that feeling of burning shame which was none the less real because it could not be accounted for; while other tribes became conscious of law by witnessing the order in nature, which even the gods could not transgress. And love, without which no true religion can live, while in some hearts it bursts forth as a sudden warmth kindled by the glances of the morning light, was roused in others by that deep sympathy

of nature—that suffering in common—which, whether we like it or not, makes our nerves quiver at the sight of a suffering child; or was called into life by that sense of loneliness and finiteness which makes us long for something beyond our own narrow, finite self, whether we find it in other human selves, or in that infinite Self in which alone we have our being, and in which alone we find in the end our own true self.

Each religion had its own growth, each nation followed its own path through the wilderness. If these lectures continue, as I hope they may, other and better analysts of the human mind will hereafter disentangle and lay before you the manifold fibres that enter into the web of the earliest religious thoughts of man; other and more experienced guides will hereafter lead you through the valleys and deserts which were crossed by the great nations of antiquity, the Egyptians, the Babylonians, the Jews, the Chinese, it may be, or the Greeks and Romans, the Celts, the Slavs, and Germans, nay by savage and as yet hardly human races, in their search after the infinite, that infinite which surrounded them, as it surrounds us, on every side, and which they tried, and tried in vain, to grasp and comprehend.

I shall confine myself to one race only, the ancient Aryans of India, in many respects the most wonderful race that ever lived on earth. The growth of their religion is very different from the growth of other religions; but though each religion has its own peculiar growth, the seed from which they spring is everywhere the same. That seed is the perception of the infinite, from which no one can escape, who does not wilfully shut his eyes. From the first flutter of human consciousness, that perception underlies all the other perceptions of our senses, all our imaginings, all our concepts, and every argument of our reason. It may be buried for a time beneath the fragments of our finite knowledge, but it is always there, and, if we dig but deep enough, we shall always find that buried seed, supplying the living sap to the fibres and feeders of all true faith.

For many reasons I could have wished that some English student, who in so many respects would have been far better qualified than I am, should have been chosen to inaugurate these lectures. There was no dearth of them, there was rather, I should say, an embarras de richesse. How ably would a psychological analysis of religion have been treated by the experienced hands of Dr. Martineau or Principal Caird! If for the first course of these Hibbert Lectures you had chosen Egypt and its ancient religion, you had such men as Birch, or Le Page Renouf; for Babylon and Nineveh, you had Rawlinson or Sayce; for Palestine, Stanley or Cheyne; for China, Legge or Douglas; for Greece, Gladstone. or Jowett, or Mahaffy; for Rome, Munro or Seeley; for the Celtic races, Rhŷs; for the Slavonic races, Morfill or Ralston: for the Teutonic races, Skeat or Sweet; for savage tribes in general, Tylor or Lubbock. If after considerable hesitation I decided to accept the invitation to deliver the first course of these lectures, it was because I felt convinced that the ancient literature of India, which has been preserved to us as by a miracle, gives us opportunities for a study of the origin and growth of religion such

as we find nowhere else<sup>1</sup>; and, I may add, because I know from past experience, how great indulgence is shown by an English audience to one who, however badly he may say it, says all he has to say, without fear, without favour, and, as much as may be, without offence.

<sup>1</sup> 'Die Inder bildeten ihre Religion zu einer Art von urweltlicher Classicität aus, welche sie für alle Zeiten zum Schlüssel des Götterglaubens der ganzen Menschheit macht.' Geiger, 'Über Ursprung und Entwickelung der menschlicher Sprache und Vernunft,' vol. ii. p. 339.

## IS FETISHISM A PRIMITIVE FORM OF RELIGION?

#### The first impulse to the perception of the Infinite.

IN my first lecture I tried to lay open the founda-tions on which alone a religion can be built up. If man had not the power-I do not say, to comprehend, but to apprehend the infinite, in its most primitive and undeveloped form, he would indeed have no right to speak of a world beyond this finite world, of time beyond this finite time, or of a Being which, even though he shrinks from calling it Zeus, or Jupiter, or Dyaus-pitar, or Lord, Lord, he may still feel after, and revere, and even love, under the names of the Unknown, the Incomprehensible, the Infinite. If, on the contrary, an apprehension of the infinite is possible and legitimate, if I have succeeded in showing that this apprehension of the infinite underlies and pervades all our perceptions of finite things, and likewise all the reasonings that flow from them, then we have firm ground to stand on, whether we examine the various forms which that sentiment has assumed among the nations of antiauity, or whether we sound the foundations of our own faith to its lowest depth.
The arguments which I placed before you in my first lecture were however of a purely abstract nature. It was the possibility, not the reality of the perception of the infinite which alone I wished to establish. Nothing could be further from my thoughts than to represent the perfect idea of the infinite as the first step in the historical evolution of religious ideas. Religion begins as little with the perfect idea of the infinite as astronomy begins with the law of gravity: nay, in its purest form, that idea is the last rather than the first step in the march of the human intellect.

### Mana, a Melanesian name for the Infinite.

How the idea of the infinite, of the unseen, or as we call it afterwards, the Divine, may exist among the lowest tribes in a vague and hazy form we may see, for instance, in the *Mana* of the Melanesians. Mr. R. H. Codrington, an experienced missionary and a thoughtful theologian, says in a letter, dated July 7, 1877, from Norfolk Island: 'The religion of the Melanesians consists, as far as belief goes, in the persuasion that there is a supernatural power about, belonging to the region of the unseen; and, as far as practice goes, in the use of means of getting this power turned to their own benefit. The notion of a Supreme Being is altogether foreign to them, or indeed of any Being occupying a very elevated place in their world.' (p. 14.)

And again: 'There is a belief in a force altogether distinct from physical power, which acts in all kinds of ways for good and evil, and which it is of the

greatest advantage to possess or control. This is Mana. The word is common, I believe, to the whole Pacific, and people have tried very hard to describe what it is in different regions. I think I know what our people mean by it, and that meaning seems to me to cover all that I hear about it elsewhere. It is a power or influence, not physical, and, in a way, supernatural; but it shows itself in physical force, or in any kind of power or excellence which a man possesses. This Mana is not fixed in anything, and can be conveyed in almost anything; but spirits, whether disembodied souls or supernatural beings, have it, and can impart it; and it essentially belongs to personal beings to originate it, though it may act through the medium of water, or a stone, or a bone. All Melanesian religion, in fact, consists in getting this Mana for one's self, or getting it used for one's benefit-all religion, that is, as far as religious practices go, prayers and sacrifices.'

This Mana is one of the early, helpless expressions of what the apprehension of the infinite would be in its incipient stages, though even the Melanesian Mana shows ample traces both of development and corruption.

My first lecture, therefore, was meant to be no more than a preliminary answer to a preliminary assertion. In reply to that numerous and powerful class of philosophers who wish to stop us on the very threshold of our inquiries, who tell us that here on earth there is no admission to the infinite, and that, if Kant has done anything, he has for ever closed our approaches to it, we had to make good our right by producing credentials of the infinite, both within and without the finite, which even the most positive of positivists has to recognise, viz. the evidence of our senses.

We have now to enter upon a new path; we have to show how men in different parts of the world worked their way in different directions, step by step, from the simplest perceptions of the world around them, to the highest concepts of religion and philosophy: how, in fact, the consciousness of the infinite, which lay hidden in every fold of man's earliest impressions, was unfolded in a thousand different ways, till it became freer and freer of its coarser ingredients, reaching at last that point of purity which we imagine is the highest that can be reached by human thought. The history of that development is neither more nor less than the history of religion, closely connected, as that history always has been and must be, with the history of philosophy. To that history we now turn, as containing the only trustworthy illustration of the evolution of the idea of the infinite from the lowest beginnings to a height which few can reach, but to which we may all look up from the nether part of the mount.

# Fetishism, the original form of all religion.

If you consulted any of the books that have been written during the last hundred years on the history of religion, you would find in most of them a striking agreement on at least one point, viz. that the lowest form of what can be called religion is *fetishism*, that it is impossible to imagine anything lower that would still deserve that name, and that therefore fetishism may safely be considered as the very beginning of all religion. Whenever I find so flagrant an instance of agreement, the same ideas expressed in almost the same words, I confess I feel suspicious, and I always think it right to go back to the first sources, in order to see under what circumstances, and for what special purpose, a theory which commands such ready and general assent has first been started.

#### De Brosses, the inventor of Fetishism.

The word *fetishism* was never used before the year 1760. In that year appeared an anonymous book called 'Du Culte des Dieux Fétiches, ou, Parallèle de l'ancienne Religion de l'Egypte avec la Religion actuelle de Nigritie.' It is known that this little book was written by De Brosses, the well-known President de Brosses, the correspondent of Voltaire, one of the most remarkable men of the Voltairian period (born in 1709, died 1777). It was at the instigation of his friend, the great Buffon, that De Brosses seems to have devoted himself to the study of savage tribes, or to the study of man in historic and prehistoric times. He did so by collecting the best descriptions which he could find in the books of old and recent travellers. sailors. missionaries, traders, and explorers of distant countries. and he published in 1756 his 'Histoire des navigations aux terres Australes,' two large volumes in quarto. Though this book is now antiquated, it contains two names which, I believe, occur here for the first time, which were, it seems, coined by De Brosses himself. and which will probably survive when all his other

achievements, even his theory of fetishism, have been forgotten, viz. the names Australia and Polynesia.

Another book by the same author, more often quoted than read, is his 'Traité de la Formation mécanique des Langues,' published in 1765. This is a work which, though its theories are likewise antiquated, well deserves a careful perusal even in these heydays of comparative philology, and which, particularly in its treatment of phonetics, was certainly far in advance of its time.

Between his book on Eastern Voyages and his treatise on the Mechanical Formation of Language, lies his work on the Worship of the Fetish Deities, which may rightly be described as an essay on the mechanical formation of religion. De Brosses was dissatisfied with the current opinions on the origin of mythology and religion, and he thought that his study of the customs of the lowest savages, particularly those on the west coast of Africa, as described by Portuguese sailors, offered him the means of a more natural explanation of that old and difficult problem.

'The confused mass of ancient mythology,' he says, 'has been to us an undecipherable chaos, or a purely arbitrary riddle, so long as one employed for its solution the *figurism* of the last Platonic philosophers, who ascribed to ignorant and savage nations a knowledge of the most hidden causes of nature, and perceived in a heap of trivial practices of gross and stupid people intellectual ideas of the most abstract metaphysics. Nor have they fared better who tried, mostly by means of forced and ill-grounded comparisons, to find in the ancient mythology the detailed, though disfigured, history of the Hebrew nation, a nation that was unknown almost to all others, and made a point never to communicate its doctrines to strangers... Allegory is an instrument which will do anything. The system of a figurative meaning once admitted, one soon sees everything in everything, as in the clouds. The matter is never embarrassing, all that is wanted is spirit and imagination. The field is large and fertile, whatever explications may be required.'

'Some scholars,' he continues, 'more judicious, better instructed also in the history of the early nations whose colonies first discovered the West, and familiar with Oriental languages, have at last, after clearing mythology of the rubbish with which the Greeks had covered it, found the true key of it in the actual history of the early nations, their opinions and their rulers, in the false translations of a number of simple expressions, the meaning of which had been forgotten by those who nevertheless continued to use them; and in the homonymies which out of one object, designated by various epithets, have made so many different beings or persons.

'But these keys which open so well the meaning of historical fables, do not always suffice to give a reason for the singularity of the dogmatic opinions, nor of the practical rites of the early nations. These two portions of heathen theology depend either on the worship of the celestial bodies, well known by the name of *Sabeism*, or on the probably not less ancient worship of certain terrestrial and material objects, called *fétiche*, among the African negroes (he meant to say, by those who visited the African negroes), and which for this reason I shall call *Fétichisme*. I ask permission to use this term habitually, and though in the proper signification it refers in particular to the religion of the negroes of Africa only, I give notice beforehand that I mean to use it with reference also to any other nation paying worship to animals, or to inanimate things which are changed into gods, even when these objects are less gods, in the proper sense of the word, than things endowed with a certain divine virtue, such as oracles, amulets, or protecting talismans. For it is certain that all these forms of thought have one and the same origin, which belongs to one general religion, formerly spread over the whole earth, which must be examined by itself, constituting, as it does, a separate class among the various religions of the heathen world.'

De Brosses divides his book into three parts. In the first he collects all the information which was then accessible on fetishism, as still practised by barbarous tribes in Africa and other parts of the world. In the second he compares it with the religious practices of the principal nations of antiquity. In the third he tries to show that, as these practices are very like to one another in their outward appearance, we may conclude that their original intention among the negroes of to-day and among the Egyptians, the Greeks, and Romans, was the same.

All nations, he holds, had to begin with fetishism, to be followed afterwards by polytheism and monotheism.

One nation only forms with him an exception—the Jews, the chosen people of God. They, according to De Brosses, were never fetish-worshippers, while all other nations first received a primeval divine revelation, then forgot it, and then began again from the beginning—viz. with fetishism.

It is curious to observe the influence which the prevalent theological ideas of the time exercised even on De Brosses. If he had dared to look for traces of fetishism in the Old Testament with the same keenness which made him see fetishes in Egypt, in Greece, in Rome, and everywhere else, surely the Teraphim, the Urim and Thummim, or the ephod, to say nothing of golden calves and brazen serpents, might have supplied him with ample material (Gen. xxviii. 18; Jerem. ii. 27).

But though on this and some other points those who have more recently adopted and defended the theory of De Brosses would differ from him, on the whole his view of fetishism has been maintained intact during the last hundred years. It sounded so easy, so natural, so plausible, that it soon found its way into manuals and schoolbooks, and I believe we all of us have been brought up on it<sup>1</sup>. I myself certainly held it for a long time, and never doubted it, till I became more and more startled by the fact that, while in the earliest accessible documents of religious thought we look in vain for any very clear traces of fetishism, they become more and more frequent everywhere in the later stages of religious development, and are certainly more visible in the later corruptions of the Indian religion<sup>2</sup>, beginning with the Âtharvana. than in the earliest hymns of the Rig-Veda.

<sup>1</sup> Meiners, whose 'Allgemeine Kritische Geschichte der Religionen,' 1806, was for many years the chief storehouse for all who wrote on the history of religion, says: 'It cannot be denied that fetishism is not only the oldest, but also the most universal worship of gods.'

<sup>2</sup> 'L'étranger qui arrive dans l'Inde, et moi-même je n'ai pas fait

## Origin of the name of Fetish.

Why did the Portuguese navigators, who were Christians, but Christians in that metamorphic state which marks the popular Roman Catholicism of the last century-why did they recognise at once what they saw among the negroes of the Gold Coast, as feiticos? The answer is clear. Because they themselves were perfectly familiar with a *feitico*, an amulet or talisman; and probably all carried with them some beads, or crosses, or images, that had been blessed by their priests before they started for their voyage. They themselves were fetish-worshippers in a certain sense. What was more natural therefore for them, if they saw a native hugging some ornament, or unwilling to part with some glittering stone, or it may be prostrating himself and praying to some bones, carefully preserved in his hut, than to suppose that the negroes did not only keep these things for luck, but that they were sacred relics, something in fact like what they themselves would call *feitico*? As they discovered no other traces of any religious worship, they concluded very naturally that this outward show of regard for these feiticos constituted the whole of the negro's religion.

Suppose these negroes, after watching the proceedings of their white visitors, had asked on their part what the religion of those white men might be, what would they have said? They saw the Portuguese sailors handling their rosaries, burning incense to dauby images, bowing before altars, carrying gaudy

exception à cette règle, ne découvre d'abord que des pratiques religieuses aussi dégradantes que dégradées, un vrai polythéisme, presque du fétichisme.' — De la supériorité du Brahmanisme sur le Catholicisme, Conférence donnée par M. Goblet d'Alviella. flags, prostrating themselves before a wooden cross. They did not see them while saying their prayers, they never witnessed any sacrifices offered by them to their gods, nor was their moral conduct such as to give the natives the idea that they abstained from any crimes, because they feared the gods. What would have been more natural therefore for them than to say that their religion seemed to consist in a worship of gru-grus, their own name for what the Portuguese called *feitiço*, and that they had no idea of a supreme spirit or a king of heaven, or offered any worship to him?

With regard to the word, it is well known that the Portuguese feitico corresponds to Latin factitius. Factitius. from meaning what is made by hand, came to mean artificial, then unnatural, magical, enchanted and enchanting. A false key is called in Portuguese chave feitica, while feitico becomes the recognised name for amulets and similar half-sacred trinkets. The trade in such articles was perfectly recognised in Europe during the middle ages, as it is still among the negroes of Africa. A manufacturer or seller of them was called *feitiçero*, a word which, however, was likewise used in the sense of a magician or conjurer. How common the word was in Portuguese we see from its being used in its diminutive form as a term of endearment, meu feiticinho meaning my little fetish, or darling.

We see a similar transition of meaning in the Sanskrit  $krity\hat{a}$ , the Italian fattura, incantation, which occurs in mediæval Latin as far back as  $1311^{1}$ ; also

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Synodus Pergam.,' ann. 1311, apud Muratorium, tom. 9. col. 561; incantationes, sacrilegia, auguria, vel maleficia, quæ facturæ sive præstigia vulgariter appellantur.

in charme, which was originally no more than carmen; and in the Greek  $\epsilon \pi \varphi \delta \eta$ .

# Wrong extension of the name fetish.

It will be clear from these considerations that the Portuguese sailors - for it is to them that we are indebted for the introduction of the word fetishcould have applied that term to certain tangible and inanimate objects only, and that it was an unwarrantable liberty taken with the word which enabled De Brosses to extend it to animals, and to such things as mountains, trees, and rivers. De Brosses imagined that the name *feitico* was somehow related to *fatum*, and its modern derivative fata (nom. plur. of the neuter, used afterwards as a nom. sing. of the feminine), a fée, fairy; and this may have made it appear less incongruous to him to apply the name of fetish, not only to artificial and material objects, but also to trees. mountains, rivers, and even to animals. This was the first unfortunate step on the part of De Brosses, for he thus mixed up three totally distinct phases of religion, first, physiolatry, or the worship paid to natural objects which impress the mind of man with feelings of awe or gratitude, such as rivers, trees, or mountains; secondly, zoolatry, or the worship paid to animals, as for instance by the highly-cultivated inhabitants of ancient Egypt; and lastly, fetishism proper, or the superstitious veneration felt and testified for mere rubbish, apparently without any claim to such distinction.

But this was not all. De Brosses did not keep what he calls fetish-worship distinct even from idolatry, though there is a very important distinction between the two. A fetish, properly so called, is itself regarded as something supernatural; the idol, on the contrary, was originally meant as an image only, a similitude or a symbol of something else. No doubt an idol was apt to become a fetish; but in the beginning, fetish worship, in the proper sense of the word, springs from a source totally different from that which produces idolatry.

Let us hear how De Brosses explains his idea of a fetish. 'These fetishes,' he says, 'are anything which people like to select for adoration,—a tree, a mountain, the sea, a piece of wood, the tail of a lion, a pebble, a shell, salt, a fish, a plant, a flower, certain animals, such as cows, goats, elephants, sheep, or anything like these. These are the gods of the negro, sacred objects, talismans. The negroes offer them worship, address their prayers to them, perform sacrifices, carry them about in procession, consult them on great occasions. They swear by them, and such oaths are never broken.

'There are fetishes belonging to a whole tribe, and others belonging to individuals. National fetishes have a kind of public sanctuary; private fetishes are kept in their own place in the houses of private individuals.

'If the negroes want rain, they place an empty jar before the fetish. When they go to battle, they deposit their weapons before it or him. If they are in want of fish or meat, bare bones are laid down before the fetish; while, if they wish for palm-wine, they indicate their desire by leaving with the fetish the scissors with which the incisions are made in the palm-trees<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> Similar customs mentioned by Waitz, 'Anthropologie,' vol. ii. p. 177.

If their prayers are heard, all is right. But if they are refused, they think that they have somehow incurred the anger of their fetish, and they try to appease him.'

Such is a short abstract of what De Brosses meant by fetishism, what he believed the religion of the negroes to be, and what he thought the religion of all the great nations of antiquity must have been before they reached the higher stages of polytheism and monotheism.

### Usefulness of the study of savage tribes.

The idea that, in order to understand what the socalled civilised people may have been before they reached their higher enlightenment, we ought to study savage tribes, such as we find them still at the present day, is perfectly just. It is the lesson which geology has taught us, applied to the stratification of the human race. But the danger of mistaking metamorphic for primary igneous rocks is much less in geology than in anthropology. Allow me to quote some excellent remarks on this point by Mr. Herbert Spencer<sup>1</sup>. 'To determine,' he writes, 'what conceptions are truly primitive, would be easy if we had accounts of truly primitive men. But there are sundry reasons for suspecting that existing men of the lowest types, forming social groups of the simplest kinds, do not exemplify men as they originally were. Probably most of them, if not all, had ancestors in higher

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Sociology,' p. 106. See also 'On some Characteristics of Malayo-Polynesians,' in 'Journal of the Anthropological Institute,' February, 1878.

states; and among their beliefs remain some which were evolved during those higher states. While the degradation theory, as currently held, is untenable, the theory of progression, taken in its unqualified form, seems to me untenable also. If, on the one hand, the notion that savagery is caused by lapse from civilisation is irreconcilable with the evidence, there is, on the other hand, inadequate warrant for the notion that the lowest savagery has always been as low as it is now. It is quite possible, and, I believe, highly probable, that retrogression has been as frequent as progression.'

These words contain a most useful warning for those ethnologists who imagine that they have only to spend a few years among Papuas, Fuegians, or Andaman Islanders, in order to know what the primitive ancestors of the Greeks and Romans may have been. They speak of the savage of to-day as if he had only just been sent into the world, forgetting that, as a living species, he is probably not a day younger than we ourselves <sup>1</sup>. He may be a more stationary being, but he may also have passed through many ups and downs before he reached his present level. Anyhow, even if it could be proved that there has been a continuous progression in everything else, no one could maintain that the same applies to religion.

# Frequent retrogression in Religion.

That religion is liable to corruption is surely seen again and again in the history of the world. In one

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'The savage are as old as the civilised races, and can as little be named primitive.'—A. M. Fairbairn, 'Academy,' July 20, 1878.

sense the history of most religions might be called a slow corruption of their primitive purity. At all events, no one would venture to maintain that religion always keeps pace with general civilisation. Even admitting therefore that, with regard to their tools, their dress, their manners and customs, the Greeks and Romans, the Germans and Celts may have been before the first dawn of history in the same state in which we find some of the negro races of Africa at present, nothing would justify the conclusion that their religion also must have been the same, that they must have worshipped fetishes, stocks and stones, and nothing else.

We see Abraham, a mere nomad, fully impressed with the necessity of the unity of the godhead, while Solomon, famous among the kings of the earth, built high places for Chemosh and Moloch. Ephesus, in the sixth century before Christ, was listening to one of the wisest men that Greece ever produced, Herakleitos; while a thousand years later, the same town resounded with the frivolous and futile wranglings of Cyrillus, and the council of Ephesus. The Hindus, who, thousands of years ago, had reached in the Upanishads the loftiest heights of philosophy, are now in some places sunk into a grovelling worship of cows and monkeys.

# Difficulty of studying the religion of savages.

But there is another and even greater difficulty. If we feel inclined to ascribe to the ancestors of the Greeks and Romans the religion of the negroes and of other savages of the present day, have we seriously asked ourselves what we really know of the religious opinions of these so-called savages ?

A hundred years ago there might have been some excuse for people speaking in the most promiscuous manner of the religion of savages. Savages were then looked upon as mere curiosities, and almost anything related of them was readily believed. They were huddled and muddled together much in the same manner as I have heard Neander and Strauss quoted from the pulpit, as representatives of German neology; and hardly any attempt was made to distinguish between negro and negro, between savage and savage.

At present, all such general terms are carefully avoided by scientific ethnologists. In ordinary parlance we may still use the name of negro for black people in general, but when we speak scientifically, negro is mostly restricted to the races on the west coast of Africa between the Senegal and the Niger, extending inland to the lake of Tchad and beyond, we hardly know how far. When the negro is spoken of as the lowest of the low, it generally is this negro of the west coast that is intended, he from whom Europeans first took their idea of a fetish-worship.

It is not the place here to discuss the ethnography of Africa as it has been established by the latest travellers. The classification as given by Waitz will suffice to distinguish the negroes of the Senegal and Niger from his nearest neighbours :---

First, the Berber and Copt tribes, inhabiting the north of Africa. For historical purposes they may be said to belong to Europe rather than to Africa. These races were conquered by the Mohammedan armies, and rapidly coalesced with their conquerors. They are sometimes called Moors, but never negroes.

Secondly, the races which inhabit Eastern Africa, the country of the Nile to the equator. They are Abyssinian or Nubian, and in language distantly allied to the Semitic family.

Thirdly, the Fulahs, who are spread over the greater part of Central Africa, and feel themselves everywhere as distinct from the negroes.

Fourthly, from the equator downward as far as the Hottentots, the Kaffer and Congo races, speaking their own well-defined languages, possessed of religious ideas of great sublimity, and physically also very different from what is commonly meant by a negro.

Lastly, the Hottentots and the Bushmen, differing from the rest, both by their language and their physical appearance.

These are only the most general divisions of the races which now inhabit Africa. If we speak of all of them simply as negroes, we do so in the same loose manner in which the Greeks spoke of Scythians, and the Romans, before Cæsar, of Celts. For scientific purposes the term negro should either be avoided altogether, or restricted to the races scattered over about twelve degrees of latitude, from the Senegal to the Niger, and extending inland to the as yet undefined regions where they are bounded by Berber, Nubian, and Kaffer tribes.

But though the ethnologist no longer speaks of the inhabitants of Africa as negroes or niggers, it is much more difficult to convince the student of history that these races cannot be lumped together as savages,

but that here, too, we must distinguish before we can compare. People who talk very freely of savages, whether in Africa, or America, or Australia, would find it extremely difficult to give any definition of that term, beyond this, that savages are different from ourselves. Savages with us are still very much what barbarians were to the Greeks. But as the Greeks had to learn that some of these so-called barbarians possessed virtues which they might have envied themselves, so we also shall have to confess that some of these savages have a religion and a philosophy of life which may well bear comparison with the religion and philosophy of what we call the civilised and civilising nations of antiquity. Anyhow, the common idea of a savage requires considerable modification and differentiation, and there is perhaps no branch of anthropology beset with so many difficulties as the study of these so-called savage races.

# Language of Savages.

Let us examine a few of the prejudices commonly entertained with regard to these so-called savages. Their languages are supposed to be inferior to our own. Now here the science of language has done some good work. It has shown, first of all, that no human beings are without language, and we know what that implies. All the stories of tribes without language, or with languages more like the twitterings of birds than the articulate sounds of human beings, belong to the chapter of ethnological fables.

What is more important still is that many of the so-called savage languages have been shown to possess a most perfect, in many cases too perfect, that is to say, too artificial a grammar, while their dictionary possesses a wealth of names which any poet might envy<sup>1</sup>. True, this wealth of grammatical forms<sup>2</sup> and this superabundance of names for special objects are, from one point of view, signs of logical weakness and of a want of powerful generalisation. Languages which have cases to express nearness to an object, movement alongside an object, approach towards an object, entrance into an object, but which have no purely objective case, no accusative, may be called rich, no doubt, but their richness is truly poverty. The same applies to their dictionary. It may contain names for every kind of animal; again for the same animal when it is young or old, male or female; it may have different words for the foot of a man, a horse, a lion, a hare; but it probably is without a name for animal in general, or even for such concepts as member or body. There is here, as elsewhere, loss and gain on both sides. But however imperfect a language may be in one point or other, every language, even that of Papuas and Veddas, is such a masterpiece of abstract thought that it would baffle the ingenuity of many philosophers to produce any-thing like it. In several cases the grammar of socalled savage dialects bears evidence of a far higher state of mental culture possessed by these people in former times. And it must not be forgotten that every language has capacities, if they are only called out, and that no language has yet been found into which it was not possible to translate the Lord's Prayer.

<sup>2</sup> See Taplin, 'The Narrinyeri, South Australian Aborigines,' p. 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A. B. Meyer, 'On the Mafoor and other Papus Languages of New Guinea,' p. 11.

#### LECTURE II.

#### Numerals of Savages.

For a long time it was considered as the strongest proof of the low mental capacity of certain savages that they were unable to count beyond three or four or five. Now, first of all we want a good scholar<sup>1</sup> to vouch for such facts when they exist; but when they have been proved to exist, then let us begin to distinguish. There may be tribes by whom everything beyond five, beyond the fingers of one hand, is lumped together as many, though I confess I have grave doubts whether, unless they are idiots, any human beings could be found unable to distinguish between five, six, and seven cows.

But let us read the accounts of the absence of numerals beyond two or three more accurately. It was said, for instance, that the Abipones<sup>2</sup> have no numbers beyond *three*. What do we really find? That they express *four* by *three* plus *one*. Now this, so far from showing any mental infirmity, proves in reality a far greater power of analysis than if four were expressed, say, by a word for hands and feet, or for eyes and ears. Savages who expressed *four* by *two-two*, would never be in danger of considering the proposition that two and two make four, as a synthetic judgment à *priori*; they would know at once that in saying 'two and two make two-two,' they were simply enunciating an analytical judgment.

We must not be too eager to assert the mental

<sup>1</sup> Speaking of the Dahomans, Mr. Burton ('Memoirs of the Anthropological Society,' i. 314) says: 'By perpetual cowrie-handling the people learn to be ready reckoners. Amongst the cognate Yorubas the saying, "You cannot multiply nine by nine," means "you are a dunce."'

<sup>2</sup> Dobrizhofer, 'Historia de Abiponibus,' 1784.

superiority of the races to which we ourselves belong. Some very great scholars have derived the Aryan word for *four* (whether rightly or wrongly I do not ask), the Sanskrit *k*a-tur, the Latin *quatuor*, from three, *tar*, preceded by *k*a, the Latin *que*, so that *k*atur, in Sanskrit too, would have been conceived originally as one plus *three*<sup>1</sup>. If some African tribes express *seven* either by *five* plus *two* or *six* plus *one*<sup>2</sup>, why should this stamp them as the lowest of the low, whereas no one blames the French, marching at the head of European civilisation, for expressing ninety by *quatre-vingt-dix*, fourscore ten, or the Romans for saying *undeviginti* for nineteen<sup>3</sup>?

No; here too we must learn to mete to others that measure which we wish to be measured to us again. We must try to understand, before we presume to judge.

### No History among Savages.

Another serious charge brought against the savage in general is that he has no history. He hardly counts the days of a year, still less the years of a life. Some negro tribes consider it wrong to do so, as showing a want of trust in God. As they have no knowledge of writing, there is of course no trace of what we call history among them<sup>4</sup>. I do not

<sup>1</sup> Benfey, 'Das Indogermanische Thema von Zwei,' p. 14, sees in ka the ka of e-ka, one.

<sup>2</sup> Winterbottom, 'Account of the Native Africans in the Neighbourhood of Sierra Leone.' London: 1863, p. 230.

<sup>3</sup> Many cases of forming the words eight and nine by ten, *minus* one or two, will be found in the Comparative Table of Numerals at the end of my Essay on the Turanian Languages. See also Moseley, 'On the Inhabitants of the Admiralty Islands,' p. 13, and Matthews, 'Hidatsa Grammar,' p. 118; Marcel Devic, 'Sur l'origine Etymologique de quelques noms de nombre,' Journal Asiatique, 1879, p. 545.

' 'Things pass away very rapidly in a country where everything in

#### LECTURE II.

deny that an utter carelessness about the past and the future would be a sign of a low stage of culture; but this can by no means be charged against all socalled savages. Many of them remember the names and deeds of their fathers and grandfathers, and the marvel is that, without the power of writing, they should have been able to preserve their traditions, sometimes for many generations.

The following remarks, from a paper by the Rev. S. J. Whitmee, throw some curious light on this subject :--- 'The keepers of these national traditions (among the brown Polynesians) usually belonged to a few families, and it was their duty to retain intact, and transmit from generation to generation, the myths and songs entrusted to their custody. The honour of the families was involved in it. It was the hereditary duty of the elder sons of these families to acquire, retain, and transmit them with verbal accuracy. And it was not only a sacred duty, but the right of holding such myths and songs was jealously guarded as a valuable and honourable privilege. Hence the difficulty of having them secured by writing. Care was taken not to recite them too frequently or too fully at one time. Sometimes they have been purposely altered in order to lead the hearers astray. Missionaries and other foreign residents, who have manifested an interest in these myths, have often been deceived in this way. Only a person thoroughly familiar with the language, quite conversant with the habits of the people, and who

the nature of a building soon decays, and where life is short, and there are no marked changes of seasons to make the people count by anything longer than months.' R. H. Codrington, Norfolk Island, July 3, 1877. had their confidence, could secure a trustworthy version. And this was usually secured only after a promise made to the keepers of these treasures not to make them public in the islands.

'But notwithstanding these difficulties, some missionaries and others have succeeded in making large collections of choice myths and songs, and I am not without hope, that before very long we may succeed in collecting them together for the formation of a comparative mythology of Polynesia.

'Most of these legends and songs contain archaic forms, both idioms and words, unknown to most of the present generation of the people.

'The way in which verbal accuracy in the transmission of the legends and songs has been secured is worth mentioning. In some islands all the principal stories, indeed all which are of value, exist in two forms, in prose and in poetry. The prose form gives the story in simple language. The poetic gives it in rhythm, and usually in rhyme also. The poetic form is used as a check on the more simple and more easily changed prose form. As it is easy to alter and add to the prose account, that is never regarded as being genuine, unless each particular has its poetic tally. An omission or interpolation in the poetic form would, of course, be easily detected. Thus the people have recognised the fact that a poetic form is more easily remembered than a prose form, and that it is better adapted for securing the strict accuracy of historical myths 1.'

<sup>1</sup> This throws a curious light on the Buddhist literature, where we also find the same story told twice, once in metre (Gâthâ), and once in prose. See also Whitley Stokes, 'Calendar of Oengus,' 1880, p. 24.

Our idea of history, however, is something totally different. To keep up the memory of the kings of Egypt and Babylon, to know by heart the dates of their battles, to be able to repeat the names of their ministers, their wives and concubines, is, no doubt, something very creditable in a competitive examination, but that it is a sign of true culture I cannot persuade myself to believe. Sokrates was not a savage, but I doubt whether he could have repeated the names and dates of his own archons, much less the dates of the kings of Egypt and Babylon.

And if we consider how history is made in our own time, we shall perhaps be better able to appreciate the feelings of those who did not consider that every massacre between hostile tribes, every palaver of diplomatists, every royal marriage-feast deserved to be recorded for the benefit of future generations. The more one sees of how history is made, the less one thinks that its value can be what it was once supposed to be. Suppose Lord Beaconsfield, Mr. Gladstone. and Prince Gortshakoff were to write the history of the last two years, what would future generations have to believe? What will future generations have to believe of those men themselves, when they find them represented by observers who had the best opportunity of judging them, either as high-minded patriots or as selfish partisans? Even mere facts, such as the atrocities committed in Bulgaria, cannot be described by two eyewitnesses in the same manner. Need we wonder, then, that a whole nation, I mean the old Hindus, simply despised history, in the ordinary sense of the word, and instead of burdening their memories with names and

dates of kings, queens, and battles, cared more to remember the true sovereigns in the realm of thought, and the decisive battles for the conquest of truth?

### No Morals among Savages.

Lastly, all savages were supposed to be deficient in moral principles. I am not going to represent the savage as Rousseau imagined him, or deny that our social and political life is an advance on the hermit or nomadic existence of the tribes of Africa and America. But I maintain that each phase of life must be judged by itself. Savages have their own vices, but they also have their own virtues. If the negro could write a black book against the white man, we should miss in it few of the crimes which we think peculiar to the savage. The truth is that the morality of the negro and the white man cannot be compared; because their views of life are totally different. What we consider wrong, they do not consider wrong. We condemn, for instance, polygamy; Jews and Mohammedans tolerate it, savages look upon it as honourable, and I have no doubt that, in their state of society, they are right. Savages do not consider European colonists patterns of virtue, and they find it extremely difficult to enter into their views of life

Nothing puzzles the mere savage more than our restlessness, our anxiety to acquire and to possess, rather than to rest and to enjoy. An Indian chief is reported to have said to a European: 'Ah, brother, you will never know the blessings of doing nothing and thinking nothing; and yet, next to sleep, that is the most delicious. Thus we were before our birth, thus we shall be again after death<sup>1</sup>.' The young girls in Tahiti, who were being taught weaving, very soon left the looms, and said, 'Why should we toil? Have we not as many breadfruits and cocoa-nuts as we can eat? You who want ships and beautiful dresses must labour indeed, but we are content with what we have<sup>2</sup>.'

Such sentiments are certainly very un-European, but they contain a philosophy of life which may be right or wrong, and which certainly cannot be disposed of by being simply called savage.

A most essential difference between many so-called savages and ourselves is the little store they set on life. Perhaps we need not wonder at it. There are few things that bind them to this life. To a woman or to a slave, in many parts of Africa or Australia, death must seem a happy escape, if only they could feel quite certain that the next life would not be a repetition of this. They are like children, to whom life and death are like travelling from one place to another; and as to the old people, who have more friends on the other side of the grave than on this, they are mostly quite ready to go; nay, they consider it even an act of filial duty that their children should kill them, when life becomes a burden to them. However unnatural this may seem to us, it becomes far less so if we consider that among nomads those who can travel no more must fall a prev to wild animals or starvation. Unless we take all this into

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See Crevecœur, 'Voyage dans la Haute-Pensylvanie,' Paris, 1801; i. p. 362; Schultze, 'Fetischismus,' p. 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Beechey, 'Voyage to the Pacific Ocean,' i. p. 337.

account, we cannot form a right judgment of the morality and religion of savage tribes.

## Religion universal among Savages.

At the time when De Brosses wrote, the wonder was that black people should possess anything that could be called morality or religion, even a worship of stocks and stones. We have learnt to judge differently, thanks chiefly to the labours of missionaries who have spent their lives among savages, have learnt their languages and gained their confidence, and who, though they have certain prejudices of their own, have generally done full justice to the good points in their character. We may safely say that, in spite of all researches, no human beings have been found anywhere who do not possess something which to them is religion; or, to put it in the most general form, a belief in something beyond what they can see with their eyes.

As I cannot go into the whole evidence for this statement. I may be allowed to quote the conclusions which another student of the science of religion, Prof. Tiele, has arrived at on this subject, particularly as, on many points, his views differ widely from my own. 'The statement,' he says, 'that there are nations or tribes which possess no religion rests either on inaccurate observations, or on a confusion of ideas. No tribe or nation has yet been met with destitute of belief in any higher beings, and travellers who asserted their existence have been afterwards refuted by facts. It is legitimate, therefore, to call religion, in its most general sense, an universal phenomenon of humanity<sup>1</sup>.'

<sup>1</sup> 'Outlines,' p. 6.

#### LECTURE II.

# Study of the religion of literary nations.

When, however, these old prejudices had been removed, and when it had been perceived that the different races of Africa. America. and Australia could no longer be lumped together under the common name of savages, the real difficulties of studying these races began to be felt, more particularly with regard to their religious opinions. It is difficult enough to give an accurate and scholar-like account of the religion of the Jews, the Greeks, the Romans, the Hindus and Persians; but the difficulty of understanding and explaining the creeds and ceremonials of those illiterate races is infinitely greater. Any one who has worked at the history of religion knows how hard it is to gain a clear insight into the views of Greeks and Romans, of Hindus and Persians on any of the great problems of life. Yet we have here a whole literature before us, both sacred and profane, we can confront witnesses, and hear what may be said on the one side and the other. If we were asked, however, to say, whether the Greeks in general, or one race of Greeks in particular, and that race again at any particular time, believed in a future life, in a system of rewards and punishments after death, in the supremacy of the personal gods or of an impersonal fate, in the necessity of prayer and sacrifice, in the sacred character of priests and temples, in the inspiration of prophets and lawgivers, we should find it often extremely hard to give a definite answer. There is a whole literature on the theology of Homer, but there is anything but unanimity among the best scholars who have treated on that subject during the last two hundred years.

Still more is this the case when we have to form our opinions of the religion of the Hindus and Persians. We have their sacred books, we have their own recognised commentaries: but who does not know that the decision whether the ancient poets of the Rig-Veda believed in the immortality of the soul, depends sometimes on the right interpretation of a single word, while the question whether the author of the Avesta admitted an original dualism, an equality between the principle of Good and Evil<sup>1</sup>, has to be settled in some cases on purely grammatical grounds?

Let me remind you of one instance only. In the hymn of the Rig-Veda, which is to accompany the burning of a dead body, there occurs the following passage (x. 16, 3)—

'May the eye go to the sun, the breath to the wind, Go to heaven and to the earth, as it is right; Or go to the waters, if that is meet for thee, Rest among the herbs with thy limbs.

The unborn part—warm it with thy warmth, May thy glow warm it and thy flame! With what are thy kindest shapes, O Fire, Carry him away to the world of the Blessed.

This passage has often been discussed, and its right apprehension is certainly of great importance. Aga means unborn, a meaning which easily passes into that of imperishable, immortal, eternal. I translate ago bhâgah by the unborn, the eternal part, and then admit a stop, in order to find a proper construction of the verse. But it has been pointed out that aga means also goat, and others have translated—'The goat is thy portion.' They also must admit the same kind of aposiopesis, which no doubt is not very frequent in

' 'Chips from German Workshop,' i. p. 140.

Sanskrit. It is perfectly true, as may be seen in the Kalpa-Sûtras, that sometimes an animal of the female sex was led after the corpse to the pile, and was burnt with the dead body. It was therefore called the Anustaranî, the covering. But, first of all, this custom is not general, as it probably would be, if it could be shown to be founded on a passage of the Veda. Secondly, there is actually a Sûtra that disapproves of this custom, because, as Kâtyâyana says, if the corpse and the animal are burnt together, one might in collecting the ashes confound the bones of the dead man and of the animal. Thirdly, it is expressly provided that this animal, whether it be a cow or a goat, must always be of the female sex. If therefore we translate -The goat is thy share ! we place our hymn in direct contradiction with the tradition of the Sûtras. There is a still greater difficulty. If the poet really wished to say, this goat is to be thy share, would he have left out the most important word, viz thy? He does not say, the goat is thy share, but only, 'the goat share.'

However, even if we retain the old translation, there is no lack of difficulties, though the whole meaning becomes more natural. The poet says, first, that the eye should go to the sun, the breath to the air, that the dead should return to heaven and earth, and his limbs rest among herbs. Everything therefore that was born, was to return to whence it came. How natural then that he should ask, what would become of the unborn, the eternal part of man. How natural that after such a question there should be a pause, and that then the poet should continue—Warm it with thy warmth! May thy glow warm it and thy flame! Assume thy kindest form, O Fire, and carry him away to the world of the Blessed! Whom? Not surely the goat; not even the corpse, but the unborn, the eternal part of man.

It is possible, no doubt, and more than possible that from this passage by a very natural misunderstanding the idea arose that with the corpse a goat (a g a) was to be burnt. We see in the Atharvana, how eagerly the priests laid hold of that idea. We know it was owing to a similar misunderstanding that widows were burnt in India with their dead husbands, and that Yama, the old deity of the setting sun, was changed into a king of the dead, and lastly into the first of men who died. There are indeed vast distances beyond the hymns of the Veda, and many things even in the earliest hymns become intelligible only if we look upon them, not as just arising, but as having passed already through many a metamorphosis.

This is only one instance of the numerous difficulties connected with a right understanding of a religion, even where that religion possesses a large literature. The fact, however, that scholars may thus differ, does not affect the really scientific character of their researches. They have to produce on either side the grounds for their opinions, and others may then form their own judgment. We are here on *terra firma*.

The mischief begins when philosophers, who are not scholars by profession, use the labours of Sanskrit, Zend, or classical scholars for their own purposes. Here there is real danger. The same writers who, without any references, nay, it may be, without having inquired into the credibility of their witnesses, tell us exactly what Kaffers, Bushmen, and Hottentots believed on the soul, on death, on God and the world to come, seldom advance an opinion on the religion of Greeks, Romans, Persians or Hindus, which a scholar would not at once challenge. Of this too I must give a few instances, not in a fault-finding spirit, but simply in order to point out a very real danger against which we ought all of us to guard most carefully in our researches into the history of religion.

There is no word more frequently used by the Brahmans than the word Om. It may stand for avam. and, like French oui for hoc illud, have meant originally Yes. but it soon assumed a solemn character, something like our Amen. It had to be used at the beginning, also at the end of every recitation, and there are few MSS. that do not begin with it. It is even prescribed for certain salutations<sup>1</sup>; in fact, there were probably few words more frequently heard in ancient and modern India than Om. Yet we are told by Mr. H. Spencer<sup>2</sup> that the Hindus avoid uttering the sacred name Om, and this is to prove that semi-civilised races have been interdicted from pronouncing the names of their gods. It is quite possible that in a collective work, such as Dr. Muir's most excellent 'Sanskrit Texts,' a passage may occur in support of such a statement. In the mystic philosophy of the Upanishads, Om became one of the principal names of the highest Brahman, and a knowledge of that Brahman was certainly forbidden to be divulged. But how different is that from stating that 'by various semi-civilised races the calling of deities by their proper names has been

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Âpastamba-Sûtras,' i. 4, 13, 6; Prâtisâkhya, 832, 838.

<sup>\* &#</sup>x27;Sociology,' i. p. 298.

interdicted or considered improper. It is so among the Hindus, who avoid uttering the sacred name Om; it was so with the Hebrews, whose pronunciation of the word Jehovah is not known for this reason; and Herodotus carefully avoids naming Osiris.' The last statement again will surprise those who remember how it is Herodotus who tells us that, though Egyptians do not all worship the same gods, they all worship Isis and Osiris, whom they identify with Dionysus<sup>1</sup>.

Dr. Muir<sup>2</sup> is no doubt perfectly right in saying that in some passages of the Veda 'certain gods are looked upon as confessedly mere created beings,' and that they, like men, were made immortal by drinking soma. But this only shows how dangerous even such careful compilations as Dr. Muir's 'Sanskrit Texts' are apt to become. The gods in the Veda are called agara or amartya, immortal, in opposition to men. who are martya or mrityu-bandhu, mortal, and it is only in order to magnify the power of soma, that this beverage, like the Greek ambrosia, is said to have conferred immortality on the gods. Nor did the Vedic poets think of their gods as what we mean by 'mere created beings,' because they spoke of the dawn as the daughter of the sky, or of Indra as springing from heaven and earth. At least we might say with much greater truth that the Greeks looked upon Zeus as a mere created thing, because he was the son of Kronos.

Again, what can be more misleading than, in order to prove that all gods were originally mortals, to quote Buddha's saying, 'Gods and men, the rich and poor, alike must die'? In Buddha's time, nay, even

<sup>1</sup> Her. ii. 42; 144; 156.

<sup>a</sup> 'Sanskrit Texts,' v. p. 12.

before Buddha's time, the old Devas, whom we choose to call gods, had been used up. Buddha believed in no Devas, perhaps in no God. He allowed the old Devas to subsist as mere fabulous beings<sup>1</sup>; and as fabulous beings of much greater consequence than the Devas shared in the fate of all that exists, viz. an endless migration from birth to death, and from death to birth, the Devas could not be exempted from that common lot.

In forming an opinion of the mental capacities of people, an examination of their language is no doubt extremely useful. But such an examination requires considerable care and circumspection. Mr. H. Spencer says<sup>2</sup>, 'When we read of an existing South American tribe, that the proposition, "I am an Abipone," is expressible only in the vague way—"I Abipone," we cannot but infer that by such undeveloped grammatical structures only the simplest thoughts can be rightly conveyed.' Would not some of the most perfect languages in the world fall under the same condemnation?

### Study of the religion of savages.

If such misunderstandings happen where they might

<sup>1</sup> See M. M., 'Buddhistischer Nihilismus.'

<sup>2</sup> 'Sociology,' i. p. 149. Compare with this Hobbes, 'Computation on Logic,' i. 3, 2. (Works, ed. Molesworth, vol. i. p. 31). 'But there are, or certainly may be, some nations that have no word which answers to our verb *is*, who nevertheless form propositions by the position only of one name after another, as if instead of "man is a living creature," it should be said "man a living creature;" for the very order of the names may sufficiently show their connection; and they are as apt and useful in philosophy, as if they were copulated by the verb *is*.' easily be avoided, what shall we think when we read broad statements as to the religious opinions of whole nations and tribes who possess no literature, whose very language is frequently but imperfectly understood, and who have been visited, it may be, by one or two travellers only for a few days, for a few weeks, or for a few years!

Let us take an instance. We are told that we may observe a very primitive state of religion among the people of Fiji. They regard the shooting-stars as gods. and the smaller ones as the departing souls of Before we can make any use of such a statemen. ment, ought we not to know, first, what is the exact name and concept of god among the Fijians; and secondly, of what objects besides shooting-stars that name is predicated? Are we to suppose that the whole idea of the Divine which the Fijians had formed to themselves is concentrated in shooting-stars? Or does the statement mean only that the Fijians look upon shooting-stars as one manifestation out of many of a Divine power familiar to them from other sources? If so, then all depends clearly on what these other sources are, and how from them the name and concept of something divine could have sprung.

When we are told that the poets of the Veda represent the sun as a god, we ask at once what is their name for god, and we are told deva, which originally meant *bright*. The biography of that single word deva would fill a volume, and not until we know its biography from its birth and infancy to its very end would the statement that the Hindus consider the sun as a deva, convey to us any real meaning.

The same applies to the statement that the Fijians

or any other races look upon shooting-stars as the departing souls of men. Are the shooting-stars, the souls, or the souls the shooting-stars? Surely all depends here on the meaning conveyed by the word *soul*. How did they come by that word? What was its original intention? These are the questions which ethnological psychology has to ask and to answer, before it can turn with any advantage to the numerous anecdotes which we find collected in works on the study of man.

It is a well-known fact that many words for soul meant originally shadow. But what meaning shall we attach, for instance, to such a statement as that 'Benin negroes regard their shadows as their souls'? If soul is here used in the English sense of the word, then the negroes could never believe their English souls to be no more than their African shadows. The question is, Do they simply say that a (shadow) is equal to a (shadow), or do they want to say that a (shadow) is equal to something else, viz. b (soul)? It is true that we also do not always see clearly what we mean by soul; but what we mean by it could never be the same as mere shadow only. Unless therefore we are told whether the Benin negroes mean by their word for soul the anima, the breath, the token of life; or the animus, the mind, the token of thought; or the soul, as the seat of desires and passions; unless we know whether their so-called soul is material or immaterial, visible or invisible. mortal or immortal, the mere information that certain savage tribes look upon the shadow, or a bird, or a shooting-star as their soul seems to me to teach us nothing.
This was written before the following passage in a letter from the Rev. R. H. Codrington (dated July 3, 1877) attracted my attention, where that thoughtful missionary expresses himself in very much the same sense. 'Suppose,' he writes, 'there are people who call the soul a shadow. I do not in the least believe they think the shadow a soul, or the soul a shadow; but they use the word shadow figuratively for that belonging to man, which is like his shadow, definitely individual, and inseparable from him, but unsubstantial. The Mota word we use for soul is in Maori a shadow. but no Mota man knows that it ever means that. Tn fact, my belief is, that in the original language this word did not definitely mean either soul or shadow. but had a meaning one can conceive but not express, which has come out in one language as meaning shadow, and in the other as meaning something like soul, i.e. second self.'

What we must try to understand is exactly this transition of meaning, how from the observation of the shadow which stays with us by day and seems to leave us by night, the idea of a second self arose; how that idea was united with another, namely, that of breath, which stays with us during life, and seems to leave us at the moment of death; and how out of these two ideas the concept of a something, separate from the body and yet endowed with life, was slowly elaborated. Here we can watch a real transition from the visible to the invisible, from the material to the immaterial; but instead of saying that people, in that primitive stage of thought, believe their souls to be shadows, all we should be justified in saying would be that they believed that, after death, their breath, having left the body, would reside in something like the shadow that follows them during life<sup>1</sup>. The superstition that a dead body casts no shadow, follows very naturally from this.

Nothing is more difficult than to resist the temptation to take an unexpected confirmation of any of our own theories, which we may meet with in the accounts of missionaries and travellers, as a proof of their truth. The word for God throughout Eastern Polynesia is Atua or Akua. Now ata, in the language of those Polynesian islanders, means shadow, and what would seem to be more natural than to see in this name of God, meaning originally shadow, a confirmation of a favourite theory, that the idea of God sprang everywhere from the idea of spirit, and the idea of spirit from that of shadow? It would seem mere captiousness to object to such a theory, and to advise caution where all seems so clear. Fortunately the languages of Polynesia have in some instances been studied in a more scholarlike spirit, so that our theories must submit to being checked by Thus Mr. Gill<sup>2</sup>, who has lived twenty years facts. at Mangaia, shows that atua cannot be derived from ata, shadow, but is connected with futu in Tahitian and Samoan, and with aitu, and that it meant originally the core or pith of a tree. From meaning the core and kernel, atu, like the Sanskrit sâra, came to mean the best part, the strength of a thing, and was used at last in the sense of lord and master. The final a in Atua is intensive in signification, so that Atua expresses to a native the idea of the very core

\* 'Myths and Songs from the South Pacific,' p. 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Cf. Darmesteter, 'Vendidåd,' Introd. p. xliii. note.

and life. This was the beginning of that conception of the deity which they express by Atua.

When we have to deal with the evidence placed before us by a scholar like Mr. Gill, who has spent nearly all his life among one and the same tribe, a certain amount of confidence is excusable. Still even he cannot claim the same authority which belongs to Homer, when speaking of his own religion, or to St. Augustine, when giving us his interesting account of the beliefs of the ancient Romans. And yet, who does not know how much uncertainty is left in our minds after we have read all that such men have to say with regard to their own religion, or the religion of the community in the midst of which they grew up and passed the whole of their life!

The difficulties which beset travellers and missionaries in their description of the religious and intellectual life of savage tribes are far more serious than is commonly supposed, and some of them deserve to be considered before we proceed further.

# Influence of public opinion on travellers.

First of all, few men are quite proof against the fluctuations of public opinion. There was a time when many travellers were infected with Rousseau's ideas, so that in their eyes all savages became very much what the Germans were to Tacitus. Then came a reaction. Partly owing to the influence of American ethnologists, who wanted an excuse for slavery, partly owing, at a later time, to a desire of finding the missing link between men and monkeys, descriptions of savages began to abound which made us doubt whether the negro was not a lower creature than the gorilla, and whether he really deserved the name of man.

When it became a question much agitated, whether religion was an inherent characteristic of man or not, some travellers were always meeting with tribes who had no idea and name for gods<sup>1</sup>; others discovered exalted notions of religion everywhere. My friend Mr. Tylor has made a very useful collection of contradictory accounts given by different observers of the religious capacities of one and the same tribe. Perhaps the most ancient instance on record is the account given of the religion of the Germans by Cæsar and Tacitus. Cæsar states that the Germans count those only as gods whom they can perceive, and by whose gifts they are clearly benefited, such as the Sun, the Fire, and the Moon<sup>2</sup>. Tacitus declares 'that they call by the names of gods that hidden thing which they do not perceive, except by reverence<sup>3</sup>.'

It may, of course, be said that in the interval between Cæsar and Tacitus the whole religion of Germany had changed, or that Tacitus came in contact with a more spiritual tribe of Germans than Cæsar. But, granting that, do we always make allowance for such influences in utilising the accounts of early and later travellers?

<sup>1</sup> M. M., 'History of Ancient Sanskrit Literature,' p. 538.

<sup>2</sup> 'De Bello Gall.' vi. 21. 'Deorum numero eos solos ducunt quos cernunt, et quorum aperte opibus juvantur, Solem et Vulcanum, et Lunam.'

• Tac. 'Germ.' 9. 'Deorumque nominibus appellant secretum illud quod sola reverentia vident.'

### Absence of recognised authorities among savages.

And even if we find a traveller without any scientific bias, free from any wish to please the leaders of any scientific or theological school, there remains, when he attempts to give a description of savage or half-savage tribes and their religion, the immense difficulty that not one of these religions has any recognised standards, that religion among savage tribes is almost entirely a personal matter, that it may change from one generation to another, and that even in the same generation the greatest variety of individual opinion may prevail with regard to the gravest questions of their faith. True, there are priests, there may be some sacred songs and customs, and there always is some teaching from mothers to their children. But there is no Bible, no prayer-book, no catechism. Religion floats in the air, and each man takes as much or as little of it as he likes.

We shall thus understand why accounts given by different missionaries and travellers of the religion of one and the same tribe should sometimes differ from each other like black and white. There may be in the same tribe an angel of light and a vulgar ruffian, yet both would be considered by European travellers as unimpeachable authorities with regard to their religion.

That there are differences in the religious convictions of the people is admitted by the negroes themselves<sup>1</sup>. At Widah, Des Marchais was distinctly told that the nobility only knew of the supreme God as omnipotent, omnipresent, rewarding the evil and the good, and that they approached him with prayers, when all other appeals had failed. There is, however, among all nations, savage as well as civilised, another nobility—the divine nobility of goodness and genius —which often places one man many centuries in advance of the common crowd.

Think only what the result would be, if in England, the criminal drunkard and the sister of mercy who comes to visit him in his miserable den were both asked to give an account of their common Christianity, and you will be less surprised, I believe, at the discrepancies in the reports given by different witnesses of the creed of one and the same African tribe.

#### Authority of priests.

It might be said that the priests, when consulted on the religious opinions of their people, ought to be unimpeachable authorities. But is that so? Is it so even with us?

We have witnessed ourselves, not many years ago, how one of the most eminent theologians of this country declared that one whose bust now stands with those of Keble and Kingsley in the same chapel of Westminster Abbey, did not believe in the same God as himself! Need we wonder, then, if priests among the Ashantis differ as to the true meaning of their fetishes, and if travellers who have listened to different teachers of religion differ in the accounts which they give to us? In some parts of Africa, particularly where the influence of Mohammedanism is felt, fetishes and sellers of fetishes are despised. The people who believe in them are called *thiedos*, or infidels<sup>1</sup>. In

<sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii. 200. 'On Different Classes of Priests,' ii. 199.

other parts, fetish-worship rules supreme, and priests who manufacture fetishes and live by the sale of them shout very loudly, 'Great is Diana of the Ephesians.'

#### Unwillingness of savages to talk of religion.

Lastly, let us consider that, in order to get at a real understanding of any religion, there must be a wish and a will on both sides. Many savages shrink from questions on religious topics, partly, it may be, from some superstitious fear—partly, it may be, from their helplessness in putting their own unfinished thoughts and sentiments into definite language. Some savage races are decidedly reticent. Speaking is an effort to them. After ten minutes' conversation, they complain of headache<sup>1</sup>. Others are extremely talkative, and have an answer to everything, little caring whether what they say is true or not<sup>2</sup>.

This difficulty is admirably stated by the Rev. R. H. Codrington, in a letter from Norfolk Island, July 3, 1877: 'But the confusion about such matters does not ordinarily lie in the native mind, but proceeds from the want of clear communication between the native and the European. A native who knows a little English, or one trying to communicate with an Englishman in his native tongue, finds it very much more easy to assent to what the white man suggests, or to use the words that he knows, without perhaps exactly knowing the meaning, than to struggle to convey exactly what he thinks is the true account.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Burchell, 'Reisen in das Innere von Südafrika,' 1823, pp. 71, 281. Schultze, 'Fetischismus,' p. 36. H. Spencer, 'Sociology,' i. p. 94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*</sup> Mayer, 'Papua-sprachen,' p. 19.

Hence visitors receive what they suppose trustworthy information from natives, and then print things which read very absurdly to those who know the truth. Much amusement was caused to-day when I told a Merlav boy that I had just read in a book (Capt. Moresby's on New Guinea) of the idols he had seen in his village, which it was hoped that boy would be able to teach the natives to reject. He had a hand in making them, and they are no more idols than the gurgoyles on your chapel; yet I have no doubt some native told the naval officers that they were idols, or devils, or something, when he was asked whether they were or not, and got much credit for his knowledge of English.'

I mentioned in my first Lecture the account of some excellent Benedictine<sup>1</sup> missionaries, who, after three years spent at their station in Australia, came to the conclusion that the natives did not adore any deity, whether true or false. Yet they found out afterwards that the natives believed in an omnipotent Being, who had created the world. Suppose they had left their station before having made this discovery, who would have dared to contradict their statements?

De Brosses, when he gave his first and fatal account of fetishism, saw none of these difficulties. Whatever he found in the voyages of sailors and traders was welcome to him. He had a theory to defend, and whatever seemed te support it, was sure to be true.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A Benedictine Missionary's account of the natives of Australia and Oceania. From the Italian of Don Rudesindo Salvado (Rome, 1851), by C. H. E. Carmichael. 'Journal of the Anthropological Institute,' February, 1878.

I have entered thus fully into the difficulties inherent in the study of the religions of savage tribes, in order to show how cautious we ought to be before we accept one-sided descriptions of these religions; still more, before we venture to build on such evidence as is now accessible, far-reaching theories on the nature and origin of religion in general. It will be difficult indeed to eradicate the idea of a universal primeval fetishism from the textbooks of history. That very theory has become a kind of scientific fetish, though, like most fetishes, it seems to owe its existence chiefly to ignorance and superstition.

Only let me not be misunderstood. I do not mean to dispute the fact that fetish-worship is widely prevalent among the negroes of Western Africa and other savage races.

What I cannot bring myself to admit is that any writer on the subject, beginning with De Brosses, has proved, or even attempted to prove, that what they call fetishism is a primitive form of religion. It may be admitted to be a low form, but that, particularly in religion, is very different from a primitive form of religion.

# Wide extension of the meaning of fetish.

One of the greatest difficulties we have to encounter in attempting to deal in a truly scientific spirit with the problem of fetishism, is the wide extension that has been given to the meaning of the word fetish.

De Brosses speaks of fetishes, not only in Africa,

but among the Red Indians, the Polynesians, the northern tribes of Asia; and after his time hardly a single corner of the world has been visited without traces of fetish-worship being discovered. I am the last man to deny to this spirit which sees similarities everywhere, its scientific value and justification. It is the comparative spirit which is at work everywhere, and which has achieved the greatest triumphs in modern times. But we must not forget that comparison, in order to be fruitful, must be joined with distinction, otherwise we fall into that dangerous habit of seeing cromlechs wherever there are some upright stones and another laid across, or a dolmen wherever we meet with a stone with a hole in it.

We have heard a great deal lately in Germany, and in England also, of tree-worship and serpentworship. Nothing can be more useful than a wide collection of analogous facts, but their true scientific interest begins only when we can render to ourselves an account of how, beneath their apparent similarity, there often exists the greatest diversity of origin.

It is the same in Comparative Philology. No doubt there is grammar everywhere, even in the languages of the lowest races; but if we attempt to force our grammatical terminology, our nominatives and accusatives, our actives and passives, our gerunds and supines upon every language, we lose the chief lesson which a comparative study of language is to teach us, and we fail to see how the same object can be realised, and was realised, in a hundred different ways, in a hundred different languages. Here, better than anywhere else, the old Latin saying applies, Si duo dicunt idem, non est idem, 'If two languages say the same thing, it is not the same thing.'

If there is fetish-worship everywhere, the fact is curious, no doubt; but it gains a really scientific value only if we can account for the fact. How a fetish came to be a fetish, that is the problem which has to be solved, and as soon as we attack fetishism in that spirit, we shall find that, though being apparently the same everywhere, its antecedents are seldom the same anywhere. There is no fetish without its antecedents, and it is in these antecedents alone that its true and scientific interest consists.

## Antecedents of fetishism.

Let us consider only a few of the more common forms of what has been called fetishism; and we shall soon see from what different heights and depths its sources spring.

If the bones, or the ashes, or the hair of a departed friend are cherished as relics, if they are kept in safe or sacred places, if they are now and then looked at, or even spoken to, by true mourners in their loneliness, all this may be, and has been, called fetish-worship.

Again, if a sword once used by a valiant warrior, if a banner which had led their fathers to victory, if a stick, or let us call it a sceptre, if a calabash, or let us call it a drum, are greeted with respect or enthusiasm by soldiers when going to do battle themselves, all this may be called fetish-worship. If these banners and swords are blessed by priests, or if the spirits of those who had carried them in former years are invoked, as if they were still present, all this may be put down as fetishism. If the defeated soldier breaks his sword across his knees, or tears his colours, or throws his eagles away, he may be said to be punishing his fetish; nay, Napoleon himself may be called a fetish-worshipper when, pointing to the Pyramids, he said to his soldiers, 'From the summit of these monuments forty centuries look down upon you, soldiers!'

This is a kind of comparison in which similarities are allowed to obscure all differences.

No, we cannot possibly distinguish too much, if we want not only to know, but to understand the ancient customs of savage nations. Sometimes a stock or a stone was worshipped, because it was a forsaken altar, or an ancient place of judgment<sup>1</sup>; sometimes because it marked the place of a great battle or a murder<sup>2</sup>, or the burial of a king; sometimes because it protected the sacred boundaries of clans or families. There are stones from which weapons can be made; there are stones on which weapons can be sharpened; there are stones, like the jade found in Swiss lakes, that must have been brought as heirlooms from great distances ; there are meteoric stones fallen from the sky. Are all these simply to be labelled fetishes, because, for very good but very different reasons, they were all treated with some kind of reverence by ancient and even by modern people?

Sometimes the fact that a crude stone is worshipped as the image of a god may show a higher power of abstraction than the worship paid to the

<sup>1</sup> Paus. i. 28. 5.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. viii. 13. 3; x. 5. 5.

master-works of Phidias; sometimes the worship paid to a stone slightly resembling the human form may mark a very low stage of religious feeling. If we are satisfied with calling all this and much more simply fetishism, we shall soon be told that the stone on which all the kings of England have been crowned is an old fetish, and that in the coronation of Queen Victoria we ought to recognise a survival of Anglo-Saxon fetishism.

Matters have at last gone so far that people travelling in Africa actually cross-examined the natives whether they believed in *fetishes*, as if the poor negro or the Hottentot, or the Papua could have any idea of what is meant by such a word! Native African words for fetish are gri-gri, gru-gru, or ju-ju, all of them possibly the same word<sup>1</sup>. I must quote at least one story, showing how far superior the examinee may sometimes be to the examiners. 'A negro was worshipping a tree, supposed to be his fetish, with an offering of food, when some European asked whether he thought that the tree could eat. The negro replied: "Oh, the tree is not the fetish, the fetish is a spirit and invisible, but he has descended into this tree. Certainly he cannot devour our bodily food, but he enjoys its spiritual part, and leaves behind the bodily part, which we see."' The story is almost too good to be true, but it rests on the authority of Halleur<sup>2</sup>, and it may serve at least as a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 175. F. Schultze states that the negroes adopted that word from the Portuguese. Bastian gives *enquizi* as a name for fetish on the West Coast of Africa; also *mokisso* (Bastian, 'St. Salvador,' pp. 254, 81).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> 'Das Leben der Neger West-Africa's,' p. 40. Cf. Waitz, vol. ii. p. 188. Tylor, 'Primitive Culture,' ii. 197.

warning against our interpreting the sacrificial acts of so-called savage people by one and the same rule, and against our using technical terms so ill-chosen and so badly defined as fetishism.

Confusion becomes still worse confounded when travellers, who have accustomed themselves to the most modern acceptation of the word fetish, who use it, in fact, in the place of God, write their accounts of the savage races, among whom they have lived, in this modern jargon. Thus one traveller tells us that 'the natives say that the great fetish of Bamba lives in the bush, where no man sees him or can see him. When he dies, the fetish-priests carefully collect his bones, in order to revive them and nourish them, till they again acquire flesh and blood.' Now here 'the great fetish' is used in the Comtian sense of the word; it means no longer *fetish*, but deity. A fetish that lives in the bush and cannot be seen is the very opposite of the *feitico*, or the gru-gru, or whatever name we may choose to employ for those lifeless and visible subjects which are worshipped by men, not only in Africa, but in the whole world, during a certain phase of their religious consciousness.

#### Ubiquity of fetishism.

If we once go so far, we need not wonder that fetishes are found everywhere, among ancient and modern, among uncivilised and civilised people. The Palladium at Troy, which was supposed to have fallen from the sky, and was believed to make the town impregnable, may be called a fetish, and like a fetish it had to be stolen by Odysseus and Diomedes, before

Trov could be taken. Pausanias<sup>1</sup> states that in ancient times the images of the gods in Greece were rude stones, and he mentions such stones as still existing in his time, in the second century of our era. At Pharae he tells us of thirty square stones (hermæ?), near the statue of Hermes, which the people worshipped, giving to each the name of a god. The Thespians, who worshipped Eros as the first among gods, had an image of him which was a mere stone<sup>2</sup>. The statue of Herakles at Hyettos was of the same character<sup>3</sup>, according to the old fashion, as Pausanias himself remarks. In Sicvon he mentions an image of Zeus Meilichios, and another of Artemis Patroa. both made without any art, the former a mere pyramid, the latter a column 4. At Orchomenos again, he describes a temple of the Graces, in which they were worshipped as rude stones, which were believed to have fallen from the sky at the time of Eteokles. Statues of the Graces were placed in the temple during the lifetime of Pausanias 5.

The same at Rome. Stones which were believed to have fallen from the sky were invoked to grant success in military enterprises<sup>6</sup>. Mars himself was represented by a spear. Augustus, after losing two naval battles, punished Neptune like a fetish, by excluding his image from the procession of the gods<sup>7</sup>. Nero was, according to Suetonius, a great despiser of all religion, though for a time he professed great faith in the Dea Syria. This, however, came to an end,

<sup>1</sup> Paus. vii. 22. 4.

- 8 Ibid. ix. 24. 3.
- <sup>5</sup> Ibid. ix. 38. 1.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. ix. 27. 1.

- 4 Ibid. ii. 9. 6.
- Plin. H. N., 37. 9.

<sup>7</sup> Suet., Aug.

and he then treated her image with the greatest indignity. The fact was that some unknown person had given him a small image of a girl, as a protection against plots, and as he discovered a plot against his life immediately afterwards, he began to worship that image as the highest deity, offering sacrifices to it three times every day, and declaring that it enabled him to foresee the future<sup>1</sup>.

If all this had happened at Timbuktu, instead of Rome, should we not call it fetishism?

Lastly, to turn to Christianity, is it not notorious what treatment the images of saints receive at the hands of the lower classes in Roman Catholic countries? Della Valle<sup>2</sup> relates that Portuguese sailors fastened the image of St. Anthony to the bowsprit, and then addressed him kneeling, with the following words, 'O St. Anthony, be pleased to stay there till thou hast given us a fair wind for our voyage." Frezier writes of a Spanish captain who tied a small image of the Virgin Mary to the mast, declaring that it should hang there till it had granted him a favourable wind. Kotzebue<sup>4</sup> declares that the Neapolitans whip their saints if they do not grant their requests. Russian peasants, we are told, cover the face of an image, when they are doing anything unseemly, nay, they even borrow their neighbours' saints, if they have proved themselves particularly successful<sup>5</sup>. All this, if seen by a stranger, would be set down as fetishism, and yet what a view is opened before our

<sup>1</sup> Suet., Nero, c. 56.

<sup>2</sup> 'Voyage,' vii. 409; Meiners, i. p 181; F. Schultze, 'Fetischismus,' p. 175.

\* 'Relation du Voyage de la Mer du Sud,' p. 248; F. Schultze, l. c.

<sup>4</sup> 'Reise nach Rom,' i. p. 327. <sup>5</sup> Rig-Veda IV. 24, 10.

eye, if we ask ourselves, how such worship paid to an image of the Virgin Mary or of a saint became possible in Europe? Why should it be so entirely different among the negroes of Africa? Why should all their fetishes be, as it were, of yesterday?

To sum up. If we see how all that can be called fetish in religions the history of which is known to us, is secondary, why should fetishes in Africa, where we do not know the earlier development of religion, be considered as primary? If everywhere else there are antecedents of a fetish, if everywhere else fetishism is accompanied by more or less developed religious idea, why should we insist on fetishism being the very beginning of all religion in Africa? Instead of trying to account for fetishism in all other religions by a reference to the fetishism which we find in Africa, would it not be better to try to account for the fetishism in Africa by analogous facts in religions the history of which is known to us?

# No religion consists of fetishism only.

But if it has never been proved, and perhaps, according to the nature of the case, can never be proved that fetishism in Africa, or elsewhere, was ever in any sense of the word a primary form of religion, neither has it been shown that fetishism constituted anywhere, whether in Africa or elsewhere, the whole of a people's religion. Though our knowledge of the religion of the negroes is still very imperfect, yet I believe I may say that, wherever there has been an opportunity of ascertaining by long and patient intercourse the religious sentiments even of the lowest savage tribes, no tribe has ever been found without

something beyond mere worship of so-called fetishes. A worship of visible material objects is widely spread among African tribes, far more widely than anywhere The intellectual and sentimental tendencies of else. the negro may preeminently predispose him to that kind of degraded worship. All this I gladly admit. But I maintain that fetishism was a corruption of religion, in Africa as elsewhere, that the negro is capable of higher religious ideas than the worship of stocks and stones, and that many tribes who believe in fetishes, cherish at the same time very pure, very exalted, very true sentiments of the deity. Only we must have eyes to see, eyes that can see what is perfect without dwelling too much on what is imperfect. The more I study heathen religions, the more I feel convinced that, if we want to form a true judgment of their purpose, we must measure them, as we measure the Alps, by the highest point which they have reached. Religion is everywhere an aspiration rather than a fulfilment, and I claim no more for the religion of the negro than for our own, when I say that it should be judged, not by what it appears to be, but by what it is -nay, not only by what it is, but by what it can be, and by what it has been in its most gifted votaries.

### Higher elements in African religion. Waitz.

Whatever can be done under present circumstances to gain an approximate idea of the real religion of the African negroes, has been done by Waitz in his classical work on Anthropology<sup>1</sup>. Waitz, the editor

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Anthropologie,' ii. p. 167.

of Aristotle's 'Organon,' approached his subject in a truly scholarlike spirit. He was not only impartial himself, but he carefully examined the impartiality of his authorities before he quoted their opinions. His work is well known in England, where many of his facts and opinions have found so charming an interpreter in Mr. Tylor. The conclusions at which Waitz arrived with regard to the true character of the religion of the negroes may be stated in his own words:—

'The religion of the negro is generally considered as a peculiar crude form of polytheism and marked with the special name of fetishism. A closer inspection of it, however, shows clearly that, apart from certain extravagant and fantastic features which spring from the character of the negro and influence all his doings, his religion, as compared with those of other uncivilised people, is neither very peculiar nor exceptionally crude. Such a view could only be taken, if we regarded the outward side only of the negro's religion or tried to explain it from gratuitous antecedents. A more profound investigation, such as has lately been successfully carried out by several eminent scholars, leads to the surprising result that several negro tribes, who cannot be shown to have experienced the influence of any more highly civilised nations, have progressed much further in the elaboration of their religious ideas than almost all other uncivilised races; so far indeed that, if we do not like to call them monotheists, we may at least say of them, that they have come very near to the boundaries of true monotheism. although their religion is mixed up with a large quantity of coarse superstitions, which with some

other people seem almost to choke all pure religious ideas.'

Waitz himself considers Wilson's book on West Africa, its History, Condition, and Prospects (1856), as one of the best, but he has collected his materials likewise from many other sources, and particularly from the accounts of missionaries. Wilson was the first to point out that what we have chosen to call fetishism, is something very distinct from the real religion of the negro. There is ample evidence to show that the same tribes, who are represented as fetish-worshippers, believe either in gods, or in a supreme good God, the creator of the world, and that they possess in their dialects particular names for him.

Sometimes it is said that no visible worship is paid to that Supreme Being, but to fetishes only. This, however, may arise from different causes. It may arise from an excess of reverence, quite as much as from negligence. Thus the Odjis<sup>1</sup> or Ashantis call the Supreme Being by the same name as the sky, but they mean by it a personal God, who, as they say, created all things, and is the giver of all good things. But though he is omnipresent and omniscient, knowing even the thoughts of men, and pitying them in their distress, the government of the world is, as they believe, deputed by him to inferior spirits, and among these again it is the malevolent spirits only who require worship and sacrifice from man<sup>2</sup>.

Cruickshank<sup>3</sup> calls attention to the same feature

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 171.

<sup>\*</sup> Riis, 'Baseler Missions-Magazin,' 1847, iv. 244, 248.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Cruickshank, p. 217, quoted by Waitz, ii. p. 172.

in the character of the negroes on the Gold Coast. He thinks that their belief in a supreme God, who has made the world and governs it, is very old, but he adds that they invoke him very rarely, calling him 'their great friend,' or 'He who has made us.' Only when in great distress they call out, 'We are in the hands of God; he will do what seemeth right to him.' This view is confirmed by the Basle missionaries<sup>1</sup>, who cannot certainly be suspected of partiality. They also affirm that their belief in a supreme God is by no means without influence on the negroes. Often, when in deep distress, they say to themselves, 'God is the old one, he is the greatest; he sees me, I am in his hand.' The same missionary adds, 'If, besides this faith, they also believe in thousands of fetishes. this, unfortunately, they share in common with many Christians.'

The Odjis or Ashantis<sup>2</sup>, while retaining a clear conception of God as the high or the highest, the creator, the giver of sunshine, rain, and all good gifts, the omniscient, hold that he does not condescend to govern the world, but that he has placed created spirits as lords over hills and vales, forests and fields, rivers and the sea. These are conceived as like unto men, and are occasionally seen, particularly by the priests. Most of them are good, but some are evil spirits, and it seems that in one respect at least these negroes rival the Europeans, admitting the existence of a supreme evil spirit, the enemy of men, who dwells apart in a world beyond<sup>3</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Baseler Missions-Magazin,' 1855, i. p. 88; 1853, ii. p. 86; Waitz, ii. p. 173. <sup>2</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 171. <sup>3</sup> Ibid. ii. pp. 173, 174.

Some of the African names given to the Supreme Being meant originally sun, sky, giver of rain; others mean Lord of Heaven, Lord and King of Heaven, the invisible creator. As such he is invoked by the Yebus<sup>1</sup>, who, in praying to him, turn their faces to the ground. One of their prayers was—'God in Heaven, guard us from sickness and death; God, grant us happiness and wisdom.'

The Edîyahs of Fernando Po<sup>2</sup> call the Supreme Being Rupi, but admit many lesser gods as mediators between him and man. The Duallahs<sup>3</sup>, on the Cameruns, have the same name for the Great Spirit and the sun.

The Yorubas believe in a Lord of Heaven, whom they call *Olorun*<sup>4</sup>. They believe in other gods also, and they speak of a place called Ife in the district of Kakanda ( $5^{\circ}$  E. L. Gr.  $8^{\circ}$  N. lat.) as the seat of the gods, a kind of Olympus, from whence sun and moon always return after having been buried in the earth, and from whence men also are believed to have sprung<sup>5</sup>.

Among the people of Akra, we are told by Römer<sup>6</sup> that a kind of worship was paid to the rising sun. Zimmerman<sup>7</sup> denies that any kind of worship is paid there to casual objects (commonly called fetishes),

<sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 168; D'Avezac, p. 84, note 3.

<sup>2</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 168.

<sup>3</sup> Allen and Thomson, 'Narrative of the Expedition to the River Niger in 1841,' ii. pp. 199, 395, note.

<sup>4</sup> Tucker, p. 192, note.

<sup>5</sup> Tucker, 'Abbeokuta, or an Outline of the Origin and Progress of the Yoruba Mission,' 1856, p. 248.

<sup>6</sup> Römer, 'Nachrichten von der Küste Guinea,' 1769, p. 84.

<sup>7</sup> Zimmerman, 'Grammatical Sketch of the Akra or Ga Language, Vocabulary,' p. 337. and we know from the reports of missionaries that their name for the highest god is Jongmaa<sup>1</sup>, which signifies both rain and god. This Jongmaa is probably the same as Nyongmo, the name for God on the Gold Coast. There too it means the sky, which is everywhere, and has been from everlasting. A negro, who was himself a fetish priest, said, 'Do we not see daily how the grass, the corn, and the trees grow by the rain and the sunshine which he sends! How should he not be the creator?' The clouds are said to be his veil; the stars, the jewels on his face. His children are the *Wong*, the spirits which fill the air and execute his commands on earth.

These Wongs, which have likewise been mistaken for fetishes, constitute a very important element in many ancient religions, and not in Africa only; they step in everywhere where the distance between the human and the divine has become too wide, and where something intermediate, or certain mediators, are wanted to fill the gap which man has created himself. A similar idea is expressed by Celsus when defending the worship of the genii. Addressing himself to the Christians, who declined to worship the old genii, he savs, 'God can suffer no wrong. God can lose nothing. The inferior spirits are not his rivals, that He can resent the respect which we pay to them. In them we worship only some attributes of Him from whom they hold authority, and in saying that One only is Lord, you disobey and rebel against Him<sup>2</sup>.'

On the Gold Coast<sup>3</sup> it is believed that these Wongs

<sup>8</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Baseler Missions-Magazin,' 1837, p. 559.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Froude, in 'Fraser's Magazine,' 1878, p. 160.

dwell between heaven and earth, that they have children, die, and rise again. There is a Wong for the sea and all that is therein ; there are other Wongs for rivers, lakes, and springs; there are others for pieces of land which have been inclosed, others for the small heaps of earth thrown up to cover a sacrifice; others, again, for certain trees, for certain animals, such as crocodiles, apes, and serpents, while other animals are only considered as sacred to the Wongs. There are Wongs for the sacred images carved by the fetishman, lastly for anything made of hair, bones, and thread, and offered for sale as talismans<sup>1</sup>. Here we see clearly the difference between Wongs and fetishes, the fetish being the outward sign, the Wong the indwelling spirit, though, no doubt, here too the spiritual might soon have dwindled down into a real presence<sup>2</sup>.

In Akwapim the word which means both God and weather is Jankkupong. In Bonny, also, and in Eastern Africa among the Makuas, one and the same word is used to signify God, heaven, and cloud<sup>3</sup>. In Dahomey the sun is said to be supreme, but receives no kind of worship<sup>4</sup>. The Ibos believe in a maker of the world whom they call Tshuku. He has two eyes and two ears, one in the sky and one on the earth. He is invisible, and he never sleeps. He hears all that is said, but he can reach those only who draw near unto him<sup>5</sup>.

Can anything be more simple and more true? He

<sup>1</sup> 'Baseler Missions-Magazin,' 1856, ii. 131.

- <sup>2</sup> Waitz, ii. pp. 174, 175.
- \* Köler, 'Einige Notizen über Bonny,' 1848, p. 61; Waitz, ii. p. 169.
- \* Salt, 'Voyage to Abyssinia,' 1814, p. 41.

<sup>5</sup> Schön and Crowther, 'Journal of an Expedition up the Niger,' in 1842, pp. 51, 72; Waitz, ii. p. 169. can reach those only who draw near unto him! Could we say more?

Good people, it is believed, will see him after death, bad people go into fire. Do not some of us say the same?

That some of the negroes are aware of the degrading character of fetish-worship is shown by the people of Akra declaring the monkeys only to be fetish-worshippers<sup>1</sup>.

I cannot vouch for the accuracy of every one of these statements for reasons which I have fully explained. I accept them on the authority of a scholar who was accustomed to the collation of various readings in ancient MSS., Professor Waitz. Taken together, they certainly give a very different impression of the negroes from that which is commonly received. They show at all events that, so far from being a uniform fetishism, the religion of the negro is many-sided in the extreme. There is fetish-worship in it, perhaps more than in other religions, but what becomes of the assertion that the religion of the negro consists in fetishism and in fetishism only, and that the negro never advanced beyond this, the lowest stage of religion? We have seen that there are in the religion of the Africans very clear traces of a worship of spirits residing in different parts of nature, and of a feeling after a supreme spirit, hidden and revealed by the sun or the sky. It is generally, if not always, the sun or the sky which forms the bridge from the visible to the invisible, from nature to nature's God. But besides the sun, the moon  $^2$  also was worshipped by the negroes, as the ruler of months and seasons, and the

<sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii. pp. 174-178.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. p. 175.

ordainer of time and life. Sacrifices were offered under trees, soon also to trees, particularly to old trees which for generations had witnessed the joys and troubles of a family or a tribe.

#### Zoolatry.

Besides all this which may be comprehended under the general name of physiolatry, there are clear indications also of zoolatry<sup>1</sup>. It is one of the most difficult problems to discover the motive which led the negro to worship certain animals. The mistake which is made by most writers on early religions, is that they imagine there can be but one motive for each custom that has to be explained. Generally, however, there are many. Sometimes the souls of the departed are believed to dwell in certain animals. In some places animals, particularly wolves, are made to devour the dead bodies, and they may in consequence be considered sacred<sup>2</sup>. Monkeys are looked upon as men, slightly damaged at the creation, sometimes also as men thus punished for their sins. They are in some places believed to be able to speak, but to sham dumbness in order to escape labour. Hence, it may be, a reluctance arose to kill them, like other animals, and from this there would be but a small step to ascribing to them a certain sacro-sanctity. Elephants, we know, inspire similar feelings by the extraordinary development of their understanding. People do not like to kill them, or if they have

**116** 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 177.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid. 177; Hostmann, 'Zur Geschichte des Nordischen Systems der drei Culturperioden;' Braunschweig, 1875, p. 13, note.

to do it, they ask pardon from the animal which they have killed. In Dahomey, where the elephant is a natural fetish, many purificatory ceremonies have to be performed when an elephant has been slain<sup>1</sup>.

In some places it is considered lucky to be killed by certain animals, as for instance by leopards in Dahomey.

There are many reasons why snakes might be looked upon with a certain kind of awe, and even kept and worshipped. Poisonous snakes are dreaded, and may therefore be worshipped, particularly after they have been (perhaps secretly) deprived of their fangs. Other snakes are useful as domestic animals, as weather prophets, and may therefore have been fed, valued, and, after a time, worshipped, taking that word in that low sense which it often has and must have among uncivilized people. The idea that the ghosts of the departed dwell for a time in certain animals, is very widely prevalent; and considering the habits of certain snakes, hiding in deserted and even in inhabited houses, and suddenly appearing, peering at the inhabitants with their wondering eyes, we may well understand the superstitious awe with which they were treated. Again, we know that many tribes both in modern and ancient times have assumed the name of Snakes (Nâgas), whether in order to assert their autochthonic right to the country in which they lived, or because, as Diodorus supposes, the snake had been used as their banner, their rallying sign, or as we should say their totem or crest. As the same Diodorus points out, people

may have chosen the snake for their banner, either because it was their deity, or it may have become their deity, because it was their banner. At all events nothing would be more natural than that people who, for some reason or other, called themselves Snakes, should in time adopt a snake for their ancestor, and finally for their god. In India the snakes assume, at an early time, a very prominent part in epic and popular traditions. They soon became what fairies or bogies are in our nursery tales, and they thus appear in company with Gandharvas, Apsaras, Kinnaras, &c., in some of the most ancient architectural ornamentations of India.

Totally different from these Indian snakes are the snake of the Zendavesta, and the snake of Genesis, and the dragons of Greek and Teutonic mythology. There is lastly the snake as a symbol of eternity, either on account of its shedding its skin, or because it rolls itself up into a complete circle. Every one of these creatures of fancy has a biography of his own, and to mix them all up together would be like writing *one* biography of all the people who were called Alexander.

Africa is full of animal fables, in the style of Æsop's fables, though they are not found among all tribes; and it is often related that, in former times, men and animals could converse together. In Bornu it is said that one man betrayed the secret of the language of animals to his wife, and that thenceforth the intercourse ceased<sup>1</sup>. Man alone is never, we are told, worshipped in Africa as a divine being; and if in some places powerful chiefs receive honours that

<sup>1</sup> Kölle, 'African Native Literature,' 1854, p. 145.

make us shudder, we must not forget that during the most brilliant days of Rome divine honours were paid to Augustus and his successors. Men who are deformed, dwarfs, albinos and others, are frequently looked upon as something strange and uncanny, rather than what we should call sacred.

#### Psycholatry.

Lastly, great reverence is paid to the spirits of the departed<sup>1</sup>. The bones of dead people also are frequently preserved and treated with religious respect. The Ashantis have a word  $kla^2$ , which means the life of man. If used as a masculine, it stands for the voice that tempts man to evil; if used in the feminine, it is the voice that persuades us to keep aloof from evil. Lastly,  $kla^3$  is the tutelary genius of a person who can be brought near by witchcraft, and expects sacrifices for the protection which he grants. When a man dies, his kla becomes *sisa*, and a *sisa* may be born again.

#### Many-sidedness of African religion.

Now I ask, is so-many sided a religion to be classed simply as African fetish-worship? Do we not find almost every ingredient of other religions in the little which we know at present of the faith and worship of the negro? Is there the slightest evidence

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii. p. 181.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> 'Baseler Missions-Magazin,' 1856, ii. 134, 139; Waitz, ii. p. 182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Compare with this *kla* the *ka* of the ancient Egyptians; Renouf, <sup>4</sup> Hibbert Lectures, p. 147; 'Times,' Jan. 11, 1884.

to show that there ever was a time when these negroes were fetish-worshippers, and nothing else? Does not all our evidence point rather in the opposite direction, viz. that fetishism was a parasitical development, intelligible with certain antecedents, but never as an original impulse of the human heart?

What is, from a psychological point of view, the really difficult problem is, how to reconcile the rational and even exalted religious opinions, traces of which we discovered among many of the negro tribes, with the coarse forms of fetish-worship. We must remember, however, that every religion is a compromise between the wise and the foolish, the old and the young, and that the higher the human mind soars in its search after divine ideals, the more inevitable the symbolical representations, which are required for children and for the majority of people, incapable of realising sublime and subtle abstractions.

Much, no doubt, may be said in explanation, even in excuse of fetishism, under all its forms and disguises. It often assists our weakness, it often reminds us of our duties, it often may lead our thoughts from material objects to spiritual visions, it often comforts us when nothing else will give us peace. It is often said to be so harmless, that it is difficult to see why it should have been so fiercely reprobated by some of the wisest teachers of mankind. It may have seemed strange to many of us, that among the ten Commandments which were to set forth, in the shortest possible form, the highest, the most essential duties of man, the second place should be assigned to a prohibition of any kind of images. 'Thou shalt not make to thyself any graven image, nor the likeness of anything that is in heaven above, or in the earth beneath, or in the waters under the earth: thou shalt not bow down to them, nor worship them.'

Let those who wish to understand the hidden wisdom of these words, study the history of ancient religions. Let them read the descriptions of religious festivals in Africa, in America, and Australia, let them witness also the pomp and display in some of our own Christian churches and cathedrals. No arguments can prove that there is anything very wrong in all these outward signs and symbols. To many people, we know, they are even a help and comfort. But history is sometimes a stronger and sterner teacher than argument, and one of the lessons which the history of religions certainly teaches is this, that the curse pronounced against those who would change the invisible into the visible, the spiritual into the material, the divine into the human, the infinite into the finite, has come true in every nation on earth. We may consider ourselves safe against the fetish-worship of the poor negro; but there are few of us, if any, who have not their own fetishes, or their own idols, whether in their churches, or in their hearts.

The results at which we have arrived, after examining the numerous works on fetishism from the days of De Brosses to our own time, may be summed up under four heads :---

1. The meaning of the word fetish (*feitiço*) has remained undefined from its first introduction, and has by most writers been so much extended, that it may include almost every symbolical or imitative representation of religious objects.

2. Among people who have a history, we find that everything which falls under the category of fetish, points to historical and psychological antecedents. We are therefore not justified in supposing that it has been otherwise among people whose religious development happens to be unknown and inaccessible to us.

3. There is no religion which has kept itself entirely free from fetishism.

4. There is no religion which consists entirely of fetishism.

## Supposed psychological necessity of fetishism.

Thus I thought I had sufficiently determined the position which I hold with regard to the theory of a universal primeval fetishism, or had at all events made it clear that the facts of fetish-worship, as hitherto known to us, can in no wise solve the question of the natural origin of religion.

The objection has, however, been raised by those who cling to fetishism, or at least to the Comtian theory of fetishism, that these are after all facts only, and that a complete and more formidable theory has to be encountered before it could be admitted that the first impulse to religion proceeded from an incipient perception of the infinite pressing upon us through the great phenomena of nature, and not from sentiments of surprise or fear called forth by such finite things as shells, stones, or bones,—that is to say, by fetishes. We are told that whatever the *facts* may be which, after all, by mere accident, are still within our reach, as bearing witness to the earliest phases of religious thought, there *must* have been a time, whether in historic or prehistoric periods, whether during the formation of quaternary or tertiary strata, when man worshipped stocks and stones, and nothing else.

I am far from saying that under certain circumstances mere argumentative reasoning may not be as powerful as historical evidence; still I thought I had done enough by showing how the very tribes who were represented to us as living instances of fetishworship possessed religious ideas of a simplicity and, sometimes, of a sublimity such as we look for in vain even in Homer and Hesiod. Facts had been collected to support a theory, nay had confessedly given the first impulse to a theory, and that theory is to remain, although the facts have vanished, or have at all events assumed a very different aspect. However, as it is dangerous to leave any fortress in our rear, it may be expedient to reply to this view of fetishism also, though in as few words as possible.

It may be taken for granted that those who hold the theory that religion must everywhere have taken its origin from fetishism, take fetish in the sense of casual objects which, for some reason or other, or it may be for no reason at all, were considered as endowed with exceptional powers, and gradually raised to the dignity of spirits or gods. They could not hold the other view, that a fetish was, from the beginning, an emblem or symbol only, an outward sign or token of some power previously known, which power, originally distinct from the fetish, was afterwards believed to reside in it, and in course of time came to be identified with it. For in that case the real problem for those who study the growth of the human mind would be the origin and growth of that power, previously known, and afterwards supposed to reside in a fetish. The real beginning of religious life would be there; the fetish would represent a secondary stage only. Nor is it enough to say (with Professor Zeller<sup>1</sup>) that 'fancy or imagination personifies things without life and without reason as gods.' The real question is, Whence that imagination? and whence, before all things, that unprovoked and unjustifiable predicate of God?

The theory therefore of fetishism with which alone we have still to deal is this, that a worship of casual objects is and must be the first inevitable step in the development of religious ideas. Religion not only does begin, but must begin, we are told, with a contemplation of stones, shells, bones, and such like things, and from that stage only can it rise to the conception of something else—of powers, spirits, gods, or whatever else we like to call it.

#### Whence the supernatural predicate of a fetish?

Let us look this theory in the face. When travellers, ethnologists, and philosophers tell us that savage tribes look upon stones and bones and trees as their gods, what is it that startles us? Not surely the stones, bones, or trees; not the subjects, but that which is predicated of these subjects, viz. God. Stones, bones, and trees are ready at hand everywhere; but

<sup>1</sup> 'Vorträge und Abhandlungen,' Zweite Sammlung, 1877, p. 32.

what the student of the growth of the human mind wishes to know is, Whence their higher predicates; or, let us say at once, whence their predicate God? Here lies the whole problem. If a little child were to bring us his cat and say it was a vertebrate animal, the first thing that would strike us would surely be, How did the child ever hear of such a name as a vertebrate animal? If the fetish-worshipper brings us a stone and says it is a god, our question is the same, Where did you ever hear of God, and what do you mean by such a name? It is curious to observe how little that difficulty seems to have been felt by writers on ancient religion.

Let us apply this to the ordinary theory of fetishism, and we shall see that the problem is really this: Can spirits or gods spring from stones? Or, to put it more clearly, Can we understand how there should be a transition from the percept of a stone to the concept of a spirit or a god?

# Accidental origin of fetishism.

We are told that nothing is easier than this transition. But how? We are asked <sup>1</sup> to imagine a state of mind when man, as yet without any ideas beyond those supplied to him by his five senses, suddenly sees a glittering stone or a bright shell, picks it up as strange, keeps it as dear to himself, and then persuades himself that this stone is not a stone like other stones, that this shell is not a shell like other shells, but that it is endowed with extraordinary powers, which no other stone or shell ever possessed before. We are asked to suppose that possibly the stone was picked up in the morning, that the man who picked it up was engaged in a serious fight during the day, that he came out of it victorious, and that he very naturally ascribed to the stone the secret of his success. He would afterwards, so we are told, have kept that stone for luck; it might very likely have proved lucky more than once; in fact, those stones only which proved lucky more than once would have had a chance of surviving as fetishes. It would then have been believed to possess some supernatural power, to be not a mere stone but something else, a powerful spirit, entitled to every honour and worship which the lucky possessor could bestow on it or on him.

This whole process, we are assured, is perfectly rational in its very irrationality. Nor do I deny it; I only doubt whether it exhibits the irrationality of an uncultured mind. Is not the whole process of reasoning, as here described, far more in accordance with modern than with ancient and primitive thoughts? Nay, I ask, can we conceive it as possible except when men were already far advanced in their search after the infinite, and in full possession of those very concepts, the origin of which we want to have explained to us?

#### Are savages like children?

It was formerly supposed that the psychological problem involved in fetishism could be explained by a mere reference to children playing with their dolls, or hitting the chair against which they had hit themselves. This explanation, however, has long
been surrendered, for, even supposing that fetishism consisted only in ascribing to material objects life, activity, or personality, call it figurism, animism, personification, anthropomorphism, or anthropopathism, the mere fact that children do the same as grown-up savages cannot possibly help us to solve the psychological problem. The fact, suppose it is a fact, would be as mysterious with children as with savages. Besides, though there is some truth in calling savages children, or children savages, we must here, too, learn to distinguish. Savages are children in some respects, but not in all. There is no savage who, on growing up, does not learn to distinguish between animate and inanimate objects, between a rope, for instance, and a serpent. To say that they remain childish on such a point is only to cheat ourselves with our own metaphors. On the other side, children, such as they now are, can help us but rarely to gain an idea of what primitive savages may have been. Our children. from the first awakening of their mental life, are surrounded by an atmosphere saturated with the thoughts of an advanced civilisation. A child, not taken in by a well-dressed doll, or so perfectly able to control himself as not to kick against a chair against which he had hit his head, would be a little philosopher rather than a savage, not yet emerging from fetishism. The circumstances or the surroundings are so totally different in the case of the savage and the child, that comparisons between the two must be carried out with the greatest care before they can claim the smallest scientific value.

I agree so far with the believers in primitive fetishism that if we are to explain religion as a uni-

versal property of mankind, we must explain it out of conditions which are universally present. Nor do I blame them if they decline to discuss the problem of the origin of religion with those who assume a primitive revelation, or a religious faculty which distinguishes man from the animal. Let us start, by all means, from common ground and from safe ground. Let us take man such as he is, possessing his five senses, and as yet without any knowledge except what is supplied to him by his five senses. No doubt that man can pick up a stone, or a bone or a shell. But then we must ask the upholders of the primitive fetish theory, How do these people, when they have picked up their stone or their shell, pick up at the same time the concepts of a supernatural power, of spirit, of god, and of worship paid to some unseen being?

### The four steps.

We are told that there are four steps—the famous four steps—by which all this is achieved, and the origin of fetishism rendered perfectly intelligible. First, there is a sense of surprise; secondly, an anthropopathic conception of the object which causes surprise; thirdly, the admission of a causal connection between that object and certain effects, such as victory, rain, health; fourthly, a recognition of the object as a power deserving of respect and worship. But is not this rather to hide the difficulties beneath a golden shower of words than to explain them ?

Granted that a man may be surprised at a stone or a shell, though they would seem to be the very last.

### IS FETISHISM A PRIMITIVE FORM OF RELIGION ? 129

things to be surprised at; but what is the meaning of taking an anthropopathic view of a stone or a shell? If we translate it into plain English it means neither more nor less than that, instead of taking a stone to be a stone like all other stones, we suppose that a particular stone is not an ordinary stone, but endowed with the feelings of a man. Natural as this may sound, when clothed in technical language, when we use long names, such as anthropopathism, anthropomorphism, personification, figurism, nothing would really seem to do greater violence to common sense, or to our five senses, than to say that a stone is a stone, yet not quite a stone; and again, that the stone is a man, yet not quite a man. I am fully aware that, after a long series of intermediate steps, such contradictions arise in the human mind, but they cannot spring up suddenly; they are not there from the beginning, unless we admit disturbing influences much more extraordinary than a primeval revelation. It is the object of the science of religion to find out by what small and timid steps the human mind advanced from what is intelligible to what at first sight is almost beyond our comprehension. If we take for granted the very thing that has to be explained; if we once admit that it was perfectly natural for the primitive savage to look upon a stone as something human; if we are satisfied with such words as anthropopathism, or animism, or figurism,-then all the rest no doubt is easy enough. The human stone has every right to be called superhuman, and that is not very far from divine; nor need we wonder that the worship paid to such an object should be more than what is paid to either a stone or to a man-that it

too should be superhuman, which is not very far from divine.

### Fetishism not a primary form of religion.

My position then is simply this: It seems to me that those who believe in a primordial fetishism have taken that for granted which has to be proved. They have taken for granted that every human being was miraculously endowed with the concept of what forms the predicate of every fetish, call it power, spirit, or god. They have taken for granted that casual objects, such as stones, shells, the tail of a lion, a tangle of hair, or any such rubbish, possess in themselves a theogonic or god-producing character, while the fact that all people, when they have once risen to the suspicion of something supersensuous, infinite, or divine, have perceived its presence afterwards in merely casual and insignificant objects, has been entirely overlooked. They have taken for granted that there exists at present, or that there existed at any time, a religion entirely made up of fetishism; or that, on the other hand, there is any religion which has kept itself entirely free from fetishism. My last and most serious objection, however, is that those who believe in fetishism as a primitive and universal form of religion, have often depended on evidence which no scholar, no historian, would feel justified to accept. We are justified therefore. I think, in surrendering the theory <sup>1</sup> that fetishism

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> I am glad to find that both Dr. Happel, in his work 'Die Anlage des Menschen zur Religion,' 1878, and Professor Pfleiderer in his 'Religionsphilosophie,' just published, take nearly the same view of the Fetish-theory.

### IS FETISHISM A PRIMITIVE FORM OF RELIGION ? 131

either has been or must have been the beginning of all religion, and we are bound to look elsewhere, if we wish to discover what were the sensuous impressions that first filled the human mind with a suspicion of the supersensuous, the infinite, and the divine.

# THE ANCIENT LITERATURE OF INDIA

### SO FAR AS IT SUPPLIES MATERIALS

### FOR THE STUDY OF THE ORIGIN

OF RELIGION.

### Usefulness of the study of literary religions.

I NSTEAD of trying to study the origin of religion in the tertiary or quaternary strata of Africa, America and Australia, it seems far wiser to look first to countries where not only we find the latest formations, the mere surface and detritus of religious growth, but where we can see and study some at least of the lower strata on which the superficial soil of religion reposes.

I know very well that this study also has its difficulties, quite as much as the study of the religion of savage races, but the soil on which we have here to labour is deeper, and promises a richer harvest.

It is quite true that the historical documents of a religion never carry us very far. They fail us often just where they would be most instructive, near the first springs of the old stream. This is inevitable. No religion is of importance to the surrounding world in its first beginnings. It is hardly noticed, so long as it is confined to the heart of one man and his twelve disciples. This applies to national religions still more than to what I call personal religions, the latter founded by known individuals, the former elaborated by the united efforts of a whole people. For many generations a national religion has no tangible form as a body of doctrine or ceremonies: it has hardly a name. We only know a religion, after it has assumed consistency and importance, and when it has become the interest of certain individuals or of a whole class to collect and to preserve for posterity whatever is known of its origin and first spreading. It is not by accident therefore, but by a law of human nature, that the accounts which we possess of the origin of religions are almost always fabulous, never historical in the strict sense of the word.

### Growth of religious ideas in Judaism, Zoroastrianism, etc.

But though we can nowhere watch the first vital movements of a nascent religion, we can in some countries observe the successive growth of religious ideas. Among the savages of Africa, America, and Australia this is impossible. It is difficult enough to know what their religion is at present; what it was in its origin, what it was even a thousand years ago, is entirely beyond our reach.

Many of the so-called book-religions also offer the same, or at least similar, difficulties. There are traces of growth and decay in the religion of the Jews, but they have to be discovered by patient study. The object, however, of most of the writers on the O. T. seems to be to hide these traces rather than to display them. They wish to place the religion of the Jews before us as ready-made from the beginning, as perfect in all its parts, because revealed by God, and, if liable to corruption, at all events incapable of improvement. But that the Jewish monotheism was preceded by a polytheism 'on the other side of the flood and in Egypt,' is now admitted by most scholars, nor would it be easy to find in the same sacred code two more opposite sentiments than the rules and regulations for burnt offerings in Leviticus, and the words of the Psalmist (51. 16), 'For thou delightest not in sacrifice, else would I give it thee; thou delightest not in burnt offerings. The sacrifices of God are a broken spirit: a broken and contrite heart, O God, thou wilt not despise.' And then again at the end: 'Then shalt thou be pleased with the sacrifices of righteousness, with burnt offering and whole burnt offering: then shall they offer bullocks upon thine altar.'

There is growth here, as evident as can be, however difficult it may seem to some students of religion to reconcile the idea of growth with the character of a revealed religion.

What applies to the religion of Moses, applies to that of Zoroaster. It is placed before us as a complete system from the first, revealed by Ahuramazda, proclaimed by Zarathustra. Minute scholarship only has been able to discover some older elements in the Gâthâs, but with that exception, we find in the Avesta too but few acknowledged traces of real growth.

With regard again to the religion and mythology of Greece and Italy, it would be extremely difficult to distinguish their infancy, their youth, and their manhood. We know that certain ideas, which we find in later writers, do not occur in Homer; but it does not follow at all, that therefore such ideas are all of later growth, or possess a secondary character. One myth may have belonged to one tribe, one god may have had his chief worship in one locality, and our becoming acquainted with these through a later poet, does not in the least prove their later origin. Besides, there is this great disadvantage in the study of the religion of the Greeks and Romans, that we do not possess anything really deserving the name of a sacred book.

### Growth of religion in India.

No country can be compared to India as offering opportunities for a real study of the genesis and growth of religion. I say intentionally for the growth, not for the history of religion: for history, in the ordinary sense of the word, is almost unknown in Indian literature. But what we can watch and study in India better than anywhere else is, how religious thoughts and religious language arise, how they gain force, how they spread, changing their forms as they pass from mouth to mouth, from mind to mind, yet always retaining some faint contiguity with the spring from which they rose at first.

I do not think therefore that I am exaggerating when I say that the sacred books of India offer for a study of religion in general, and particularly for the study of the origin and growth of religion, the same peculiar and unexpected advantages which the language of India, Sanskrit, has offered for the study of the origin and growth of human speech. It is for that reason that I have selected the ancient religion of India to supply the historical illustrations of my own theory of the origin and growth of religion. That theory was suggested to me during a lifelong study of the sacred books of India; it rests therefore on facts, though I am responsible for their interpretation.

# The right position of the Veda in the science of religion.

Far be it from me to say that the origin and growth of religion must everywhere have been exactly the same as in India. Let us here too take a warning from the science of language. It is no longer denied that for throwing light on some of the darkest problems that have to be solved by the student of language, nothing is so useful as a critical study of Sanskrit. I go further, even, and maintain that, in order to comprehend fully the ways and means adopted by other languages, nothing is more advantageous than to be able to contrast them with the proceedings of Sanskrit. But to look for Sanskrit, as Bopp has done, in Malay, Polynesian, and Caucasian dialects, or to imagine that the grammatical expedients adopted by the Aryan languages are the only possible expedients for realising the objects of human speech, would be a fatal mistake; and we must guard, from the very first, against a similar danger in a scientific study of the religions of mankind. When we have learnt how the ancient inhabitants of India gained their religious ideas, how they elaborated them, changed them, corrupted them, we may be allowed to say that possibly other people

also may have started from the same beginnings, and may have passed through the same vicissitudes. But we shall never go beyond, or repeat the mistake of those who, because they found, or imagined they found fetish-worship among the least cultivated races of Africa, America, and Australia, concluded that every uncultivated race must have started from fetishism in its religious career.

What then are the documents in which we can study the origin and growth of religion among the early Aryan settlers of India?

### Discovery of Sanskrit literature.

The discovery of the ancient literature of India must sound to most people like a fairy-tale rather than like a chapter of history, nor do I wonder that there is, or that there has been at least for a long time, a certain incredulity, with regard to the genuineness of that literature. The number of separate works in Sanskrit, of which manuscripts are still in existence, is now estimated to amount to about  $10,000^{1}$ . What would Aristotle have said, if he had been told that at his time there existed in India, in that India which Alexander had just discovered, if not conquered, an ancient literature far richer than anything existing at that time in Greece?

<sup>1</sup> Rajendralal Mitra, 'Catalogue of Sanskrit MSS. in the Library of the Asiatic Library of Bengal,' 1877, Preface, p. 1. The India Office Library is said to contain 4093 separate codices; the Bodleian 854, the Berlin library about the same number. The library of the Maharája of Tanjore is estimated at upwards of 18,000, in eleven distinct alphabets; the library of the Sanskrit College at Benares at 2000; the library of the Asiatic Society of Bengal at Calcutta at 3700; that of the Sanskrit College at Calcutta at 2000.

137

# Buddhism the frontier between ancient and modern literature in India.

At that time, the whole drama of the really ancient literature of the Brahmans had been acted. The old language had changed, the old religion, after passing through many phases, had been superseded by a new faith : for however sceptical or conscientious we may be before admitting or rejecting the claims of the Brahmans in favour of an enormous antiquity of their sacred literature, so much is certain and beyond the reach of reasonable doubt<sup>1</sup>, that Sandrocottus, who

<sup>1</sup> In my 'History of Ancient Sanskrit Literature,' published in 1859 (p. 274), I had tried to lay down some general principles on which I thought the dates of Greek history might to a certain extent be reconciled with some of the traditional dates of the Northern and Southern Buddhists. The conclusions at which I then arrived were that Sandrocottus or Kandragupta became king in 315 B.C., that he reigned 24 years, and was succeeded by Bindusåra in 291 B.C.; that Bindusåra reigned (25 or) 28 years, and was succeeded by Asoka in (266 or) 263 B.C.; and that Asoka was formally inaugurated in (262 or) 259 B.C., reigned 37 years, and died in (225 or) 222 B.C. The great Council took place in the seventeenth year of his reign, therefore either (245 or) 242 B.C.

In my attempt at arriving at some kind of rough chronology for the Buddhistic age, I was chiefly guided by a number of native traditions bearing on the distance between certain events and Buddha's death. Thus we find :—(1) That 162 years were supposed to have passed between Buddha's death and Kandragupta's accession, 315 + 162 = 477, this giving us 477 B.C. as the probable date of that event. (2) We found that 218 years were supposed to have passed between Buddha's death and Asoka's inauguration, 259 + 218 = 477, this giving us 477 B.C. as the probable date of that event.

I therefore proposed that 477 B.C. should provisionally be accepted as the probable date of Buddha's death, instead of 543 B.C., and I tried to strengthen that position by some other evidence available at the time. by Greek writers is mentioned as a child when Alexander invaded India, who after Alexander's retreat was king at Palibothra, who was the contemporary of Seleucus Nicator, and several times visited by Megasthenes, was the same as the Kandragupta of Indian literature, who reigned at Pataliputra, the founder of a new dynasty, and the grandfather of Asoka. This Asoka was the famous king who made himself the patron of Buddhism, under whom the great Buddhist Council was held in 245 or 242 B.C.,

An important confirmation of that hypothesis has lately been added by two inscriptions discovered by General Cunningham, and published by Dr. Bühler in the 'Indian Antiquary.' Dr. Bühler seems to me to have shown conclusively in his two articles that the writer of these inscriptions could have been no other but Asoka. According to his interpretation, Asoka states that he has been for a long time, or for more than  $33\frac{1}{2}$  years, an *updsaka* or worshipper of Buddha, and that during one year or more he has been a member of the Samgha. Now if Asoka was consecrated in 259, and became an *updsaka* three or four years later, 255 B.C., these inscriptions would have been put up in  $255-33\frac{1}{2}=221$  B.C. According to the same inscriptions, 256 years had passed since the departure of Buddha (here, too, I follow Dr. Bühler's interpretation,) 221+256=477, this giving us 477 B.C. as the probable date of Buddha's death.

This confirmation was entirely unexpected, and becomes therefore all the more important. (See, however, the critical remarks of Professor Oldenberg in his 'Introduction to the Vinaya Piţaka,' p. L, and Senart, 'Les Inscriptions de Piyadasi,' Introduction, p. 8.

I may add one other confirmation. Mahinda, the son of Asoka, became an ascetic in the sixth year of his father's reign, i.e. in 253 B.C. At that time he was twenty years of age, and must therefore have been born in 273 B.C. Between his birth and Buddha's death 204 years are supposed to have passed, 273 + 204 = 477, this giving us once more 477 B.C. as the probable date of Buddha's death.

I learn that so high an authority as General Cunningham has arrived at the same conclusion with regard to the date of Buddha's death, and had published it before the appearance of my 'History of Sanskrit Literature,' in 1859; but I do not know whether his arguments were the same as those on which I chiefly relied. and of whose time we have the first inscriptions, still extant on rocks in different parts of India. These inscriptions are not in Sanskrit, but in a language which stands to Sanskrit in the same relation as Italian to Latin. The days therefore, when Sanskrit was the spoken language of the people, were over in the third century B.C.

Buddhism, again, the religion of Asoka, stands in the same relation to the ancient Brahmanism of the Veda as Italian to Latin, or as Protestantism to Roman Catholicism. Buddhism, in fact, is only intelligible as a development of, and a reaction against, Brahmanism. As against those, therefore, who consider the whole of Indian literature a modern forgery, or against ourselves, when unwilling to trust our own eyes, we have at least these two facts, on which we can rely: that, in the third century B.C., the ancient Sanskrit language had dwindled down to a mere volgare or Prakrit, and that the ancient religion of the Veda had developed into Buddhism. and had been superseded by its own offspring, the state religion in the kingdom of Asoka, the grandson of Kandragupta.

### The Veda proclaimed as revealed.

One of the principal points on which Buddhism differed from Brahmanism, was the sacred and revealed character ascribed to the Veda. This is a point of so much historical importance in the growth of the early theology of India, that we must examine it more carefully. The Buddhists, though on many points merely Brahmanists in disguise, denied the authority of the Veda, as a divine revelation; this being so, we may advance another step, and ascribe to the theory of a divine inspiration of the Veda a pre-Buddhistic origin and prevalence.

At what time the claim of being divinely revealed and therefore infallible, was first set up by the Brahmans in favour of the Veda, is difficult to determine. This claim, like other claims of the same kind, seems to have grown up gradually, till at last it was formulated into a theory of inspiration as artificial as any known to us from other religions.

The poets of the Veda speak in very different ways of their compositions. Sometimes they declare that they have made the hymns, and they compare their work, as poets, with that of the carpenter, the weaver, the maker of butter (ghrita), the rower of a ship  $(X, 116, 9)^1$ .

In other places, however, more exalted sentiments appear. The hymns are spoken of as shaped by the heart (I, 171, 2; II, 35, 2), and uttered by the mouth (VI, 32, 1). The poet says that he found the hymn (X, 67, 1); he declares himself powerfully inspired after having drunk the Soma juice (VI, 47, 3), and he compares his poem to a shower of rain bursting from a cloud (VII, 94, 1), or to a cloud impelled by the wind (I, 116, 1).

After a time the thoughts that rose in the heart and were uttered in hymns were called God-given (I, 37, 4), or divine (III, 18, 3). The gods were supposed to have roused and sharpened the mind of the poets (VI, 47, 10); they were called the friends

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A most useful collection of passages bearing on this point may be found in Dr. J. Muir's 'Sanskrit Texts,' vol. iii.

and helpers of the poets (VII, 88, 4; VIII, 52, 4), and at last the gods themselves were called seers or poets (I, 31, 1). If the petitions addressed to the gods in the hymns of the poets were fulfilled, these hymns were naturally believed to be endowed with miraculous powers, the thought arose of a real intercourse between gods and men (I, 179, 2; VII, 76, 4), and the ideas of inspiration and revelation thus grew up naturally, nay inevitably in the minds of the ancient Brahmans.

By the side of it, however, there also grew up, from the very first, the idea of doubt. If the prayers were not heard, if, as in the contest between Vasishtha and Visvâmitra, the enemy who had called on other gods prevailed, then a feeling of uncertainty arose which, in some passages of the hymns, goes so far as to amount to a denial of the most popular of all gods, Indra<sup>1</sup>.

If, however, the claims to a divine origin of the Veda had amounted to no more than these poetic thoughts, they would hardly have roused any violent opposition. It is only when the divine and infallible character of the whole Veda had been asserted by the Brahmans, and when the Brâhmanas also, in which these claims were formulated, had been represented as divinely inspired and infallible, that a protest, like that of the Buddhists, becomes historically intelligible. This step was taken chiefly during the Sûtra period. Although in the Brâhmanas the divine authority of the Vedas is asserted as a fact, it is not yet, so far as I know, used as an instrument to silence all opposition; and between these two positions the

<sup>1</sup> See this subject treated in Lecture VI.

difference is very great. Though sruti, the later technical name for revelation, as opposed to smriti, tradition, occurs in the Brâhmanas (Ait. Br. VII, 9), it is not yet employed there to crush all doubt or opposition. In the old Upanishads, in which the hymns and sacrifices of the Veda are looked upon as useless, and as superseded by the higher knowledge taught by the forest-sages, they are not yet attacked as mere impositions.

That opposition, however, sets in very decidedly in the Sûtra period. In the Nirukta (I, 15) Yâska quotes the opinions of Kautsa, that the hymns of the Veda have no meaning at all. Even if Kautsa be not the name of a real person, but a nickname only, the unquestioning reverence for the Veda must have been on the wane before the days of Yâska and Pânini<sup>1</sup>. Nor is it at all likely that Buddha was the first and only denier of the sacred authority of the Veda, and of all the claims which the Brahmans had founded on that authority. The history of heresy is difficult to trace in India, as elsewhere. The writings of Brihaspati, one of the oldest heretics, constantly quoted in later controversial treatises, have not yet been recovered in India. Without committing myself to any opinion as to his age, I shall state here some of the opinions ascribed to Brihaspati, to show that even the mild Hindu can hit hard blows, and still more in order to make it clear that the stronghold of Brahmanism, namely the revealed character of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Pânini was acquainted with infidels and nihilists, as may be seen from IV, 4, 60. Lokâyata, another name applied to unbelievers, from which Laukâyatika, is found in the Gana ukthâdi, and IV, 2, 60. Bârhaspatya occurs in the commentary only, V, 1, 121.

Vedas, was to them not a mere theory, but a very important historical reality.

In the 'Sarva-darsana-samgraha' (translated by Professor Cowell, Pandit, 1874, p. 162), the first philosophical system of which an account is given, is that of the Kârvâka, who follows the tenets of Brihaspati. The school to which they belonged is called the Lokâyata, i.e. prevalent in the world. They hold that nothing exists but the four elements, a kind of protoplasm, from which, when changed by evolution into organic body, intelligence is produced, just as the inebriating power is developed from the mixing of certain ingredients. The self is only the body qualified by intelligence, there being no evidence for a self without a body. The only means of knowledge is perception, the only object of man, enjoyment.

But if that were so, it is objected, why should men of proved wisdom offer the Agnihotra and other Vedic sacrifices? To this the following answer is returned:—

'Your objection cannot be accepted as any proof to the contrary, since the Agnihotra, etc. are only useful as means of livelihood, for the Veda is tainted by the three faults of untruth, self-contradiction, and tautology. Then again the impostors, who call themselves Vedic pandits, are mutually destructive, as the authority of the Gnânakânda (Upanishads) is overthrown by those who maintain that of the Karmakânda (Hymns and Brâhmanas), while those who maintain the authority of the Gnânakânda reject that of the Karmakânda. Lastly, the three Vedas themselves are only the incoherent rhapsodies

145

of knaves, and to this effect runs the popular saying:--

'The Agnihotra, the three Vedas, the ascetic's three staves, and smearing oneself with ashes,

Brihaspati says, these are but means of livelihood for those who have no manliness or sense.'

And again it has been said by Brihaspati:-

'If a beast slain in the Gyotishtoma rite will itself go to heaven, Why then does not the sacrificer forthwith offer his own father ? If the Srâddha produces gratification to beings who are dead,

Then there too, in the case of travellers when they start, it is needless to give provisions for the journey.

If beings in heaven are gratified by our offering the Sråddha here,

Then why not give the food down below to those who are standing on the house top ?

While life remains, let a man live happily, let him feed on ghee, even though he runs into debt,

When once the body becomes ashes, how can it ever return again? He who departs from the body goes to another world,

How is it that he comes not back again, restless for love of his kindred?

Hence it is only as a means of livelihood that Brahmans have established here

All these ceremonies for the dead,—there is no other fruit anywhere. The three authors of the Vedas were buffoons, knaves, and demons.

All the well-known formulas of the pandits, garphari turphari, etc.,

And all the horrid rites for the queen commanded in the Asvamedha, These were invented by buffoons, and so all the various kinds of

presents to the priests, While the eating of flesh was similarly commanded by night-prowling

While the eating of flesh was similarly commanded by night-prowling demons.'

Some of these objections may be of later date, but most of them are clearly Buddhistic. The retort, Why if a victim slain at a sacrifice goes to heaven, does not a man sacrifice his own father, is, as Professor Burnouf has shown, the very argument used by Buddhist controversialists<sup>1</sup>. Though Buddhism

<sup>1</sup> Burnouf, 'Introduction à l'histoire du Buddhisme,' p. 209. In the 'Râmâyana' also some of these arguments are employed by the

became recognised as a state religion through Asoka in the third century only, there can be little doubt that it had been growing in the minds of the people for several generations, and though there is some doubt as to the exact date of Buddha's death, his traditional era begins 543 B.C., and we may safely assign the origin of Buddhism to about 500 B.C.

It is the Sanskrit literature before that date which is the really important, I mean historically important literature of India. Far be it from me to deny the charms of Kâlidâsa's play, 'Sakuntalâ,' which are very real, in spite of the exaggerated praises bestowed upon it. The same poet's 'Meghadûta,' or Cloud-Messenger, is an elegy which deserves even higher praise, as a purer and more perfect work of art. 'Nala,' if we could only remove some portions, would be a most charming idyll; and some of the fables of the 'Pankatantra' or 'Hitopadesa,' are excellent specimens of what story-telling ought to be. But all this literature is modern, secondary,—as it were, Alexandrian.

These works are literary curiosities, but no more; and though we may well understand that they formed a pleasant occupation for such men as Sir W. Jones and Colebrooke, during their leisure hours, they could never become the object of a life-study.

### Historical character of the Vedic language.

It is very different with the literature of the Veda. First of all, we feel in it on historical ground. The

Brahman Gâbâli in order to induce Râma to break his vow. See Muir, 'Metrical Translations,' p. 218.

language of Vedic literature differs from the ordinary Sanskrit. It contains many forms which afterwards have become extinct, and those the very forms which exist in Greek or other Aryan dialects. Ordinary Sanskrit, for instance, has no subjunctive mood. Comparative Philology expected, nay postulated, such a mood in Sanskrit, and the Veda, when once discovered and deciphered, supplied it in abundance.

Ordinary Sanskrit does not mark its accents. The Vedic literature is accentuated, and its system of accentuation displays the same fundamental principles as the Greek system.

I like to quote one instance, to show the intimate relationship between Vedic Sanskrit and Greek. We know that the Greek Zeis is the same word as the Sanskrit Dyaus, the sky. Dyaus, however, occurs in the later Sanskrit as a feminine only. It is in the Veda that it was discovered, not only as a masculine, but in that very combination in which it became the name of the supreme deity in Greek and Latin. Corresponding to Jupiter, and Zeùs  $\pi a \tau n \rho$ , we find in the Veda Dyaush pitar. But more than that, Zevs in Greek has in the nominative the acute, in the vocative the circumflex. Dyaus in the Veda has in the nominative the acute, in the vocative the circumflex. And while Greek grammarians can give us no explanation of that change, it is a change which in Sanskrit has been shown to rest on the general principles of accentuation<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> The general rule is that in the vocative the high accent is on the first syllable of the word. Remnants only of this rule exist in Greek and Latin, while in Sanskrit it admits of no exception. Dyaus having the svarits or the combined accent in the vocative is only an apparent

Now I confess that such a vocative, as Dyaus, having the circumflex instead of the acute, is to my mind a perfect gem, of the most precious material and the most exquisite workmanship. Who has not wondered lately at those curious relics, of pre-Hellenic art, brought to light at Hissarlik and Mykene by the indefatigable labours of Dr. Schliemann? I am the last man to depreciate their real value, as opening to us a new world on the classical soil of Greece. But what is a polished or perforated stone, what is a drinking vessel, or a shield, or a helmet, or even a gold diadem, compared with this vocative of Dyaus? In the one case we have mute metal, rude art, and very little thought: in the other, a work of art of the most perfect finish and harmony, and wrought of a material more precious than gold,-human thought. If it took thousands, or hundreds of thousands of men to build a pyramid, or to carve an obelisc, it took millions of men to finish that single word Dyaus, or  $Z_{\epsilon\nu s}$ , or Jupiter. originally meaning the illuminator, but gradually elaborated into a name of God! And remember, the Veda is full of such pyramids, the ground is strewn with such gems. All we want is labourers to dig, to collect, to classify, and to decipher them, in order to lay free once more the lowest chambers of that most ancient of all labyrinths, the human mind.

These are not isolated facts or mere curiosities, that can be disposed of with a patronising Indeed! That accent in the vocative of Dyaus and  $Z\epsilon \hat{vs}$  is like the nerve of a living organism, still trembling and beating,

exception. The word was treated as dissyllabic, di had the high, aus the low accent, and the high and low accents together gave the svarita or combined accent, commonly called circumflex.

and manifesting its vitality under the microscope of the comparative philologist. There is life in it—truly historic life. As modern history would be incomplete without medieval history, or medieval history without Roman history, or Roman history without Greek history, so we learn that the whole history of the world would henceforth be incomplete without that first chapter in the life of Aryan humanity, which has been preserved to us in Vedic literature.

It was a real misfortune to Sanskrit scholarship that our first acquaintance with Indian literature should have begun with the prettinesses of Kâlidâsa and Bhavabhûti, and the hideousnesses of the religion of Siva and Vishnu. The only original, the only important period of Sanskrit literature, which deserves to become the subject of earnest study, far more than it is at present, is that period which preceded the rise of Buddhism, when Sanskrit was still the spoken language of India, and the worship of Siva was still unknown.

# The four strata of Vedic literature. I. Sûtra period, 500 B.C.

We can distinguish three or four successive strata of literature in that pre-Buddhistic period. First comes the Såtra period, which extends far into Buddhistic times, and is clearly marked by its own peculiar style. It is composed in the most concise and enigmatical form, unintelligible almost without a commentary. I cannot describe it to you, for there is nothing like it in any other literature that I am acquainted with. But I may quote a well-known saying of the Brahmans themselves, that the author of a Sûtra rejoices more in having saved one single letter than in the birth of a son: and remember that without a son to perform the funeral rites, a Brahman believed that he could not enter into heaven. The object of these Sûtras was to gather up the knowledge, then floating about in the old Brahmanic settlements or Parishads. They contain the rules of sacrifices, treatises on phonetics, etymology, exegesis, grammar, metre, customs and laws, geometry, astronomy, and philosophy. In every one of these subjects they contain original observations, and original thought, such as can no longer be ignored by any students of these subjects.

Ritual is not a subject that seems to possess any scientific interest at present, still the origin and growth of sacrifice is an important page in the history of the human mind, and nowhere can it be studied to greater advantage than in India.

The science of phonetics arose in India at a time when writing was unknown, and when it was of the highest importance to the Brahmans to preserve the accurate pronunciation of their favourite hymns. I believe I shall not be contradicted by Helmholtz, or Ellis, or other representatives of phonetic science, if I say that, to the present day, the phoneticians of India of the fifth century B.C. are unsurpassed in their analysis of the elements of language.

In grammar, I challenge any scholar to produce from any language a more comprehensive collection and classification of all the facts of a language than we find in Pânini's Sûtras.

With regard to metre, we possess in the observations and the technical terms of the ancient Indian authors a clear confirmation of the latest theories of modern metricians, viz. that metres were originally connected with dancing and music. The very names for metre in general confirm this. Khandas, metre, is connected with scandere, in the sense of stepping; vritta, metre, from vrit, verto, to turn, meant originally the last three or four steps of a dancing movement, the turn, the versus, which determined the whole character of dance and of a metre. Trishtubh, the name of a common metre in the Veda<sup>1</sup>, meant three-step, because its turn, its vritta or versus, consisted of three steps,  $\sim --$ .

I do not feel competent to speak with equal certainty of the astronomical and geometrical observations, which we find in some of the ancient Sûtra works. It is well known that at a later time the Hindus became the pupils of the Greeks in these subjects. But I have seen no reason as yet to modify my opinion, that there was an ancient indigenous Hindu astronomy, founded on the twenty-seven Nakshatras or Lunar Mansions, and an ancient indigenous Hindu geometry, founded on the construction of altars and their enclosures. The problem, for instance, treated in the Sulva Sûtras<sup>2</sup>, how to construct a square altar that should be of exactly the same magnitude as a round altar, suggested probably the first attempt at solving the problem of the squaring of the circle<sup>3</sup>. Anyhow, the terminology used in

<sup>1</sup> M. M., 'Translation of the Rig-Veda,' I, p. ci.

<sup>2</sup> These Sutras have for the first time been edited and translated by Professor G. Thibaut, in the 'Pandit.'

<sup>3</sup> In Greece, too, we are told that the Delians received an oracle that the misfortunes which had befallen them and all the Greeks would cease, if they built an altar double the present one. In this they did not succeed, because they were ignorant of geometry. Plato, whom those early Sûtras seems to me home-grown, and it deserves, I believe, in the highest degree the attention of those who wish to discover the first beginnings of mathematical science.

The rules on domestic ceremonies, connected with marriage, birth, baptism, burial, the principles of education, the customs of civil society, the laws of inheritance, of property, of taxation and government, can nowhere be studied to greater advantage than in the Grihya and Dharma-sûtras. These are the principal sources of those later metrical law-books, the laws of Manu, Yâgnavalkya, Parâsara, and the rest, which, though they contain old materials, are in their present form decidedly of a much later date.

In the same  $\hat{S}$  tras<sup>1</sup> we find also certain chapters devoted to philosophy, the first germs of which exist in the Upanishads, and receive at a later time a most perfect systematic treatment in the six collections of philosophical  $\hat{S}$  tras. These  $\hat{S}$  tras may be of a much later date<sup>2</sup>, but to whatever period they belong, they

they consulted, told them how to set about it, and explained to them that the real object of the oracle was to encourage them to cultivate science, instead of war, if they wished for more prosperous days. See Plutarch, 'De Dæmonio Socratis,' cap. vii.

 $^1$  See Åpastamba-Sûtras, translated by G. Bühler, in 'Sacred Books of the East.'

<sup>2</sup> The Sâńkhya-kârikâ with a commentary was translated into Chinese about 560 A.D. See S. Beal, 'The Buddhist Tripitaka,' p. 84. I owe the date, and the fact that the translation, 'the Golden Seventy Shaster,' agrees with Colebrooke's text, to a private communication from Mr. S. Beal. The author is said to have been Kapila. Originally, it is stated towards the end of the book, there were 60,000 gâthâs, composed by Pañkasikha (Kâpileyo), the pupil of Âsuri, the pupil of Kapila; and afterwards a Brâhmana, Îsvara Krishna, selected 70 out of the 60,000 gâthâs, and published them as the Suvarna-saptati-sâstra. There is also a translation by Hiouen-thsang of the Vaiseshika-nikâyadasapadârtha-sâstra, composed by Gñânakandra. contain not only, as Cousin used to say, the whole development of philosophic thought in a nutshell, but they show us in many cases a treatment of philosophic problems, which, even in these days of philosophic apathy, will rouse surprise and admiration.

# II. Brahmana period, 600-800 B.C.

This period of literature, the Sûtra period, presupposes another, the period of the Brâhmanas, works written in prose, but in a totally different style, in a slightly different language, and with a different object. These Brâhmanas, most of which are accentuated, while the Sûtras are so no longer, contain elaborate discussions on the sacrifices, handed down in different families, and supported by the names of various authorities. Their chief object is the description and elucidation of the sacrifice, but they incidentally touch on many other topics of interest. The Sûtras, whenever they can, refer to the Brâhmanas as their authority; in fact, the Sûtras would be unintelligible except as following after the Brâhmanas.

A very important portion of the Brâhmanas are the  $\hat{A}ranyakas$ , the forest-books, giving an account of the purely mental sacrifices that have to be performed by the Vânaprasthas, or the dwellers in the forest, and ending with the Upanishads, the oldest treatises on Hindu philosophy.

If the Sûtra period began about 600 B.C., the Brâhmana period would require at least 200 years to account for its origin and development, and for the large number of ancient teachers quoted as authorities. But I care little about these chronological dates. They

#### LECTURE III.

are mere helps to our memory. What is really important is the recognition of a large stratum of literature, lying below the Sûtras, but placed itself above another stratum, which I call the *Mantra period*.

### III. Mantra period, 800-1000 B.C.

To this period I ascribe the collection and the systematic arrangement of the Vedic hymns and formulas, which we find in four books or the Samhitâs of the Rig-Veda, the Yagur-Veda, the Sâma-Veda, and the Atharva-Veda. These four collections were made with a distinct theological or sacrificial purpose. Each contains the hymns which had to be used by certain classes of priests at certain sacrifices. The Sâma-veda-samhita<sup>1</sup> contains the verses to be used by the singing priests (Udgâtri); the Yagur-veda-samhitâ the verses and formulas to be muttered by the officiating priests (Adhvaryu). These two collections followed in their arrangement the order of certain sacrifices. The Rigveda-samhitâ contained the hymns to be recited by the Hotri priests, but mixed up with a large mass of sacred and popular poetry, and not arranged in the order of any sacrifice. The Atharva-veda-samhitâ is a later collection, containing, besides a large number of Rig-veda verses, some curious relics of popular poetry connected with charms, imprecations, and other superstitious usages.

We move here already, not only among Epigonoi, but among priests by profession, who had elaborated a most complicated system of sacrifices, and had

<sup>1</sup> With the exception of about seventy-five verses, all the rest of the Sama-veda-samhitå is found in the Rig-Veda.

assigned to each minister and assistant his exact share in the performance of each sacrifice, and his portion of the ancient sacred poetry, to be recited, sung, or muttered by him, as the case might be.

Fortunately for us, there was one class of priests for whom no special prayer-book was made, containing such extracts only as were required to accompany certain ceremonies, but who had to know by heart the whole treasure of their sacred and national poetry. In this manner much has been preserved to us of the ancient poetry of India, which has no special reference to sacrificial acts. We have, in fact, one great collection of ancient poetry, and that is the collection which is known by the name of the *Rig-Veda*, or the Veda of the hymns: in truth, the only real or historical Veda, though there are other books called by the same name.

This Veda consists of ten books, each book being an independent collection of hymns, though carried out under the same presiding spirit<sup>1</sup>. These collections were preserved as sacred heirlooms in different families, and at last united into one great body of sacred poetry. Their number amounts to 1017 or 1028.

The period during which the ancient hymns were collected, and arranged as prayer-books for the four classes of priests, so as to enable them to take their part in the various sacrifices, has been called the *Mantra period*, and may have extended from about 1000 to 800 B.C.

<sup>1</sup> This is pointed out by the Paribhâshâs of the Anukramants, which explain the order of the deities according to which the hymns in each Mandala were arranged.

#### LECTURE III.

### IV. Khandas period, 1000-x B.C.

It is therefore before 1000 B.C. that we must place the spontaneous growth of Vedic poetry, such as we find it in the Rig-Veda and in the Rig-Veda only, the gradual development of the Vedic religion, and the slow formation of the principal Vedic sacrifices. How far back that period, the so-called *Kh* and as period, extended, who can tell? Some scholars extend it to two or three thousand years before our era, but it is far better to show the different layers of thought that produced the Vedic religion, and thus to gain an approximate idea of its long growth, than to attempt to measure it by years or centuries, which can never be more than guess-work.

If we want to measure the real depth of that period, we should measure it by the change of language and metre, even by the change of locality from the north-west to the south-east, clearly indicated in some of the hymns; by the old and new songs constantly spoken of by the poets; by the successive generations of kings and leaders; by the slow development of an artificial ceremonial, and lastly by the first signs of the four castes perceptible in the very latest hymns only. A comparison of the Rig-Veda with the Atharva-veda will in many cases show us how what we ourselves should expect as a later development of the more primitive ideas of the Rig-Veda is what we actually find in the hymns of the Atharva-veda, and in the later portions of the Yagurveda; nay it is the confirmation of these expectations that gives us a real faith in the historical growth of Vedic literature.

One thing is certain: there is nothing more ancient and primitive, not only in India, but in the whole Aryan world, than the hymns of the Rig-Veda. So far as we are Aryans in language, that is in thought, so far the Rig-Veda is our own most ancient book.

And now let me tell you, what will again sound like a fairy-tale, but is nevertheless a simple fact. That Rig-Veda which, for more than three, or it may be four thousand years, has formed the foundation of the religious and moral life of untold millions of human beings, had never been published; and by a combination of the most fortunate circumstances, it fell to my lot to bring out the first complete edition of that sacred text, together with the commentary of greatest authority among Hindu theologians, the commentary of Sâyana Âkârya.

The Rig-Veda consists of 1017 or 1028 hymns, each on an average of ten verses. The total number of words, if we may trust native scholars, amounts to 153,826.

# The Veda handed down by oral tradition.

But how, you may ask, was that ancient literature preserved? At present, no doubt, there are MSS. of the Veda, but few Sanskrit MSS. in India are older than 1000 after Christ, nor is there any evidence that the art of writing was known in India much before the beginning of Buddhism, or the very end of the ancient Vedic literature. How then were these ancient hymns, and the Brâhmanas, and it may be, the Sûtras too, preserved? Entirely by memory, but by memory kept under the strictest discipline. As far back as we know anything of India, we find that the years which we spend at school and at university, were spent by the sons of the three higher classes in learning, from the mouth of a teacher, their sacred literature. This was a sacred duty, the neglect of which entailed social degradation, and the most minute rules were laid down as to the mnemonic system that had to be followed. Before the invention of writing, there was no other way of preserving literature, whether sacred or profane, and in consequence every precaution was taken against accidents.

It has sometimes been asserted that the Vedic religion is extinct in India, that it never recovered from its defeat by Buddhism; that the modern Brahmanic religion, as founded on the Purânas<sup>1</sup> and Tantras, consists in a belief in Vishnu, Siva and Brahma, and manifests itself in the worship of the most hideous idols. To a superficial observer it may

<sup>1</sup> We must carefully distinguish between the Purânas, such as they now exist, and the original Purâna, a recognised name for ancient tradition, mentioned already in the Atharva-Veda, XI, 7. 24. rikah sâmâni khandâmsi purânam yagushâ saha; XV, 6, 4, itihâsah purânam ka gåthås ka nåråsamsis ka. The original Purâna formed part, from the earliest times, of the traditional learning of the Brahmans (see Asv.-Grihya-Sûtras, III, 3, 1), as distinct from the Itihâsas, the legends; and we hear of Purâna and Itihâsas being repeated for entertainment, for instance at funerals, Asv. Grihya-Sútras, IV, 6, 6. The law-books frequently refer to the Purâna as authoritative, as distinct from Veda, Dharmasâstras and Vedângas; Gautama, XI, 19. Extracts from the Purâna are given in Âpastamba's Dharmasútras, I, 19, 13; II, 23, 3. These are metrical, and they are repeated, the former in Manu, IV, 248, 249, the latter in Yagnavalkya, III, 186. Prose quotations occur, Apast. Dh. S., I, 29, 7. Totally distinct from this are the Purânas. So late as the time of Gaimini no importance was attached to the Purânas, for he does not even refer to them in his system of Mimâmså. Cf. Shaddarsana kintanikå. I. p. 164.

seem to be so, but English scholars who have lived in India, in intimate relations with the natives, or native scholars who now occasionally visit us in England, give a very different account. No doubt, Brahmanism was for a time defeated by Buddhism; no doubt it had, at a later time, to accommodate itself to circumstances, and tolerate many of the local forms of worship, which were established in India, before it was slowly subdued by the Brahmans. Nor did Brahmanism ever possess a state machinery to establish uniformity of religious belief, to test orthodoxy, or to punish heresy over the whole of India. But how was it that, during the late famine, many people would rather die than accept food from unclean hands<sup>1</sup>? Are there any priests in Europe or elsewhere, whose authority would be proof against starvation? The influence of the priests is still enormous in India, and all the greater, because it is embodied in the influence of custom, tradition, and superstition. Now those men who are, even at the present moment, recognised as the spiritual guides of the people, those whose influence for good or evil is even now immense, are believers in the supreme authority of the Veda. Everything, whether founded on individual opinion, on local custom, on Tantras or Purânas, nav, even on the law-books of Manu. must give way, as soon as it can be proved to be in direct conflict with a single sentence of the Veda. On that point there can be no controversy. But those Brahmans, who even in this Kali age, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> It is curious that the popular idea that, even during a famine, food must not be accepted from unclean hands, rests on no sacred authority, nay, is flatly contradicted by both Sruti and Smriti.

during the ascendency of the Mlekkhas, uphold the sacred traditions of the past, are not to be met with in the drawing-rooms of Calcutta. They depend on the alms of the people, and live in villages, either by themselves, or in colleges. They would lose their prestige, if they were to shake hands or converse with an infidel, and it is only in rare cases that they drop their reserve, when brought in contact with Europeans whose knowledge of their own sacred language and literature excites their wonderment, and with a little pressure, opens their heart and their mouth, like a treasure-house of ancient knowledge. Of course, they would not speak English or even Bengali. They speak Sanskrit and write Sanskrit, and I frequently receive letters from some of them, couched in the most faultless language.

And my fairy-tale is not all over yet. These men, and I know it as a fact, know the whole Rig-Veda by heart, just as their ancestors did, three or four thousand years ago; and though they have MSS., and though they now have a printed text, they do not learn their sacred lore from them. They learn it, as their ancestors learnt it, thousands of years ago, from the mouth of a teacher, so that the Vedic succession should never be broken<sup>1</sup>. That oral teaching

<sup>1</sup> This oral teaching is carefully described in the Prâtisâkhya of the Rig-Veda, i.e. probably in the fifth or sixth century B.C. It is constantly alluded to in the Brâhmanas, but it must have existed even during the earlier periods, for in a hymn of the Rig-Veda (VII, 103), in which the return of the rainy season, and the delight and quacking of the frogs is described, we read: 'One repeats the speech of the other, as the pupil (repeats the words) of the teacher.' The pupil is called sikshamânak, the teacher saktak, while sikshâ, from the same root, is the recognised technical term for phonetics in later times.

and learning became in the eves of the Brahmans one of the 'Great Sacrifices,' and though the number of those who still keep it up is smaller than it used to be, their influence, their position, their sacred authority, are as great as ever. These men do not come to England, they would not cross the sea. But some of their pupils, who have been brought up half on the native, and half on the English system, are less strict. I have had visits from natives who knew large portions of the Veda by heart: I have been in correspondence with others who, when they were twelve or fifteen years old, could repeat the whole of it<sup>1</sup>. They learn a few lines every day, repeat them for hours, so that the whole house resounds with the noise, and they thus strengthen their memory to that degree, that when their apprenticeship is finished, you can open them like a book, and find any passage you like, any word, any accent. One native scholar, Shankar Pandurang, is at the present moment collecting various readings for my edition of the Rig-Veda, not from MSS., but from the oral tradition of Vaidik Srotrivas. He writes, on the 2nd March, 1877, 'I am collecting a few of our walking Rig-Veda MSS., taking your text as the basis. I find a good many differences which I shall soon be able to examine more closely, when I may be able to say whether they are various readings, or not. I will, of course, communicate them all to you before making any use of them publicly, if I ever do this at all. As I write, a Vaidik scholar

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Indian Antiquary,' 1878, p. 140. 'There are thousands of Brâhmans,' the editor remarks, 'who know the whole of the Rig-Veda by heart, and can repeat it,' etc.

is going over your Riga-Veda text. He has his own MS. on one side, but does not open it, except occasionally. He knows the whole Samhitâ and Pada texts by heart. I wish I could send you his photograph, how he is squatting in my tent with his Upavîta (the sacred cord) round his shoulders, and only a Dhoti round his middle, not a bad specimen of our old Rishis.'

Think of that half-naked Hindu, repeating under an Indian sky the sacred hymns which have been handed down for three or four thousand years by oral tradition. If writing had never been invented, if printing had never been invented, if India had never been occupied by England, that young Brahman, and hundreds and thousands of his countrymen. would probably have been engaged just the same in learning and saying by heart the simple prayers first uttered on the Sarasvatî and the other rivers of the Penjab by Vasishtha, Visvâmitra, Svâvâsva, and others. And here are we, under the shadow of Westminster Abbey, in the very zenith of the intellectual life of Europe, nay, of the whole world, listening in our minds to the same sacred hymns, trying to understand them (and they are sometimes very difficult to understand), and hoping to learn from them some of the deepest secrets of the human heart. that human heart which is the same everywhere, however widely we ourselves may be separated from each other by space and time, by colour and creed.

This is the story I wished to tell you to-day. And though it may have sounded to some of you like a fairy-tale, believe me it is truer in all its details than many a chapter of contemporary history.
# POSTSCRIPT TO THE THIRD LECTURE.

As I find that some of my remarks as to the handing down of the ancient Sanskrit literature by means of oral tradition, and the permanence of that system to the present day have been received with a certain amount of incredulity, I subjoin some extracts from the Rig-Veda-prâtisâkhya, to show how the oral teaching of the Vedas was carried on at least 500 B.C., and some statements from the pen of two native scholars, to show how it is maintained to the present day.

The Prâtisâkhya of the Rig-Veda, of which I published the text and a German translation in 1856. contains the rules according to which the sacred texts are to be pronounced. I still ascribe this, which seems to me the oldest Prâtisâkhya, to the 5th or 6th century B.C., to a period between Yaska on one side, and Pânini on the other, until more powerful arguments can be brought forward against this date than have been hitherto advanced. In the 15th chapter of that Prâtisâkhya we find a description of the method followed in the schools of ancient India. The teacher, we are told, must himself have passed through the recognised curriculum, and have fulfilled all the duties of a Brahmanical student (brahmakârin), before he is allowed to become a teacher, and he must teach such students only as submit to all the rules of studentship. He should settle down in a proper place. If he has only one pupil or two, they should sit on his right side; if more, they must sit as there is room for them. At the beginning of each

lecture the pupils embrace the feet of their teacher, and say: Read, Sir. The teacher answers: Om, Yes, and then pronounces two words, or, if it is a compound, one. When the teacher has pronounced one word or two, the first pupil repeats the first word, but if there is anything that requires explanation, the pupil says Sir; and after it has been explained to him (the teacher says) Om, Yes, Sir.

In this manner they go on till they have finished a prasma (question), which consists of three verses, or, if they are verses of more than forty to fortytwo syllables, of two verses. If they are panktiverses of forty to forty-two syllables each, a prasma may comprise either two or three; and if a hymn consists of one verse only, that is supposed to form a prasma. After the prasma is finished, they have all to repeat it once more, and then to go on learning it by heart, pronouncing every syllable with the high accent. After the teacher has first told a prasma to his pupil on the right, the others go round him to the right, and this goes on till the whole adhyâya or lecture is finished: a lecture consisting generally of sixty prasmas. At the end of the last half-verse the teacher says Sir, and the pupil replies, Om, Yes, Sir, repeating also the verses required at the end of a lecture. The pupils then embrace the feet of their teacher, and are dismissed.

These are the general features of a lesson, but the Prâtisâkhya contains a number of minute rules besides. For instance, in order to prevent small words from being neglected, the teacher is to repeat twice every word which has but one high accent, or consists of one vowel only. A number of small words are to be followed by the particle iti, 'thus,' others are to be followed by iti, and then to be repeated again, e.g. ka-iti ka.

These lectures continued during about half the year, the term beginning generally with the rainy season. There were, however, many holidays on which no lectures were given, and on these points also the most minute regulations are given both in the Grihya and Dharma-sûtras.

This must suffice as a picture of what took place in India about 500 B.C. Let us now see what remains of the ancient system at present.

In a letter received from the learned editor of the 'Shaddarsana-kintanikâ,' or Studies in Indian Philosophy, dated Poona, 8 June, 1878, the writer says:

'A student of a Rig-Veda-sâkhâ (a recension of the Rig-Veda), if sharp and assiduous, takes about eight years to learn the Dasagranthas, the ten books, which consist of

(1) The Samhitâ, or the hymns.

(2) The Brâhmana, the prose treatise on sacrifices, etc.

(3) The Âranyaka, the forest-book.

(4) The Grihya-sûtras, the rules on domestic ceremonies.

(5-10) The six Angas, treatises on Sikshâ, pronunciation, Gyotisha, astronomy, Kalpa, ceremonial, Vyâkarana, grammar, Nighantu and Nirukta, etymology, Khandas, metre.

'A pupil studies every day during the eight years, except on the holidays, the so-called anadhyâya, i. e. non-reading days. There being 360 days in a lunar year, the eight years would give him 2880 days. From this 384 holidays have to be deducted, leaving him 2496 work-days during the eight years. 'Now the ten books consist on a rough calculation

'Now the ten books consist on a rough calculation of 29,500 slokas, so that a student of the Rig-Veda has to learn about twelve slokas a day, a sloka consisting of thirty-two syllables.

'I ought to point out to you the source of my information. We have an association in Poona which is called the Vedasâstrottegakasabhâ, which annually awards prizes in all recognised branches of Sanskrit learning, such as the six schools of Indian philosophy, the Alankâra-sâstra or rhetoric, Vaidyaka or medicine, Gyotisha or astronomy, recitation of the Veda in its different forms, such as Pada, Krama, Ghana, and Gata, and all the subjects I have already mentioned under the name of Dasagrantha, in the case of the Rig-Veda Brahmans. The prize-men are recommended by a board of examiners. In every subject a threefold test is employed,—theoretical knowledge of the subject (prakriyâ), general know-ledge of the subject (upasthiti), and the construction of passages from recognised works in each branch of knowledge (granthârthaparîkshâ). About 1000 rupees are distributed by the leading native gentlemen of Poona. At a meeting held the 8th May last there were about fifty Sanskrit Pandits and Vaidikas. In their presence I got the information from an old Vaidika much respected in Poona.'

Another interesting account of the state of native learning comes from the pen of Professor R. G. Bhandarkar, M.A. ('Indian Antiquary,' 1874, p. 132):

'Every Brahmanic family' he writes, 'is devoted

to the study of a particular Veda, and a particular sâkhû (recension) of a Veda; and the domestic rites of the family are performed according to the ritual described in the Sûtra connected with that Veda. The study consists in getting by heart the books forming the particular Veda. In Northern India, where the predominant Veda is the White Yagush, and the sakha that of the Madhyandinas, this study has almost died out, except at Banâras, where Brahmanic families from all parts of India are settled. It prevails to some extent in Gujarât, but to a much greater extent in the Marûtha country; and in Tailangana there is a large number of Brahmans who still devote their life to this study. Numbers of these go about to all parts of the country in search of dakshinâ (fee, alms), and all well-to-do natives patronise them according to their means, by getting them to repeat portions of their Veda. which is mostly the Black Yagush, with Apastamba for their Sûtra. Hardly a week passes here in Bombay in which no Tailangana Brahman comes to me to ask for dakshina. On each occasion I get the men to repeat what they have learned, and compare it with the printed texts in my possession.

'With reference to their occupation, Brahmans of each Veda are generally divided into two classes, *Gri*thasthas and Bhikshukas. The former devote themselves to a worldly avocation, while the latter spend their time in the study of their sacred books and the practice of their religious rites.

'Both these classes have to repeat daily the Sandhyâ-vandana or twilight prayers, the forms of which are somewhat different for the different Vedas. But the repetition of the Gâyatrî-mantra 'Tat Savitur varenyam,' etc., five, ten, twenty-eight, or a hundred and eight times, which forms the principal portion of the ceremony, is common to all.

'Besides this, a great many perform daily what is called Brahmayagna, which on certain occasions is incumbent on all. This for the Rig-vedis consists of the first hymn of the first mandala, and the opening sentences of the Aitareya Brâhmana, the five parts of the Aitareya Âranyaka, the Yagussamhitâ, the Sâma-samhitâ, the Atharva-samhitâ, Âsvalâyana Kalpa Sûtra, Nirukta, Khandas, Nighantu, Gyotisha, Sikshâ, Pânini, Yâgñavalkya-Smriti, Mahâbhârata, and the Sûtras of Kanâda, Gaimini, and Bâdarâyana.

'Such Bhikshukas, however, as have studied the whole Veda repeat more than the first hymn; they repeat as much as they wish (sa yâvan manyeta tâvad adhîtya, Âsvalâyana).

'Some of the Bhikshukas are what are called Yâgnikas. They follow a priestly occupation, and are skilled in the performance of sacred rites....

'But a more important class of Bhikshukas are the Vaidikas, some of whom are Yâgnikas as well. Learning the Vedas by heart and repeating them in a manner never to make a single mistake, even in the accents, is the occupation of their life. The best Rig-vedi Vaidika knows by heart the Samhitâ, Pada, Krama, Gatâ and Ghana of the hymns, the Aitareya Brâhmana and Âranyaka, the Kalpa and Grihya Sûtra of Âsvalâyana, the Nighantu, Nirukta, Khandas, Gyotisha, Sikshâ, and Pânini's grammar. A Vaidika is thus a living Vedic library. 'The Samhitâ, Pada, Krama, Gatâ and Ghana are different names for peculiar arrangements of the text of the hymns.

'In the Samhitâ text all words are joined according to the phonetic rules peculiar to Sanskrit.

'In the Pada text the words are divided, and compounds also are dissolved.

'In the Krama text, suppose we have a line of eleven words, they are arranged as follows, the rules of Sandhi being observed throughout for letters and accent:

1, 2; 2, 3; 3, 4; 4, 5; 5, 6; 6, 7; 7, 8; etc. The last word of each verse, and half-verse too, is repeated with iti (veshtana).'

These three, the Samhitâ, Pada, and Krama texts, are the least artificial, and are mentioned already in the Aitareya-âranyaka, though under different and, as it would seem, older names. The Samhitâ text is called Nirbhuga, i. e. inclined, the final and initial letters being as it were inflected; the Pada text is called Pratrinna, i.e. cut asunder; the Krama text, Ubhayam-antarena, i. e. between the two<sup>1</sup>.

'In the Gata the words are arranged as follows:

1, 2, 2, 1, 1, 2; 2, 3, 3, 2, 2, 3; 3, 4, 4, 3, 3, 4; etc.

<sup>1</sup> 'Rig-veda-pråtisåkhya,' ed. M. M., p. iii, and 'Nachträge,' p. 11. Quite a different nomenclature is that found in the 'Samhitopanishadbråhmana,' I. (ed. Burnell, pp. 9, 11, seq.) The three Samhitâs mentioned there are called suddhå, adu*ksprishtå*, and anirbhugå. The first is explained as recited after bathing, etc. in a pure or holy place; the second as recited without any mistake of pronunciation; the third anirbhugå, as recited while the arms do not extend beyond the knees, the accents being indicated with the tip of the thumb striking against the fingers. The last word of each verse and half-verse is repeated with iti.

'In the Ghana the words are arranged as follows:

1, 2, 2, 1, 1, 2, 3, 3, 2, 1, 1, 2, 3; 2, 3, 3, 2, 2, 3, 4, 4, 3, 2, 2, 3; 2, 3, 3, 2, 2, 3, 4, 4, 3, 2, 2, 3, 4; 3, 4, 4, 3, 3, 4, 5, 5, 4, 3, 3, 4, 5; etc. The last two words of each verse and half-verse are repeated with iti, as e.g. 7, 8, 8, 7, 7, 8; 8 iti 8; and again, 10, 11, 11, 10, 10, 11; 11 iti 11. Compounds are dissolved (avagraha).

'The object of these different arrangements is simply the most accurate preservation of the sacred text. Nor is the recital merely mechanical, the attention being constantly required for the phonetic changes of final and initial letters, and for the constant modification of the accents. The different accents are distinctly shown by modulations of the voice. The Rig-Vedis, Kânvas, and Atharva-vedis do this in a way different from the Taittirîyas, while the Mâdhyandinas indicate the accents by certain movements of the right hand.

'Among the Rig-Vedis it is not common to go so far as the Ghana, they are generally satisfied with Samhitâ, Pada, and Krama. Among the Taittirîyas, however, a great many Vaidikas go up to the Ghana of the hymns, since they have to get up only their Brâhmana and Âranyaka in addition. Some learn the Taittirîya Prâtisâkhya also, but the Vedângas are not attended to by that class, nor indeed by any except the Rig-Vedis. The Mâdhyandinas get up the Samhitâ, Pada, Krama, Gatâ, and Ghana of their hymns; but their studies generally stop there, and there is hardly one to be found who knows the whole Satapatha Bråhmana by heart, though several get up portions of it. There are very few Atharva-vedis in the Bombay Presidency. The students of the Sâma-veda have their own innumerable modes of singing the Sâmas. They get up their Bråhmanas and Upanishads also.

'There is another class of Vedic students called Srotriyas, or popularly Srautîs. They are acquainted with the art of performing the great sacrifices. They are generally good Vaidikas, and in addition study the Kalpa-sûtras and the Prayogas, or manuals. Their number is very limited.

'Here and there one meets with Agnihotris, who maintain the three sacrificial fires, and perform the fortnightly Ish*t* is (sacrifices), and Kâturmâsyas (particular sacrifices every four months). The grander Soma sacrifices are now and then brought forward, but they are, as a matter of course, very unfrequent.'

These extracts will show what can be done by memory for the preservation of an ancient literature. The texts of the Veda have been handed down to us with such accuracy that there is hardly a various reading in the proper sense of the word, or even an uncertain accent, in the whole of the Rig-Veda. There are corruptions in the text, which can be discovered by critical investigation; but even these corruptions must have formed part of the recognised text since it was finally settled. Some of them belong to different Såkhås or recensions, and are discussed in their bearing by ancient authorities.

The authority of the Veda, in respect to all religious questions, is as great in India now as it has ever been. It never was uncontested any more than the authority of any other sacred book has been. But to the vast majority of orthodox believers the Veda forms still the highest and only infallible authority, quite as much as the Bible with us, or the Koran with the Mohammedans.

# THE WORSHIP OF TANGIBLE, SEMI-TANGIBLE, AND INTANGIBLE OBJECTS.

LET us clearly see the place from which we start, the point which we wish to reach, and the road which we have to travel. We want to reach the point where religious ideas take their first origin, but we decline to avail ourselves of the beaten tracks of the fetish theory on the left, and of the theory of a primordial revelation on the right side, in order to arrive at our goal. We want to find a road which, starting from what everybody grants us, viz. the knowledge supplied by our five senses, leads us straight, though it may be, slowly to a belief in what is not, or at least not entirely, supplied to us by the senses:—the various disguises of the infinite, the supernatural, or the divine.

#### Evidence of religion never entirely sensuous.

All religions, however they may differ in other respects, agree in this one point, that their evidence is not entirely supplied by sensuous perception. This applies, as we saw, even to fetish-worship, for in worshipping his fetish, the savage does not worship a common stone but a stone which, besides being a stone that can be touched and handled, is supposed to be something else, this something else being beyond the reach of our hands, our ears, or our eyes.

How does this arise? What is the historical process which produces the conviction, that there is, or that there can be, anything beyond what is manifest to our senses, something invisible, or, as it is soon called, infinite, super-human, divine? It may, no doubt, be an entire mistake, a mere hallucination, to speak of things invisible, or infinite, or divine. But in that case, we want to know all the more, how it is that people, apparently sane on all other points, have, from the beginning of the world to the present day, been insane on this one point. We want an answer to this, or we shall have to surrender religion as altogether unfit for scientific treatment.

# External revelation.

If we thought that mere words could help us, we should say that all religious ideas which transcend the limits of sensuous perception, owed their origin to some kind of external revelation. This sounds well, and there is hardly any religion that does not put forward some such claim. But we have only to translate this argument as it meets us everywhere, into fetish language, in order to see how little it would help us in removing the difficulties which bar our way in an historical study of the origin and growth of religious ideas. Suppose we asked an Ashanti priest, how he knew that his fetish was not a common stone, but something else, call it as you like; and suppose he were to say to us that the fetish himself had told him so, had revealed it to him, what should we say? Yet the theory of a primeval revelation, disguise it as you may, always rests on this very argument. How did man know that there are gods? Because the gods themselves told him so.

This is an idea which we find both among the lowest and amongst the most highly civilised races. It is a constant saying among African tribes, that 'formerly heaven was nearer to men than it is now, that the highest god, the creator himself, gave formerly lessons of wisdom to human beings; but that afterwards he withdrew from them, and dwells now far from them in heaven <sup>1</sup>.' The Hindus<sup>2</sup> say the same, and they, as well as the Greeks<sup>3</sup>, appeal to their ancestors, who had lived in closer community with the gods, as their authority on what they believe about the gods.

But the question is, how did that idea of gods, or of anything beyond what we can see, first rise up in the thoughts of men, even in the thoughts of their earliest ancestors. The real problem is, how man gained the predicate God: for he must clearly have gained that predicate before he could apply it to any object, whether visible or invisible.

# Internal revelation.

When it was found that the concept of the infinite, the invisible, or the divine, could not be forced into us from without, it was thought that the difficulty

<sup>8</sup> Nägelsbach, 'Homerische Theologie,' p. 151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Waitz, ii, p. 171.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 179, 2; VII, 76, 4.; Muir's 'Sanskrit Texts,' iii, p. 245.

could be met by another word. Man, we were told, possessed a religious or superstitious instinct, by which he, alone of all other living creatures, was enabled to perceive the infinite, the invisible, the divine.

Let us translate this answer also into simple fetish language, and I think we shall be surprised at our own primitiveness.

If an Ashanti were to tell us that he could see that there was something else in his fetish beyond a mere stone, because he possessed an instinct of seeing it, we should probably wonder at the progress which he had made in hollow phraseology under the influence of European teaching, but we should hardly think that the study of man was likely to be much benefitted by the help of unsophisticated savages. To admit a religious instinct, as something over and above our ordinary mental faculties, in order to explain the origin of religious ideas, is the same as to admit a linguistic instinct in order to explain the origin of language, or an arithmetic instinct in order to explain our power of counting. It is the old story of certain drugs producing sleep, because for sooth they possess a soporific quality.

I do not deny that there is a grain of truth in both these answers, but that grain must first be picked out from a whole bushel of untruth. For shortness' sake, and after we have carefully explained what we mean by a primeval revelation, what we mean by a religious instinct, we may perhaps be allowed to continue to employ these terms; but they have so often been used with a wrong purpose, that it would seem wiser to avoid them in future altogether.

# OBJECTS TANGIBLE, SEMI-TANGIBLE, INTANGIBLE. 177

Having thus burnt the old bridges on which it was so easy to escape from the many difficulties which stare us in the face, when we ask for the origin of religious ideas, all that remains to us now is to advance, and to see how far we shall succeed in accounting for the origin of religious ideas, without taking refuge in the admission either of a primeval revelation or of a religious instinct. We have our five senses, and we have the world before us, such as it is, vouched for by the evidence of the senses. The question is, how do we arrive at a world beyond? or rather, how did our Aryan forefathers arrive there?

### The senses and their evidence.

Let us begin then from the beginning. We call real or manifest what we can perceive with our five senses. That is at least what a primitive man calls so, and we must not drag in here the question, whether our senses really convey to us real knowledge or not. We are not dealing at present with Berkeleys and Humes, not even with an Empedokles or Xenophanes, but with a quaternary, it may be a tertiary Troglodyte. To him a bone which he can touch, smell, taste, see, and, if necessary, hear, as he cracks it, is real, very real, as real as anything can be.

We should distinguish, however, even in that early stage between two classes of senses, the senses of touch, scent, and taste, which have sometimes been called the *palaioteric* senses<sup>1</sup>, on one side, and the senses of sight and hearing, the so-called *neoteric* senses, on the other. The first three give us the

<sup>1</sup> H. Muirhead, 'The Senses.'

greatest material certainty; the two last admit of doubt, and have frequently to be verified by the former.

Touch seems to offer the most irrefragable evidence of reality. It is the lowest, the least specialised and developed sense, and, from an evolutionary point of view, it has been classed as the oldest sense. Scent and taste are the next more specialised senses, and they are used, the former by animals, and the latter by children, for the purpose of further verification.

To many of the higher animals scent seems the most important test of objective reality, while with man, and particularly with civilised man, it has almost ceased to render any service for that purpose. A child makes but little use of scent, but in order to convince itself of the reality of an object, it first touches it, and afterwards, if it can, it puts it into its mouth. The latter process is surrendered as we grow older, but the former, that of touching things with our hands for the purpose of verification, remains. Many a man, even now, would say that nothing is real that cannot be touched, though he would not insist, with the same certainty, that everything that is real must have a smell or a taste.

## The meaning of manifest.

We find this confirmed by language also. When we wish to affirm that the reality of any object cannot be reasonably doubted, we say that it is *manifest*. When the Romans formed this adjective, they knew very well what they meant, or what it meant. *Manifest* meant, with them, what can be touched or struck with the hands. Fendo was an old Latin verb, meaning to strike. It was preserved in offendo, or in defendo, to strike or to push away from a person. Festus, an old irregular participle, stands for fend and tus, just as fus-tis, a cudgel, stands for fos-tis<sup>1</sup>, fons-tis, fond-tis.

This fustis, cudgel, however, has nothing to do with fist<sup>2</sup>. F in English points to Latin and Greek p; hence fist is probably connected with the Greek  $\pi i\xi$ , with clenched fists, Latin pugna, a battle, originally a boxing,  $\pi \nu \kappa \tau i s$  and pugil, a boxer. The root of these words is preserved in the Latin verb pungo,  $p \breve{u} p \breve{u} g i$ , punctum, so that the invisible point in geometry, or the most abstruse point in metaphysics, takes its name from boxing.

The root which yielded *fendo*, *fustis*, and *festus* is quite different. It is dhan or han, to strike down, which appears in Greek  $\theta\epsilon'_{i}\nu\epsilon_{i}\nu$ , to strike,  $\theta\epsilon'_{i}\nu_{a}\rho$ , the flat of the hand, in Sanskrit han, to kill, nidhana, death, etc.

Let us return now to the things which the early inhabitants of this earth would call manifest or real. A stone, or a bone, or a shell, a tree also, a mountain or a river, an animal also or a man, all these would be called real, because they could be struck with the hand. In fact, all the common objects of their sensuous knowledge would to them be real.

# Division of sense-objects into tangible and semi-tangible.

We can, however, divide this old stock of primeval knowledge into two classes :---

<sup>1</sup> Corssen, 'Aussprache,' i. 149; ii. 190.

<sup>9</sup> Grimm, 'Dictionary,' s. v. faust.

(1) Some objects, such as stones, bones, shells, flowers, berries, branches of wood, can be touched, as it were, all round. We have them before us in their completeness. They cannot evade our grasp. There is nothing in them unknown or unknowable, at least so far as those are concerned who had to deal with them in early days. They were the most familiar household-words of primitive society.

(2) The case is different when we come to trees, mountains, rivers, or the earth.

#### Trees.

Even a tree, at least one of the old giants in a primeval forest, has something overwhelming and overawing. Its deepest roots are beyond our reach, its head towers high above us. We may stand beneath it, touch it, look up to it, but our senses cannot take it in at one glance. Besides, as we say ourselves, there is life in the tree<sup>1</sup>, while the beam is dead. The ancient people felt the same, and how should they express it, except by saying that the tree lives? By saying this, they did not go so far as to ascribe to the tree a warm breath or a beating heart, but they certainly admitted in the tree that was springing up before their eyes, that was growing, putting forth branches, leaves, blossoms, and fruit, shedding its foliage in winter, and that at last was cut down or killed, something that went beyond the limits of their sensuous knowledge, something unknown and strange, yet undeniably real ;---and this unknown and unknowable, yet undeniable something, became to

<sup>1</sup> Matthews, 'Ethnography of Hidatsa Indians,' p. 48.

the more thoughtful among them a constant source of wonderment. They could lay hold of it on one side by their senses, but on the other it escaped from them —'it fell from them, it vanished.'

# Mountains.

A similar feeling of wonderment became mixed up with the perceptions of mountains, rivers, the sea, and the earth. If we stand at the foot of a mountain. and look up to where its head vanishes in the clouds, we feel like dwarfs before a giant. Nay, there are mountains utterly impassable, which to those who live in the valley, mark the end of their little world. The dawn, the sun, the moon, the stars, seem to rise from the mountains, the sky seems to rest on them, and when our eyes have climbed up to their highest visible peaks, we feel on the very threshold of a world beyond. And let us think, not of our own flat and densely peopled Europe, not even of the Alps in all their snow-clad majesty, but of that country, where the Vedic hymns were first uttered, and where Dr. Hooker saw from one point twenty snow-peaks, each over 20,000 feet in height, supporting the blue dome of an horizon that stretched over onehundred-and-sixty degrees, and we shall then begin to understand, how the view of such a temple might make even a stout heart shiver, before the real presence of the infinite.

# Rivers.

Next to the mountains come the waterfalls and rivers. When we speak of a river, there is nothing in reality corresponding to such a name. We see indeed the mass of water which daily passes our dwelling, but we never see the whole river, we never see the same river. The river, however familiar it may seem to us, escapes the ken of our five senses, both at its unknown source and at its unknown end.

Seneca, in one of his letters, says: 'We contemplate with awe the heads or sources of the greater rivers. We erect altars to a rivulet, which suddenly and vigorously breaks forth from the dark. We worship the springs of hot water, and certain lakes are sacred to us on account of their darkness and unfathomable depth.'

Without thinking as yet of all the benefits which rivers confer on those who settle on their banks, by fertilising their fields, feeding their flocks, and defending them, better than any fortress, against the assaults of their enemies, without thinking also of the fearful destruction wrought by an angry river, or of the sudden death of those who sink into its waves, the mere sight of the torrent or the stream, like a stranger coming they know not whence, and going they know not whither, would have been enough to call forth in the hearts of the early dwellers on earth, a feeling that there must be something beyond the small speck of earth which they called their own or their home, that they were surrounded on all sides by powers invisible, infinite, or divine.

## The Earth.

Nothing, again, may seem to us more real than the earth on which we stand. But when we speak of the earth, as something complete in itself, like a stone, or an apple, our senses fail us, or at least the senses of the early framers of language failed them. They had a name, but what corresponded to that name was something, not finite, or surrounded by a visible horizon, but something that extended beyond that horizon, something to a certain extent visible and manifest, but, to a much greater extent, non-manifest and invisible.

These first steps which primitive man must have made at a very early time, may seem but small steps, but they were very decisive steps, if you consider in what direction they would lead. They were the steps that would lead man, whether he liked it or not, from the perception of finite things, which he could handle, to what we call the perception of things, not altogether finite, which he could neither span with his fingers, nor with the widest circle of his eyes. However small the steps at first, this sensuous contact with the infinite and the unknown gave the first impulse and the lasting direction in which man was meant to reach the highest point which he can ever reach, the idea of the infinite and the divine.

# Semi-tangible objects.

I call this second class of percepts *semi-tangible*, in order to distinguish them from the first class, which may for our purposes be designated as tangible percepts, or percepts of tangible objects.

This second class is very large, and there is considerable difference between the various percepts that belong to it. A flower, for instance, or a small tree might scarcely seem to belong to it, because there is hardly anything in them that cannot become the object of sensuous perception, while there are others in which the hidden far exceeds the manifest or visible portion. If we take the earth, for instance, it is true that we perceive it, we can smell, taste, touch, see and hear it. But we can never perceive more than a very small portion of it, and the primitive man certainly could hardly form a concept of the earth, as a whole. He sees the soil near his dwelling, the grass of a field, a forest, it may be, and a mountain on the horizon;—that is all. The infinite expanse which lies beyond his horizon he sees only, if we may say so, by not seeing it, or by what is called the mind's eye.

This is no playing with words. It is a statement which we can verify for ourselves. Whenever we look around us from some high mountain peak, our eye travels on from crest to crest, from cloud to cloud. We rest, not because there is nothing more to see, but because our eyes refuse to travel further. It is not by *reasoning* only, as is generally supposed, that we know that there is an endless view beyond; we are actually brought in contact with it, we see and feel it. The very consciousness of the finite power of our perception gives us the certainty of a world beyond; in feeling the limit, we also feel what is beyond that limit.

We must not shrink from translating the facts before us into the only language that will do justice to them: we have before us, before our senses, the visible and the tangible infinite. For infinite is not only that which has no limits, but it is to us, and it certainly was to our earliest ancestors, that also of which we cannot perceive the limits.

# Intangible objects.

But now let us go on. All these so-called semitangible percepts can still be verified, if need be, by some of our senses. Some portion, at least, of every one of them can be touched by our hands.

But we now come to a third class of percepts where this too is impossible, where we see or hear objects, but cannot strike them with our hands. What is our attitude towards them ?

Strange as it may seem to us that there should be things which we can see, but not touch, the world is really full of them; and more than that, the primitive savage does not seem to have been very much disturbed by them. The clouds to most people are visible only, not tangible. But even if, particularly in mountainous countries, we reckoned clouds among the semi-tangible percepts, there is the sky, there are the stars, and the moon, and the sun, none of which can ever be touched. This third class I call *nontangible*, or if I might be allowed to coin such a technical term, *intangible* percepts.

We have thus, by a simple psychological analysis, discovered *three classes of things*, which we can perceive with our senses, but which leave in us three very distinct kinds of impression of reality:

(1) Tangible objects, such as stones, shells, bones, and the rest. These were supposed to have been the earliest objects of religious worship by that large school of philosophers who hold fetishism to be the first beginning of all religion, and who maintain that the first impulse to religion came from purely finite objects.

#### LECTURE IV.

(2) Semi-tangible objects, such as trees, mountains, rivers, the sea, the earth. These objects supply the material for what I should propose to call semideities.

(3) Intangible objects, such as the sky, the stars, the sun, the dawn, the moon. In these we have the germs of what hereafter we shall have to call by the name of *deities*.

# Testimonies of the ancients as to the character of their gods.

Let us first consider some of the statements of ancient writers as to what they considered the character of their gods to be. Epicharmos says<sup>1</sup>, the gods were the winds, water, the earth, the sun, fire, and the stars.

Prodikos<sup>2</sup> says that the ancients considered sun and moon, rivers and springs, and in general all that is useful to us, as gods, as the Egyptians the Nile; and that therefore bread was worshipped as Demeter, wine as Dionysos, water as Poseidon, fire as Hephæstos.

Cæsar<sup>3</sup>, when giving his view of the religion of the Germans, says that they worshipped the sun, the moon, and the fire.

Herodotus<sup>4</sup>, when speaking of the Persians, says that they sacrificed to the sun, the moon, the earth, fire, water, and the winds.

<sup>3</sup> Bell, Gall. vi. 21. 4 Herod. i. 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Stobaeus, 'Floril.' xci. 29: 'Ο μεν 'Επίχαρμος τους θεους είναι λέγει, 'Ανέμους, ὕδωρ, γην, ήλιον, πῦρ, ἀστέρας.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Zeller, 'Philosophie der Griechen,' vol. i. p. 926; Sext. Math. ix. 18, 51; Cio. N. D. i. 42. 118; Epiph. Exp. Fid. 1088, C.

# OBJECTS TANGIBLE, SEMI-TANGIBLE, INTANGIBLE. 187

Celsus <sup>1</sup>, when speaking of the Persians, says that they sacrificed on hill-tops to *Dis*, by whom they mean the circle of the sky; and it matters little, he adds, whether we name this being *Dis*, or 'the Most High,' or  $Z\epsilon vs$ , or Adonai, or Sabaoth, or Ammon, or with the Scythians, Papa.

Quintius Curtius gives the following account of the religion of the Indians: 'Whatever they began to reverence they called gods, particularly the trees, which it is criminal to injure<sup>2</sup>.'

## Testimony of the Veda.

Let us now turn to the old hymns of the Veda themselves, in order to see what the religion of the Indians, described to us by Alexander's companions and their successors, really was. To whom are the hymns addressed which have been preserved to us as the most ancient relics of human poetry in the Aryan world? They are addressed not to stocks or stones, but to rivers, to mountains, to clouds, to the earth, to the sky, to the dawn, to the sun—that is to say, not to tangible objects or so-called fetishes, but to those very objects which we called semi-tangible, or intangible.

This is indeed an important confirmation, and one that a hundred years ago no one could have looked forward to. For who would then have supposed that we should one day be able to check the statements of Alexander's historians about India and the Indians, by contemporary evidence, nay by a literature at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Froude, in 'Fraser's Magazine,' 1878, p. 157.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Curtius, lib. viii. c. 9. § 34. See Happel, 'Anlage zur Religion,' p. 119.

least a thousand years older than Alexander's expedition to India?

But we can go still further; for by comparing the language of the Aryans of India with that of the Aryans of Greece, Italy, and the rest of Europe, we can reconstruct some portions of that language which was spoken before these different members of the Aryan family separated.

# Testimony of the undivided Aryan language.

What the ancient Aryans thought about the rivers and mountains, about the earth and the sky, the dawn and the sun, how they conceived what they perceived in them, we can still discover to a certain extent, because we know how they named them. They named them on perceiving in them certain modes of activity with which they were familiar themselves, such as striking, pushing, rubbing, measuring, joining, and which from the beginning were accompanied by certain involuntary sounds, gradually changed into what in the science of language we call *roots*.

This is, so far as I can see at present, the origin of all language and of all thought, and to have put this clearly before us, undismayed by the conflict of divergent theories and the authorities of the greatest names, seems to me to constitute the real merit of Noiré's philosophy<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> I have lately treated this subject elsewhere in an article 'On the Origin of Reason,' published in the 'Contemporary Review' of February, 1878, to which, as well as to Professor Noiré's original works, I must refer for further detail.

188

# Origin of language.

Language breaks out first in action. Some of the simplest acts, such as striking, rubbing, pushing, throwing, cutting, joining, measuring, ploughing, weaving, etc., were accompanied then, as they frequently are even now, by certain involuntary sounds, sounds at first very vague and varying, but gradually becoming more and more definite. At first these sounds would be connected with the acts only. Mar<sup>1</sup>, for instance, would accompany the act of rubbing, polishing stones, sharpening weapons, without any intention, as yet, of reminding either the speaker or others of anything else. Soon, however, this sound mar would become not only an indication, say on the part of a father, that he was going to work, to rub and polish some stone-weapons himself. Pronounced with a certain unmistakable accent, and acompanied by certain gestures, it would serve as a clear indication that the father meant his children and servants not to be idle while he was at work. Mar! would become what we call an imperative. It would be perfectly intelligible because, according to our supposition, it had been used from the first, not by one person only, but by many, when engaged in some common occupation.

After a time, however, a new step would be made. Mar would be found useful, not only as an imperative, addressed in common to oneself and others (mar, let us work!), but, if it was found necessary to carry stones that had to be smoothed, from one place to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See 'Lectures on the Science of Language,' vol. ii. p. 347.

another, from the sea-shore to a cave, from a chalkpit to a bee-hive hut, mar would suffice to signify not only the stones that were brought together to be smoothed and sharpened, but likewise the stones which were used for chipping, sharpening, and smoothing. Mar might thus become an imperative sign, no longer restricted to the act, but distinctly referring to the various objects of the act.

This extension of the power of such a sound as mar would, however, at once create confusion; and this feeling of confusion would naturally bring with it a desire for some expedient to avoid confusion.

If it was felt to be necessary to distinguish between mar, 'let us rub our stones,' and mar, 'now, then, stones to rub,' it could be done in different ways. The most simple and primitive way was to do it by a change of accent, by a different tone of voice. This we see best in Chinese and other monosyllabic languages, where the same sound, pronounced in varying tones, assumes different meanings.

Another equally natural expedient was to use demonstrative or pointing signs, what are commonly called *pronominal roots*; and by joining them to such sounds as *mar*, to distinguish, for instance, between 'rubbing here,' which would be the man who rubs, and 'rubbing there,' which would be the stone that is being rubbed.

This may seem a very simple act, yet it was this act which first made man conscious of a difference between subject and object, nay which over and above the perceptions of a worker and the work done, left in his mind the concept of working, as an act, that could be distinguished both from the subject of the

## OBJECTS TANGIBLE, SEMI-TANGIBLE, INTANGIBLE. 191

act, and from its object or result. This step is the real salto mortale from sound expressive of percepts to sound expressive of concepts, which no one has hitherto been able to explain, but which has become perfectly intelligible through Noire's philosophy. The sounds which naturally accompany repeated acts are from the very beginning signs of incipient concepts. i.e. signs of repeated sensations comprehended as one. As soon as these sounds become differentiated by accents or other outward signs, so as to express either the agent, or the instrument, or the place, or the time, or the object of any action, the element common to all these words is neither more nor less than what we are accustomed to call the root, the phonetic type, definite in form, and expressive of a general act, and therefore conceptual.

These considerations belong more properly to the science of language; yet we could not omit them here altogether in treating of the science of religion.

### Early concepts.

If we want to know, for instance, what the ancients thought when they spoke of a river, the answer is, they thought of it exactly what they called it, and they called it, as we know, in different ways, either the runner (sarit), or the noisy (nadî or dhuni); or if it flowed in a straight line, the plougher or the plough (sîrâ, river, sîrâ, plough), or the arrow; or if it seemed to nourish the fields, the mother (mâtar); or if it separated and protected one country from another, the defender (sindhu, from sidh, sedhati, to keep off). In all these names you will observe that the river is conceived as acting. As man runs, so the river runs; as man shouts, so the river shouts; as man ploughs, so the river ploughs; as a man guards, so the river guards. The river is not called at first the plough, but the plougher; nay even the plough itself is for a long time conceived and called an agent, not a mere instrument. The plough is the divider, the tearer, and thus shares often the same name with the burrowing boar, or the tearing wolf<sup>1</sup>.

## Everything named as active.

We thus learn to understand how the whole word, which surrounded the primitive man, was assimilated or digested by him, he discovering everywhere acts similar to his own acts, and transferring the sounds which originally accompanied his acts to these surrounding agents.

Here, in the lowest depths of language, lie the true germs of what we afterwards call figurism, animism<sup>2</sup>, anthropopathism, anthropomorphism. Here we recognise them as necessities, necessities of language and thought, and not as what they appear to be afterwards, free poetical conceptions. At a time when even the stone which he had himself sharpened was still looked upon by man as his deputy, and called a *cutter*,

<sup>1</sup> Vrika is both wolf and plough in the Veda. See 'Lectures on the Science of Language,' vol. i. p. 296. The Slavonic name for boar, *Kjernos*, i.e. sweep-nose, is used for plough-share; see 'Gottesidee und Cultus bei den alten Preussen,' p. 36.

<sup>2</sup> Animism, formerly the name of Stahl's doctrine that the soul has two functions, that of thought and that of organic life (see Saisset, 'L'ame et la vie,' 1864), is now often used to signify that view of the world which ascribes life and thought to inanimate things.

192

# OBJECTS TANGIBLE, SEMI-TANGIBLE, INTANGIBLE. 193

not a something to cut with; when his measuring rod was a measurer, his plough a tearer, his ship a flier, or a bird, how could it be otherwise than that the river should be a shouter, the mountain a defender, the moon a measurer? The moon in her, or rather in his daily progress, seemed to measure the sky, and in doing so helped man to measure the time of each lunation, of each moon or month. Man and moon were working together, measuring together, and as a man who helped to measure a field or to measure a beam might be called a measurer, say mâ-s, from mâ, to measure, to make; thus the moon also was called mâs, the measurer, which is its actual name in Sanskrit, closely connected with Greek  $\mu\epsilon is$ , Latin mensis, English moon.

These are the simplest, the most inevitable steps of language. They are perfectly intelligible, however much they may have been misunderstood. Only let us be careful to follow the growth of human language and thought step by step.

#### Active does not mean human.

Because the moon was called *measurer*, or even carpenter, it does not follow that the earliest framers of languages saw no difference between a moon and a man. Primitive men, no doubt, had their own ideas very different from our own; but do not let us suppose for one moment that they were idiots, and that, because they saw some similarity between their own acts and the acts of rivers, mountains, the moon, the sun, and the sky, and because they called them by names expressive of those acts, they therefore saw no difference between a man, called a measurer, and the moon, called a measurer, between a real mother, and a river called the mother.

When everything that was known and named had to be conceived as active, and if active, then as personal, when a stone was a cutter, a tooth, a grinder or an eater, a gimlet, a borer, there was, no doubt, considerable difficulty in dispersonifying, in distinguishing between a measurer and the moon, in neutralising words, in producing in fact neuter nouns, in clearly distinguishing the tool from the hand, the hand from the man; in finding a way of speaking even of a stone as something simply trodden under foot. There was no difficulty in figuring, animating, or personifying.

Thus we see how, for our purposes, the problem of personification, which gave so much trouble to former students of religion and mythology, is completely inverted. Our problem is not, how language came to personify, but how it succeeded in dispersonifying.

## Grammatical gender.

It has generally been supposed that grammatical gender was the cause of personification. It is not the cause, but the result. No doubt, in languages in which the distinction of grammatical gender is completely established, and particularly in the later periods of such languages, it is more easy for poets to personify. But we are here speaking of much earlier times. No, even in sex-denoting languages, there was a period when this denotation of sex did not yet exist. In the Aryan languages, which afterwards developed the system of grammatical gender so very fully, some of the oldest words are without gender. *Pater* is not a masculine, nor *mater* a feminine; nor do the oldest words for river, mountain, tree, or sky disclose any outward signs of grammatical gender. But though without any signs of gender, all ancient nouns expressed activities.

In that state of language it was almost impossible to speak of things not active, or not personal. Every name meant something active. If  $calx^{1}$ , the heel, meant the kicker, so did calx, the stone. There was no other way of naming it. If the heel kicked the stone, the stone kicked the heel; they were both calx. Vi in the Veda is a bird, a flier, and the same word means also an arrow. Yudh meant a fighter, a weapon, and a fight.

A great step was made, however, when it was possible, by outward signs, to distinguish between the Kick-here, and the Kick-there, the Kicker and the Kicked, and at last between animate and inanimate names. Many languages never went beyond this. In the Aryan languages a further step was made by distinguishing, among animate beings, between males and females. This distinction began, not with the introduction of masculine nouns, but with the introduction of feminines, i.e. with the setting apart of certain derivative suffixes for females. By this all other words became masculine. At a still later time, certain forms were set apart for things that were neuter, i.e. neither feminine

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Calc.s, from  $\sqrt{kal}$ , cel·lo; heel, the Old N. hæl·l; Gr.  $\lambda \Delta f$  for  $\kappa \lambda a f$ , for  $\kappa \alpha \lambda f$ . Calx, cal-cul-us, cal-cul-are, etc.

nor masculine, but generally in the nominative and accusative only.

Grammatical gender, therefore, though it helps very powerfully in the later process of poetical mythology, is not the real motive power. That motive power is inherent in the very nature of language and thought. Man has vocal signs for his own acts, he discovers similar acts in the outward world, and he grasps, he lays hold, he comprehends the various objects of his outward world by the same vocal signs. He never dreams at first, because the river is called a defender, that therefore the river has legs, and arms, and weapons of defence; or that the moon, because he divides and measures the sky, is a carpenter. Much of this misunderstanding will arise at a later time. At present, we move as yet in much lower strata of thought.

## Auxiliary verbs.

We imagine that language is impossible without sentences, and that sentences are impossible without the copula. This view is both right and wrong. If we mean by sentence what it means, namely an utterance that conveys a sense, then it is right: if we mean that it is an utterance consisting of several words, a subject, and a predicate, and a copula, then it is wrong. The mere imperative is a sentence; every form of the verb may be a sentence. What we now call a noun was originally a kind of sentence, consisting of the root and some so-called suffix, which pointed to something of which that root was predicated. So again, when there is a subject and a predicate, we may say that a copula is understood, OBJECTS TANGIBLE, SEMI-TANGIBLE, INTANGIBLE. 197

but the truth is that at first it was not expressed, it was not required to be expressed; nay in primitive languages it was simply impossible to express it. To be able to say *vir est bonus*, instead of *vir bonus*, is one of the latest achievements of human speech.

We saw that the early Aryans found it difficult to speak, that is to think, of anything except as active. They had the same difficulties to overcome, when trying to say that a thing simply is or was. They could only express that idea at first, by saying that a thing did something which they did themselves. Now the most general act of all human beings was the act of breathing, and thus, where we say that things are, they said that things breathe.

# AS, to breathe.

The root as, which still lives in our *he is*, is a very old root: it existed in its abstract sense previous to the Aryan separation. Nevertheless we know that as, before it could mean to be, meant to breathe.

The simplest derivation of as, to breathe, was as-u, in Sanskrit, breath; and from it probably asu-ra, those who breathe, who live, who are, and at last, the oldest name for the living gods, the Vedic Asura<sup>1</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> This Sanskrit as u is the Zend ahu, which in the Avesta has the meanings of conscience and world (see Darmesteter, 'Ormazd et Ahriman,' p. 47). If *ahu* in Zend is used also in the sense of *lord*, it does not follow that therefore *ahura* in *Ahura mazda* meant lord, and was formed by a secondary suffix ra. Zend may have assigned to *ahu* two meanings, breath and lord, as it did in the case of *ratu*, order and orderer. But to assign to Sanskrit as ura the meaning of lord, because *Ahu* in Zend is used in that sense, seems inadmissible.

# BHÛ, to grow.

When this root as, to breathe, was felt to be inconvenient, as applied, for instance, to trees and other things which clearly do not breathe, a second root was taken, bhû, meaning originally to grow, the Greek  $\phi \not\sim - \omega$ , which still lives in our own to be. It was applicable, not to the animal world only, but also to the vegetable world, to everything growing, and the earth itself was called Bhûs, the growing one.

#### VAS, to dwell.

Lastly, when a still wider concept was wanted, the root vas was taken, meaning originally to abide, to dwell. We find it in Sanskrit, vas-tu, a house, the Greek  $\check{a}\sigma rv$ , town, and it still lingers on in the English *I was.* This could be used of all things which fall neither under the concept of breathing, nor under that of growing. It was the first approach to an expression of impersonal or dead being. There is, in fact, a certain analogy between the formation of masculine, feminine, and neuter nouns and the introduction of these three auxiliary verbs.

#### Primitive expression.

Let us apply these observations to the way in which it was possible for the early Aryan speakers to say anything about the sun, the moon, the sky, the earth, the mountains and the rivers. When we should say, the moon exists, the sun is there, or it blows, it rains, they could only think and say, the
sun breathes (sûryo asti), the moon grows (mâ bhavati), the earth dwells (bhûr vasati), the wind or the blower blows (vâyur vâti), the rain rains (indra unatti or vrishâ varshati, or somah sunoti).

We are speaking here of the earliest attempts at comprehending and expressing the play of nature, which was acted before the eyes of man. We are using Sanskrit only as an illustration of linguistic processes long anterior to Sanskrit. How the comprehension determined the expression, and how the various expressions, in becoming traditional, reacted on the comprehension, how that action and reaction produced by necessity ancient mythology, all these are problems which belong to a later phase of thought, and must not be allowed to detain us at present. One point only there is which cannot be urged too strongly. Because the early Aryans had to call the sun by names expressive of various kinds of activity, because he was called illuminator or warmer, maker or nourisher, because they called the moon the measurer, the dawn the awakener, the thunder the roarer, the rain the rainer, the fire the quick runner, do not let us suppose that they believed these objects to be human beings, with arms and legs. Even when they still said 'the sun is breathing,' they never meant that the sun was a man or at least an animal. having lungs and a mouth to breathe with. Our troglodyte ancestors were neither idiots nor poets. In saying 'the sun or the nourisher is breathing,' they meant no more than that the sun was active, was up and doing, was moving about like ourselves. The old Aryans did not yet see in the moon two eyes, a nose, and a mouth, nor did they represent

to themselves the winds that blew, as so many fatcheeked urchins, puffing streams of wind from the four corners of the sky. All that will come by and bye, but not in these early days of human thought.

# Likeness, originally conceived as negation.

During the stage in which we are now moving, I believe that our Aryan ancestors, so far from animating, personifying, or humanizing the objects, which we described as semi-tangible or intangible, were far more struck by the difference between them and themselves than by any imaginary similarities.

And here let me remind you of a curious confirmation of this theory preserved to us in the Veda. What we call comparison is still, in many of the Vedic hymns, negation. Instead of saying as we do, 'firm like a rock,' the poets of the Veda say, 'firm, not a rock<sup>1</sup>;' that is, they lay stress on the dissimilarity, in order to make the similarity to be felt. They offer a hymn of praise to the god, not sweet food<sup>2</sup>, that is, as if it were sweet food. The river is said to come near roaring, not a bull, i.e. like a bull; and the Maruts or storm-gods are said<sup>3</sup> to hold their worshippers in their arms, 'a father, not the son,' viz. like as a father carries his son in his arms.

Thus the sun and the moon were spoken of, no

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 52, 2, sak parvatak na akyutak; I, 64, 7, girayak na svatavasak. The *na* is put after the word which serves as a comparison, so that the original conception was 'he, a rock, no;' i.e. he not altogether, but only to a certain point, a rock.

<sup>2</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 61, 1.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. 38, 1.

doubt, as moving about, but not as animals; the rivers were roaring and fighting, but they were not men; the mountains were not to be thrown down, but they were not warriors; the fire was eating up the forest, yet it was not a lion.

In translating such passages from the Veda, we always render na, not, by like; but it is important to observe that the poets themselves were originally struck by the dissimilarity quite as much, if not more than by the similarity.

#### Standing epithets.

In speaking of these various objects of nature, which from the earliest times excited their attention, the poets would naturally use certain epithets more frequently than others. These objects of nature were different from each other, but they likewise shared a certain number of qualities in common; they therefore could be called by certain common epithets, and afterwards fall into a class, under each epithet, and thus constitute a new concept. All this was possible: —let us see what really happened.

We turn to the Veda, and we find that the hymns which have been preserved to us, are all addressed, according to the views of the old Indian theologians, to certain devatâs<sup>1</sup>. Etymologically this word devatâ corresponds exactly to our word deity, but in the hymns themselves devatâ never occurs in that sense. The idea of deity as such, had not yet been formed. Even the old Hindu commentators say that what

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Anukramanikâ: Yasya vâkyam sa rishih, yâ tenokyate, sâ devatâ. Tena vâkyena prâtipâdyam yad vastu, sâ devatâ.

they mean by devatâ, is simply whatever or whoever is addressed in a hymn, the object of the hymn, while they call rishi or seer, whoever addresses anything or anybody, the subject of the hymn. Thus when a victim that has to be offered is addressed, or even a sacrificial vessel, or a chariot, or a battle-axe. or a shield, all these are called devatas. In some dialogues which are found among the hymns, whoever speaks is called the rishi, whoever is spoken to is the devatà. Devatà has become in fact a technical term, and means no more in the language of native theologians than the object addressed by the poet. But though the abstract term devatâ, deity, does not vet occur in the hymns of the Rig-Veda, we find that most of the beings to whom the ancient poets of India addressed their hymns were called deva. If the Greeks had to translate this deva into Greek, they would probably use  $\theta \epsilon \delta s$ , just as we translate the Greek  $\theta_{\epsilon o \ell}$  by gods, without much thinking what we mean by that term. But when we ask ourselves what thoughts the Vedic poets connected with the word deva, we shall find that they were very different from the thoughts expressed by the Greek  $\theta \epsilon \dot{o} s$  or the English god; and that even in the Veda, the Brâhmanas, the Aranyakas and Sûtras, the meaning of that word is constantly growing and changing. The true meaning of deva is its history, beginning from its etymology and ending with its latest definition.

Deva, from the root div, to shine, meant originally bright: the dictionaries give its meaning as god or divine. But if in translating the hymns of the Veda we always translate deva by *deus*, or by god, we should sometimes commit a mental anachronism of a

thousand years. At the time of which we are now speaking, gods, in our sense of the word, did not yet exist. They were slowly struggling into existence, that is to say, the concept and name of deity was passing through the first stages of its evolution. 'In contemplation of created things men were ascending step by step to God<sup>1</sup>.' And this is the real value of the Vedic hymns. While Hesiod gives us, as it were, the past history of a theogony, we see in the Veda the theogony itself, the very birth and growth of the gods, i. e. the birth and growth of the words for god; and we also see in later hymns—later in character, if not in time—the subsequent phases in the development of these divine conceptions.

Nor is deva the only word in the Veda which, from originally expressing one quality shared in common by many of the objects invoked by the *Rishis*, came to be used at last as a general term for deity. Vasu, a very common name for certain gods in the Veda, meant likewise originally bright.

Some of these objects struck the mind of the early poets as unchangeable and undecaying, while everything else died and crumbled away to dust. Hence they called them amarta,  $\delta\mu\beta\rho\sigma\sigma\sigma$ , not dying, agara,  $\delta\gamma\gamma\rho\omega$ s, not growing old or decaying.

When the idea had to be expressed, that such objects as the sun or the sky were not only unchangeable, undecaying, undying, while everything else, even animals and men, changed, decayed, and died, but that they had a real life of their own, the word as ura was used, derived, as I have little doubt, from as u, breath<sup>2</sup>. While deva, owing to its origin, was re-

<sup>1</sup> Brown, 'Dionysiak Myth,' i. p. 50. <sup>2</sup> Taitt. Br. II, 3, 8, 1.

stricted to the bright and kindly appearances of nature, as ura was under no such restriction, and was therefore, from a very early time, applied not only to the beneficent, but also to the malignant powers of nature. In this word as ura, meaning originally endowed with breath, and afterwards god, we might recognise the first attempt at what has sometimes been called animism in later religions.

Another adjective, ishira, had originally much the same meaning as asura. Derived from ish, sap, strength, quickness, life, it was applied to several of the Vedic deities, particularly to Indra, Agni, the Asvins, Maruts, Âdityas, but likewise to such objects as the wind, a chariot, the mind. Its original sense of quick and lively crops out in Greek  $i\epsilon\rho\delta s \, i\chi\theta is$ , and  $i\epsilon\rho\delta v \ \mu \epsilon vos^1$ , while its general meaning of divine or sacred in Greek, must be accounted for like the meaning of asura, god, in Sanskrit.

# Tangible objects among the Vedic deities.

To return to our three classes of objects, we find the first hardly represented at all among the so-called deities of the Rig-Veda. Stones, bones, shells, herbs, and all the other so-called fetishes, are simply absent in the old hymns, though they appear in more modern hymns, particularly those of the Atharva -Veda. When artificial objects are mentioned and celebrated in the Rig-Veda, they are only such as might be praised even by Wordsworth or Tennyson—chariots, bows, quivers, axes, drums, sacrificial vessels and similar

<sup>1</sup> The identity of  $l \epsilon \rho \delta s$  with ishira was discovered by Kuhn, 'Zeitschrift,' ii. 274. See also Curtius, 'Zeitschrift,' iii. 154.

objects. They never assume any individual character, they are simply mentioned as useful, as precious, it may be, as sacred <sup>1</sup>.

# Semi-tangible objects among the Vedic deities.

But when we come to the second class, the case is very different. Almost every one of the objects, which we defined as semi-tangible, meets us among the socalled deities of the Veda. Thus we read, Rig-Veda I, 90, 6-8:—

'The winds pour down honey upon the righteous, the rivers pour down honey; may our plants be sweet;' 6.

'May the night be honey, and the dawn; may the sky above the earth be full of honey; may heaven, our father, be honey; '7.

'May our trees be full of honey, may the sun be full of honey; may our cows be sweet;' 8.

I have translated literally, and left the word madhu,

<sup>1</sup> It has been stated that utensils or instruments never become fetishes; see Kapp, 'Grundlinien der Philosophie der Technik,' 1878, p. 104. He quotes Caspari, 'Urgeschichte der Menschheit,' i. 309, in support of his statement. In H. Spencer's 'Principles of Sociology,' i. 343, we read just the contrary: 'In India the woman adores the basket which seems to bring or to hold her necessaries, and offers sacrifices to it; as well as the rice-mill and other implements that assist her in her household labours. A carpenter does the like homage to his hatchet, his adze, and his other tools; and likewise offers sacrifices to them. A Brahman does so to the style with which he is going to write; a soldier to the arms he is to use in the field; a mason to his trowel.' This statement of Dubois would not carry much conviction. But a much more competent authority, Mr. Lyall, in his 'Religion of an Indian Province,' says the same: 'Not only does the husbandman pray to his plough, the fisher to his net, the weaver to his loom; but the scribe adores his pen, and the banker his account books.' The question only is, what is meant here by adoring ?

which means honey, but which in Sanskrit has a much wider meaning. Honey meant food and drink, sweet food and sweet drink; and hence refreshing rain, water, milk, anything delightful was called honey. We can never translate the fulness of those ancient words; only by long and careful study can we guess how many chords they set vibrating in the minds of the ancient poets and speakers.

Again, Rig-Veda X, 64, 8, we read:-

'We call to our help the thrice-seven running rivers, the great water, the trees, the mountains, and fire.'

Rig-Veda VII, 34, 23. 'May the mountains, the waters, the generous plants, and heaven, may the earth with the trees, and the two worlds (rodasî), protect our wealth.'

Rig-Veda VII, 35, 8. 'May the far-seeing sun rise propitious, may the four quarters be propitious; may the firm mountains be propitious, the rivers, and the water.'

Rig-Veda III, 54, 20. 'May the strong mountains hear us.'

Rig Veda V, 46, 6. 'May the highly-praised mountains and the shining rivers shield us.'

Rig-Veda VI, 52, 4. 'May the rising dawns protect me! May the swelling rivers protect me! May the firm mountains protect me! May the fathers protect me, when we call upon the gods!'

Rig-Veda X, 35, 2. 'We choose the protection of heaven and earth; we pray to the rivers, the mothers, and to the grassy mountains, to the sun and the dawn, to keep us from guilt. May the Soma juice bring us health and wealth to-day 1'

Lastly, one more elaborate invocation of the rivers, and chiefly of the rivers of the Penjâb, whose borders form the scene of the little we know of Vedic history:---

Rig-Veda X, 75. 'Let the poet declare, O waters, your exceeding greatness, here in the seat of Vivasvat. By seven and seven they have come forth in three courses, but the Sindhu (Indus) exceeds all the other wandering rivers by her strength;' 1.

'Varuna dug out a path for thee to walk on, when thou rannest to the race. Thou proceedest on a precipitous ridge of the earth, when thou art lord in the van of all the moving streams;' 2.

'The sound rises up to heaven above the earth; she stirs up with splendour her endless power. As from a cloud, the showers thunder forth, when the Sindhu comes, roaring like a bull;' 3.

'To thee, O Sindhu, they (the other rivers) come as lowing mother cows (run) to their young, with their milk. Like a king in battle thou leadest the two wings, when thou reachest the front of these downrushing rivers;' 4.

'Accept, O Gangâ (Ganges), Yamunâ (Jumna), Sarasvatî (Sursûti), Sutudri (Sutlej). Parush*u*î (Ravi), my praise! With the Asiknî (Akesines), listen O Marudv*ri*dhâ, and with the Vitastâ (Hydaspes, Behat), O Aryikîyâ, listen with the Sushomâ!' 5.

'First thou goest united with the Trishtâmâ on thy journey, with the Susartu, the Rasâ, and the Svetì, O Sindhu, with the Kubhâ (Kophen, Cabul river), to the Gomatî (Gomal), with the Mehatnu to the Krumu (Kurum), with whom thou proceedest together;' 6.

'Sparkling, bright, with mighty splendour she

carries the waters across the plains, the unconquered Sindhu, the quickest of the quick, like a beautiful mare, a sight to see;' 7.

'Rich in horses, in chariots, in garments, in gold, in booty, in wool, and in straw, the Sindhu, handsome and young, clothes herself with sweet flowers;' 8.

'The Sindhu has yoked her easy chariot with horses; may she conquer prizes for us in this race! The greatness of her chariot is praised as truly great, that chariot which is irresistible, which has its own glory, and abundant strength.' 9.

I have chosen these invocations out of thousands, because they are addressed to what are still perfectly intelligible beings, semi-tangible objects, semi-deities.

The question which we have to answer now is this: Are these beings to be called gods? In some passages decidedly not, for we ourselves, though we are not polytheists, could honestly join in such language as that the trees, and the mountains, and the rivers, the earth, the sky, the dawn, and the sun may be sweet and pleasant to us.

An important step, however, is taken when the mountains, and the rivers, and all the rest, are invoked to protect man. Still even that might be intelligible. We know what the ancient Egyptians felt about the Nile<sup>1</sup>, and even at present a Swiss patriot might well invoke the mountains and rivers to protect him and his house against foreign enemies.

But one step follows another. The mountains are asked to listen; this, too, is to a certain extent intelligible still; for why should we address them, if they were not to listen?

<sup>1</sup> Le Page Renouf, 'Hibbert Lectures,' p. 223.

The sun is called far-seeing—why not? Do we not see the first rays of the rising sun, piercing through the darkness, and glancing every morning at our roof? Do not these rays enable us to see? Then, why should not the sun be called far-lighting, farglancing, far-seeing?

The rivers are called mothers! Why not? Do they not feed the meadows, and the cattle on them? Does not our very life depend on the rivers not failing us with their water at the proper season?

And if the sky is called 'not a father,' or 'like a father,' or at last father,--does not the sky watch over us, protect us, and protect the whole world? Is there anything else so old, so high, at times so kind, at times so terrible as the sky<sup>1</sup>?

If all these *beings*, as we call them in our language, devas<sup>2</sup>, bright ones, as they were often called in the

<sup>1</sup> We seldom meet with writers who defend their belief in the powers of nature against the attacks of believers in one supreme God; nay, it is difficult for us to imagine how, when the idea of one God had once been realised, a faith in independent deities could still be sustained. Yet such defences exist. Celsus, whoever he was, the author of the 'True Story,' which we know as quoted and refuted by Origen, distinctly defends the Greek polytheism against the Jewish or Christian monotheism. 'The Jews,' he writes, 'profess to venerate the heavens and the inhabitants of the heavens; but the grandest, the most sublime, of the wonders of those high regions they will not venerate. They adore the phantasm of the dark, the obscure visions of their sleep; but for those bright and shining harbingers of good, those ministers by whom the winter rains and the summer warmth, the clouds and the lightnings and the thunders, the fruits of the earth and all living things are generated and preserved, those beings in whom God reveals his presence to us, those fair celestial heralds, those angels which are angels indeed, for them they care not, they heed them not.' Orig. c. Cels. v. 6. Froude, 'On Origen and Celsus,' in 'Fraser's Magazine,' 1878, p. 157.

<sup>2</sup> In the Upanishads deva is used in the sense of forces or faculties;

language of our forefathers, were implored to grant honey, that is joy, food, happiness, we are not startled; for we too know there are blessings proceeding from all of them.

The first prayer that sounds really strange to us is when they are implored to keep us from guilt. This is clearly a later thought; nor need we suppose, because it comes from the Veda, that all we find there belongs to one and the same period. Though the Vedic hymns were collected about 1000 B.C., they must have existed for a long time before they were collected. There was ample time for the richest growth, nor must we forget that individual genius, such as finds expression in these hymns, frequently anticipates by centuries the slow and steady advance of the main body of the great army for the conquest of truth.

We have advanced a considerable way, though the steps which we had to take were simple and easy. But now let us suppose that we could place ourselves face to face with the poets of the Veda, even with those who called the rivers mothers, and the sky father, and who implored them to listen, and to free them from guilt; what would they say, if we asked them whether the rivers, and the mountains, and the sky were their gods? I believe they would not even understand what we meant. It is as if we asked children whether they considered men, horses, flies and fishes as animals, or oaks and violets as vegetables. They would certainly answer, No; because

the senses are frequently called devas, also the pranas, the vital spirits. Devata too sometimes must be translated by a being; see Kh and. Up. 6, 3, 2, seq.

they had not yet arrived at the higher concept which, at a later time, enables them to comprehend by one grasp objects so different in appearance. The concept of *aods* was no doubt silently growing up, while men were assuming a more and more definite attitude towards these semi-tangible and intangible objects. The search after the intangible, after the unknown, which was hidden in all these semi-tangible objects, had begun as soon as one or two or more of our perceptive tentacles were disappointed in their search after a corresponding object. Whatever was felt to be absent in the full reality of a perception, which full reality meant perceptibility by all five senses, was taken for granted, or looked for elsewhere. A world was thus being built up, consisting of objects perceptible by two senses, or by one sense only, till at last we approach a world of objects, perceptible by none of our senses, and vet acknowledged as real, nay as conferring benefits on mankind in the same manner as trees, rivers, and mountains.

Let us look more closely at some of the intermediate steps which lead us from semi-tangible to intangible, from natural to supernatural objects:—and first the *fire*.

#### The fire.

Now the fire may seem not only very visible, but also very tangible; and so, no doubt, it is. But we must forget the fire as we know it now, and try to imagine what it was to the early inhabitants of the earth. It may be that, for some time, man lived on earth, and began to form his language, and his thoughts, without possessing the art of kindling fire.

Even before the discovery of that art, however, which must have marked a complete revolution in his life. he had seen the sparks of lightning, he had seen and felt the light and warmth of the sun, he may have watched even, in utter bewilderment, the violent destruction of forests by conflagration, caused either by lightning or friction of trees in summer. In all these appearances and disappearances there was something extremely perplexing. At one moment the fire was here, at another it had gone out. Whence did it come? Whither did it go? If there ever was a ghost, in our sense of the word, it was fire. Did it not come from the clouds? Did it not vanish in the sea? Did it not live in the sun? Did it not travel through the stars? All these are questions that may sound childish to us, but which were very natural before men had taught fire to obey their commands. And even after they had learnt to produce fire by friction, they did not understand cause and effect. They saw the sudden appearance of what we call light and heat. They felt fascinated by it, they played with it, as children are fascinated by it even now, and will play with fire, whatever we say. And when they came to speak and think of it, what could they do? They could only call it from what it did, and so they spoke of the fire as an illuminator or a burner, who seemed to be the same as the burner in a flash of lightning, or the illuminator in the sun. Men were struck most by his quick movements, his sudden appearance and disappearance, and so they called him the quick or ag-ile, in Sanskrit Ag-nis, in Latin iq-nis.

So many things could be told of him, how that he

was the son of the two pieces of wood; how, as soon as he was born, he devoured his father and mother, that is, the two pieces of wood from which he sprang; how he disappeared or became extinguished, when touched by water; how he dwelt on the earth as a friend; how he mowed down a whole forest; how at a later time he carried the sacrificial offerings from earth to heaven, and became a messenger and mediator between the gods and men: that we need not wonder at his many names and epithets, and at the large number of ancient stories or myths told of Agni; nor need we wonder at the oldest of all myths, that there was in the fire something invisible and unknown, yet undeniable—it may be the Lord.

#### The sun.

Next to the fire, and sometimes identified with it, comes the sun. It differs from all the objects hitherto mentioned, by its being altogether beyond the reach of the senses, except the sense of sight. What position the sun must have occupied in the thoughts of the early dwellers on earth, we shall never be able fully to understand. Not even the most recent scientific discoveries described in Tyndall's genuine eloquence-which teach us how we live, and move, and have our being in the sun, how we burn it, how we breathe it, how we feed on itgive us any idea of what this source of light and life, this silent traveller, this majestic ruler, this departing friend or dying hero, in his daily or yearly course, was to the awakening consciousness of mankind. People wonder why so much of the old mythology,

the daily talk, of the Aryans, was solar:--what else could it have been? The names of the sun are endless, and so are his stories; but who he was, whence he came and whither he went, remained a mystery from beginning to end. Though known better than anything else, something in him always remained unknown. As man might look into the eve of man, trying to fathom the deep abyss of his soul. and hoping at last to reach his inmost self,-he never finds it, never sees or touches it-yet he always believes in it, never doubts it, it may be he reveres it and loves it too :- so man looked up to the sun, yearning for the response of a soul, and though that response never came, though his senses recoiled, dazzled and blinded by an effulgence which he could not support, yet he never doubted that the invisible was there, and that, where his senses failed him, where he could neither grasp nor comprehend, he might still shut his eyes and trust, fall down and worship.

A very low race, the Santhals in India, are supposed to worship the sun. They call the sun *Chando*, which means bright, and is at the same time a name for the moon also, probably the Sanskrit Kandra. They declared to the missionaries who settled among them, that Chando had created the world; and when told that it would be absurd to say that the sun had created the world, they replied with: 'We do not mean the visible Chando, but an invisible one<sup>1</sup>.'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'What is the correct name for God in Santhali ?' by L. O. Skrefsrud, 1876, p. 7.

#### The dawn.

The dawn was originally the dawning sun; the twilight, the setting sun. But after a time these two manifestations became differentiated, giving rise to an abundant wealth of story and myth. By the side of dawn and evening, we soon have day and night, and their various dual representatives, the Dioskouroi, in Sanskrit the two Asvinau, the twins, also sky and earth, and their manifold progeny. We are, in fact, in the very thick of ancient mythology, and religion.

#### Audible objects among the Vedic deities.

All the intangible objects which we have hitherto considered, were brought near to us, and could all be tested by the sense of sight. We have now to consider others, which are brought near to us by the sense of hearing only, while they withdraw themselves from all other senses<sup>1</sup>.

#### Thunder.

We hear the noise of thunder, but we cannot see the thunder, nor can we feel, smell, or taste it. An

<sup>1</sup> Thus Xenophon says (Mem. iv. 3, 14): 'Consider also that thesun, who seems to be visible to all, does not allow men to look at him accurately, but takes away the eyesight, if any one tries to stare him. You will also find that the ministers of the gods are invisib' For it is clear that the lightning is sent from above and overcomes that is in its way; but it is not seen while it comes, while it strike, **no** while it goes away. Nor are the winds seen, though what they gory clear to us, and we perceive them approaching.' See also Mi Felix, as quoted by Feuerbach, 'Wesen der Religion,' p. 145.

impersonal howl or thunder, which satisfies us, could not be conceived by the ancient Arvans. When they heard the thunder, they spoke of the thunderer, just as when they heard a howling noise in the forest, they thought at once of a howler, of a lion or something else, whatever it might be. An impersonal howl did not exist for them. Here, therefore, we have, in the name of thunderer or howler, the first name of some one who can never be seen, but yet whose existence, whose awful power for good or evil, cannot be doubted. In the Veda that thunderer is called Rudra, and we may well understand how, after such a name had once been created. Rudra or the howler should be spoken of as wielding the thunderbolt, as carrying bows and arrows, as striking down the wicked and sparing the good, as bringing light after darkness, refreshment after heat, health after sickness. In fact, after the first leaflets have opened, the further growth of the tree, however rapid, need not surprise us.

#### The wind.

Another percept, which chiefly depends on our sense of touch, though frequently supported by the evidence of our ears, and indirectly of our eyes, is the wind.

Here too, early thought and speech do not distinguish as we do, between the blower and the blast. Both are one, both are something like ourselves. Thus we find in the Veda hymns addressed to Vâyu, the blower, and to Vâta, the blast, but this too as a masculine, not as a neuter. Though the wind is not often praised, he too, when he is praised, holds a very

high position. He is called the king of the whole world, the firstborn, the breath of the gods, the germ of the world, whose voices we hear, though we can never see him<sup>1</sup>.

## Marutas, the storm-gods.

Besides the wind, there is the storm, or as they are called in the Veda, the Maruts, the pounders. the strikers, who come rushing on like madmen, with thunder and lightning, whirling up the dust, bending and breaking the trees, destroying dwellings, killing even men and cattle, rending the mountains and breaking in pieces the rocks. They too come and go, but no one can catch them, no one can tell whence and whither? Yet who would doubt the existence of these storm-gods? Who would not bow down before them, or even propitiate them, it may be, either by good words, or good thoughts, or good deeds? 'They can pound us, we cannot pound them,' this feeling too contained a germ of religious thought; nay, it is a lesson which even in our days would perhaps be better understood by many than Schleiermacher's consciousness of absolute dependence on something which, though it determines us, we cannot determine in turn. Need we wonder therefore at the growth of another old myth, that, as in the fire, so in the wind, there was something invisible, unknown, yet undeniable-it may be, the Lord.

## The rain and the rainer.

Lastly, we have to consider the rain. This, no doubt, seems hardly to come under the category

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 168.

of intangible objects; and if it were simply considered as water, and named accordingly, it would seem to be a tangible object in every sense of the word. But early thought dwells more on differences than on similarities. Rain to the primitive man is not simply water, but water of which he does not yet know whence it comes; water which, if it is absent for a long time, causes the death of plants, and animals, and men; and when it returns produces a very jubilee of nature. In some countries the howler (the thunderer), or the blower (the wind), were conceived as the givers of rain. But in other countries, where the annual return of rain was almost a matter of life or death to the people, we need not wonder that, by the side of a thunderer and blower, a rainer or irrigator should have been established. In Sanskrit the drops of rain are called ind-u1, masculine themselves; he who sends them is called Índ-ra, the rainer, the irrigator, and in the Veda, the name of the principal deity, worshipped by the Arvan settlers in India, or the land of the Seven Rivers.

# Vedic pantheon.

We have thus seen how the sky, originally the light-giver, the illuminator of the world, and for that reason called Dyaus, or  $Z\epsilon is$ , or *Jupiter*, might be replaced by various gods, who represent some of the principal activities of the sky, such as thunder, rain, and storm. Besides these, there was, if not the activity, yet the capacity of covering and protecting the whole world, which might likewise lead to the

<sup>1</sup> Cf. síndhu and sidhrá, mandú and mandrá, ripú and riprá, etc.

conception of a covering, all-embracing god, in place of the sky, as a mere firmament. In that capacity the covering god might easily merge into a god of night, opposed to a god of day, and this might again give rise to a concept of correlative gods, representing night and day, morning and evening, heaven and earth. Now every one of these changes passes before our eyes, in the Veda, and they give rise to such pairs of gods as Varuna, the all-embracing god, the Greek oùpavós, and Mitra, the bright sun of day: the Asvinau, morning and evening; Dyåvåprithiv, heaven and earth, etc.

We have thus seen, rising as it were before our eyes, almost the whole pantheon of the poets of the Veda, the oldest pantheon of the Aryan world. We have watched the germs only, but we can easily imagine how rich their growth would be, if once exposed to the rays of poetry, or to the heat of philosophic speculation. We have learnt to distinguish two classes of deities or gods,—I use the word because there is no other,—beings, powers, forces, spirits, being all too abstract.

(1) Semi-deities, such as trees, mountains, and rivers, the earth, the sea (semi-tangible objects).

(2) Deities, such as the sky, the sun, the moon, the dawn, the fire (intangible objects); also thunder, lightning, wind, and rain, though the last four, owing to their irregular appearance, might be made to constitute a separate class, assuming generally the character of preeminently active or dramatic gods.

#### The Devas.

No word seems more incongruous for all these beings than gods and deities. To use our own word for god in the plural, is itself a logical solecism, as if we were to speak of two centres of a circle. But apart from this, even deities, or the Greek  $\theta \epsilon o l$ , the Latin dii, is an anachronism. The best would be to retain the Sanskrit word, and call them devas. Deva, as we saw, meant originally bright, and it was an epithet applicable to the fire, the sky, the dawn, the sun, also to the rivers, and trees, and mountains. It thus became a general term, and even in the Veda there is no hymn so ancient that deva does not display in it already the first traces of the general concept of bright, heavenly beings, opposed on the other side to the dark powers of the night and of winter. Its etymological meaning becoming forgotten, deva became a mere name for all those bright powers, and the same word lives on in the Latin deus, and in our own deity. There is a continuity of thought, as there is of sound, between the devas of the Veda, and 'the divinity that shapes our ends.'

## The visible and the invisible.

We have thus seen, what I wished to show you, a real transition from the visible to the invisible, from the bright beings, the Devas, that could be touched, like the rivers, that could be heard, like the thunder, that could be seen, like the sun, to the Devas or gods that could no longer be touched, or heard, or seen. We have in such words as deva or deus, the actual vestiges of the steps by which our ancestors proceeded from the world of sense to the world beyond the grasp of the senses. The way was traced out by nature herself; or if nature, too, is but a Deva in disguise<sup>1</sup>, by something greater and higher than nature. That old road led the ancient Aryans, as it leads us still, from the known to the unknown, from nature to nature's God.

But, you may say, 'that progress was unjustified. It may lead us on to polytheism and monotheism, but it will eventually land all honest thinkers in atheism. Man has no right to speak of anything but acts and facts, not of agents or factors.'

My answer is: True, that path led the Vedic Aryans to polytheism, monotheism, and to atheism; but after the denial of the old Devas or gods, they did not rest till they found what was higher than the gods, the true Self of the world, and at the same time, their own true Self. As to ourselves, we are not different from the old Arvans. We, too, must postulate an agent when we see an act, a factor when we see a fact. Take that away, and facts themselves are no longer facts, acts are no longer acts. Our whole language, that is our whole thought, our whole being, rests on that conviction. Take that away, and the eves of our friends lose their responsive power, they are glass eyes, not sunny eyes. Take that away, and our own self vanishes. We, too, are no longer agents, but only acts; machines without a motive power, beings without a self.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Seneca, Benef. iv. 7, 1. 'Quid enim aliud est natura quam Deus et divina ratio toti mundo et partibus ejus inserta ?' Pfleiderer, 'Religionsphilosophie,' p. 345.

No, that old road on which the Aryans proceeded from the visible to the invisible, from the finite to the infinite, was long and steep; but it was the right road, and though we may never here on earth reach the end of it, we may trust it, if only because there is no other road for us. From station to station man has advanced on it further and further. As we mount higher, the world grows smaller, heaven comes nearer. With each new horizon our view grows wider, our hearts grow larger, and the meaning of our words grows deeper.

Let me quote the words of one of my best friends, whose voice not long ago was heard in Westminster Abbey, and whose living likeness, as drawn by a loving hand, will be present before the minds of many of my hearers: "Those simple-hearted forefathers of ours—so says Charles Kingsley—looked round upon the earth, and said within themselves, 'Where is the All-father, if All-father there be? Not in this earth; for it will perish. Nor in the sun, moon, or stars; for they will perish too. Where is He who abideth for ever?'

"Then they lifted up their eyes, and saw, as they thought, beyond sun, and moon, and stars, and all which changes and will change, the clear blue sky, the boundless firmament of heaven.

"That never changed; that was always the same. The clouds and storms rolled far below it, and all the bustle of this noisy world; but there the sky was still, as bright and calm as ever. The All-father must be there, unchangeable in the unchanging heaven; bright, and pure, and boundless like the heavens; and, like the heavens too, silent and far off."

And how did our simple-hearted forefathers call that All-father?

Five thousand years ago, or, it may be earlier, the Aryans, speaking as yet neither Sanskrit, Greek, nor Latin, called him Dyu patar, Heaven-father.

Four thousand years ago, or, it may be earlier, the Aryans who had travelled southward to the rivers of the Penjåb, called him Dyaush-pitâ, Heaven-father.

Three thousand years ago, or, it may be earlier, the Aryans on the shores of the Hellespont, called him  $Z\epsilon \hat{\nu}s \pi a \tau \hat{\eta} \rho$ , Heaven-father.

Two thousand years ago, the Aryans of Italy looked up to that bright heaven above, hoc sublime candens, and called it Ju-piter, Heaven-father.

And a thousand years ago the same Heaven-father and All-father was invoked in the dark forests of Germany by our own peculiar ancestors, the Teutonic Aryans, and his old name of *Tiu* or *Zio* was then heard perhaps for the last time.

But no thought, no name, is ever entirely lost. And when we here in this ancient Abbey, which was built on the ruins of a still more ancient Roman temple, if we seek for a name for the invisible, the infinite, that surrounds us on every side, the unknown, the true Self of the world, and the true Self of ourselves—we, too, feeling once more like children, kneeling in a small dark room, can hardly find a better name than: 'Our Father, which art in Heaven.'

# THE IDEAS OF INFINITY AND LAW.

## Nihil in fide quod non ante fuerit in sensu.

**E**VERY day, every week, every month, every quarter, the most widely read journals seem just now to vie with each other in telling us that the time for religion is past, that faith is a hallucination or an infantine disease, that the gods have at last been found out and exploded, that there is no possible knowledge except what comes to us through our senses, that we must be satisfied with facts and finite things, and strike out such words as infinite, supernatural, or divine from the dictionary of the future.

It is not my object in these lectures either to defend or to attack any form of religion: there is no lack of hands for either the one or the other task. My own work, as I have traced it out for myself, and as it seemed to be traced out for me by the spirit of the founder of these lectures, is totally different. It is historical and psychological. Let theologians, be they Brâhmanas or Sramanas, Mobeds or Mollahs, Rabbis or Doctors of Divinity, try to determine whether any given religion be perfect or imperfect, true or false; what we want to know is, how religion

225

is possible; how human beings, such as we are, came to have any religion at all; what religion is, and how it came to be what it is.

When we are engaged in the science of language, our first object is, not to find out whether one language is more perfect than another, whether one contains more anomalous nouns or miraculous verbs than another. We do not start with a conviction that in the beginning there was one language only, or that there is at present, or that there will be in the future, one only that deserves to be called a language. No: we simply collect facts, classify them, try to understand them, and hope thus to discover more and more the real antecedents of all language, the laws which govern the growth and decay of human speech, and the goal to which all language tends.

It is the same with the science of religion. Each of us may have his own feeling as to his own mothertongue, or his own mother-religion; but as historians we must allow the same treatment to all. We have simply to collect all the evidence that can be found on the history of religion all over the world, to sift and classify it, and to try thus to discover the necessary antecedents of all faith, the laws which govern the growth and decay of human religion, and the goal to which all religion tends. Whether there ever can be one perfect universal religion, is a question as difficult to answer as whether there ever can be one perfect universal language. If we can only learn that even the most imperfect religion, like the most imperfect language, is something beyond all conception wonderful, we shall have learnt a lesson which is worth many a lesson in the various schools of theology.

It is a very old saying, that we never know a thing unless we know its beginnings. We may know a great deal about religion, we may have read many of the sacred books, the creeds, the catechisms, and liturgies of the world, and yet religion itself may be something entirely beyond our grasp, unless we are able to trace it back to the deepest sources from whence it springs.

In doing this, in trying to discover the living and natural springs of religion, we must take nothing for granted, except what is granted us by all philosophers, whether positive or negative. I explained in my first lecture how I was quite prepared to accept their terms, and I mean to keep to these terms to the very end of my course. We were told that all knowledge, in order to be knowledge, must pass through two gates and two gates only: the gate of the senses, and the gate of reason. Religious knowledge also, whether true or false, must have passed through these two gates. At these two gates therefore we take our stand. Whatever claims to have entered in by any other gate, whether that gate be called primeval revelation or religious instinct, must be rejected as contraband of thought; and whatever claims to have entered by the gate of reason, without having first passed through the gate of the senses, must equally be rejected, as without sufficient warrant, or ordered at least to go back to the first gate, in order to produce there its full credentials.

Having accepted these conditions, I made it the chief object of my lectures to lay hold of religious ideas on their passing for the first time through the gates of our senses; or, in other words, I tried to find

227

out what were the sensuous and material beginnings of those ideas which constitute the principal elements of religious thought.

I endeavoured to show, first of all, that the idea of the infinite, which is at the root of all religious thought, is not simply evolved by reason out of nothing, but supplied to us, in its original form, by our senses. If the idea of the infinite had no sensuous percept to rely on, we should, according to the terms of our agreement, have to reject it. It would not be enough to say with Sir W. Hamilton, that the idea of the infinite is a logical necessity; that we are so made that wherever we place the boundary of space or time, we are conscious of space and time beyond. I do not deny that there is truth in all this, but I feel bound to admit that our opponents are not obliged to accept such reasoning.

I therefore tried to show that beyond, behind, beneath, and within the finite, the infinite is always present to our senses. It presses upon us, it grows upon us from every side. What we call finite in space and time, in form and word, is nothing but a veil or a net which we ourselves have thrown over the infinite. The finite by itself, without the infinite, is simply inconceivable; as inconceivable as the infinite without the finite. As reason deals with the finite materials, supplied to us by our senses, faith, or whatever else we like to call it. deals with the infinite that underlies the finite. What we call sense, reason, and faith are three functions of one and the same perceptive self: but without sense, both reason and faith are impossible, at least to human beings like ourselves.

Q 2

The history of the ancient religion of India, so far as we have hitherto been able to trace it, is to us a history of the various attempts at naming the infinite that hides itself behind the veil of the finite. We saw how the ancient Aryans of India, the poets of the Veda, first faced the invisible, the unknown, or the infinite in trees, mountains and rivers; in the dawn and the sun; in the fire, the storm-wind, and the thunder ;---how they ascribed to all of them a self, a substance, a divine support, or whatever else we like to call it; and how, in doing so, they always felt the presence of something which they could not see behind what they could see, of something supernatural behind the natural, of something superfinite or infinite behind or within the finite. The names which they gave, the nomina, may have been wrong: but the search itself after the numina was legitimate. At all events, we saw how that search led the ancient Arvans as far as it has led most amongst ourselves, viz. to the recognition of a Father which is in heaven.

Nay, we shall see that it led them further still. The idea that God is not a father, then, like a father, and lastly a father, appears in the Veda at a very early time. In the very first hymn of the Rig-Veda, which is addressed to Agni, we read: 'Be kind to us, as a father to his son.' The same idea occurs again and again in the Vedic hymns. Thus we read, Rig-Veda, I, 104, 9, 'Hear us, Indra, like a father!' In III, 49, 3 the poet says that Indra gives food, hears our call, and is kind to us, like a father. In VII, 54, 2, Indra is asked to be kind, as a father to his sons. Again, Rig-Veda, VIII, 21, 14, we read: 'When thou thunderest and gatherest the clouds, then thou art called like a father.' Rig-Veda, X, 33, 3, 'As mice eat their tails, sorrows eat me up, me thy worshipper, allpowerful god! For once, O mighty Indra, be gracious to us! Be to us like a father !' Rig-Veda, X, 69, 10, 'Thou borest him as a father bears his son in his lap.' Rig-Veda, III, 53, 2, 'As a son lays hold of his father by his skirt, I lay hold of thee by this sweetest song.' In fact, there are few nations who do not apply to their god or gods the name of Father.

But though it was a comfort to the early Aryans in the childhood of their faith, as it is to us in the faith of our childhood, to call God father, they soon perceived that this too was a human name, and that like all human names, it said but little, compared with what it was meant to say. We may envy our ancient forefathers, as we envy a child that lives and dies full of faith that he is going from one home to another home, from one father to another father. But as every child grows up to learn that his father is but a child, the son of another father; as many a child, on becoming a man, has to surrender one idea after another that seemed to form the very essence of father, so the ancients learnt, and we all of us have to learn it, that we must take out of that word father one predicate after another, all in fact that is conceivable in it, if we wish to apply it still to God. So far as the word is applicable to man, it is inapplicable to God; so far as it is applicable to God, it is inapplicable to man. 'Call no man your father upon the earth : for one is your Father, which is in heaven,' Matt. xxiii. 9. Comparison, as it began, so it often ends with negation. Father is, no doubt, a better name than fire, or the storm-wind, or the heaven, or the

Lord, or any other name which man has tried to give to the infinite, that infinite of which he felt the presence everywhere. But father too is but a weak human name, the best, it may be, which the poets of the Veda could find, but yet as far from him whom they were feeling after, as the east is from the west.

Having watched the searchings of the ancient Aryans after the infinite in every part of nature, and having tried to understand the names which they gave to it, beginning with trees and rivers and mountains, and ending with their Heaven-father, we have now to consider the origin of some other ideas which, at first, might seem completely beyond the reach of our senses, but which nevertheless can be shown to have had their deepest roots and their true beginnings in that finite or natural world which, it is difficult to say why, we are so apt to despise, while it has been everywhere and is still the only royal road that leads us on from the finite to the infinite, from the natural to the supernatural, from nature to nature's God.

## Theogony of the Veda.

By imagining ourselves placed suddenly in the midst of this marvellous world, we tried to find out what would be the objects most likely to have startled, to have fascinated, to have awed our earliest forefathers — what would have roused and awakened them from mere staring and stolid wonderment, and have set them for the first time musing, pondering, and thinking on the visions floating past their eyes. And having done that, we tried to verify our anticipations by comparing notes with the poets of the Veda, in whose songs the most ancient records of religious thought are preserved to us, at least so far as that branch of humanity is concerned to which we ourselves belong. No doubt, between the first daybreak of human thought and the first hymns of praise, composed in the most perfect metre and the most polished language, there may be, nay there must be, a gap that can only be measured by generations, by hundreds, aye by thousands of years. Yet such is the continuity of human thought, if once controlled by human language, that, on carefully examining the Vedic hymns, we found most of our anticipations realised, far beyond what we had any right to expect. The very objects which we had singled out as most likely to impress the mind with the sense that they were something more than what could be seen, or heard, or felt in them, had really served, if we might trust the Veda, as 'windows through which the ancient Arvans first looked into infinitude.'

## The infinite in its earliest conception.

When I say infinitude, do not let us take the infinite in its quantitative sense only, as the infinitely small or the infinitely great. Though this is perhaps the most general concept of the infinite, yet it is at the same time the poorest and emptiest. To the ancient Aryans the aspect of the infinite varied with the aspect of each finite object of which it, the infinite, was the ever-present background or complement. The more there was of the visible or audible or tangible or finite, the less there was of the invisible, the inaudible, the intangible, or the infinite in the consciousness of man. As the reach of the senses varied, so varied the suspicion of what might be beyond their reach.

The concept, for instance, of a river or a mountain would require far less of invisible background than the concept of the dawn or the storm-wind. The dawn approaches every morning, but what it is, and whence it comes, no one can tell. 'The wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou hearest the sound thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh and whither it goeth.' It was easy to understand the ravages caused by the inundation of a river or by the fall of a mountain; it was more difficult to understand what causes the trees to bend before the approach of a hurricane, and who it is that, during a dark thunderstorm, breaks asunder the mountains and overthrows the stables and huts.

The so-called semi-deities therefore, which always remained to a great extent within the reach of the senses, seldom assumed that dramatic character which distinguishes other deities; and among those deities again, those who were entirely invisible, and had nothing in nature to represent them, such as Indra, the rainer, Rudra, the howler, the Maruts, the pounders or storm-gods, even Varuna, the all-embracer, would soon assume a far more personal and mythological aspect than the bright sky, the dawn, or the sun. Again, what constitutes the infinite or supernatural character of all these beings, would at once be clothed in a simply human form. They would not be called infinite, but rather unconquerable, imperishable, undecaying, immortal, unborn, present everywhere, knowing everything, achieving everything, and at the very last only should we expect for them names of so abstract a nature as infinite.

I say, we should expect this, but I must say at the same time, that this expecting attitude is often very dangerous. In exploring new strata of thought, it is always best to expect nothing, but simply to collect facts, to accept what we find, and to try to digest it.

#### Aditi, the infinite.

You will be surprised for instance, as I certainly was surprised when the fact first presented itself to me, that there really is a deity in the Veda who is simply called the boundless or the infinite, in Sanskrit A-diti.

Aditi is derived from diti, and the negative particle a. Diti again is regularly derived from a root  $D\hat{A}$  (dyati), to bind, from which dita, the participle, meaning bound, and diti, a substantive, meaning binding and bond. A diti therefore must originally have meant without bonds, not chained or enclosed, boundless, infinite, infinitude. The same root shows itself in Greek  $\delta\epsilon\omega$ , I bind,  $\delta\iota\delta\delta\eta\mu a$ , a diadem, that is bound round the head. The substantive diti would in Greek be represented by  $\delta\epsilon\sigma\iota s$ .

It is easy to say that a deity, having such a name as Aditi, the infinite, must be of late origin. It is much wiser to try to learn what is, than to imagine what must be. Because the purely abstract concept of the infinite seemed modern, several of our most learned Vedic students have at once put down Aditi as a late abstraction, as being invented simply to account for the name of her sons, the well-known Âdityas or solar deities. From the fact that there are no hymns entirely addressed to her, they have concluded that Aditi, as a goddess, came in at the very last moments of Vedic poetry.

The same might be said of Dyaus, a name corresponding with the Greek  $Z\epsilon i$ . He occurs even less frequently than Aditi amongst the deities to whom long hymns are addressed in the Veda. But so far from being a modern invention, we know now that he existed before a word of Sanskrit was spoken in India, or a word of Greek in Greece; that he is in fact one of the oldest Aryan deities, who at a later time was crowded out, if I may use that expression, by Indra, Rudra, Agni and other purely Indian gods.

# Aditi not a modern deity.

The same, I believe, is the case with Aditi. Her name occurs in invocations together with Dyaus, the sky, Prithivî, the earth, Sindhu, the rivers, and other really primitive deities; and far from being a purely hypothetical mother of the Âdityas, she is represented as the mother of all the gods.

In order to understand this, we must try to find out what her own birthplace was, what could have suggested the name of Aditi, the boundless, the infinite, and what was the visible portion in nature to which that name was originally attached.

## Natural origin of Aditi.

I believe that there can be little doubt that Aditi, the boundless, was one of the oldest names of the

284
dawn, or more correctly, of that portion of the sky from whence every morning the light and life of the world flashed forth.

Look at the dawn, and forget for a moment your astronomy; and I ask you whether, when the dark veil of the night is slowly lifted, and the air becomes transparent and alive, and light streams forth, you know not whence, you would not feel that your eye, stretching as far as it can stretch, and yet stretching in vain, was looking into the very eye of the infinite? To the ancient seers the dawn seemed to open the golden gates of another world, and while these gates were open for the sun to pass in triumph, their eyes and their mind strove in their childish way to pierce beyond the limits of this finite world. The dawn came and went, but there remained always behind the dawn that heaving sea of light or fire, from which she springs. Was not this the visible infinite? And what better name could be given than that which the Vedic poets gave to it, Aditi, the boundless, the yonder, the beyond all and everything?

Thus, I believe, we can understand how a deity, which at first seemed to us so abstract as to have no birthplace anywhere in nature, so modern that we could hardly believe in its occurrence in the Veda, may have been one of the earliest intuitions and creations of the Hindu mind<sup>1</sup>. In later times the boundless Aditi may have become identified with the sky, also

<sup>1</sup> I have treated fully of Aditi in the Rig-Veda, in my translation of the Rig-veda Sanhitâ, vol. i. pp. 230-251. There is an excellent essay by Dr. Alfred Hillebrandt, 'Über die Göttin Aditi,' 1876. He (p. 11) derives the word from dâ, 'to bind,' but prefers to explain Aditi by imperishableness, and guards against the idea that Aditi could mean omnipresent.

235

with the earth, but originally she was far beyond the sky and the earth.

Thus we read in a hymn<sup>1</sup> addressed to Mitra and Varuna, representatives of day and night, 'O Mitra and Varuna, you mount your chariot which, at the dawning of the dawn, is golden-coloured, and has iron poles at the setting of the sun<sup>2</sup>: from thence you see Aditi and Diti'—that is, what is yonder and what is here, what is infinite and what is finite, what is mortal and what is immortal<sup>3</sup>.

Another poet speaks of the dawn as the face of Aditi<sup>4</sup>, thus indicating that Aditi is here not the dawn itself, but something beyond the dawn.

As the sun and all the solar deities rise from the east, we can well understand how Aditi came to be called the mother of the bright gods, and more particularly of Mitra and Varuna (Rig-Veda, X, 36, 3), of Aryaman and Bhaga, and at last of the seven, or even eight so-called Âdityas, that is, the solar deities, rising from the east. Sûrya, the sun, is called not only Âditya (Rig-Veda, VIII, 101, 11, bat mahân asi sûrya, bat âditya mahân asi, 'Truly, Sûrya, thou art great; truly, Âditya, thou art great'); but also Âditeya (Rig-Veda, X, 88, 11).

It was, no doubt, the frequent mention of these her sons that gave to Aditi almost from the beginning a decidedly feminine character. She is the mother, with powerful, with terrible, with royal sons. But there

<sup>2</sup> The contrast between the light of the morning and the evening seems expressed by the colour of the two metals, gold and iron.

<sup>a</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 35, 2.

Ibid. I, 113, 19, áditer ánikam.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, V, 62, 8.

are passages where Aditi seems to be conceived as a male deity, or anyhow as a sexless being.

Though Aditi is more closely connected with the dawn, yet she is soon invoked, not only in the morning, but likewise at noon, and in the evening<sup>1</sup>. When we read in the Atharva-Veda, X, 8, 16, 'That whence the sun rises, and that where he sets, that I believe is the oldest, and no one goes beyond,' we might almost translate 'the oldest' by Aditi. Aditi soon receives her full share of veneration and worship, and she is implored, not only to drive away darkness and the enemies that lurk in the dark, but likewise to deliver man from any sin which he may have committed.

## Darkness and sin.

These two ideas—darkness and sin—which seem to us far apart, are closely connected with each other in the minds of the early Aryans. I shall read you some extracts to show how often one idea, the fear of enemies, evokes the other, the fear of sin, or what we should call our worst enemy. 'O Âdityas<sup>2</sup>, deliver us from the mouth of the wolves, like a bound thief, O Aditi!' 'May Aditi<sup>3</sup> by day protect our cattle, may she, who never deceives, protect by night; may she, with steady increase, protect us from evil.' (A mhas a h, literally, from anxiety, from choking produced by the consciousness of sin.) 'And may she, the wise Aditi, come with help to us by day! may she kindly bring happiness, and drive away all enemies!'

Or again<sup>4</sup>: 'Aditi, Mitra, and also Varuna, forgive,

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, V, 69, 3.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. VIII, 67, 14.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. VIII, 18, 6, 7.

• Ibid. II, 27, 14.

237

if we have committed any sin against you! May I obtain the wide fearless light, O Indra! May not the long darkness come over us!' 'May Aditi grant us sinlessness<sup>1</sup>!'

One other idea seems very naturally to have sprung up from the concept of Aditi. Wherever we go, we find that one of the earliest imaginings of a future life arose from the contemplation of the daily coming and going of the sun and other heavenly bodies<sup>2</sup>. As we still say, 'his sun has set,' they said and believed that those who departed this life would go to the west, to the setting of the sun. The sun was supposed to be born in the morning and to die in the evening; or, if a longer life was given to him, it was the short life of one year. At the end of that the sun died, as we still say, the old year dies.

# Immortality.

But by the side of this conception, another would spring up. As light and life come from the east, the east, among many of the nations of antiquity, was looked upon as the abode of the bright gods, the eternal home of the immortals; and when the idea had once arisen that the departed or blessed among men joined the company of the gods, then they also might be transferred to the east.

In some such sense we see that Aditi is called 'the birthplace of the immortals;' and in a similar sense one of the Vedic poets sings<sup>3</sup>: 'Who will give us back to the great Aditi; that I may see father and mother?'

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 162, 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> H. Spencer, 'Sociology,' i. p. 221. <sup>8</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 24, 1.

Is not this a beautiful intimation of immortality, simple and perfectly natural; and if you look back to the steps which led to it, suggested by the ordinary events of everyday life, interpreted by the unassisted wisdom of the human heart?

Here is the great lesson which the Veda teaches us! All our thoughts, even the apparently most abstract, have their natural beginnings in what passes daily before our senses. Nihil in fide nisi quod ante fuerit in sensu. Man may for a time be unheedful of these voices of nature; but they come again and again, day after day, night after night, till at last they are heeded. And if once heeded, those voices disclose their purport more and more clearly, and what seemed at first a mere sunrise, becomes in the end a visible revelation of the infinite, while the setting of the sun is transfigured into the first vision of immortality.

# Other religious ideas in the Veda.

Let us examine one more of those ideas which to us seem too abstract and too artificial to be ascribed to a very early stratum of human thought, but which, if we may judge from the Veda, had risen in the human heart at the very first burst of its intellectual springtide. I do not mean to make the Veda more primitive than it is. I know full well the interminable vista of its antecedents. There is ring within ring in the old tree, till we can count no longer, and are lost in amazement at the long, slow growth of human thought. But by the side of much that sounds recent, there is much that sounds ancient and primitive. And here we ought, I think, to learn a lesson from archæology, and not try to lay down from the beginning a succession of sharply divided periods of thought. For a long time archæologists taught that there was first a period of stone, during which no weapons, no tools of bronze or iron, could possibly occur. That period was supposed to be followed by the bronze period, where the graves might yield both bronze and stone implements in abundance, but not a single trace of iron. Lastly, we were told, came the third period, clearly marked by the prevalence of iron instruments, which, when they had once been introduced, soon superseded both stone and bronze workmanship altogether.

This theory of the three periods, with their smaller subdivisions, contained no doubt some truth, but being accepted as a kind of archæological dogma, it impeded for a long time, like all dogma, the progress of independent observation; till at last it was discovered that much in the successive or contemporaneous use of the metals depended on local conditions, and that where mineral or palustric or meteoric iron existed in an easily accessible form, iron implements might be found and were found together with stone weapons, and previous to bronze workmanship.

This ought to be a warning to us against our preconceived theories as to the succession of intellectual periods. There are in the Veda thoughts as rude and crude as any paleolithic weapons, but by the side of them, we find thoughts with all the sharpness of iron and all the brilliancy of bronze. Are we to say that the bright and brilliant thoughts must be more modern than the rudely chipped flints that lie by their side? They may be, but let us remember who the workman is, and that there has been genius at all times, and that genius is not bound by years. To a man who has faith in himself and in the world around him, one glance is as good as a thousand observations; to a true philosopher, the phenomena of nature, the names given to them, the gods who represent them, all vanish by one thought like the mist of the morning, and he declares in the poetical language of the Veda, 'There is but One, though the poets call it by many names,' Ekam sat viprâ bahudhâ vadanti.

No doubt, we may say, the many names of the poets must have come first, before the philosophers could discard them. True, but the poets may have continued for ages invoking Indra, Mitra, Varuna, or Agni, while at the same time the philosophers of India protested, as Herakleitos protested and protested in vain, against the many names and the many temples and the many legends of the gods.

### The idea of law.

It has often been said that if there is an idea which we look for in vain among savage or primitive people, it is the idea of law. It would be difficult to find even in Greek and Latin a true rendering of 'the reign of law' once chosen as the title of an important book by the Duke of Argyll. And yet that idea, in its first half-conscious form, is as old as almost anything in the Veda. Much has been written of late of unconscious cerebration, and most exaggerated accounts have been given of it. Yet there is a great deal of mental work going on, which we may call unconscious, viz. all mental work that has not yet found expression in language. The senses go on

B

241

receiving thousands of impressions, most of which pass unheeded, and seem wiped out for ever from the tablets of our memory. But nothing is ever really wiped out, the very law of the conservation of force forbids it. Each impress leaves its mark, and by frequent repetition these marks accumulate until, from faint dots, they grow into sharp lines, and in the end determine the whole surface, the light, and shade, aye the general character, of our mental landscape.

Thus we can understand that while the great, and at first overpowering phenomena of nature were exciting awe, terror, admiration and joy in the human mind, there grew up by the daily recurrence of the same sights, by the unerring return of day and night, by the weekly changes of the waning and increasing moon, by the succession of the seasons, and by the rhythmic dances of the stars, a feeling of relief, of rest, of security-a mere feeling at first, as difficult to express as it is still to express in French or Italian our 'feeling at home,' a kind of unconscious cerebration, if you like, but capable of being raised into a concept, as soon as the manifold perceptions which made up that feeling could be comprehended and being comprehended, could be expressed in conscious language.

This feeling has found expression in various ways among the early philosophers of Greece and Rome. What did Herakleitos<sup>1</sup> mean when he said, 'The sun or Helios will not overstep the bounds' ( $\tau \dot{\alpha} \mu \epsilon \tau \rho a$ ), i. e. the path measured out for him; and what, if he said, the Erinys, the helpers of right, would find him out if he did? Nothing can show more clearly that he had

<sup>1</sup> 'Heracliti Reliquiæ,' xxix.

243

recognised a law, pervading all the works of nature, a law which even Helios, be he the sun or a solar deity, must obey. This idea proved most fertile in Greek philosophy; as for religion, I believe we can trace in it the first germ of the Greek moira or fate.

Though we cannot expect to meet with any very ancient and original thoughts among the philosophers of Rome, yet I may quote here a well-known saying of Cicero's, containing a very true application of the thought indicated by Herakleitos: Cicero says<sup>1</sup> that men were intended, not only to contemplate the order of the heavenly bodies, but to imitate it in the order and constancy of their lives; exactly what, as we shall see, the poets of the Veda tried to express in their own simple language.

Let us ask now again, as we did when looking for the first germs of the concept of the infinite, what could have been the birthplace of the idea of order, measure, or law in nature? What was its first name, its first conscious expression?

I believe it was the Sanskrit Rita, a word which sounds like a deep key-note through all the chords of the religious poetry of India, though it has hardly ever been mentioned by writers on the ancient religion of the Brahmans<sup>2</sup>.

## The Sanskrit Rita.

Nearly all the gods have epithets applied to them, which are derived from this *Rita*, and which are

<sup>2</sup> Ludwig, 'Anschauungen des Veda,' p. 15, has given the best account of *Rita*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> De Senectute, xxi. 'Sed credo deos immortales sparsisse animos in corpora humana ut essent qui terras tuerentur, quique cœlestium ordinem contemplantes imitarentur eum vitae ordine et constantia.'

meant to convey the two ideas, first, that the gods founded the order of nature, and that nature obeys their commands; secondly, that there is a moral law which man must obey, and for the transgression of which he is punished by the gods. Such epithets are far more important, as giving us an insight into the religion of ancient India, than the mere names of the gods, and their relation to certain phenomena in nature; but their accurate understanding is beset with many difficulties.

The primary, secondary, and tertiary meanings of such words as *Rita* occur sometimes in one and the same hymn; the poet himself may not always have distinguished very clearly between them; and few interpreters would venture to do for him what he has not done for himself. When we speak of law, do we always make it quite clear to ourselves what we mean by it? And can we expect that ancient poets should have been more accurate speakers and thinkers than modern philosophers?

No doubt, in most places where Rita occurs, a vague and general rendering of it such as law, order, sacred custom, sacrifice, may pass unchallenged; but if we look at any of the translations of the Vedic hymns, and ask ourselves what definite meaning we can connect with these high-sounding words, we shall often feel tempted to shut up the book in despair. If Agni, the god of fire, or some other solar deity is called 'the firstborn of divine truth,' what possible idea can such a translation convey? Fortunately, there is a sufficient number of passages left in which *Rita* occurs, and which enable us to watch the gradual growth of the word and its meanings. Much, no doubt, in the reconstruction of such ancient buildings must of necessity be conjectural, and I offer my own ideas as to the original foundation of the word *Rita* and the superstructures of later periods, as no more than a guess and a first attempt.

## The original meaning of Rita.

Rita, I believe, was used originally to express the settled movement of the sun, and of all the heavenly bodies. It is a participle of the verb Ri, which may convey the sense either of joined, fitted, fixed; or of gone, the going, the path followed in going. I myself prefer the second derivation, and I recognise the same root in another word, Nir-riti, literally going away, then decay, destruction, death, also the place of destruction, the abyss, and in later times (like Anrita), the mother of Naraka, or hell.

The going, the procession, the great daily movement, or the path followed every day by the sun from his rising to his setting, followed also by the dawn, by day and night, and their various representatives, a path which the powers of night and darkness could never impede, would soon be regarded as the right movement, the good work, the straight path<sup>1</sup>.

It was not, however, so much the daily movement, or the path which it followed, as the original direction which determined it, the settled point from which it started and to which it returned, that became most prominent in the thoughts of the Vedic poets when speaking of Rita. Hence they speak of the

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, VII, 40, 4.

path of Rita, which we can only translate by the right path; but which to them was the path determined by that unknown power which they had tried to grasp by the name of Rita.

If you remember how Aditi, the boundless, was at first meant for the east, which every morning seemed to reveal an endless distance beyond the sky from which the sun arose for his daily course, you will not be surprised to find that the Rita, the place or the power which determines the path of the sun, should occasionally in the Veda take the place of Aditi. As the dawn was called the face of Aditi, we find that the sun is called the bright face of Rita<sup>1</sup>; nay, we find invocations in which the great Rita<sup>2</sup> occupies a place next to Aditi, and heaven and earth. The abode of Rita is evidently the east<sup>3</sup>, where, according to a very ancient legend, the light-bringing gods are supposed every morning to break open the dark cave, the hiding-place of the robber, and to bring forth the cows<sup>4</sup>, that is to say, the days, each day being conceived as a cow, walking slowly from the dark stable across the bright pasture-ground of the earth and the sky. When that imagery is changed, and the sun is supposed to yoke his horses in the morning and to run his daily course across the world, then Rita is called the place where they unharness his horses<sup>5</sup>. Sometimes it is said that the dawns dwell in the abyss of Rita<sup>e</sup>, and many stories are told, how either the dawns were re-

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, VI, 51, 1. <sup>2</sup> Ibid. X, 66, 4. <sup>3</sup> Ibid. X, 68, 4.

<sup>4</sup> Sometimes these cows seem to be meant also for the clouds carried off from the visible sky to the dark abyss beyond the horizon.

<sup>5</sup> Rig-Veds, V, 62, 1. <sup>6</sup> Ibid. III, 61, 7.

covered, or how the dawn herself assisted Indra and the other gods in recovering the stolen cattle, or the stolen treasure, hidden in the dark stable of the night.

## Story of Sarama.

One of the best known stories was that of Indra, who first sent Saramâ, the peep of day, to find out where the cows were hidden. When Sarama had heard the lowing of the cows, she returned to tell Indra, who then gave battle to the robbers, and brought forth the bright cows. This Saramâ was afterwards represented as the dog of Indra, and the metronymic name given to her sons, Sârameya, having by Professor Kuhn been identified with Hermeias, or Hermes, was one of the first indications to point out to comparative mythologists the right path (the panthâ ritasya) into the dark chambers of ancient Aryan mythology. Well, this Saramâ, this old pointer of the dawn, is said to have found the cows, 'by going on the path of Rita, the right path, or by going to the Rita, the right place 1.' One poet says: 'When Saramâ found the cleft of the rock, she made the old great path to lead to one point. She, the quickfooted, led the way; knowing the noise of the imperishable (cows or days), she went first towards them' (Rig-Veda, III, 31, 6).

In the preceding verse, the very path which was followed by the gods and their companions, the old poets, in their attempts to recover the cows, i. e. daylight, is called the path of the Rita; but in another place it is said that Indra and his friends tore Vala,

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, V, 45, 7, ritám yati' sarámá gáh avindat; V, 45. 8.

247

the robber or his cave, to pieces, after finding out the Rita, the right place <sup>1</sup>.

That right, immoveable, eternal place is likewise mentioned when a  $\pi o \hat{v} \sigma \tau \hat{\omega}$  is looked for from which the gods could have firmly established both heaven and earth. Thus Varuna is introduced as saying, 'I supported the sky in the seat of  $Rita^2$ ;' and later on, Rita, like Satya, the true, is conceived as the eternal foundation of all that exists.

The path of *Rita* occurs again and again, as followed by the dawn, or the sun, or day and night, and the only way in which we can generally translate it, is the path of right, or the right path.

Thus we read of the dawn  $^3$ :

'She follows the path of Rita, the right path; as if she knew them before, she never oversteps the regions.'

'The dawn<sup>4</sup>, who is born in the sky, dawned forth on the right path; she came near, revealing her greatness. She drove away the evil spirits, and the unkindly darkness.'

Of the sun it is said 5:

'The god Savitri toils on the right way, the horn of the *Rita* is exalted far and wide; the *Rita* resists even those who fight well.'

When the sun rises, the path of Rita is said to be surrounded with rays<sup>6</sup>, and the same thought which was uttered by Herakleitos, 'Helios will not overstep the bounds,' finds expression in a verse of the

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 138, 1.	<sup>2</sup> Ibid. IV, 42, 4.
<sup>8</sup> Ibid. I, 124, 3; cf. V, 80, 4.	4 Ibid. VII, 75, 1.

<sup>5</sup> Ibid. VIII, 86, 5; X, 92, 4; VII, 44, 5.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. I, 136, 2; I, 46, 11.

Rig-Veda, 'Sûrya does not injure the appointed places<sup>1</sup>.' This path, which is here called the path of *Rita*, is in other places called the broad walk<sup>2</sup>, gâtu; and like *Rita*, this gâtu also, the walk, finds sometimes a place among the ancient deities of the morning<sup>3</sup>. It is evidently the same path on which day and night are said to travel in turn<sup>4</sup>, and as that path varies from day to day, we also hear of many paths which are travelled on by the Asvinau, day and night, and similar deities<sup>5</sup>.

Another important feature is that this path, which is commonly called the path of  $R_i$ ta, is sometimes spoken of as the path which King Varuna, one of the oldest Vedic gods, made for the sun to follow (I, 24, 8); for we thus begin to understand why what in some places is called the law of Varuna, is in others called the law of Rita<sup>6</sup>; how, in fact, Varuna, the god of the all-embracing sky, could sometimes be supposed to have settled and determined what in other places is called the Rita, as an independent power.

When it had once been recognised that the gods overcame the powers of darkness by following the straight path or the path of right, it was but a small step for their worshippers to pray, that they also might be allowed to follow that right path. Thus we read <sup>7</sup>: 'O Indra, lead us on the path of *Rita*, on the right path over all evils.'

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, III, 30, 12; cf. I, 123, 9; 124, 3.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. I, 136, 2.

<sup>s</sup> Ibid. III, 31, 15. Indra produced together the sun, the dawn, the walk, and Agni.

4 Ibid. I, 113, 3.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. I, 123, 8, 9, varunasya dhâma and ritasya dhâma.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid. X, 133, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid. VIII, 22, 7.

Or, 'May we, O Mitra and Varuna, on your path of right, cross over all evils, as one crosses the waters in a ship<sup>1</sup>.' The same gods, Mitra and Varuna, are said to proclaim the praises of the great  $Rita^2$ . Another poet says: 'I follow the path of Rita well<sup>3</sup>.' Evil-doers, on the contrary, are said never to cross the path of Rita<sup>4</sup>.

Here is the first germ of thoughts and feelings which even now are not yet quite extinct :---

'Awake my soul, and with the sun Thy daily course of duty run.'

### Rita, the sacrifice.

If we remember how many of the ancient sacrifices in India depended on the course of the sun, how there were daily sacrifices at the rising of the sun, at noon, and at the setting of the sun<sup>5</sup>, how there were offerings for the full moon and the new moon, while other sacrifices followed the three seasons, and the halfyearly or yearly progress of the sun, we may well understand how the sacrifice itself came in time to be called the path of Rita<sup>6</sup>.

At last  $\overline{Ri}$ ta assumed the meaning of law in general. The rivers, which in some places are said to follow the path of Rita<sup>7</sup>, are spoken of in other hymns as following the Rita or law of Varuna. There are many more meanings or shades of meaning conveyed

4 Ibid. IX. 73. 6.

6 Rig-Veda, I, 128, 2; X, 31, 2; 70, 2; 110, 2; etc.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid. II, 28, 4; I, 105, 12; VIII, 12, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, VII, 65, 8. <sup>2</sup> Ibid. VIII, 25, 4; cf. I, 151, 4-6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ibid. X, 66, 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Manu, IV, 25, 26.

by *Rita*, which however are of less importance for our purpose. I have only to add, that as *Rita* came to express all that is right, good, and true, so Anrita was used to express whatever is false, evil, and untrue.

### The development of Rita.

I do not know whether I have succeeded in giving you a clear idea of this Rita in the Veda, how it meant originally the firmly established movement of the world, of the sun, of morning and evening, of day and night; how the spring of that movement was localised in the far East; how its manifestation was perceived in the path of the heavenly bodies, or, as we should say, in day and night; and how that right path on which the gods brought light out of darkness, became afterward the path to be followed by man, partly in his sacrifices, partly in his general moral conduct<sup>1</sup>. You must not expect in the development of these ancient conceptions too much accuracy and definiteness of thought. It was not there, it could not be there, and if we attempt to force those poetical imaginings into the various categories of rigorous thought, we shall only break their wings and crush out their soul: we shall have the dry bones, but no flesh, no blood, no life.

<sup>1</sup> There is a similar development to be observed in the Hebrew yashar, straight, from ashar, to go forward, a root which has supplied some mythical germs in Hebrew also. See Goldziher, 'Mythology among the Hebrews,' p. 123. Still more striking are the coincidences between the Vedic *Rita* and the Egyptian Maât, so eloquently described in Mr. Le Page Renouf's 'Hibbert Lectures,' p. 119 seq. The *Tao* of Laotse also seems to be of the same kith and kin.

## Difficulty of translating.

The great difficulty in all discussions of this kind arises from the fact that we have to transfuse thought from ancient into modern forms. In that process some violence is inevitable. We have no word so pliant as the Vedic *Rita*, so full of capability, so ready to reflect new shades of thought. All we can do is to find, if possible, the original focus of thought, and then to follow the various directions taken by the rays that proceeded from it. This is what I have endeavoured to do, and if in so doing I may seem to 'have put a new garment upon an old,' all I can say is that I see no other way, unless we all agree to speak not only Sanskrit, but Vedic Sanskrit.

A great English poet and philosopher has lately been much blamed for translating the old Hebrew belief in a personal Jehovah into a belief 'in an eternal power, not ourselves, that makes for righteousness.' It has been objected that it would be impossible to find in Hebrew an expression for so abstract, so modern, so purely English a thought as this. This may be true. But if the ancient poets of the Veda were to live to-day, and if they had to think modern thought and to speak modern speech, I should say that an eternal power, not ourselves, that makes for righteousness, would not be a very unlikely rendering they might feel themselves inclined to give of their ancient *Rita*.

## Was Rita a common Aryan concept P

One more point, however, has to be settled. We have seen that in the Veda, *rita* belongs to one of the

earliest strata of thought: the question now is, was rita a purely Vedic, or was it, like Dyaus, Zeus, Jupiter, a common Aryan concept?

It is difficult to speak confidently. There were, as we shall see, cognate ideas that found expression in Latin and German in words derived from the same root ar, but there is not sufficient evidence to show that, like the *Rita* of the Vedic poets, these words started from the conception of the daily, weekly, monthly and annual movement of the heavenly bodies, and from nothing else.

In Sanskrit we have besides rita, the common word for seasons, ritu, meaning originally the regular steps or movements of the year. In Zend ratu is the same word, but it means not only order, but also he who orders<sup>1</sup>.

It has been frequently attempted to identify the Sanskrit ritu, season, and rita, settled, regular, particularly as applied to the course of the heavenly bodies and to the order of the ancient sacrifices, with the Latin rite, according to religious usage, and ritus, a rite, the form and manner of religious ceremonies. But rî in Latin never corresponds to Skt. ri, which is really a shortened form of ar or ra, and therefore represented in Latin by or, er, ur, and more rarely by re.

There seems, however, no difficulty in connecting the Latin ordo with our root ar or ri; and Benfey has shown that ordo, ordinis, would correspond to a Sanskrit form ri-tvan. Ordior, to weave, would seem

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Darmesteter, 'Ormazd et Ahriman,' p. 12. It seems to have the same meaning in Kaush. Up. I, 2, where ritavak, as a gen. of ritu, means the moon, the ordainer of the seasons.

to have meant originally a careful and orderly arrangement of anything, more particularly of threads.

The nearest approach to rita is to be found in the Latin ratus, particularly when we consider that ratus was originally referred in Latin also to the constant movement of the stars. Thus Cicero (Tusc. v. 24. 69) speaks of the motus (stellarum) constantes et rati; and again (N. D. ii. 20. 51) of the astrorum rati immutabilesque cursus. I incline myself to the opinion that this ratus in Latin is identical in origin and also in intention with Skt. rita, only that it never became developed and fixed in Latin as a religious concept, such as we saw in the Vedic Rita. But though I hold to this opinion, I do not wish to disguise its difficulties. Rita, if it was preserved in Latin, might have been artus, ertus, ortus, or urtus, but not ratus, not even ritus, as it appears in irritus, vain, i.e. unsettled. I fully admit, therefore, that phonetically Professor Kuhn's identification of Latin ratus with Sanskrit râta is far more regular. He derives it from râ, to give, and as from the root dâ we have in Latin dătum and redditum, so from the root râ we should have quite regularly ratum and irritum. The difficulty in Professor Kuhn's etymology is the meaning. Râta means given, and though it assumes the meaning of granted, assigned, determined, and though in Zend too, dâta, law, comes from dâ (dhâ), both to give and to settle<sup>1</sup>, yet there is, as Corssen remarks, no trace of this having ever been the original meaning of Latin rătum<sup>2</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> Darmesteter, l. c., p. 253.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Kuhn ingeniously compares the superlative ratatama brahmani with the beneficia ratissima et gratissima, in Festus, ed. Lindemann, p. 236.

Nor are the phonetic difficulties in identifying Latin ratus with Skt. rita insurmountable. The Latin ratis. float, is generally connected with the Skt. root ar, to row, and Latin gracilis with Skt. krisa. If then Latin ratus is the same word as the Sanskrit rita. there is every reason to suppose that it too referred originally to the regular and settled movements of the heavenly bodies, and that like considerare, contemplari, and many such words, it became afterwards despecialised. In that case it would be interesting to observe that while in Sanskrit rita, from meaning the order of the heavenly movements, became in time the name for moral order and righteousness, ratus, though starting from the same source, lent itself in Latin and German to express logical order and reasonableness. For from the same root and closely connected with ratus (pro ratd) we have the Latin ratio, settling, counting, adding and subtracting,-what we now call reason,-and Gothic rathjo, number, rathjan, to number; Old High German radja, speech, and redjon, to speak 1.

## Rita is Asha in Zend.

But though we look in vain among the other Aryan languages for anything exactly corresponding to the Vedic *rita*, and cannot therefore claim for it, as in the case of Dyaus and Zeus, an antiquity exceeding the first separation of the Aryan races, we can show that both the word and the concept existed before the Iranians, whose religion is known to us in the Zend-avesta, became finally separated from the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For further derivatives see Corssen, 'Aussprache des Lateinischen,' i. p. 477.

Indians, whose sacred hymns are preserved to us in the Veda. It has long been known that these two branches of Aryan speech, which extended in a south-easterly direction, must have remained together for a long time after they had separated from all the other branches which took a north-westerly course. They share words and thoughts in common to which we find nothing analogous anywhere else. Particularly in their religion and ceremonial, there are terms which may be called technical, and which nevertheless are to be found both in Sanskrit and Zend. The word which in Zend corresponds to Sanskrit rita is asha. Phonetically asha may seem far removed from rita, but rita is properly arta, and the transition of Sanskrit rt into Zend sh is possible<sup>1</sup>. Hitherto asha in Zend has been translated by purity, and the modern Parsis always accept it in that sense. But this is a secondary development of the word, as has lately been shown by a very able French scholar, M. Darmesteter<sup>2</sup>; and by assigning to it the meaning which rita has in the Veda, many passages even in the

<sup>1</sup> The identity of arta (*rita*) and asha was first pointed out by de Lagarde ('Gesammelte Abhandlungen,' p. 152), and by Oppert ('Inscriptions des Achémenides,' p. 105). It was accepted by Haug ('Das 18 Capitel des Vendidad, Sitzungsberichte der Kgl. Bayer. Akad. der Wissenschaften,' 1868, p. 526), and supported by Hübschmann ('Ein Zoroastrisches Lied,' p. 76). Thus Skt. martya=Zend mashya; Skt. pritanå=Zend peshanå; Skt. bhartar=Zend båshar; Skt. m*rita=* Zend mesha; Zend pertu=Zend peshu. Spiegel ('Arische Studien,' p. 33) challenges some of these identifications, and explains them differently. Still he too admits the possible interchange of Skt. rt and Zend sh. See Pischel, 'Gött. gel. Anzeigen,' 1877, p. 1554. In Parsi Asha Vahista, the excellent Asha, is Ardibehest. Darmesteter, 'Vendidâd,' Intr. lxx.

<sup>2</sup> 'Ormazd et Ahriman, leurs origines et leur histoire,' par James Darmesteter, Paris, 1877.

257

Avesta receive for the first time their proper character. It cannot be denied, that in the Avesta<sup>1</sup>, as in the Veda, asha may often be translated by purity, and that it is most frequently used in reference to the proper performance of the sacrifices. Here the Asha consists in what is called 'good thoughts. good words, good deeds,' good meaning ceremonially good or correct, without a false pronunciation, without a mistake in the sacrifice. But there are passages which show that Zoroaster also recognised the existence of a kosmos, governed by law or rita. He tells, how the mornings go, and the noon, and the nights: and how they follow a law that has been traced for them. He admires the perfect friendship between the sun and the moon, and the harmonies of living nature, the miracles of every birth, and how at the right time there is food for the mother to give to her child. As in the Veda, so in the Avesta, the universe follows the Asha, the worlds are the creation of Asha. The faithful, while on earth, pray for the maintenance of Asha, while after death they will join Ormazd in the highest heaven, the abode of Asha. The pious worshipper protects the Asha, the world grows and prospers by Asha. The highest law of the world is Asha, and the highest ideal of the believer is to become an Ashavan, possessed of Asha, i.e. righteous<sup>2</sup>.

This will suffice to show that a belief in a cosmic order existed before the Indians and Iranians separated, that it formed part of their ancient, common

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Darmesteter, l. c., p. 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> This view of the origin of asha has been criticised by M. de Harlez, in the 'Journal Asiatique,' 1878, pp. 157-176, and vindicated by M. Darmesteter, 'Journal Asiatique,' 1881, p. 492.

religion, and was older therefore than the oldest Gâthâ of the Avesta and the oldest hymn of the Veda. It was not the result of later speculation, it did not come in, only after the belief in the different gods and their more or less despotic government of the world had been used up. No, it was an intuition which underlay and pervaded the most ancient religion of the Southern Aryans, and for a true appreciation of their religion it is far more important than all the stories of the dawn, of Agni, Indra, and Rudra.

Think only what it was to believe in a Rita, in an order of the world, though it be no more at first than a belief that the sun will never overstep his bounds. It was all the difference between a chaos and a kosmos, between the blind play of chance and an intelligible and therefore an intelligent providence. How many souls, even now, when everything else has failed them, when they have parted with the most cherished convictions of their childhood, when their faith in man has been poisoned, and when the apparent triumph of all that is selfish, ignoble, and hideous has made them throw up the cause of truth, of righteousness, and innocence as no longer worth fighting for, at least in this world; how many, I say, have found their last peace and comfort in a contemplation of the Rita, of the order of the world, whether manifested in the unvarying movement of the stars, or revealed in the unvarying number of the petals, and stamens, and pistils of the smallest forgetme-not! How many have felt that to belong to this kosmos, to this beautiful order of nature, is something at least to rest on, something to trust, something to

259

believe, when everything else has failed! To us this perception of the *Rita*, of law and order in the world, may seem very little; but to the ancient dwellers on earth, who had little else to support them, it was everything:—better than their bright beings, their Devas, better than Agni and Indra; because, if once perceived, if once understood, it could never be taken from them.

What we have learnt then from the Veda is this, that the ancestors of our race in India did not only believe in divine powers more or less manifest to their senses, in rivers and mountains, in the sky and the sun, in the thunder and rain, but that their senses likewise suggested to them two of the most essential elements of all religion, the concept of the infinite, and the concept of order and law, as revealed before them, the one, in the golden sea behind the dawn, the other in the daily path of the sun. These two concepts which sooner or later must be taken in and minded by every human being, were at first no more than an impulse, but their impulsive force would not rest till it had beaten into the minds of the fathers of our race the deep and indelible impression that 'all is right,' and filled them with a hope, and more than a hope, that 'all will be right.'

# HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, AND ATHEISM.

#### Is monotheism a primitive form of religion?

I F you consider how natural, how intelligible, how inevitable, was the origin and growth of the principal deities of the Veda, you will perhaps agree with me that the whole controversy, whether the human race began with monotheism or polytheism, hardly deserves a serious discussion, at least so far as the Indians, or even the Indo-Europeans, are concerned<sup>1</sup>. I doubt whether this question would ever have arisen, unless it had been handed down to us as a legacy of another theory, very prevalent during the middle ages, that religion began with a primeval revelation, which primeval revelation could not be conceived at all, except as a revelation of a true and perfect religion, and therefore as monotheism. That primeval monotheism was supposed to have been preserved by the Jews only, while all other nations left it and fell into polytheism and idolatry, from

<sup>1</sup> For an able résumé of various opinions in favour of or against a primitive monotheism, particularly of Pictet, Pfleiderer, Scherer, Réville, and Roth, see Muir, 'Sanskrit Texts,' vol. v. p. 412. I have sometimes been quoted as a supporter of the theory of an original monotheism. In what sense I hold that theory will be seen from the following remarks, particularly page 279, line 3.

HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 261

which, at a later time, they worked their way back again into the purer light of a religious or philosophical monotheism.

It is curious to see how long it takes before any of these purely gratuitous theories are entirely annihilated. They may have been refuted again and again, the best theologians and scholars may long have admitted that they rest on no solid foundation whatsoever, yet they crop up in places where we should least expect them, in books of reference, and, what is still worse, in popular school-books; and thus the tares are sown broadcast, and spring up everywhere till they almost choke the wheat.

# The science of language and the science of religion.

The science of language offers in this respect many points of similarity with the science of religion. Without any warrant either from the Bible or from any other source, nay, without being able to connect any clear understanding with such a theory, many mediæval, and even modern, writers have maintained that language too owed its origin to a primeval revelation. The next step was, that this primeval language could only have been Hebrew; the next step again, that all other languages must be derived from Hebrew. It is extraordinary to see the learning and ingenuity expended in voluminous works to prove that Greek and Latin, French and English, were all derived from Hebrew. When, however, no amount of torture could force from Hebrew the confession that she was the mother of all those degenerate children, the very failure of these repeated

efforts showed that it was necessary to commence a new trial by an impartial collection of all the evidence that could be brought to bear on the origin and growth of human speech. This, which we call the historical study of language, soon led to a genealogical classification of the principal languages of the world, in which Hebrew received at last its right place, by the side of other Semitic dialects; while the question of the origin of language assumed an altogether new form, viz. what is the origin of roots and radical concepts in every one of the great families of human speech? By following the example of the science of language, the students of the science of religion have arrived at very similar results. Instead of approaching the religions of the world with the preconceived idea that they are either corruptions of the Jewish religion, or descended, in common with the Jewish religion, from some perfect primeval revelation, they have seen that it is their duty first to collect all the evidence of the early history of religious thought that is still accessible in the sacred books of the world, or in the mythology, customs, and even in the languages of various races. Afterwards they have undertaken a genealogical classification of all the materials that have hitherto been collected, and they have then only approached the question of the origin of religion in a new spirit, by trying to find out how the roots of the various religions, the radical concepts which form their foundation, and, before all, the concept of the infinite. could have been developed, taking for granted nothing but sensuous perception on one side, and the world by which we are surrounded on the other.

# HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 263

There is another similarity between these two sciences. As it is well known that there is constant growth and development in language, connected with what is inevitable in all development, viz. a throwing off of whatever is used up and corrupt, the history of religion also has been shown to exhibit a constant growth and development, its very life consisting in a discarding of decayed elements, which is necessary in order to maintain all the better whatever is still sound and vigorous, and at the same time to admit new influences from that inexhaustible source from which all religion springs. A religion that cannot change is like a classical language, that rules supreme for a time, but is swept away violently in the end, by the undercurrent of popular dialects, by the voice of the people, which has often been called the voice of God.

Again, as no one speaks any longer of an innate language,—we hardly know what could be meant by it,—the time will come when the idea of an innate religion too will seem equally unintelligible. Man, we know now, has to conquer everything in the sweat of his face, though we likewise know that wherever he has laboured honestly, the ground has not brought forth thorns and thistles only, but enough to support him, though he may be meant to eat his bread in sorrow all the days of his life.

It is easy to understand that, even if a complete grammar and dictionary had suddenly come down from heaven, they would have been useless to beings that had not themselves elaborated their percepts into concepts, and that had not themselves discovered the relation ( $\pi r \hat{\omega} \sigma_{is}$ ) in which one concept may stand to another. They would have been a foreign language, and who can learn a foreign language, unless he has a language of his own? We may acquire new languages from without: language and what it implies must come from within. The same with religion. Ask a missionary whether he can efficiently preach the mysteries of Christianity to people who have no idea of what religion is. All he can do is to discover the few germs of religion which exist even among the lowest savages, though hidden, it may be, beneath deep layers of rubbish; to make them grow afresh by tearing up the weeds that had choked them, and then to wait patiently till the soil in which alone the natural seeds of religion can grow, may become fit again to receive and to nurture the seeds of a higher religion.

## The predicate of God.

If we approach the study of religion in this spirit, the question whether man began with monotheism or polytheism can never present itself. When man has once arrived at a stage of thought where he can call anything, be it one or many, God, he has achieved more than half of his journey. He has found the predicate God, and he has henceforth to look for the subjects only to which that predicate is truly applicable. What we want to know is, how man first arrived at the concept of the divine, and out of what elements he framed it : afterwards only comes the question how he was able to predicate the divine of this or that, of the One or of the many. Writers on religion <sup>1</sup> speak of 'primitive men deifying

<sup>1</sup> 'How strong soever may have been the religious feelings of the primitive Aryans, however lively their sense of the supernatural, and

# HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 265

the grand natural objects by which they are surrounded.' They might as well speak of primitive men mummifying their dead before they had  $m \hat{u}m$ or wax to embalm them with.

# The new materials supplied by the Veda.

I am not one of those who hold that the Veda offers the key to this and to all other problems of the science of religion. Nothing could be a greater mistake than to suppose that all nations went through exactly the same religious development which we find in India. On the contrary, the chief interest in these comparative studies in the field of religion consists in our being able to see in how many different ways the same goal could be and has been reached. All I maintain is that in the Veda we see one stream of religious evolution, and a very important stream; and that, if we study that, without bringing to its study any preconceived opinions, the question whether the Arvans of India began with monotheism, in the usual sense of that word, seems to me to convey no meaning at all.

however forcibly we may therefore imagine them to have been impelled to deify the grand natural objects by which they were surrounded and overawed, it is obvious that the physical impressions made by those objects on their senses would be yet more powerful in proportion as they were more frequent and more obtrusive; and that consequently the sky, earth, sun, etc., even though regarded as deities, would naturally be called by names denoting their external characteristics, rather than by other appellations descriptive of the divine attributes they were supposed to possess.'-J. Muir, 'Sanskrit Texts,' vol. v. p. 414.

### Henotheism.

If we must have a general name for the earliest form of religion among the Vedic Indians, it can be neither monotheism nor polytheism, but only henotheism<sup>1</sup>, that is, a belief and worship of those single objects, whether semi-tangible or intangible, in which man first suspected the presence of the invisible and the infinite, each of which, as we saw, was raised into something more than finite, more than natural, more than conceivable; and thus grew in the end to be an Asura, or a living thing; a Deva, or a bright being; an Amartya, that is, not a mortal, and at last an immortal and eternal being—in fact a God, endowed with the highest qualities which the human intellect could conceive at the various stages of its own growth.

This phase of religious thought can nowhere be studied so well as in the Veda; in fact, we should hardly have known of its existence but for the Veda.

### The sun in his natural aspects.

Let us take the sun as an instance of this transition from natural objects to supernatural, and at last divine powers. The sun has many names, such as Sûrya, Savitri, Mitra, Pûshan, Âditya, and others. It is interesting to watch how each of these names grows by itself into some kind of active personality; and in a study of the Vedic religion, it is most essential to keep each as much as possible distinct from the others. For our purposes, however, it is

<sup>1</sup> From els, ivos, one, as opposed to µovos, one only.

# HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 267

more important to see how they all branch off from a common source, and were meant originally to express one and the same object, viewed only from different points.

In the Veda, as in Greek poetry, Sûrya has a chariot, drawn by one<sup>7</sup> or seven horses<sup>3</sup>, the seven Harits, or bright horses, in which, in spite of all differences, we have to recognize the prototype of the Greek Charites. He is called the face of the

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 37, 1, divah putrâya sûryâya samsata, sing to Sûrya, the son of Dyaus (sky).

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. VII, 75, 5, sûryasya yoshâ, the wife of Sûrya.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. IV, 43, 2, sûryasya duhitâ, the daughter of Sûrya.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid. V, 79, 8, duhita dival, daughter of the sky.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. II, 12, 7, yah sûryam yah ushasam gagâna, he who begat the sun, he who begat the dawn.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. VII, 78, 3, agiganan suryam yagnam agnim, they produced Surya (the sun), the sacrifice, the fire.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid. VII, 63, 2, yat etasah vahati.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. I, 115, 3, asvâh haritah suryasya; VII, 60, 3, ayukta sapta haritah.

gods<sup>1</sup>, and the eye of other more personal gods, such as Mitra, Varuna, and Agni<sup>2</sup>. When he unharnesses his horses, the night spreads out her vesture<sup>3</sup>. All this is solar story, such as we find almost everywhere.

Though Sûrya or the sun is himself called prasavitri<sup>4</sup>, the creator, (not however in the exclusively Christian sense of the word,) yet he assumes under the name of Savitri a more independent and dramatic character. As Savitri, he is represented as standing on a golden chariot<sup>5</sup>, with yellow hair<sup>6</sup>, with golden arms<sup>7</sup>, and hands<sup>8</sup>, and eyes<sup>9</sup>, nay, even with a golden tongue <sup>10</sup>, while his jaws are said to be of iron<sup>11</sup>. He puts on armour or a cloak of a brilliant tawny colour <sup>12</sup>, and he proceeds on dustless paths <sup>13</sup>.

Mitra again was originally the sun, only in a new light, and therefore with a new name <sup>14</sup>. He is chiefly

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 115, 1, kitram devânâm udagât anikam, the bright face of the gods rose.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. I, 115, 1, kakshuh mitrasya varunasya agneh, the eye of Mitra, Varuna, Agni.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. I, 115, 4, yadâ it ayukta haritak sadhasthât, ât râtrt vâsak tanute simasmai, when he has taken the Harits (horses) from their yoke, then the night spreads out her garment over everybody.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid. VII, 63, 2, prasavitâ ganânâm.

- <sup>5</sup> Ibid. I, 35, 2, hiranyayena savitâ rathena.
- <sup>6</sup> Ibid. X, 139, 1, harikesah.
- <sup>7</sup> Ibid. I, 35, 10, hiranyahastah.
- \* Ibid. I, 22, 5, hiranyapânih.
- Ibid. I, 35, 8, hiranyâkshah.
- <sup>10</sup> Ibid. VI, 71, 3, hiranyagihvah.
- <sup>11</sup> Ibid. VI, 71, 4, ayohanuh.
- <sup>12</sup> Ibid. IV, 53, 2, pisangam drapim prati munkate kavih.
- <sup>13</sup> Ibid. I, 35, 11, panthâh arenavah.

<sup>14</sup> Mitra, friend, stands for Mit-tra, and this, as suggested already by native grammarians, must be derived from the root *mid*, to be fat, to make fat, to make shining, to delight, to love. Similar transitions of meaning are to be found in the root snih. From mid we have meda, fat, and medin, one who gladdens, a friend, a companion : cf. AtharvaHENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 269

the bright and cheerful sun of the morning, or the day<sup>1</sup>, sun and day being often used synonymously even in modern languages, such as in yestersun for yesterday. Sometimes a poet says that Savitri is Mitra<sup>2</sup>, or that he at least performs the same work as Mitra. This Mitra is most frequently invoked in conjunction with Varuna. Both stand together on the same chariot, which is golden-coloured at the rising of the dawn, and has iron poles at sunset<sup>3</sup>.

Again, another name for the sun is Vishnu. That he, too, was originally a solar being, is most clearly indicated by his three strides<sup>4</sup>, his position in the morning, at noon, and in the evening. But his physical character soon vanishes behind the splendour of his later divine functions.

Pûshan, on the contrary, always retains a more humble position. He was originally the sun as viewed by shepherds. His horses if we may say so, in imitation of the Vedic poet, are goats<sup>5</sup>; he carries an oxgoad as his sceptre<sup>6</sup>, and a golden dagger  $(v\hat{a}\cdot\hat{i})^7$ . His

Veda, XII, 1, 33, sûryena medinâ. In the same Veda, V, 20, 8, indramedin occurs in the same sense as indrasakhâ in the Rig-Veda, VII, 34, 24.

<sup>1</sup> Atharva-Veda, XIII, 3, 13, sa varuna'i sâyam agnir bhavati sa mitro bhavati prâtar udyan, sa savitâ bhûtvântarikshena yûti sa indro bhûtvâ tapati madhyato divam; cf. Rig-Veda, V, 3.

<sup>3</sup> Rig-Veda, V, 81, 4, uta mitral bhavasi deva dharmabhil.

<sup>•</sup> Ibid. V, 62, 8, hiranyarûpam ushasak vyushtau, ayaksthûnam uditâ sûryasya. The contrast between hiranyarûpa, gold-coloured in the morning, and ayaksthûna, with iron poles in the evening, seems to indicate that ayak, metal, is here intended to indicate the dark iron-like colour of the sunset or evening in India. In ayohanu, iron-jawed, ayas, metal or iron, expresses strength.

- <sup>4</sup> Ibid. I, 22, 17; I, 154. <sup>5</sup> Ibid. VI, 58, 2, agasval.
- Ibid. VI, 53, 9, yû te ashtra goopasa aghrine pasusadhant.
- <sup>7</sup> Ibid. I, 42, 6, hiranyavâsimattama.

đ

sister, or his beloved, is Sûryâ<sup>1</sup>, the sun or dawn, conceived as a female deity; and, like other solar deities, he too sees everything<sup>2</sup>.

Âditya, in later times a very common name of the sun, is used in the Veda chiefly as a general epithet of a number of solar deities. I call them solar because, though Professor Roth looks upon them as purely ethical conceptions, they clearly reveal their solar antecedents, in some of the Vedic hymns. Thus Sûrya is an Âditya, Savitri is an Âditya, Mitra is an Âditya; and when Âditya occurs by itself, it may often, particularly in later portions of the Rig-Veda, be translated simply by the sun<sup>3</sup>.

All this is intelligible, and familiar to us from other religions and mythologies.

## The sun as a supernatural power.

In other places, however, the tone of the Vedic poets changes. The sun is no longer the bright Deva only, who performs his daily task in the sky, but he is supposed to perform much greater work; he is looked upon, in fact, as the ruler, as the establisher, as the creator of the world.

We can follow in the Vedic hymns, step by step, the development which changes the sun from a mere luminary into a creator, preserver, ruler, and re-

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, VI, 55, 4, svasuh yah gârah ukyate; VI, 58, 4, yam devâsah adaduh sûryâyai.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. III, 62, 9, yah visvä abhi vipasyati bhuvanä sam ka pasyati; cf. X, 187, 4.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. I, 50, 13, udagåt ayam ådityaå visvena sahaså saha. Grassmann remarks rightly that the last verses of this hymn have rather an Atharva-like character.
warder of the world—in fact, into a divine or supreme being.

The first step leads us from the mere light of the sun to that light which in the morning wakes man from sleep, and seems to give new life, not only to man, but to the whole of nature. He who wakes us in the morning, who recalls the whole of nature to new life, is soon called 'the giver of daily life.'

Secondly, by another and bolder step, the giver of daily light and life becomes the giver of light and life in general. He who brings light and life to-day, is the same who brought life and light on the first of days. As light is the beginning of the day, so light was the beginning of creation, and the sun, from being a mere light-bringer or life-giver, becomes a creator, and, if a creator, then soon also a ruler of the world.

Thirdly, as driving away the dreaded darkness of the night, and likewise as fertilizing the earth, the sun is conceived as a defender and kind protector of all living things.

Fourthly, the sun sees everything, both what is good and what is evil; and how natural therefore that both the evil-doer should be told that the sun sees what no human eye may have seen, and that the innocent, when all other help fails him, should appeal to the sun to attest his guiltlessness! 'My soul waiteth for the Lord more than they that watch for the morning.' (Psalm cxxx. 6.)

Let us examine now a few passages, illustrating every one of these perfectly natural transitions. The very name given to the sun-Savitri-means enlivener, and the sum is called 'the enlivener of men,' prasavitâ ganânâm'.

In Rig-Veda, VII, 63, 1, we read :-

"The sun rises, the bliss-bestowing, the all-seeing, The same for all men; The eye of Mitra and Varuna, The god who has rolled up darkness like a skin."

And again, VII, 63, 4:-

'The brilliant (sun) rises from the sky, wide shining, Going forth to his distant work, full of light; Now let men also, enlivened by the sun, Go to their places and to their work.'

In another hymn (VII, 60, 2) we find the sun invoked as 'the protector of everything that moves or stands, of all that exists.'

Frequent allusion is made to the sun's power of seeing everything. The stars flee before the allseeing sun, like thieves<sup>2</sup>. He sees the right and the wrong among men<sup>3</sup>. He who looks upon all the world, knows also all the thoughts in men<sup>4</sup>.

As the sun sees everything and knows everything, he is asked to forget and forgive what he alone has seen and knows.

Thus we read (IV, 54, 3), 'Whatever we have committed against the heavenly host through thoughtlessness, through weakness, through pride, through our human nature. let us be guiltless here, O Savitar, before gods and men.

The sun is asked to drive away illness and bad

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. VII, 60, 2, rign marteshu vriginâ ka pasyan.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, VII, 63. 2. ut u eti prasavitâ ganânâm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid. I, 50, 2, apa tye tâyavah yathâ nakshatrâ yanti aktubhih.

<sup>. \*</sup> Ibid. VII, 61. 1, sah manyum martyeshu â kiketa.

dreams<sup>1</sup>. Other gods also are implored to deliver man from sin, and from the unspeakable (avadya), at the rising of the sun<sup>2</sup>.

Having once and more than once been invoked as the life-bringer, the sun is also called the breath or life of all that moves and rests<sup>3</sup>; and lastly, he becomes the maker of all things, Visvakarman, by whom all the worlds have been brought together<sup>4</sup>, and Pragâpati, which means lord of man and of all living creatures. 'Savitri,' one poet says<sup>5</sup>, 'has fastened the earth with cords; he has established the heaven without a support.' He is called the upholder of heaven, the Pragâpati of the world<sup>6</sup>, and even then he wears that tawny armour or cloak which seemed to belong more properly to the goldenhaired sun-god.

yena sûrya gyotishâ bâdhase tamah, gagat ka visvam udiyarshi bhânunâ, tena asmat visvâm anirâm anâhutim apa amîvâm apa duksvapnyam suya.

With the light, O Sun, with which thou overcomest darkness, and rousest the whole world in splendour, with that light drive away from us all weakness, all negligence, all illness, and sleeplessness !

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. I, 115, 6, adya devâh uditâ sûryasya nih amhasah piprita nih avadyât.

- <sup>3</sup> Ibid. I, 115, 1, súryah âtmâ gagatah tasthushah ka.
- \* Ibid. X, 170, 4,

vibhrågan gyotishå svah agakkhah rokanam divah,

yena imâ visvâ bhuvanâni âbhritâ visvakarmanâ visvadevyavatâ.

Far shining with light thou wentest to the heaven, the brightness of the sky,

Thou by whom all these beings have been brought forth, the maker of all things, endowed with all divine might.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. X, 149, 1,

savitä yantraik prithivim aramnät askambhane savitä dyäm adrimhat.

\* Ibid. IV, 53, 2, dival dharta bhuvanasya pragapatil.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 37, 4,

Another poet declares 'that the heaven is upheld by the sun, while the earth is upheld by that which is *true*, the Satya  $\tau \delta \ \tilde{o}\nu^1$ . At last the language applied to Sûrya becomes superlative. He is the god among gods<sup>2</sup>; he is the divine leader of all the gods<sup>3</sup>.

The personal and divine elements are still more strongly developed in Savitri. We saw this already in some of the passages quoted before. We shall see it still more clearly in others. Savitri alone rules the whole world<sup>4</sup>. The laws which he has established are firm<sup>5</sup>, and the other gods not only praise him<sup>6</sup>, but have to follow him as their leader<sup>7</sup>. In one passage it is said that he bestowed immortality<sup>8</sup> on

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 85, 1, satyena uttabhitâ bhûmi*h* sûrye*n*a uttabhitâ dyau*h*.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. I, 50, 10,

ut vayam tamasah pari gyotih pasyantah uttaram

devam devatra sūryam aganma gyotik uttamam.

Seeing the light rising higher and higher above the darkness, we came to the highest light, to Surya, the god among gods.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. VIII, 101, 12, mahnâ devânâm asuryah purchitah.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid. V, 81, 5, uta isishe prasavasya tvam ekah it.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. IV, 53, 4,

adâbhyah bhuvanâni prakâkasat,

vratâni devah savitâ abhi rakshate.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. VII, 38, 3,

api stutah savitâ devah astu,

yam & kit visve vasavah grinanti.

7 Ibid. V, 81, 3,

yasya prayânam anu anye it yayuh devâh devasya mahimânam ogasâ.

Ibid. IV, 54, 2,

devebhyak hi prathamam yagniyebhyak amritatvam suvasi bhâgam uttamam, ât it dâmânam savitar vi ûrnushe anûkinâ givitâ mânushebhyak.

For, first thou givest to the worshipful Devas immortality, as the highest share,

the other gods, and that the lives of men, one succeeding the other, are his gift. This can only mean that both the immortality of the Devas and the life of men were dependent on Savitri as the vivifying sun<sup>1</sup>. Lastly, it should not be forgotten that the most sacred line of the whole Veda is the Gâyatrî verse, addressed to Savitri: 'Let us obtain (or, according to the Hindu tradition, let us meditate on) that adorable splendour of Savitri; may he arouse our minds<sup>2</sup>!'

Even Pûshan rises sometimes beyond the limits of a purely pastoral solar deity. Though in one place he is spoken of as only higher than mortals and equal to the gods<sup>3</sup>, he is in other places called the lord of all that rests and moves<sup>4</sup>. Like all solar deities, he sees everything, and, like Savitri, he is also supposed to conduct the souls of the departed to the regions of the blessed<sup>5</sup>.

As to Mitra and Vishnu, it is well known that they attained the highest supremacy. Mitra is greater than the earth and the sky<sup>6</sup>, he supports even all the gods<sup>7</sup>.

Afterwards thou spreadest thy gift, O Savitri,

The lives of men, succeeding one another.

<sup>1</sup> It is different when we read that Savitri bestowed immortality on the Ribhus, the sons of Sudhanvan, Rig-Veda, I, 110, 3, for these are often represented as having been originally men, and as deified at a later time.

<sup>2</sup> Rig-Veda, III, 62, 10, tat savituk varenyam bhargak devasya dhimahi, dhiyak yak nak prakodayât.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. VI, 48, 19, parah hi martyaih asi samah devaih.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid. I, 89, 5, tam isânam gagatah tasthushah patim.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. X, 17, 3, pûshâ tvâ itak kyavayatu pra vidvân—sak tvâ etebhyak pari dadat pitríbhyak.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. III, 59, 7, abhi yak mahinâ divam mitrak babhûva saprathik, abhi sravobhik prithivim.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid. III, 59, 8, sah devân visvân bibharti.

#### LECTURE VI.

Vishnu supports all the worlds<sup>1</sup>; he is the companion of Indra in his battles<sup>2</sup>, and no one can reach the limits of his greatness<sup>3</sup>.

#### The sun in a secondary position.

If we knew nothing else of the religious poetry of the Veda, we might, after reading such praises bestowed upon the sun, feel inclined to say that the old Brahmans worshipped the sun under various names as their supreme deity; and that in that sense they might be said to worship one god only, to be, in fact, monotheists. Nothing, however, could be further from the truth. In this one evolution, no doubt, the sun assumed the character of a supreme deity, but even in the passages which we have quoted there is hardly an assertion of the sun's supremacy that could not be matched in the hymns addressed to other Devas. He is totally different in that respect from Zeus and Jupiter. Nor do the Vedic poets hesitate for a moment to represent the same deity, the sun, who is at one time the maker and upholder of all things, at another time as the child of the waters, as produced

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 154, 4,

yah u tridhâtu prithivim uta dyâm, ekah dâdhâra bhuvanâni visvâ, He who in three places supports the earth and the sky, who alone supports all beings.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. VI, 69.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. VII, 99, 2,

na te vishno gâyamânah na gâtah, deva mahimnah param antam âpa, astabhnâh nâkam rishvam brihantam, dâdhartha prâhim kakubham prithivyâh.

- No one who is now living or who lived formerly reached, O Deva, the furthest end of thy greatness;
- Thou hast supported the sky, the bright and great, thou hast holden the eastern point of the earth.

276

by the dawns, a god among other gods, neither better nor worse.

This is the peculiar character of the ancient Vedic religion which I have tried to characterise as Henotheism or Kathenotheism, a successive belief in single supreme gods, in order to keep it distinct from that phase of religious thought which we commonly call polytheism, in which the many gods are already subordinated to one supreme god, and by which therefore the craving after the one without a second has been more fully satisfied. In the Veda one god after another is invoked. For the time being, all that can be said of a divine being is ascribed to him. The poet, while addressing him, seems hardly to know of any other gods. But in the same collection of hymns, sometimes even in the same hymn, other gods are mentioned, and they also are truly divine, truly independent, or, it may be, supreme. The vision of the worshipper seems to change suddenly, and the same poet who at one moment saw nothing but the sun, as the ruler of heaven and earth, now sees heaven and earth, as the father and mother of the sun and of all the gods.

## Development of general predicates of the Divine.

It may be difficult for us to enter into this phase of religious thought, but it is a phase perfectly intelligible, nay inevitable, if only we remember that the idea of deity, as we understand it, was not yet fixed and settled, but was only slowly growing towards perfection. The poets ascribed the highest powers to the sun, but they ascribed equally high powers to

other natural phenomena likewise. It was their object to praise the mountains, the trees, the rivers, the earth and the sky, the storm and the fire, as high as ever they could be praised. By these superlative praises each became in turn a superlative or supreme power; but to say that they represented each and all as gods or even as devas, involves a mental anachronism, for, when they first uttered those praises, they did not yet possess either that word or that idea. They were looking, no doubt, for something in all these phenomena, which afterwards they called divine. But at first they had to be satisfied with predicating of the various objects of their praise the highest they could predicate. After having done that, nay while doing it, some of the predicates which were appli-cable to all or most of the objects of their praise would assume an independent character, and thus supply the first names and conceptions of what we call divine. If the mountains, the rivers, the sky, and the sun, were all called living and doing (asura), not-perishing (agara), immortal (amartya), or bright (deva), then each of these predicates would, after a time, become the name of a class of beings, expressing not only their vital vigour, their freedom from decay or their brilliancy, but everything else that was connoted by these words. To say that Agni or fire belongs to the devas or bright beings would then be something very different from saying that fire is bright. To say that Dyaus, the sky, or Sûrya, the sun, is an asura (a living one) or an amartya (im-mortal) would imply far more than that the sky does not fade away, or that he is active and moving about. These general predicates, such as asura,

vigorous, agara, imperishable, deva, bright, always predicate one and the same thing of many objects; and if the upholders of an original monotheism mean no more than this, that the predicate god which is looked for and slowly conquered, that the intention of the divine, is by its very nature one, there might be something to be said for such a theory.

But what interests us at present, is how that intention was realized; by how many steps, by how many names, the infinite was grasped, the unknown named, and at last the Divine reached. Those beings who are called devas in the Veda are in many places not yet even the same as the Greek  $\theta \epsilon o i$ ; for the Greeks, even so early as the time of Homer, had begun to suspect that, whatever the number and nature of the so-called gods might be, there must be something supreme, whether a god or a fate, there must be at least *one* father of gods and men.

In some portions of the Veda, too, the same idea breaks through, and we imagine that as in Greece, Italy, Germany, and elsewhere, so in India also, the religious craving after the one would have been satisfied by a monarchical polytheism. But the Indian mind soon went further, and we shall see how in the end it was driven to a denial of all the devas or gods, and to search for something higher than all the devas, Dyaus himself, or Varuna, or Indra, or Pragâpati not excluded. At present, when dealing with the genesis of the Vedic gods or devas, what I want chiefly to show is that beginning from different beginnings, nothing is more natural than that they should grow up at first side by side, unconcerned about each other, each perfect in his own sphere, and that sphere for a time filling the whole horizon of the vision of their worshippers.

Herein lies the interest and chief value of the Vedic hymns, only that it is almost impossible to exhibit the fulness of those thoughts in modern language. When the poets of the Veda address the mountains to protect them, when they implore the rivers to yield them water, they may speak of rivers and mountains as devas, but even then, though deva would be more than bright, it would as yet be very far from anything we mean by *divine*. How then shall we do justice to the old language and its real vagueness by our translation into sharply defined modern terms? To the Vedic poets the rivers and mountains were, no doubt, the same as they are to us, but they were conceived more prominently as active, because everything which in their language was comprehended by a name could only be comprehended as manifesting some activity of which man was conscious in himself; it had no interest, it had no existence in their minds, except when conceived as active.

But there is still a long way from this conception of certain parts of nature as active, to what is called personification or deification. Even when the poets spoke of the sun as standing on a chariot, as clad in golden armour, as spreading out his arms, this was no more than a poetical perception of something in nature that reminded them of their own proceedings. What to us is poetry, was to them prose. What to us seems fantastic imagery, arose more often

from helplessness in grasping and poverty in naming the surrounding world than from any desire of startling or pleasing their hearers. If we could ask Vasishtha or Visvâmitra, or any of the old Aryan poets, whether they really thought that the sun, the golden ball which they saw, was a man with legs and arms, with a heart and lungs, they would no doubt laugh at us, and tell us that though we understood their language, we did not understand their thoughts.

A word like Savitri, the sun, meant at first no more than what it said. It was derived from the root su, to bring forth, to give life, and therefore, when applied to the sun, it meant just so much of the sun as was perceived of him in his acts of lifegiving and fertilizing, and no more. Afterwards only, Savitri became on one hand the name of a mythological being of whom certain stories, applicable to the vivifying sun, might be told; while on the other hand Savitri dwindled away into a traditional and unmeaning word for sun.

The process which we have been watching in the case of the sun, we can watch again and again with regard to most Vedic deities. Not, however, with regard to all. The so-called semi-deities, the rivers, the mountains, the clouds, the sea, others also such as the dawn, the night, the wind, or the storm, never rise to the rank of supreme deity; but of Agni, the fire, of Varuna, the covering sky, of Indra, Vishnu, Rudra, Soma, Parganya, and others, epithets are used and whole descriptions given which, to our mind, would be appropriate to a supreme deity only.

#### The sky as Dyaus, or the illuminator.

Let us look at the origin and history of one other god, one of the oldest gods, not only of the Vedic Arvans, but of the whole Arvan race, I mean the Vedic Dyaus, the Greek Zeús. Some scholars seem still to doubt the existence of such a deity in the Veda, and there is certainly no trace of Dyaus as a god, nay, even as a masculine noun, in the later literature of India. Dyaus has there become a feminine, and means simply the sky. Now it has always seemed to me one of the most wonderful discoveries made by the students of the Veda that a deity, which was known to have existed in Greece as  $Z_{\epsilon \nu s} \pi_{\alpha \tau \eta \rho}$ , in Italy as Ju-piter, in the Edda as Tŷr, in German as Zio, and which we know ought to have existed in Sanskrit also, but which did not exist there, should suddenly have come to light in these ancient hymns of the Veda. In the Veda Dyaus occurs, not only as a masculine, but in that close connection with pitâ, father, as Dyaushpitâ, which we find again in the Latin Jupiter. This discovery of Dyaush-pitâ was like finding at last, by means of a powerful telescope, the very star in the very place of the heavens which we had fixed before by calculation.

However, even in the Veda, Dyaus is already a fading star. The meaning of the word is generally given as sky, but its truer meaning would be 'the bright or the shining one,' for it is derived from the root div or dyu, to shine, to lighten; and it was this activity of shining and illuminating the world which was embodied in the name of *Dyaus*. Who the shining one was, the word by itself did not declare. He was an asura, a living one; that was all. Afterwards only, Dyaus became the centre of mythological stories, while in the ordinary language it dwindled away, just like Savitri, the life-giver, into one of the many traditional and unmeaning words for sky.

This Dyaus, then, the light, or the illuminator of the sky, was no doubt, from the very first, preeminently fitted to assume some kind of supremacy among the other devas or bright beings; and we know how completely that supremacy was realized in the Greek  $Z\epsilon is$  and the Latin Jupiter. In the Vedic Dyaus, too, we can watch the same tendency; but it was there counteracted by that tendency inherent in almost every Deva to assume a superlative character.

Dyaus, the sky, is frequently invoked together with the Earth, and with Fire. For instance (Rig-Veda, VI, 51, 5),

'Dyaus (sky), father, and Prithivî (earth), kind mother, Agni (fire), brother, ye Vasus, ye bright ones, have mercy upon us!'

Dyaus, we see, occupies the first place, and so he does generally in these old invocations. He is constantly called father. For instance (I, 191, 6), 'Dyaus is father,  $Prithiv\hat{i}$ , the earth, your mother; Soma, your brother; Aditi, your sister.' Or again (Rig-Veda, IV, 1, 10), Dyaus, the father, the creator, Dyaush pitâ ganitâ, Zeòs  $\pi a \tau h \rho \gamma \epsilon \nu \epsilon \tau \eta \rho$ .

More frequently, however, than by himself, Dyaus (the sky) is invoked together with Prithivî, the earth; and the two words, joined together, form a kind of

dual deity in the Veda, called Dyâvâprithivî, Heaven and Earth.

Now, there are many passages in the Veda where Heaven and Earth are invoked as supreme deities. Thus the gods are said to be their sons<sup>1</sup>, more particularly the two most popular deities in the Veda, Indra<sup>2</sup> and Agni<sup>3</sup>, are mentioned as their offspring. It is they, the two parents, who have made the world<sup>4</sup>, who protect it<sup>5</sup>, who support by their power everything, whatsoever exists<sup>6</sup>.

Yet, after heaven and earth have received every epithet that can be invented to express their imperishableness, their omnipotence, their eternity, we suddenly hear of a clever workman among the gods who made heaven and earth, whether called Dyâvâprithivî<sup>7</sup> or Rodasî<sup>8</sup>. In some places Indra is said to have produced and to support heaven and earth<sup>9</sup>, the same Indra who elsewhere is represented as the son of Dyaus, or as the son of heaven and earth<sup>10</sup>.

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 159, 1, deváputre.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. IV, 17.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. X, 2, 7, yam tvâ dyâvâprithivi yam tvâ âpah, tvashtâ yam tvâ suganimâ gagâna.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid. I, 159, 2, suretaså pitarå bhûma kakratuk.

<sup>5</sup> Ibid. I, 160, 2, pitä mätä ka bhuvanäni rakshatah.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid. I, 185, 1, visvam tmanâ bibhritah yat ha nâma.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid. IV, 56, 3, sah it svapäh bhuvaneshu äsa yah ime dyäväprithivi gagana.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. I, 160, 4, ayam devânâm apasâm apastamah yah gagâna rodasî visvasambhuvâ.

 Ibid. VIII, 36, 4, ganitå divad ganitå prithivyåh; III, 32, 8, dådhåra yad prithivim uta dyåm.

<sup>10</sup> 'Lectures on the Science of Language,' vol. ii. p. 473, note—Heaven and earth are sometimes replaced by day and night, dyunise, from which Dionysos (dyunisya =  $\Delta \iota \acute{o} \nu \nu \epsilon \sigma s$ ), their child and representative, in his character of  $\lambda a \mu \pi \tau \acute{\eta} \rho$ ,  $\ddot{v} \eta s$ , and  $\nu \nu \kappa \tau \epsilon \dot{\lambda} \iota \sigma s$ . A Lesbian form Zóννν for does not exist. Conze, 'Reise auf Lesbos,' tab. ix. 1, 5, reads Zoνν  $\dot{\sigma} \sigma \omega$ , Corp. I. G. 2167. See G. Meyer, in 'Jahrb. f. Klass. Phil.'

#### Struggle for supremacy between Dyaus and Indra.

In fact we see here for the first time some kind of struggle between two prominent deities, between the old primeval god and goddess, Heaven and Earth, and the more modern and more personal god Indra, originally the rain-giver, the Jupiter pluvius, who was raised into an heroic character by his daily and yearly fights against the powers of darkness, of night and of winter, and more particularly against the robbers who carry away the rain-clouds, till Indra conquers them again with thunder and lightning. Of this Indra, though at first the son of Heaven and Earth, it might well be said that at his birth heaven and earth trembled <sup>1</sup>. Then again we read (Rig-veda, I, 131, 1), 'Before Indra the divine Dyaus (heaven) bowed down, before Indra bowed down the great Prithivî (earth). Thou, O Indra, shookest the top of heaven<sup>2</sup>.' Such expressions, which are physically true, as applied to the god of the thunderstorm, before whom 'the earth shall quake, and the heaven shall tremble, the sun and the moon shall be dark, and the stars shall withdraw their shining,' would soon be interpreted morally, and then convey the idea of Indra's greatness and supremacy. Thus one poet says<sup>3</sup>, 'The greatness of Indra indeed exceeds

1878, p. 690. This etymology was anticipated by Benfey, 'Nachrichten der K. G. d. W. zu Göttingen,' 1873, 12. März; see M. M., 'On Sir G. W. Cox, Mythology of the Aryan Nations,' in the 'Academy,' 1882, Aug. 5.

<sup>1</sup> 'Lectures on the Science of Language,' vol. ii. p. 473.

<sup>2</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 54, 4.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. I, 61, 9, asya it eva pra ririke mahitvam divak prithivyäk pari antarikshät. the heaven (that is, Dyaus), exceeds the earth (that is,  $Prithiv\hat{i}$ ), and the sky.' Another says<sup>1</sup>, 'Indra exceeds heaven and earth; they are but as half compared with him.'

Next would follow meditations on the relative position of these deities, of father and son, and in the end it would have to be admitted that the son, the valiant Indra, with his thunderbolt and his lightning-arrows, was greater than his father, the serene sky, greater than his mother, the immovable earth, greater also than the other gods. 'The other gods,' one poet says, 'were sent away like (shrivelled up) old men; thou, O Indra, becamest the king<sup>2</sup>.' We see thus how Indra, too, rose to be another supreme god. 'No one is beyond thee,' says one poet, 'no one is better than thou art, no one is like unto thee<sup>3</sup>.' In the majority of the hymns of the Veda he is pre-eminently the supreme god, yet again not to that extent that we could compare his position with that of Zeus. Neither are the other gods always subordinate to him, nor can we say that they are all co-ordinate. Though in some cases certain gods are associated together, and some, particularly Indra, represented as greater than others, yet these other gods, too, have their day, and, when they are asked to bestow their blessings, there is no language too strong to magnify their power and wisdom.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, VI, 30, 1, ardham it asya prati rodasi ubhe; X, 119, 7, nahi me rodasi ubhe anyam paksham kana prati.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid. IV, 19, 2, ava asriganta givrayah na devah bhuvah samrat indra satyayonih.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ibid. IV, 30, 1, nakih indra tvat uttarah, na gyâyân asti vritrahan, nakih eva yathâ tvam.

### Hymn to Indra, as a supreme god.

I shall give you the translation of one hvmn addressed to Indra, and of another addressed to Varuna, in order to show you what is meant by Henotheism, by a religion in which each god, while he is being invoked, shares in all the attributes of a supreme being. You must not expect anything very poetical in our own sense of the word. Those ancient poets had no time for poetic ornamentation or mere splendour of words. They laboured hard to find the right expression for what they wished to say. Every happy expression was to them a relief, each hymn, however poor it may seem to us, an heroic feat, a true sacrifice. Every one of their words weighs and tells, but when we come to translate them into modern language, we often feel inclined to give it up in despair. Rig-Veda, IV, 17:-

'Thou art great, O Indra! To thee alone has the Earth, has Heaven willingly yielded dominion. When thou hadst struck down Vritra with might, thou lettest loose the streams which the dragon had swallowed. (1)

'At the birth of thy splendour, Heaven trembled, the Earth trembled, from fear of the anger of her own son. The strong mountains danced, the deserts were moistened, the waters flow along. (2)

'He cleft the mountains, with might whirling thunderbolts, and steadily showing his prowess. Rejoicing he killed Vritra with his bolt, the waters came forth quickly after their strong keeper had been killed. (3)

'Thy father, Dyaus, was considered powerful

(through thee); he who had made Indra, was the cleverest of all workmen: for he had begotten one who is brilliant, and whose thunderbolt is good, who, like the earth, is not to be moved from his place. (4)

'Indra, who is invoked by many, who alone can move the earth, the king of the people: all creatures rejoice in him, the only true one; praising the bounty of the powerful god. (5)

'All libations (somas) always belonged to him; to him, the great one, belonged always the most delightful delights. Thou wast for ever the treasurer of treasures; thou, O Indra, settest all people to their share. (6)

'As soon as thou art born, O Indra, thou settest all people fearing. Thou, O hero, cuttest asunder with thy thunderbolt the serpent who lay across the down-rushing waters. (7)

'Praise Indra, the ever-striking, the bold, the wild, the great, the boundless, the manly hero with the good thunderbolt! He kills Vritra, he conquers booty, he gives wealth, the wealthy, the generous. (8)

'He disperses the hosts that have gathered together, he who alone is renowned as mighty in battle. He brings home the booty which he has conquered; let us be dear to him in his friendship! (9)

'He is renowned as conquering and killing, he also brings forth the cattle in the fight. When Indra is serious in his anger, then all that is firm trembles and fears him. (10)

'Indra conquered the cattle, he conquered gold and horses; he the powerful, who breaks all the strongholds<sup>1</sup>. Rich in men by these his powerful

<sup>1</sup> Grassmann reads purbhid for purvia.

men, he is a divider of treasure and a collector of wealth. (11)

'How much does Indra mind his mother, or the father who begat him? Indra who rouses his strength in a moment, like the whirlwind rushing along with thundering clouds. (12)

'He makes homeless him who had a home; he, the mighty, stirs up the dust into a cloud. He breaks everything, like Dyaus (the sky), the wielder of the thunderbolt<sup>1</sup>—will he place the singer in the midst of wealth? (13)

'He drove forth the wheel of the sun, he then stopped Etasa in his march. Turning round, he threw him into the black <sup>2</sup> abyss of night, into the birthplace of this sky. (14)

'As a bucket is drawn up in a well, thus we poets, wishing for cows, wishing for horses, wishing for booty, wishing for women, bring near to ourselves Indra to be our friend, the strong one who gives us women, and whose help never fails. (16)

'Be thou our defender, appearing as our friend; look down upon us, thou, the comforter of the sacrificers, the friend, the father, the best of fathers, who gives freedom, and grants life to him who asks for it. (17)

'Be thou the friend, the protector of all who desire thy friendship. When thou hast been praised, O Indra, give life to him who glorifies thee! Associated together we have sacrificed to thee, magnifying thee, O Indra, by these works. (18)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Cf. Rig-Veda, X, 45, 4, stanayan iva dyauh.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Even when reading krishss instead of krishssh, the sense remains very obscure.

'Indra is praised as the powerful, because he, being one, kills many matchless enemies. Neither men nor gods can resist him in whose keeping this his friend and poet stands. (19)

'May Indra, the all-mighty, the powerful, the supporter of men, the invulnerable, make all this true for us indeed! Thou who art the king of all generations, give us what is the mighty glory of the poet.' (20)

## Hymn to Varuna as a supreme god.

The next hymn is addressed to Varuna (Rig-Veda, II, 28):---

'This (world) belongs to the wise king Âditya: may he overcome all beings by his might! I seek a hymn of praise for the god who is most gracious to the sacrifices, for the bounteous Varuna. (1)

'Let us be blessed in thy service, O Varuna, who always think of thee and praise thee; greeting thee day after day, like the fires on the altar, at the approach of the rich dawns. (2)

<sup>6</sup>O Varuna, our guide, let us be in thy keeping, thou who art rich in heroes and praised far and wide! And you, unconquered sons of Aditi, deign to accept us as your friends, O gods! (3)

'Âditya, the ruler, sent forth these rivers; they follow the law of Varuna. They tire not, they cease not; like birds they fly quickly everywhere. (4)

'Take from me my sin, like a fetter, and we shall increase, O Varuna, the spring of thy law. Let not the thread be cut, while I weave my song! Let not the form of the workman break before the time! (5)

'Take far away from me this terror, O Varuna, thou, O righteous king, have mercy on me! Like as a rope from a calf remove from me my sin; for away from thee I am not master even of the twinkling of an eye. (6)

'Do not strike us, Varuna, with weapons which at thy will hurt the evil-doer. Let us not go where the light has vanished! Scatter our enemies that we may live. (7)

'We did formerly, O Varuna, and do now, and shall in future, sing praises to thee, O mighty one : For on thee, unconquerable hero, rest all statutes, immovable, as if established on a rock. (8)

'Move far away from me all self-committed guilt, and may I not, O king, suffer for what others have committed! Many dawns have not yet dawned: grant us to live in them, O Varuna! (9)

'Whether it be my companion or a friend, who, while I was asleep and trembling, uttered fearful spells against me, whether it be a thief or a wolf who wishes to hurt me,—protect us against them, O Varuna.' (10)

A Greek poet could not say much more in praise of Zeus, yet I could easily give you selections from other hymns in which the same and even stronger language is used of Agni, Mitra, Soma, and other gods.

## Henotheism, the dialectic period of religion.

This, then, is what is meant by *henotheism*, a phase of religious thought with which we have become acquainted for the first time through the Veda, though there can be little doubt that other religions also had

to pass through it. In a History of Ancient Sanskrit to pass through it. In a History of Ancient Sanskrit Literature which I published in 1859, I had already called attention to this henotheistic phase of religion. 'When these individual gods are invoked,' I said (p. 532), 'they are not conceived as limited by the power of others, as superior or inferior in rank. Each god is to the mind of the suppliant as good as all the gods. He is felt at the time as a real divinity, as supreme and absolute, in spite of the necessary limitations which, to our mind, a plurality of gods must entail on every single god. All the rest disappear from the vision of the poet, and he only who is to fulfil their desires stands in full light before the eyes of the worshippers. "Among you, O gods, there is none that is small, and none that is young; you are all great indeed," is a sentiment which, though perhaps not so distinctly expressed as by the poet Manu Vaivasvata, nevertheless underlies all the poetry of the Veda. Although the gods are sometimes distinctly invoked as the great and the small, the young and the old (Rig-Veda, I, 27, 13), this is only an attempt to find the most compre-hensive expression for the divine powers, and nowhere is any one of the gods represented as the slave of others.'

It must not be supposed, however, that what I call henotheism, in order to keep it distinct from polytheism, in its ordinary meaning, existed in India only. We see traces of it in Greece, in Italy, in Germany. We see it most clearly during that period which precedes the formation of nations out of independent tribes. It is, if I may say so, anarchy, as preceding monarchy, a communal as distinct from

an imperial form of religion. It is what may best be described as the dialectic period of religion. For as the dialects of a language exist before a language, before what is afterwards called the common language of the people, so it is in the case of religions. They arise round the hearth of every family. When families become united into tribes, the single hearth becomes the altar of a village; and when different tribes combine into a state, the different altars (ædes) become a temple (ædes) or sanctuary of the whole people. This process is natural, and therefore universal. Only we do not see it anywhere so clearly in its very growth as in the Veda.

## The supremacy of different Devas.

A few examples will make this still clearer<sup>1</sup>. In the first hymn of the second Mandala, Agni (fire) is called the ruler of the universe, the lord of men, the wise king, the father, the brother, the son, the friend of men; nay, all the powers and names of the other gods are distinctly ascribed to Agni. The hymn belongs, no doubt, to the more modern compositions; yet, though Agni is thus highly exalted in it, nothing is said to disparage the divine character of the other gods.

What could be said of Indra we saw just now in the hymn addressed to him. In the hymns as well as in the later Brâhmanas, he is celebrated as the strongest, as the most heroic of gods; and the burden

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This subject is treated in my 'History of Ancient Sanskrit Literature,' p. 532, and in Muir, 'Sanskrit Texts,' vol. iv. p. 113, vol. v. p. 98.

of one of the songs in the tenth book is 'Vismasmâd Indra uttarah! Indra is greater than all!'

Of another god, of Soma, it is said that he was born great, and that he conquers every one<sup>1</sup>. He is called the king of the world<sup>2</sup>, he has the power to prolong the life of men<sup>3</sup>, nay, in one sense even the gods are indebted to him for their life and immortality<sup>4</sup>. He is called the king of heaven and earth, of men and gods<sup>5</sup>.

If we read the hymns which are addressed to Varuna (oùpavós), we perceive again that the god here invoked is, to the mind of the poet, supreme and almighty.

What more could human language achieve, in trying to express the idea of a divine and supreme power, than what our poet says of Varuna, 'Thou art lord of all, of heaven and earth' (I, 25, 20); or, as it is said in another hymn (II, 27, 10), 'Thou art the king of all, of those who are gods, and of those who are men'? Nor is Varuna represented as the lord of nature only; he knows the order of nature, and upholds it, for this is what is meant by his epithet dhritavrata. The vratas, or laws of nature, are not to be shaken; they rest on Varuna, as on a rock. Varuna therefore knows the twelve months, and even the thirteenth; he knows the course of the wind, the birds in the air, and the ships on the sea.

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, IX, 59, 4, gâyamânal abhaval mahân indo visvân abhi it asi.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. IX, 96, 10, abhisastipåå bhuvanasya rågå.

<sup>8</sup> Ibid. VIII, 48, 4, pra nah âyuh givase soma târih.

Ibid. IX, 87, 2, pitä devänäm ganitä sudakshak vishtambhak divak dharunak prithivyäk.

<sup>5</sup> Ibid. IX, 97, 24, rågå devånåm uta martyånåm.

He knows all the wondrous works of nature, and he looks not only into the past, but into the future also. But more than all this, Varuna watches also over the order of the moral world. Thus in one hymn the poet begins with a confession that he has neglected the works of Varuna, that he has offended against his laws. He craves his pardon; he appeals in selfdefence to the weakness of human nature; he deprecates death as the reward of sin. He hopes to soothe the god by his prayers, as a horse is soothed by kind words. 'Be good,' he says, in the end, 'let us speak together again.' Who can read this without being reminded of the words of the Psalm, 'For He knoweth our frame, He remembereth that we are dust'?

But even this Varuna is not supreme; not even he is the One, without a second. He is almost always represented in fellowship with another, Mitra, without any indication that either Varuna is greater than Mitra, or Mitra greater than Varuna.

This is what  $\overline{I}$  call henotheism, a worship of single gods, which must be carefully distinguished both from monotheism, or the worship of one god, involving a distinct denial of all other gods, and from polytheism, the worship of many deities which together form one divine polity, under the control of one supreme god.

## Further development of Henotheism.

Let us now see what became of this Vedic henotheism in its further development.

First of all, we find that several of these single deities, having sprung from one and the same source,

have a tendency, after a very short career of their own, to run together. Dyaus was the sky as the ever-present light. Varuna was the sky as the allembracing. Mitra was the sky as lighted up by the light of the morning. Sûrya was the sun as shining in the sky. Savitri was the sun as bringing light and life. Vishnu was the sun as striding with three steps across the sky; Indra appeared in the sky, as the giver of rain; Rudra and the Maruts passed along the sky in thunder-storms; Vâta and Vâyu were the winds of the air; Agni was fire and light, wherever it could be perceived, whether as rising out of darkness in the morning, or sinking into darkness in the evening. The same applies to several of the minor deities.

Hence it happened constantly that what was told of one deity could be told of another likewise; the same epithets are shared by many, the same stories are told of different gods.

And not the solar deities only, such as Sûrya, but Indra, the rain-god, the Maruts, the storm-gods, were all called the sons of Dyaus, or the sky; and as the sky was conceived as the husband of the earth, the earth might become the mother of all the gods.

When the sun rose, it was supposed not only to lighten, but to reveal and spread out heaven and earth; and from that it was but a small step to representing heaven and earth as brought back to us, or made for us, by the sun. The same achievement, however, was likewise ascribed to Indra, to Varuna, and to Agni, who is the light of the sun, and to Vishnu, the god who measures the world with his three steps.

From another point of view, Agni is supposed to bring back the sun, and the same feat is by other poets ascribed to Indra, to Varuna, and to Vishnu.

Though the great battle against darkness and the clouds is chiefly waged by Indra, yet Dyaus also wields the thunderbolt, Agni destroys the demons of darkness, Vishnu, the Maruts, and Parganya, all take part in the same daily or yearly battle.

The old poets saw all this as well as we do, and they often go so far as to declare that one god is identical with others <sup>1</sup>. Thus Agni, really the god of fire, is said to be Indra and Vishnu, Savitri, Pûshan, Rudra, and Aditi; nay, he is said to be all the gods<sup>2</sup>. In a verse of the Atharva-Veda, we read (XIII, 3, 13): ---

'In the evening Agni becomes Varuna; he becomes Mitra when rising in the morning; having become Savitri he passes through the sky; having become Indra he warms the heaven in the middle.'

Sûrva, the sun, is identified with Indra and Agni; Savitri with Mitra and Pûshan: Indra with Varuna; Dyaus, the sky, with Parganya, the rain-god. All this was no doubt very important for helping the Brahmans to reduce the number of independent deities; but it left them still very far removed from monotheism.

Another expedient adopted by the ancient poets, and which seems quite peculiar to the Veda, is the formation of dual deities<sup>3</sup>. The names of two gods

<sup>1</sup> Muir, 'Sanskrit Texts,' vol. v. p. 219. <sup>8</sup> Rig-Veda, V, 8. The most important of these dual deities are-Agni-shomau. Indra brihaspati. Parganya-vâtau. Indrâ-varunau. Indra-vâyû. Mitra-varunau. Indra-agni. Indra-vishnû. Somâ-pûshanau. Indra-pûshanau.

Somâ-rudrau.

Indra-somau.

who shared certain functions in common were formed into a compound with a dual termination, and this compound became the name of a new deity. Thus we have hymns not only to Mitra and Varuna, but to Mitrâvarunau as one; nay, sometimes they are called the two Mitras and the two Varunas.

A third expedient was to comprehend all the gods by one common name, to call them Visve Devas, the All-gods, and to address prayers and sacrifices to them in their collective capacity.

Lastly, there was that other expedient, which to us seems to be the most natural of all, in order to bring the craving for one god into harmony with the existence of many gods, viz. the expedient, adopted by the Greeks and Romans, of making one of the gods supreme above all the rest; thus satisfying the desire for a supreme power, the  $\epsilon$ 's  $\kappa o(pavos \epsilon \sigma \tau \omega)$ , and not breaking entirely with the traditions of the past, and the worship paid to individual manifestations of the divine in nature, such as were Apollon and Athena, or Poseidon and Hades, by the side of Zeus. If it is true, as has sometimes been suggested, that the introduction of a monarchical system among the gods existed only amongst people whose political system was monarchical<sup>1</sup>, we might argue from the absence of a king of gods in ancient India to the absence of kingly government in that country.

<sup>1</sup> 'Aristotelis Politica,' i. 2, 7: 'And therefore all people say that the gods also had a king, because they themselves had kings either formerly or now; for men create the gods after their own image, not only with regard to their form, but also with regard to their manner of life.'

### Tendency towards Monotheism.

Attempts, however, were made by the Vedic Aryans also to establish some kind of supremacy among their gods, though not with the success which these attempts had in Greece and elsewhere.

We saw that certain gods, such as Savitri, the sun, Varuna, and others, were conceived not only as having revealed the world by their light, but as having spread out heaven and earth, as having measured, and at last as having made them<sup>1</sup>. They thus received the epithets not only of visvalakshas, all-seeing, visvavyakas, all-embracing, visvavedas, all-knowing, but also of visvakarman<sup>2</sup>, maker of all things, Pragapati, lord of all men; and these two epithets, after a time, were raised apparently into names of new deities. There are a few hymns addressed to Visvakarman, the Creator, and Pragapati, the Lord, in which there are but small traces left of the solar germ from whence they sprang. Some of them remind us of the language of the Psalms, and one imagines that a deity such as Pragapati or Visvakarman would really have satisfied the monotheistic yearnings, and constituted the last goal in the growth of the religious sentiment of the ancient Aryans of India. But this, as we shall see, was not to be.

### Visvakarman, the maker of all things.

I shall read you a few extracts from the Rig-Veda, taken from some of these so-called later hymns, in

<sup>2</sup> Indra also is visvakarman, Rig Veda, VIII, 98, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, V, 85, 5, manena iva tasthivan antarikshe vi ya<br/>Å mame prithivim suryess, he who standing in the sky measured out the earth with the sun, as with a measure.

which the idea of the one God, the creator and ruler of the world, is very clearly expressed.

And first some verses addressed to Visvakarman<sup>1</sup>:---

'What was the place, what was the support, and where was it, from whence the all-seeing Visvakarman (the maker of all things), when producing the earth, displayed the heaven by his might? (2)

'He, the one God, whose eyes are everywhere, whose mouth, whose arms, whose feet are everywhere; he, when producing heaven and earth, forges them together with his arms and with the wings. (3)

'What was the forest, what was the tree<sup>2</sup>, from which they cut out heaven and earth? Ye wise, seek in your mind that place on which he stood when supporting the worlds. (4)

'Let us invoke to-day, for our protection in battle, the lord of speech, Visvakarman, the maker of all things, who inspires our mind. May he accept all our offerings, he who is a blessing to everybody, and who performs good deeds for our safety!' (7)

In another hymn, equally addressed to Visvakarman<sup>3</sup>, we read :---

'He who is the father that begat us, the ruler who knows the laws, and all the worlds, he who alone gave names to the gods, all other creatures go to ask of him. (3)

'Beyond the sky, beyond the earth, beyond the Devas and the Asuras<sup>4</sup>, what was the first germ

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 81, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> We say ύλη or materies, matter; Rig-Veda, X, 31, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 82.

<sup>\*</sup> Or, it may be, 'beyond the living gods.'

which the waters bore, wherein all gods were seen ? (5)

'The waters bore that first germ in which all the gods came together. That one thing in which all creatures rested was placed in the lap of the unborn. (6)

'You will never know him who created these things; something else stands between you and him. Enveloped in mist and with faltering voice, the poets walk along, rejoicing in life.' (7)

# Pragapati, the lord of creatures.

The next deity we have to consider is PrayApati, the lord of all creatures, in many respects identical with Vi<sub>2</sub>vakarman, the maker of all things<sup>1</sup>; yet enjoying a greater individuality than Vi<sub>3</sub>vakarman, particularly in the Brâhmanas. In some of the hymns of the Veda, Prayâpati occurs still as a mere epithet of Savitri, the sun, e.g.:

'The supporter of heaven, the Pragapati of the world, the sage puts on his brilliant armour; shining forth, spreading and filling the wide space, Savitri creates the highest happiness<sup>2</sup>.' (1)

He is also invoked as bestowing progeny, and there is one hymn (Rig-Veda, X, 121) where he is celebrated as the creator of the universe, as the first of all gods, also called Hiranyagarbha, the golden germ, or the golden egg:—

'In the beginning there arose Hiranyagarbha (the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Satapatha Brâhmana, VIII, 2, 1, 10, Pragâpatir vai Visvakarmâ.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Rig-Veda, IV, 53, 2.

golden germ); he was the one born lord of all this. He stablished the earth and this sky:—Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (1)

'He who gives breath, he who gives strength; whose command all the bright gods revere; whose shadow is immortality, whose shadow is death :---Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (2)

'He who through his power became the sole king of the breathing and slumbering world, he who governs all, man and beast :---Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (3)

'He through whose power these snowy mountains are, and the sea, they say, with the distant river (the Rasâ): he of whom these regions are the two arms:— Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (4)

'He through whom the sky is bright and the earth firm, he through whom the heaven was stablished, nay, the highest heaven; he who measured the space in the sky:--Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (5)

'He to whom heaven and earth<sup>1</sup>, standing firm by his will, look up, trembling in their mind; he over whom the rising sun shines forth:—Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (6)

'When the great waters went everywhere, holding the seed, and generating the fire, thence arose he who is the sole life of the gods :---Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (7)

'He who by his might looked even over the waters which held power and generated the sacrificial fire, he

who alone is God above all  $gods^1$ :—Who is the god to whom we shall offer our sacrifice? (8)

'Pragapati, no other than thou embraces all these created things. May that be ours which we desire when sacrificing to thee: may we be lords of wealth !' (10)

With such ideas as these springing up in the minds of the Vedic poets, we should have thought that the natural development of their old religion could only have been towards monotheism, towards the worship of one personal god, and that thus in India also the highest form would have been reached which man feels inclined to give to the Infinite, after all other forms and names have failed. But it was not so. Hymns like those I have quoted are few in number in the Rig-Veda, and they do not lead to anything much more definite and solid in the next period, that of the Brâhmanas. In the Brâhmanas, Pragâpati, the lord of living creatures, the father both of Devas and Asuras<sup>2</sup>, has, no doubt, a more prominent part assigned to him than in the hymns, but even there his mythological character breaks out occasionally very strongly, as, for instance, when he appears<sup>3</sup> as the father of Agni, Vâyu, Âditya (the sun), Kandramas

<sup>&#</sup>x27; τ $\partial \nu$  έπ<br/>λ π $\hat{a}$ σι θεόν. Froude, Celsus: 'Fraser's Magazine,' 1878, p. 131.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Taittiriya Brâhmana, I, 4, 1, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sânkhâyana Brâhmana, VI, 1. Muir, vol. iv. p. 343.

(the moon), and Ushas (the dawn); and in the story of his love for his daughter, who was originally the Dawn, chased by the sun, a story which afterwards became a great stumbling-block to the worshippers of Pragâpati.

Now and then, in reading certain chapters of the Brâhmanas, one imagines that the craving after one supreme personal God had at last found its satisfaction in Pragâpati, the lord of all living things, and that all the other gods would vanish before this new radiance. Thus we read:—

'Pragâpati alone was all this in the beginning<sup>1</sup>. Pragâpati is Bharata, the supporter, for he supports all this<sup>2</sup>. Pragâpati created living creatures. From his higher vital breath he created the gods; from his lower vital breath he created men. Afterwards he created death as one who should be a devourer for all living creatures. Of that Pragâpati one half was mortal, the other immortal, and with that half which was mortal he was afraid of death<sup>3</sup>.

### Tendency towards Atheism.

Here we see that even the authors of the Brâhmanas perceived that there was something mortal in Pragâpati, and there is another passage where they go so far as to declare that he at last fell to pieces, and that all the gods went away from him, with one exception, viz. Manyu<sup>4</sup>.

- <sup>1</sup> Satapatha Brâhmana, II, 2, 4, 1. Muir, vol. iv. p. 28.
- <sup>2</sup> Satapatha Brâhmana, VI, 8, 1, 14.
- <sup>8</sup> Satapatha Brâhmana, X, 1, 3, 1.
- <sup>4</sup> Satapatha Brâhmana, IX, 1, 1, 6. Muir, vol. iv. p. 348.

And so it was indeed, though in a different sense from that intended by his worshippers.

The Hindu mind had grown, and was growing, stronger and stronger. In its search after the infinite it had been satisfied for a time by resting on the mountains and rivers, by asking their protection, praising their endless grandeur, though feeling all the time that they were but signs of something else that was sought for. Our Aryan ancestors had then learnt to look up to the sky, the sun, and the dawn, and there to see the presence of a living power, halfrevealed, and half-hidden from their senses, those senses which were always postulating something beyond what they could grasp.

They went further still. In the bright sky they perceived an illuminator; in the all-encircling firmament an embracer; in the roar of thunder and in the violence of the storm they felt the presence of a shouter and of furious strikers; and out of the rain they created an Indra, or giver of rain.

With these last steps, however, came also the first reaction, the first doubt. So long as the thoughts of the ancient Aryan worshippers had something manifest or tangible to rest on, they might, no doubt, in their religious aspirations, far exceed the limits of actual observation; still no one could ever question the existence or the sensuous foreground of what they chose to call their Devas or their gods. The mountains and rivers were always there to speak for themselves; and if the praises bestowed upon them seemed to be excessive, they might be toned down, without calling in question the very existence of these beings. The same applied to the sky, the sun, and the dawn. They also were always there; and though they might be called mere visions and appearances, yet the human mind is so made that it admits of no appearance without admitting at the same time something that appears, some reality or substance. But when we come to the third class of Devas or gods, not only intangible but invisible, the case is different. Indra, as the giver of rain, Rudra, as the thunderer, were completely creations of the human mind. All that was given was the rain and the thunder, but there was nothing in nature that could be called an appearance of the god himself. Thunder and rain were not considered as divine, but only as the work of beings who themselves never assumed a visible shape.

Man saw their work, but that was all; no one could point to the sky or the sun or the dawn or anything else visible to attest the existence of Indra and Rudra in their original meaning and character. It is something like the difference between being able to use a human skull or only a chipped flint in order to prove the presence of human life and human activity in distant periods of history. We saw before that Indra, for the very reason that there was nothing in nature to which he clung, nothing visible that could arrest his growth in the mind of his worshippers, developed more than other gods into a personal, dramatic, and mythological being. More battles are recorded, more stories are told, of Indra than of any other Vedic god, and this helps us to understand how it was that he seemed even to the ancient poets to have ousted Dyaus, the Indian Zeus, from his supremacy. But a Nemesis was to come.

This very god who seemed for a time to have
#### HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 307

thrown all the others into the shade, whom many would call, if not the supreme, at least the most popular deity of the Veda, was the first god whose very existence was called in question.

#### Faith in Indra, doubts about Indra.

It sounds strange that for Indra more than for any other god, faith (sraddhâ) is required in the Vedic 'When the fiery Indra hurls down the hymns. thunderbolt, then people put faith in him,' we read 1. Again: 'Look at this his great and mighty work, and believe in the power of Indra<sup>2</sup>.' 'Do not, O Indra. hurt our nearest kin, for we believe in thy great power<sup>3</sup>.' 'Sun and moon move in regular succession, that we may have faith, O Indra 4.' Such appeals sound almost like a theological argument, and we should hardly expect to meet with it at so early a time. But in the history of the human mind, too, we may learn the lesson that everything new is old, and everything old new. Think how closely the world and the thoughts of men hang together. The word here used for the first time for faith. sraddhâ, is the very same word which meets us again in the Latin credo, and still lives in our own creed. Where the

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 55, 5, adha kana srat dadhati tvishimate indrâya vagram nighanighnate vadham. 'Cœlo tonantem credidimus Jovem.' Cf. Rig-Veda, I, 104, 7.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. I, 103, 5, tat asya idam pasyata bhùri pushtam, srat indrasya dhattana viryâya.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid. I, 104, 6, må antaram bhugam å ririshaž naž, sraddhitam te mahate indriyåya.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid. I, 102, 2, asme sûryâkandramase abhikakshe sraddhe kam indra karatak vitarturam.

Romans said credidi, the Brahmans said sraddadhau: where the Romans said creditum, the Brahmans said sraddhitam. That word and that thought, therefore, must have existed before the Arvan family broke up. before Sanskrit was Sanskrit and before Latin was Latin. Even at that early time people believed what neither their senses could apprehend nor their reason comprehend. They believed; and they did not only believe, as a fact, but they had formed a word for belief, that is, they were conscious of what they were doing in thus believing, and they consecrated that mental function by calling it srad-dhâ<sup>1</sup>. I cannot enter into all that is implied by this coincidence; I can only here call your attention to the endless vista which that one word opens before our eves far beyond the Alps and the Caucasus to the Himalayan mountains.

This very god, however—Indra—who was to be, before all others, believed in, while most of the other gods were simply taken for granted, was also the first god that roused the scepticism of his worshippers. Thus we read<sup>2</sup>:—

<sup>1</sup> The original meaning of srat in srad-dhå is not clear to me. I cannot adopt one of the latest conjectures, that it stands for Sk. hard or hrid, heart, and that sraddhå meant originally to take to heart; not only on account of phonetic difficulties, but because we have in the Veda srat kri; Rig-Veda, VIII, 75, 2, srat visvå våryå kridhi, make all wishes true! Benfey conjectures that srat is connected with sru, to hear, and that the original conception was to hold a thing as heard, as known, as true. But he has not offered any satisfactory explanation of this etymology. If srat is a contraction of sravat, then sravat may stand for sravas, as ushat, etc. for ushas. Contraction before dhå is common; but we should expect srot or sros rather than srat.

<sup>2</sup> Rig-Veda, VIII, 100, 3, pra su stomam bharata vâgayantak indrâya

## HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 309

'Offer praise to Indra, if you desire booty; true praise, if he truly exists. One and the other says, There is no Indra. Who has seen him? Whom shall we praise?'

In this hymn the poet turns round, and, introducing Indra himself, makes him say:—

'Here I am, O worshipper! behold me here. In might I overcome all creatures<sup>1</sup>.'

And we read again in another hymn<sup>2</sup>:---

'The terrible one of whom they ask where he is, and of whom they say that he is not: he takes away the riches of his enemy, like the stakes at a game. Believe in him, ye men, for he is indeed Indra.'

When we thus see the old god Dyaus antiquated by Indra, Indra himself denied, and Pragâpati falling to pieces, and when another poet declares in so many words that all the gods are but names, we might imagine that the stream of religious thought, which sprang from a trust in mountains and rivers, then proceeded to an adoration of the sky and the sun, then grew into a worship of invisible gods, such as the sender of thunderstorms and the giver of rain, had well-nigh finished its course. We might expect in India the same catastrophe which in Iceland the poets of the Edda always predicted—the twilight of the gods, preceding the destruction of the world. We seem to have reached the stage when henotheism,

satyam yadi satyam asti, na indrað asti iti nemað u tvað âha, kað im dadarsa kam abhi stavâma.

<sup>1</sup> Ayam asmi garitah pasya mâ iha visvâ gâtâni abhi asmi mahnâ.

<sup>2</sup> Rig-Veda, II, 12, 5, yam sma prikkhanti kuha sah iti ghoram, uta 1m âhuh na eshah asti iti enam, sah aryah pushtih vigah iva à minâti, srat asmai dhatta sah ganâsah indrah.

#### LECTURE VI.

after trying in vain to grow into an organised polytheism on the one side, or into an exclusive monotheism on the other, would by necessity end in atheism, or a denial of all the gods or Devas.

## Difference between honest and vulgar Atheism.

And so it did. Yet atheism is not the last word of Indian religion, though it seemed to be so for a time in some of the phases of Buddhism. The word itself, atheism, is perhaps out of place, as applied to the religion of India. The ancient Hindus had neither the  $\theta \epsilon o i$  of the Homeric singers, nor the  $\theta \epsilon o s$  of the Eleatic philosophers. Their atheism, such as it was, would more correctly be called *Adevism*, or a denial of the old Devas. Such a denial, however, of what was once believed, but could be honestly believed no longer, so far from being the destruction, is in reality the vital principle of all religion. The ancient Aryans felt from the beginning, ay, it may be, more in the beginning than afterwards, the presence of a Beyond, of an Infinite, of a Divine, or whatever else we may call it now; and they tried to grasp and comprehend it, as we all do, by giving to it name after name. They thought they had found it in the mountains and rivers, in the dawn, in the sun, in the sky, in the heaven, and the Heaven-Father. But after every name, there came the No! What they looked for was like the mountains, like the rivers, like the dawn, like the sky, like the father; but it was not the mountains, not the rivers, not the dawn, not the sky, it was not the father. It was something of all that, but it was also more, it was beyond all

that. Even such general names as Asura or Deva could no longer satisfy them. There may be Devas and Asuras, they said; but we want more, we want a higher word, a purer thought. They forsook the bright Devas, not because they believed or desired less, but because they believed and desired more than the bright Devas.

There was a new conception working in their mind; and the cries of despair were but the harbingers of a new birth.

So it has been, so it always will be. There is an atheism which is unto death, there is another atheism which is the very life-blood of all true faith. It is the power of giving up what, in our best, our most honest moments, we know to be no longer true; it is the readiness to replace the less perfect, however dear, however sacred it may have been to us, by the more perfect, however much it may be detested, as yet, by the world. It is the true self-surrender, the true self-sacrifice, the truest trust in truth, the truest faith. Without that atheism religion would long ago have become a petrified hypocrisy; without that atheism no new religion, no reform, no reformation, no resuscitation would ever have been possible; without that atheism no new life is possible for any one of us.

Let us look at the history of religion. How many men in all countries and all ages have been called atheists, not because they denied that there existed anything beyond the visible and the finite, or because they declared that the world, such as it was, could be explained without a cause, without a purpose, without a God, but often because they differed only from the traditional conception of the Deity prevalent at the time, and were yearning after a higher conception of God than what they had learnt in their childhood.

In the eyes of the Brahmans, Buddha was an atheist. Now, some of the Buddhist schools of philosophy were certainly atheistical, but whether Gautama Sâkyamuni, the Buddha, was himself an atheist, is at least doubtful, and his denial of the popular Devas would assuredly not make him so <sup>1</sup>.

In the eyes of his Athenian judges, Sokrates was an atheist; yet he did not even deny the gods of Greece, but simply claimed the right to believe in something higher than Hephaistos and Aphrodite.

In the eyes of the Jews, whoever called himself the son of God was a blasphemer, and whoever worshipped the God of his fathers after 'that new way' was a heretic. The very name for the Christians among Greeks and Romans was atheists,  $\delta \theta \epsilon o \iota^2$ .

Nor did the same abuse of language cease altogether among the Christians themselves. Even so enlightened a convert to Christianity as Clemens Alexandrinus (died 220) called all who had not known the true God, atheists (Protrept. ii. 23; 19 P). In the eyes of Athanasius (died 373) the Arians were 'devils, antichrists, maniacs, Jews, polytheists, *atheists* <sup>3</sup>,' and

<sup>1</sup> In the Rúpnáth Inscription (221 B. c.) Asoka takes credit 'that those gods who during this time were considered to be true in Gambudvipa, have now been abjured.' Bühler, 'Three New Edicts' (1877), p. 29.

<sup>2</sup> 'Eusebii Smyrnensis Epist. de St. Polycarpi martyrio,' 3, 9.

<sup>9</sup> Dr. Stanley in his 'Eastern Church,' p. 246, quotes the following string of epithets applied by Athanasius to Arius and the Arians, as collected in Athanasius's 'Historical Treatises' (Newman's ed. ii. p. 34): 'Devils, antichrists, maniacs, Jews, polytheists, atheists, dogs, wolves, lions, hares, chameleons, hydras, eels, cuttle-fish, gnats, beetles, leeches.' we need not wonder if Arius did not take a much more charitable view of the Athanasians. Yet both Athanasius and Arius were only striving to realize the highest ideal of Deity, each in his own way, Arius fearing that Gentile, Athanasius that Jewish errors might detract from its truth and majesty<sup>1</sup>.

Nay, even in later times, the same thoughtlessness of expression has continued in theological warfare. In the sixteenth century, Servetus called Calvin a trinitarian and atheist<sup>2</sup>, while Calvin considered Servetus worthy of the stake (1553), because his view of the Deity differed from his own.

In the next century, to quote only one case which has lately been more carefully re-examined, Vanini was condemned to have his tongue torn out, and to be burnt alive (1619 A.D.), because, as his own judge declared, though many considered him an heresiarch only, he condemned him as an atheist. As some recent writers, who ought to have known better, have joined in Grammont's condemnation of Vanini, it is but right that we should hear what that atheist said of God.

'You ask me what God is,' he writes. 'If I knew it, I should be God, for no one knows God, except God Himself. Though we may in a certain way discover Him in His works, like the sun through the clouds: yet we should not comprehend Him better by that means. Let us say, however, that He is the greatest good, the first Being, the whole, just,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Gregory of Nyssa, 'Logos katecheticos,' cap. 3; Pfleiderer, 'Religionsphilosophie,' p. 381.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> 'Item—il appelle ceux qui croyent en la Trinité, trinitaires et athéistes.'—'Procès contre Michel Servet.'

compassionate, blessed, calm; the creator, preserver, moderator, omniscient, omnipotent; the father, king, lord, rewarder, ruler; the beginning, the end, the middle, eternal; the author, life-giver, observer, the artificer, providence, the benefactor. He alone is all in all <sup>1</sup>.'

The man who wrote this was burnt as an atheist. Such was in fact the confusion of ideas during the seventeenth century with regard to the true meaning of atheism, that so late as 1696 the Parliament at Edinburgh passed an  $Act^2$  'against the Atheistical opinions of the Deists,' and that men, such as Spinoza and Archbishop Tillotson<sup>3</sup>, though they could no longer be burnt, were both branded indiscriminately as atheists.

Nor has even the eighteenth century been quite free from similar blots. Many men were called atheists even then, not because they dreamt of denying the existence of a God, but because they wished to purify the idea of the Godhead from what seemed to them human exaggeration and human error.

In our own time we have learnt too well what atheism does mean, to use the word thus lightly and thoughtlessly. Yet it is well that whoever dares to be honest towards himself and towards others, be he layman or clergyman, should always remember what men they were who, before him, have been called blasphemers, heretics, or atheists.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> G. C. Vanini, da R. Palumbo (Napoli, 1878), p. 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Macaulay, 'History of England,' chap. xxii; Cunningham, 'History of the Church of Scotland,' vol. ii. p. 313.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Macaulay, 'History of England,' chap. xvii: 'He was an Arian, a Socinian, a Deist, an Atheist.'

## HENOTHEISM, POLYTHEISM, MONOTHEISM, ATHEISM. 315

There are moments in our life when those who seek most earnestly after God think they are forsaken of God; when they hardly venture to ask themselves, Do I then believe in God, or do I not?

Let them not despair, and let us not judge harshly of them; their despair may be better than many creeds.

Let me quote, in conclusion, the words of a great divine, lately deceased, whose honesty and piety have never been questioned. 'God,' he says, 'is a great word. He who feels and understands that, will judge more mildly and more justly of those who confess that they dare not say that they believe in God.'

Now, I know perfectly well that what I have said just now will be misunderstood, will possibly be misinterpreted. I know I shall be accused of having defended and glorified atheism, and of having represented it as the last and highest point which man can reach in an evolution of religious thought. Let it be so! If there are but a few here present who understand what I mean by honest atheism, and who know how it differs from vulgar atheism, ay, from dishonest theism, I shall feel satisfied, for I know that to understand that distinction will often help us in the hour of our sorest need. It will teach us that, while the old leaves, the leaves of a bright and happy spring, are falling, and all seems wintry, frozen, and dead within and around us, there is and there must be a new spring in store for every warm and honest heart. It will teach us that honest doubt is the deepest spring of honest faith; and that he only who has lost can find.

How the Indian mind, having arrived at this stage, grappled with this, the last and greatest of all religious problems, how it struggled to shake off, like another Laokoon, the coils of atheism, we shall see in our next and last lecture.

# PHILOSOPHY AND RELIGION.

## Collapse of the gods.

WHEN the Aryan settlers in India had arrived at the conviction that all their Devas or gods were mere names, we might imagine that they would have turned away in despair and disgust from what for ages they had adored and worshipped. Whether they had been deceived or had deceived themselves, the discovery that their old gods, their Indra, and Agni, and Varuna, were names and nothing but names. was most likely to have produced on them the same impression as when the Greeks saw the temples of their gods demolished, or when the Germans stood by to see their sacred oaks felled, neither Apollo nor Odin appearing to avenge the sacrilege. But the result was totally different from what we should have expected. With the Greeks and Romans and Germans we know that their ancient gods, when their course was run, either disappeared altogether, or, if their existence could not be entirely annihilated, were degraded into evil and mischievous spirits; while there was at the same time a new religion, namely Christianity, ready at hand, and capable of supplying those cravings of the heart which can never be entirely suppressed.

In India there was no such religion coming, as it were, from outside, in which the Brahmans, after they had lost their old gods and protectors, could have taken refuge. So, instead of turning aside and making a new start, like the Greeks and Romans and Germans, they toiled on, on their own track, trusting that it would lead them right, if they fainted not in their search after what had been present to their minds from the first awakening of their senses, but what they had never been able to grasp firmly, to comprehend, or to name.

They threw away the old names, but they did not throw away their belief in that which they had tried to name. After destroying the altars of their old gods, they built out of the scattered bricks a new altar to the Unknown God—unknown, unnamed, and yet omnipresent; seen no more in the mountains and rivers, in the sky and the sun, in the rain and the thunder, but present even then, and it may be, nearer to them, and encircling them, no longer like Varuna, the encircling and all-embracing ether, but more closely and more intimately, being, as they called it themselves, the very ether in their heart: it may be, the still small voice.

## The object of divine appellation.

Let us remember, first, that the old poets of the Veda did not say that Mitra, Varuna, and Agni were names and names only. They said<sup>1</sup>: 'They speak of Mitra, Varuna, Agni; then he is the heavenly

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 164, 46,

indram mitram varunam agnim âhuð atho divyak sak suparnak garutmân, ekam sat viprâk bahudhâ vadanti, agnim yamam måtarisvânam âhuð. bird Garutmat; that which is, and is one, the poets call in various ways; they speak of Yama, Agni, Mâtarisvan.'

Here then we see three things: first, that the poets never doubted that there was something real (sat), of which Agni, Indra, and Varuna, and all the rest, were but names.

Secondly, that that something real, was with them one, and one only.

Thirdly, that it must not be called one, as a masculine, such as Pragâpati was, and other gods, but as a neuter.

#### Neuter names higher than masculine or feminine.

Now this, no doubt, jars on our ears. We cannot bear the neuter as a name of the divine. With us the neuter generally conveys the idea of something purely material, dead, or impersonal. But it was not so in ancient language, that is, in ancient thought; it is not so even now in some of our modern languages. On the contrary, in choosing the neuter, the ancient sages tried to express something that should be neither male nor female, that should be in fact as far removed from weak human nature as weak human language could well express it; something that should be higher than masculine or feminine, not lower. They wanted a sex-less, by no means a life-less, or what some, without perceiving the contradiction in terms, would call an impersonal God.

There are other passages where, though the poets speak of one God, with many names, they still speak of him in the masculine. Thus we read in a hymn addressed to the sun, and where the sun is likened to a bird<sup>1</sup>: 'Wise poets represent by their words the bird, who is *one*, in many ways.' This is to us pure mythology.

Less mythologically, but still very anthropomorphously, the supreme Being is represented in the following verse<sup>2</sup>:

'Who saw Him, when he was first born, when he who has no bones bore him who has bones?

'Where was the breath, the blood, the self of the world? Who went to ask this from any that knew it?'

Every one of these words is pregnant with thought. 'He who has no bones' is an expression used to convey what we should express by saying, 'He who has no form;' while 'he who has bones' is meant for that which has assumed consistency and form. 'The breath and blood of the world' again are attempts at expressing the unknown or invisible power, which supports the world. 'Breath' is in fact the nearest approach to what we should now call the essence or substance of the world.

#### Âtman, the subjective Self.

This word, *breath*, in Sanskrit âtman, which is generally translated by *self*, is a word which, as we

Rig-Veda, X, 114, 5, suparnam vipråk kavayak vakobhik ekam santam bahudhå kalpayanti.
Ibid. I, 164, 4, kak dadarsa prathamam gåyamånam asthanvantam yat anasthå bibharti, bhûmyâk asuk asrik åtmå kva svit kak vidvåmsam upa gåt prashtum etat. shall see, had a great future before it. Originally, it meant breath, then life, sometimes body; but far more frequently, the essence or the self. It became, in fact, a reflexive pronoun, like  $a\dot{v}r\dot{o}s$ , *ipse*, or *self*. It was not, however, entirely restricted to this grammatical category, but entered upon a new career as the name of one of the highest philosophical abstractions in India, or anywhere else. It was used to express not simply the *Ego* or the I, for that *Ego*, the *Aham*, the I, was too much made up of the fleeting elements of this life. No, it expressed what was beyond the Ego, what supported the Ego for a time; but, after a time, freed itself from the fetters and conditions of the human Ego, and became again the pure Self.

Âtman differs from words which in other languages, after originally expressing breath, came to mean life, spirit, and soul. It lost its meaning of breath at a very early time, and after it had been divested of its physical meaning, after it had served as a mere pronoun, it became the vehicle of an abstraction more abstract even than  $\psi v_{\chi} \eta$  or  $\pi v \epsilon \hat{v} \mu a$  in Greek, anima or animus in Latin, as u or prâna in Sanskrit. In the Upanishads a belief in prâna, breath or spirit, as the true principle of existence, marks professedly a lower stage of philosophical knowledge than a belief in Âtman, the Self. As with us the Self transcends the I, the concept of Âtman with the Hindus transcended that of the prâna, and finally absorbed it.

This is the way in which, at a later time, the ancient Indian philosophers discovered the Infinite that supported their own being, the inward Self, as far beyond the Ego.

## Âtman, the objective Self.

Let us now see how they tried to discover the infinite in the outward or objective world.

The poets had rested for a time in the One, whom they conceived as the one god, but who was still masculine, active, slightly mythological; who was in fact a divine  $E_{go}$ , not yet a divine Self. Suddenly, however, we light on passages of a different character. We seem to be moving in a new world. All that is dramatic and mythological, every form and every name, is surrendered, and there remains only 'the One,' or that which exists, as a neuter, as a last attempt to grasp the infinite.

The Vedic poets no longer glorify the sky or the dawn, they do not celebrate the prowess of Indra, or the wisdom of Visvakarman and Pragapati. They move about, as they say themselves, 'as if enveloped in mist and idle speech<sup>1</sup>.' Another says<sup>2</sup>: 'My ears vanish, my eyes vanish, and the light also which dwells in my heart; my mind with its far-off longing leaves me; what shall I say, and what shall I think?'

Or again: 'Knowing nothing myself, I ask the seers here, who know; ignorant myself, that I may learn. He who established the six worlds, is he

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 82, 7,

nihârena prâvritâh galpyâ ka asutripah ukthasâsah karanti.

<sup>2</sup> Ibid. VI, 9, 6,

vi me karnâ patayatah, vi kakshuh vi idam gyotih hridaye âhitam yat; vi me manah karati duraâdhih kim svit vakshyâmi kim u nu manishye. that One which exists in the form of the unborn Being<sup>1</sup>?'

These are the storms that announce a brighter sky, and a new spring.

At last<sup>2</sup>, the existence of that One, the Self, is boldly asserted, as existing by itself, existing before all created things, existing so long before the gods, that even they, the gods, do not know from whence this creation sprang.

'Before there was anything,' we are told, 'before there was either death or immortality, before there was any distinction between day and night, there was that One. It breathed breathless by itself. Other than it there nothing since has been. There was darkness then, everything in the beginning was hidden in gloom—all was like the ocean, without a light. Then that germ which was covered by the husk, the One, was brought forth by the power of heat.' So the poet goes on brooding on the problem of the beginning of all things, how the One became many, how the unknown became known or named, how the infinite became finite; and he finally breaks off with these lines:

'Who knows the secret, who proclaimed it here, Whence, whence this manifold creation sprang? The gods themselves came later into being— Who knows from whence this great creation sprang? He from whom all this great creation came,— Whether his will created or was mute.—

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, I, 164, 6,

akikitvân kikitushak kit atra kavin p*rikkh*âmi vidmane na vidvân; vi yak tastambha shat imâ ragâmsi agasya rûpe kim api svit ekam. <sup>2</sup> Ibid, X, 129, 2.

The most high seer, that is in highest heaven, He knows it, or perchance even he knows not.'

These ideas which in the hymns of the Rig-Veda appear only like the first dim stars, become more numerous and more brilliant as time goes on, till at last they form a perfect galaxy in what is called the Upanishads, the last literary compositions which still belong to the Vedic period, but which extend their influence far beyond its limits.

## The philosophy of the Upanishads.

You remember that, next to what we call the age of the hymns, followed the age of the Bråhmanas, ancient prose works intended to describe and to illustrate the ancient sacrifices.

At the end of the Brâhmanas we generally find what is called an Âranyaka, a forest book, a book intended for those who have left their house to dwell in the solitude of the forest.

And at the end of the Âranyakas again or incorporated within them, we find the oldest Upanishads, literally *Sessions*, or assemblies of pupils round their master; and in those Upanishads all the religious philosophy of the Vedic age is gathered up.

In order to give you an idea of the wealth of thought collected in these Upanishads, I may tell you that it was at first my intention to devote the whole of these lectures to an exposition of the doctrines of the Upanishads. I should have found ample material in them; while now I can only give you the slightest sketch of them in the short time that is still left to me. There is not what could be called a philosophical system in these Upanishads. They are, in the true sense of the word, guesses at truth, frequently contradicting each other, yet all tending in one direction. The key-note of the old Upanishads is 'Know thy Self,' but with a much deeper meaning than that of the  $\Gamma \nu \hat{\omega} \theta \iota \sigma \epsilon a \nu \tau \dot{\omega} \nu$  of the Delphic oracle. The 'Know thy Self' of the Upanishads means, know thy true Self, that which underlies thine Ego, and find it and know it in the highest, the eternal Self, the One without a Second, which underlies the whole world.

This was the final solution of the search after the Infinite, the Invisible, the Unknown, the Divine, a search begun in the simplest hymns of the Veda, and ended in the Upanishads, or as they were afterwards called the Vedânta, the end or the highest object of the Veda.

I can do no more than read you some extracts from these works, which stand unrivalled in the literature of India, nay, in the literature of the world.

#### Pragapati and Indra.

The first extract is from the Khândogya Upanishad (VIII, 7-12). It is a story representing Indra, as the chief of the Devas or gods, and Virokana, as the chief of the Asuras, seeking instruction from Pragâpati. This, no doubt, sounds modern, if compared with the hymns of the Rig-Veda, yet it is anything but modern, if compared with all the rest of Indian literature. The opposition between Devas and Asuras is, no doubt, secondary, but traces of it begin to show themselves in the Rig-Veda, particularly in the last book. Asura, 'living,' was originally an epithet of certain powers of nature, particularly of the sky. In some passages one feels inclined to translate devâ asurâh by 'the living gods.' After a time asura is used as an epithet of certain evil spirits also, and at last it occurs in the plural as the name of the evil spirits, opposed to the Devas, the bright, kind, and good spirits. In the Brâhmanas that distinction is firmly established, and nearly everything is settled there by battles between Devas and Asuras.

That Indra should represent the Devas is natural. Virokana, however, is of later date: the name does not occur in the hymns. He appears first in the Taittirîya Brâhmana, I, 5, 9, 1, where he is introduced as the son of Prahrâda and Kayâdhû. Pragâpati has assumed in this story his later character, as a kind of supreme god; he is even represented as father of Indra in the Taittirîya Brâhmana, I, 5, 9, 1.

The object of our legend is evidently to show the different stages by which we are to arrive at a knowledge of the true Self in man. Prayâpati speaks at first in an equivocal way, saying that the person seen in the eye is the Self. He means the seer, as independent of the eye, but his pupils misunderstand him, the Asura supposing that the small body seen in the pupil of the eye as in a mirror, is the Self, the Deva imagining that the shadow or the image in the mirror or in the water is the Self. But while Virokana is satisfied, Indra is not, and he is then led on to seek the Self, first in the person who, freed from the impressions of the senses, is dreaming; then in the person who has ceased to dream and is quite unconscious. Dissatisfied, however, with this, which seems to him utter annihilation, Indra is at last allowed to see that the Self is he who uses the senses, but is distinct from them, the person, in fact, seen in the eye, i.e. perceived in the eye, as the seer; or again, he who knows that he is the knower, while the mind, the divine eye, as it is called, is but his instrument. We find here the highest expression of the truth as seen by the dwellers in the forest, the highest goal reached by them in their search after the infinite.

## SEVENTH KHANDA.

'Pragapati said: "The Self which is free from sin, free from old age, from death and grief, from hunger and thirst, which desires nothing but what it ought to desire, and imagines nothing but what it ought to imagine, that it is which we must search out, that it is which we must try to understand. He who has searched out that Self and understands it, obtains all worlds and all desires."' 1.

'The Devas (gods) and Asuras (demons) both heard these words, and said: "Well, let us search for that Self by which if one has searched it out, all worlds and all desires are obtained."

'Thus saying Indra went from the Devas, Virokana from the Asuras, and both, without having communicated with each other, approached Pragâpati, holding fuel in their hands, as is the custom for pupils approaching their master.' 2.

'They dwelt there as pupils for thirty-two years. Then Pragapati asked them: "For what purpose have you both dwelt here ?" 'They replied: "A saying of yours is being repeated, viz. 'the Self which is free from sin, free from old age, from death and grief, from hunger and thirst, which desires nothing but what it ought to desire, and imagines nothing but what it ought to imagine, that it is which we must search out, that it is which we must try to understand. He who has searched out that Self and understands it, obtains all worlds and all desires. Now we both have dwelt here because we wish for that Self."' **3**.

'Pragâpati said to them: "The person that is seen in the eye<sup>1</sup>, that is the Self. This is what I have said. This is the immortal, the fearless, this is Brahman."

'They asked: "Sir, he who is perceived in the water, and he who is perceived in a mirror, who is he?"

'He replied: "He himself alone is seen in all these<sup>2</sup>."' 4.

## EIGHTH KHANDA.

<sup>4</sup>Look at your Self in a pan of water, and whatever you do not understand of your Self<sup>3</sup>, come and tell me.

<sup>1</sup> The commentator explains this rightly. Pragåpati means by the person that is seen in the eye, the real agent of seeing, who is seen by sages even with their eyes shut. His pupils, however, misunderstand him. (Yoga S. II, 6.) They think of the person that is seen, not of the person that sees. The person seen in the eye is to them the small figure imaged in the eye, and they go on therefore to ask, whether the image in the water or in a mirror is not the Self.

<sup>2</sup> The commentators are at great pains to explain that Pragapati told no falsehood. He meant by purusha the personal element in the highest sense, and it was not his fault that his pupils took purusha for man or body.

<sup>8</sup> I take atmana*h* as a genitive, governed by yad, not as an accusative plural. 'They looked in the water-pan. Then Pragapati said to them: "What do you see?"

'They said: "We both see the Self thus altogether, a picture even to the very hairs and nails."' 1.

<sup>•</sup> Pragâpati said to them : "After you have adorned yourselves, have put on your best clothes and cleaned yourselves, look again into the water-pan."

'They, after having adorned themselves, having put on their best clothes, and cleaned themselves, looked into the water-pan.

'Pragapati said: "What do you see?"' 2.

'They said: "Just as we are, well adorned, with our best clothes and clean, thus we are both there, Sir, well adorned, with our best clothes and clean."

'Pragâpati said: "That is the Self, this is the immortal, the fearless, this is Brahman."

'Then both went away satisfied in their hearts.' 3.

'And Pragâpati looking after them, said: "They both go away without having perceived and without having known the Self, and whoever of these two<sup>1</sup>, whether Devas or Asuras, will follow this doctrine (upanishad), will perish."

'Now Virokana satisfied in his heart went to the Asuras and preached that doctrine to them, that the Self (the body) alone is to be worshipped, that the Self (the body) alone is to be served, and that he who worships the Self and serves the Self, gains both worlds, this and the next.' 4.

'Therefore they call even now a man who does not give alms here, who has no faith, and offers no sacrifices, an Asura, for this is the doctrine (upanishad) of the Asuras. They deck out the body of the dead with perfumes, flowers, and fine raiment by way of ornament, and think they will thus conquer that world.' 5.

## NINTH KHANDA.

<sup>6</sup>But Indra, before he had returned to the Devas, saw this difficulty. As this Self (the shadow in the water<sup>1</sup>) is well adorned when the body is well adorned, well dressed when the body is well dressed, well cleaned if the body is well cleaned, that Self will also be blind if the body is blind, lame if the body is lame<sup>2</sup>, crippled if the body is crippled, and will perish in fact as soon as the body perishes. Therefore I see no good in this (doctrine).' 1.

'Taking fuel in his hand he came again as a pupil to Pragapati. Pragapati said to him: "Maghavat (Indra), as you went away with Virokana, satisfied in your heart, for what purpose did you come back?"

'He said: "Sir, as this Self (the shadow) is well adorned when the body is well adorned, well dressed when the body is well dressed, well cleaned if the body is well cleaned, that Self will also be blind if the body is blind, lame if the body is lame, crippled if the body is crippled, and will perish in fact as soon as the body perishes. Therefore I see no good in this (doctrine)."' 2.

"So it is indeed, Maghavat," replied Pragâpati;

<sup>1</sup> The commentator remarks that though both Indra and Virokana had mistaken the true import of what Pragapati said, yet while Virokana took the body to be the Self, Indra thought that the Self was the shadow of the body.

<sup>2</sup> Srâma, lame, A.S. lam, is explained by the commentator as oneeyed ekanetra. "but I shall explain him (the true Self) further to you. Live with me another thirty-two years."

'He lived with him another thirty-two years, and then Pragâpati said : 3.

# TENTH KHANDA.

"He who moves about happy in dreams, he is the Self, this is the immortal, the fearless, this is Brahman."

'Then Indra went away satisfied in his heart. But before he had returned to the Devas, he saw this difficulty. Now although it is true that that Self is not blind even if the body is blind, nor lame, if the body is lame, though it is true that that Self is not rendered faulty by the faults of it (the body), 1.

'Nor struck when it (the body) is struck, nor lamed when it is lamed, yet it is as if they struck him (the Self) in dreams, as if they drove him away. He becomes even conscious, as it were, of pain, and sheds tears. Therefore I see no good in this.' 2.

'Taking fuel in his hands, he went again as a pupil to Pragâpati. Pragâpati said to him : "Maghavat, as you went away satisfied in your heart, for what purpose did you come back?"

'He said: "Sir, although it is true that that Self is not blind even if the body is blind, nor lame if the body is lame, though it is true that that Self is not rendered faulty by the faults of it (the body), 3.

'Nor struck when it (the body) is struck, nor lamed when it is lamed, yet it is as if they struck him (the Self) in dreams, as if they drove him away. He becomes even conscious, as it were of pain, and sheds tears. Therefore I see no good in this." LECTURE VII.

"So it is indeed, Maghavat," replied Pragapati; "but I shall explain him (the true Self) further to you. Live with me another thirty-two years."

'He lived with him another thirty-two years. Then Pragapati said: 4.

## ELEVENTH KHANDA.

"When a man being asleep, reposing, and at perfect rest<sup>1</sup>, sees no dreams, that is the Self, this is the immortal, the fearless, this is Brahman."

'Then Indra went away satisfied in his heart. But before he had returned to the Devas, he saw this difficulty. In truth he thus does not know himself (his self) that he is I, nor does he know anything that exists. He is gone to utter annihilation. I see no good in this.' 1.

'Taking fuel in his hand he went again as a pupil to Pragapati. Pragapati said to him: "Maghavat, as you went away satisfied in your heart, for what purpose did you come back?"

'He said: "Sir, in that way he does not know himself (his self) that he is I, nor does he know anything that exists. He is gone to utter annihilation. I see no good in this."' 2.

"So it is indeed, Maghavat," replied Pragapati; "but I shall explain him (the true Self) further to you, and nothing more than this<sup>2</sup>. Live here other five years."

'He lived there other five years. This made in all

<sup>1</sup> See Khândogya Upanishad, VIII, 6, 3.

<sup>2</sup> Sankara explains this as meaning, the real Self, not anything different from the Self. one hundred and one years, and therefore it is said that Indra Maghavat lived one hundred and one years as a pupil with Pragapati. Pragapati said to him: 3.

## TWELFTH KHANDA.

"Maghavat, this body is mortal and always held by death. It is the abode of that Self which is immortal and without body<sup>1</sup>. When in the body (by thinking this body is I and I am this body) the Self is held by pleasure and pain. So long as he is in the body, he cannot get free from pleasure and pain. But when he is free of the body (when he knows himself different from the body), then neither pleasure nor pain touches him<sup>2</sup>." 1.

"The wind is without body, the cloud, lightning, and thunder are without body (without hands, feet, etc.). Now, as these, arising from this heavenly ether (space), appear in their own form, as soon as they have approached the highest light, 2.

"Thus does that serene soul, arising from this body, appear in its own form, as soon as it has approached the highest light (the knowledge of Self<sup>3</sup>). He (in that state) is the highest person (uttama purusha). He moves about there laughing (or eating),

<sup>1</sup> According to some, the body is the result of the Self, the elements of the body, light, water, and earth springing from the Self, and the Self afterwards entering them.

<sup>a</sup> Ordinary, worldly pleasure. Comm.

<sup>3</sup> The simile is not so striking as most of those old similes are. The wind is compared with the Self, on account of its being for a time lost in the ether (space), as the Self is in the body, and then rising again out of the ether and assuming its own form as wind. The chief stress is laid on the highest light, which in the one case is the sun of summer, in the other the light of knowledge.

playing, and rejoicing (in his mind), be it with women, carriages, or relatives, never minding that body into which he was born<sup>1</sup>.

"Like as a horse attached to a cart, so is the spirit<sup>2</sup> (prâna pragnâtman) attached to this body." 3.

"Now where the sight has entered into the void (the open space, the black pupil of the eye), there is the person of the eye, the eye itself is the instrument of seeing. He who knows, let me smell this, he is the Self, the nose is the instrument of smelling. He who knows, let me say this, he is the Self, the tongue is the instrument of saying. He who knows, let me hear this, he is the Self, the ear is the instrument of hearing." 4.

"He who knows, let me think this, he is the Self, the mind is his divine eye<sup>3</sup>. He, the Self, seeing these pleasures (which to others are hidden like a buried treasure of gold) through his divine eye, i.e. through the mind, rejoices.

"The Devas who are in the world of Brahman

<sup>1</sup> These are pleasures which seem hardly compatible with the state of perfect peace which the Self is supposed to have attained. The passage may be interpolated, or put in on purpose to show that the Self enjoys such pleasures as an inward spectator only, without identifying himself with either pleasure or pain. He sees them, as he says afterwards, with his divine eye. The Self perceives in all things his Self only, nothing else. In his commentary on the Taittiriya Upanishad (p. 45) Sankara refers this passage to Brahman as an effect, not to Brahman as a cause.

<sup>2</sup> The spirit is not identical with the body, but only joined to it, like a horse, or driving it, like a charioteer. In other passages the senses are the horses, buddhi, reason, the charioteer, manas, mind, the reins. The spirit is attached to the cart by the ketana: cf. Ânandagnânagiri.

<sup>8</sup> Because it perceives not only what is present, but also what is past and future. worship that Self (as taught by Pragâpati to Indra, and by Indra to the Devas). There all worlds are held by them, and all pleasures. He who knows that Self and understands it, obtains all worlds and all desires." Thus said Pragâpati, thus said Pragâpati.'

## Yagnavalkya and Maitreyi.

The next extract is taken from the Brihadâranyaka, where it is repeated twice, with slight differences, the first time in the second, the second time in the fourth Adhyâya<sup>1</sup>.

'Yâgnavalkya<sup>2</sup> had two wives, Maitreyî and Kâtyâyanî. Of these Maitreyî was conversant with Brahman, but Kâtyâyanî possessed such knowledge only as women possess.

'Now when Yâgnavalkya was going to enter upon another state, he said: "Maitreyî, verily I am going away from this my house (into the forest)<sup>3</sup>. Forsooth, let me make a settlement between thee and that Kâtyâyanî (my other wife)."' 1.

'Maitreyî said: "My Lord, if this whole earth full of wealth belonged to me, tell me, should I be immortal by it 4?"

"No," replied Yâ/navalkya; "like the life of rich people will be thy life. But there is no hope of immortality by wealth." 2.

'And Maitreyî said: "What should I do with

<sup>1</sup> The variations of the second recension are marked by B.

<sup>2</sup> This introductory paragraph occurs in the second version only.

<sup>8</sup> Instead of udyasyan, B. gives pravragishyan, the more technical term.

\* Should I be immortal by it, or no? B.

that by which I do not become immortal? What my Lord knoweth (of immortality), tell that to me<sup>1</sup>."' 3.

'Yâŋnavalkya replied: "Thou who art truly dear to me, thou speakest dear words. Come, sit down<sup>2</sup>, I will explain it to thee, and mark well what I say."' 4.

'And he said: "Verily a husband is not dear, that you may love the husband; but that you may love the Self, therefore a husband is dear.

"Verily a wife is not dear, that you may love the wife; but that you may love the Self, therefore a wife is dear.

"Verily, sons are not dear, that you may love the sons; but that you may love the Self, therefore sons are dear.

"Verily, wealth is not dear, that you may love wealth; but that you may love the Self, therefore wealth is dear<sup>3</sup>.

"Verily, the Brahman-class is not dear, that you may love the Brahman-class; but that you may love the Self, therefore the Brahman-class is dear.

"Verily, the Kshattra-class is not dear, that you may love the Kshattra-class; but that you may love the Self, therefore the Kshattra-class is dear.

"Verily, the worlds are not dear, that you may love the worlds; but that you may love the Self, therefore the worlds are dear.

"Verily, the Devas are not dear, that you may

<sup>1</sup> Tell that clearly to me. B.

<sup>2</sup> Thou who art dear to me, thou art dearer to me still. Therefore sit down. B.

<sup>3</sup> B. adds, Verily, cattle are not dear, etc.

love the Devas; but that you may love the Self, therefore the Devas are dear<sup>1</sup>.

"Verily, creatures are not dear, that you may love the creatures; but that you may love the Self, therefore are creatures dear.

"Verily, everything is not dear that you may love everything; but that you may love the Self, therefore everything is dear.

"Verily, the Self is to be seen, to be heard, to be perceived, to be marked, O Maitreyî! When we see, hear, perceive, and know the Self<sup>2</sup>, then all this is known." 5.

"Whosoever looks for the Brahman-class elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by the Brahman-class. Whosoever looks for the Kshattraclass elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by the Kshattra class. Whosoever looks for the worlds elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by the worlds. Whosoever looks for the Devas elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by the Devas<sup>3</sup>. Whosoever looks for creatures elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by the Devas<sup>3</sup>. Whosoever looks for creatures elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by the Devas<sup>3</sup>. Whosoever looks for creatures elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by the creatures. Whosoever looks for everything elsewhere than in the Self, should be abandoned by everything. This Brahman-class, this Kshattra-class, these worlds, these Devas<sup>4</sup>, these creatures, this everything, all is that Self." 6.

"Now as<sup>5</sup> the sounds of a drum when beaten

<sup>1</sup> B. inserts, Verily, the Vedas are not dear, etc.

<sup>2</sup> When the Self has been seen, heard, perceived, and known. B.

<sup>8</sup> B. inserts, Whoseever looks for the Vedas, etc.

\* B. adds, these Vedas.

<sup>6</sup> I construe sa yathâ with evam vai in § 12, looking upon § 11 as probably a later insertion.

837

cannot be seized externally by themselves. but the sound is seized when the drum is seized or the beater of the drum;" 7.

"And as the sounds of a conch-shell when blown cannot be seized externally (by themselves), but the sound is seized when the shell is seized, or the blower of the shell;" 8.

"And as the sounds of a lute when played cannot be seized externally by themselves, but the sound is seized when the lute is seized or the player of the lute;" 9.

"As clouds of smoke proceed by themselves out of a lighted fire kindled with damp fuel, thus, verily, O Maitreyî, has been breathed forth from this great Being what we have as *Ri*gveda, Yagurveda, Sâmaveda, Atharvângirasah, Itihâsa (legends), Purâna, (cosmogonies), Vidyâ (knowledge), the Upanishads, *Slokas* (verses), Sûtras (prose rules), Anuvyâkhyânas (glosses), Vyâkhyânas (commentaries)<sup>1</sup>. From him alone all these were breathed forth." 10.

"As all waters find their centre in the sea, all touches in the skin, all tastes in the tongue, all smells in the nose, all colours in the eye, all sounds in the ear, all percepts in the mind, all knowledge in the heart, all actions in the hands, all movements in the feet, and all the Vedas in speech,"'-11.

"As a lump of salt, when thrown into water, becomes dissolved into water, and could not be taken out again, but wherever we taste (the water) it is salt, thus verily, O Maitreyî, does this great Being, endless, unlimited, consisting of nothing but know-

<sup>1</sup> B. adds, sacrifice, offering, food, drink, this world and the other world, and all creatures.

ledge<sup>1</sup>, rise from out these elements, and vanish again in them. When he has departed, there is no more knowledge, I say, O Maitreyî." Thus spoke Yâgnavalkya.' 12.

'Then Maitreyî said: "Here thou hast bewildered me, Sir, when thou sayest that having departed, there is no more knowledge<sup>2</sup>."

'But Yâgnavalkya replied: "O Maitreyî, I have said nothing that is bewildering. This is enough, O beloved, for wisdom <sup>3</sup>."" 13.

"For when there is as it were duality, then one sees the other, one smells the other, one hears the other<sup>4</sup>, one salutes the other<sup>5</sup>, one perceives the other<sup>6</sup>, one knows the other; but when the Self only is all this, how should he smell another<sup>7</sup>, how should he see<sup>8</sup> another<sup>9</sup>, how should he hear<sup>10</sup> another, how should he salute<sup>11</sup> another, how should he perceive another<sup>12</sup>, how should he know another? How should he know him by whom he knows all this? How, O beloved, should he know (himself) the Knower<sup>13</sup>?"'

<sup>1</sup> As solid salt, compact, pure, and entire is nothing but taste, thus, verily, O beloved, this Self, compact, pure, and entire, is nothing but knowledge. B.

<sup>2</sup> 'Here, Sir, thou hast brought me into bewilderment; I do not understand him.' B.

<sup>3</sup> Verily, beloved, that Self is imperishable, and of an indestructible nature. B.

\* B. inserts, one tastes the other.

<sup>5</sup> B. inserts, one hears the other.

<sup>6</sup> B. inserts, one touches the other.

<sup>¶</sup> see, B. <sup>11</sup> hear, B.

smell, B.
 B. inserts taste.
 <sup>10</sup> salute, B.
 <sup>12</sup> B. inserts, how should he touch another ?

<sup>18</sup> Instead of the last line B. adds (IV, 5, 15): 'That Self is to be described by No, No! He is incomprehensible, for he is not comprehended; free from decay, for he does not decay; free from contact, for

339

#### Yama and Nakiketas.

One of the best known among the Upanishads is the Katha Upanishad. It was first introduced to the knowledge of European scholars by Ram Mohun Roy, one of the most enlightened benefactors of his own country, and, it may still turn out, one of the most enlightened benefactors of mankind. It has since been frequently translated and discussed, and it certainly deserves the most careful consideration of all who are interested in the growth of religious and philosophical ideas. It does not seem likely that we possess it in its original form, for there are clear traces of later additions in it. There is in fact the same story told in the Taittirîya Brâhmana, III, 11, 8, only with this difference, that in the Brâhmana freedom from death and birth is obtained by a peculiar performance of a sacrifice, while in the Upanishad it is obtained by knowledge only.

The Upanishad consists of a dialogue between a young child, called Nakiketas, and Yama, the ruler of departed spirits. The father of Nakiketas had offered what is called an All-sacrifice, which requires a man to give away all that he possesses. His son, hearing of his father's vow, asks him, whether he does or does not mean to fulfil his vow without reserve. At first the father hesitates; at last, becoming angry, he says: 'Yes, I shall give thee also unto death.'

he is not touched; unfettered, he does not tremble, he does not fail. How, O beloved, should he know the knower? Thus, O Maitreyi, thou hast been instructed. Thus far goes immortality.' Having said so, Yagnavalkya went away (into the forest). 15. The father, having once said so, was bound to fulfil his vow, and to sacrifice his son to death. The son is quite willing to go, in order to redeem his father's rash promise.

'I go,' he says, 'as the first, at the head of many (who have still to die); I go in the midst of many (who are now dying). What Yama (the ruler of the departed) has to do, that he will do unto me to-day.

'Look back, how it was with those who came before; look forward, how it will be with those who come hereafter. A mortal ripens like corn;—like corn they spring up again.'

When Nakiketas entered the abode of the departed, their ruler, Yama, was absent, and his new guest was left for three days without receiving due hospitality.

In order to make up for this neglect, Yama, when he returns, grants him three boons to choose.

The first boon which Nakiketas chooses is, that his father may not be angry with him any more <sup>1</sup>.

The second boon is, that Yama may teach him some peculiar form of sacrifice<sup>2</sup>.

Then comes the third boon:

'Nakiketas says<sup>3</sup>: "There is that doubt, when man is dead, some saying that he is, others that he is not:

<sup>1</sup> In the Taittiriya Brâhmana the first boon is that he should return to his father alive.

<sup>2</sup> In the Taittirtya Brâhmana the second boon is that his good works should not perish, whereupon Yama told him a peculiar sacrifice, henceforth to be called by the name of Nakiketas.

<sup>5</sup> In the Taittiriya Brâhmana the third boon is that Yama should tell him how to conquer death, whereupon Yama tells him again the Nakiketa sacrifice, only, according to the commentary, with this modification, that the meditation (upâsana) should be the principal, the performing of the sacrifice (kayana) the secondary part. this I should like to know, taught by thee. This is the third of my boons." 20.

'Death replied: "On this point even the Devas have doubted formerly; it is not easy to understand. That subject is subtle. Choose another boon, O Nakiketas. Do not force me, let me off that boon!"' 21.

"Whatever desires are difficult to attain for mortals, ask for them according to thy wish! These fair maidens with their chariots and musical instruments, such as are not indeed to be obtained by men, be waited on by them! I give them to thee. But do not ask me about dying." 25.

'Nakiketas said: "They last till to-morrow, O Death, they wear out the vigour of all the senses. Even the whole of life is short! Keep thy horses, keep dance and song to thyself.' 26. 'No man can be made happy by wealth. Shall we possess wealth, when we see thee, O Death! No, that on which there is doubt, O Death, tell us what there is in that great future. Nakiketas does not choose another boon but that which enters into the hidden world."' 29.

At last, much against his will, Yama is obliged to reveal his knowledge of the Self:

'Fools,' he says, 'dwelling in ignorance, wise in their own sight, and puffed up with vain knowledge, go round and round, staggering to and fro, like blind men led by the blind.' II, 5.

'The future never rises before the eyes of the careless child, deluded by the delusion of wealth. *This* is the world, he thinks; there is no other; thus he falls again and again under my sway.' 6.

'The wise, who by means of meditating on his Self
recognises the Old, who is difficult to be seen, who has entered into darkness, who is hidden in the cave, who dwells in the abyss, as God, he indeed leaves joy and sorrow far behind.' 12.

'The knowing Self is not born, it dies not; it came from nothing, it became nothing<sup>1</sup>. The Old is unborn, from everlasting to everlasting, he is not killed, though the body is killed.' 18.

'The Self is smaller than small, greater than great; hidden in the heart of the creature. A man who has no more desires and no more griefs, sees the majesty of the Self by the grace of the creator.' 20.

'Though sitting still, he walks far; though lying down, he goes everywhere. Who save myself is able to know that God, who rejoices and rejoices not?' 21.

'That Self cannot be gained by the Veda; nor by understanding, nor by much learning. He whom the Self chooses, by him alone the Self can be gained. The Self chooses him as his own.' 23.

'But he who has not first turned away from his wickedness, who is not tranquil and subdued, or whose mind is not at rest, he can never obtain the Self, even by knowledge.' 24.

'No mortal lives by the breath that goes up and by the breath that goes down. We live by another, in whom these two repose.' V, 5.

'Well then, I shall tell thee this mystery, the eternal Brahman, and what happens to the Self, after reaching death.' 6.

'Some are born again, as living beings, others enter into stocks and stones, according to their work and according to their knowledge.' 7. 'But he, the highest Person, who wakes in us while we are asleep, shaping one lovely sight after another, he indeed is called the Bright, he is called Brahman, he alone is called the Immortal. All worlds are founded on it, and no one goes beyond. This is that.' 8.

'As the one fire, after it has entered the world, though one, becomes different according to whatever it burns, thus the one Self within all things, becomes different, according to whatever it enters, and exists also apart.' 9.

'As the sun, the eye of the world, is not contaminated by the external impurities seen by the eye, thus the one Self within all things, is never contaminated by the suffering of the world, being himself apart.' 11.

'There is one eternal thinker, thinking non-eternal thoughts; he, though one, fulfils the desires of many. The wise who perceive him within their Self, to them belongs eternal peace.' 13.

'Whatever there is, the whole world, when gone forth (from Brahman) trembles in his breath. That Brahman is a great terror, like a drawn sword. Those who know it, became immortal.' VI, 2.

'He (the Brahman) cannot be reached by speech, by mind, or by the eye. He cannot be apprehended, except by him who says: *He is.*' 12.

'When all desires that dwell in the heart cease, then the mortal becomes immortal, and obtains Brahman.' 14.

'When all the fetters of the heart here on earth are broken, then the mortal becomes immortal—here . my teaching ends.' 15.

# Religion of the Upanishads.

It will probably be said that this teaching of the Upanishads can no longer be called religion, but that it is philosophy, though not yet reduced to a strictly systematic form. This shows again how much we are the slaves of language. A distinction has been made for us between religion and philosophy, and, so far as form and object are concerned. I do not deny that such a distinction may be useful. But when we look to the subjects with which religion is concerned, they are, and always have been, the very subjects on which philosophy has dwelt, nay, from which philosophy has sprung. If religion depends for its very life on the sentiment or the perception of the infinite within the finite and beyond the finite. who is to determine the legitimacy of that sentiment or of that perception, if not the philosopher? Who is to determine the powers which man possesses for apprehending the finite by his senses, for working up his single and therefore finite impressions into concepts by his reason, if not the philosopher? And who, if not the philosopher, is to find out whether man can claim the right of asserting the existence of the infinite, in spite of the constant opposition of sense and reason, taking these words in their usual meaning? We should damnify religion if we separated it from philosophy: we should ruin philosophy if we divorced it from religion.

The old Brahmans, who displayed greater ingenuity than even the Fathers of our church in drawing a sharp line between profane and sacred writing, and in establishing the sacred and revealed character of their Scriptures, always included the Upanishads in their sacred code. The Upanishads belong to the Sruti or revelation, in contradistinction to the Smriti and all the rest of their literature, including their sacred laws, their epic poetry, their modern Purânas. The philosophy of the ancient Rishis was to them as sacred ground as sacrifice and hymns of praise.

Whatever occurs in the Upanishads, even though one doctrine seems to contradict the other, is to them, according to the principles of their most orthodox theology, absolute truth; and it is curious to see how later systems of philosophy, which are opposed to each other on very essential points, always try to find some kind of warrant for their doctrines in one or the other passage of the Upanishads.

# Evolution in Vedic religion.

But there is another point which deserves our careful attention in the final establishment of the ancient Hindu religion.

There can be no doubt that, even in the Samhitâs, in the collections of the Sacred Hymns, we can observe the palpable traces of historical development. I tried to show this in some of my former lectures, though I remarked at the same time that it seemed to me almost useless to apply a chronological measurement to these phases of thought. We must always make allowance for individual genius, which is independent of years, and even of centuries, nor must we forget that Berkeley, who often reminds us of the most advanced Hindu philosophers, was a contemporary of Watts, the pious poet. In ancient times, however, and during a period of incipient literature, such as the Vedic period seems to have been, we have a right to say that, generally speaking, hymns celebrating the dawn and the sun were earlier than hymns addressed to Aditi; that these again were earlier than songs in honour of Pragâpati, the one lord of all living things; and that such odes, as I tried to translate just now, in which the poet speaks of 'the One breathing breathless by itself,' came later still.

There is an historical, or, as it is now called, an evolutionary succession to be observed in all the hymns of the Veda, and that is far more important, and far more instructive than any merely chronological succession. All these hymns, the most ancient and the most modern, existed before what we now call the collection (samhitâ) of the hymns of the Veda was closed; and if we put that collection at about 1000 B.C., we shall not, I believe, expose ourselves to any damaging criticism.

The final collection of the hymns must have preceded the composition of the Brâhmanas. In the hymns, and still more in the Brâhmanas, the theological treatises which belong to the next period, the highest rewards are promised to all who conscientiously perform the ancient sacrifices. The gods to whom the sacrifices are addressed are in the main the gods who are celebrated in the hymns, though we can clearly perceive how gods, such as Pragâpati for instance, representing more abstract concepts of deity, come more and more into the foreground in the later Brâhmanas.

Next follow the Aranyakas which, not only by the

position which they occupy at the end of the Bråhmanas, but also by their character, seem to be of a later age again. Their object is to show how sacrifices may be performed by people living in the forest, without any of the pomp described in the Brâhmanas and the later Sûtras—by a mere mental effort. The worshipper had only to imagine the sacrifice, to go through it in his memory, and he thus acquired the same merit as the performer of tedious rites.

Lastly, come the Upanishads; and what is their object? To show the utter uselessness, nay, the mischievousness of all ritual performances; to condemn every sacrificial act which has for its motive a desire or hope of reward; to deny, if not the existence, at least the exceptional and exalted character of the Devas, and to teach that there is no hope of salvation and deliverance, except by the individual Self recognising the true and universal Self, and finding rest there, where alone rest can be found.

How these various thoughts were reached, how one followed naturally upon the other, how those who discovered them were guided by the sole love of truth, and spared no human effort to reach the truth all this I have tried to explain, as well as it could be explained within the limits of a few lectures.

And now you will no doubt ask, as many have asked before, How was it possible to maintain a religion, so full not only of different shades of thought, but containing elements of the most decidedly antagonistic character? How could people live together as members of one and the same religious community, if some of them held that there were Devas or gods, and others that there were no Devas or no gods; if some of them spent all their substance in sacrifices, and others declared every sacrifice a deception and a snare? How could books containing opinions mutually destructive be held as sacred in their entirety, revealed, in the strictest sense of the word, nay, as beyond the reach of any other test of truth?

Yet so it was thousands of years ago, and, in spite of all the changes that have intervened, so it is still, wherever the old Vedic religion is maintained. The fact is there; all we have to do is to try to understand it, and perhaps to derive a lesson from it.

### The four castes.

Before the ancient language and literature of India had been made accessible to European scholarship, it was the fashion to represent the Brahmans as a set of priests jealously guarding the treasures of their sacred wisdom from the members of all the other castes, and thus maintaining their ascendancy over an ignorant people. It requires but the slightest acquaintance with Sanskrit literature to see the utter groundlessness of such a charge. One caste only, the Sûdras, were prohibited from knowing the Veda. With the other castes, the military and civil classes, a knowledge of the Veda, so far from being prohibited, was a sacred duty. All had to learn the Veda, the only privilege of the Brahmans was that they alone were allowed to teach it.

It was not even the intention of the Brahmans that only the traditional forms of faith and the purely ritual observances should be communicated to the lower castes, and a kind of esoteric religion, that of the Upanishads, be reserved for the Brahmans. On the contrary, there are many indications to show that these esoteric doctrines emanated from the second rather than from the first caste.

In fact, the system of castes, in the ordinary sense of the word, did not exist during the Vedic age. What we may call castes in the Veda is very different even from what we find in the laws of Manu, still more from what exists at the present day. We find the old Indian society divided, first of all, into two classes, the  $\hat{A}$ ry as or nobles born, and the  $S\hat{u}$  dras, the servants or slaves. Secondly, we find that the  $\hat{A}$ ry as consist of Brâhmanas, the spiritual nobility, the Kshatriyas or Râganyas, the military nobility, and the Vaisyas, the citizens. The duties and rights assigned to each of these divisions are much the same as in other countries, and need not detain us at present.

# The four stages of Åsramas.

A much more important feature, however, of the ancient Vedic society than the four castes, consists in the four  $\hat{A}$  sramas or stages.

A Brâhmana, as a rule, passes through four<sup>1</sup>, a nobleman through three, a citizen through two, a Sûdra through one of these stages. The whole course of life was traced out in India for every child that was born into the world; and, making every allowance for human nature, which never submits entirely to rules, we have no reason to doubt that, during the ancient periods of Indian history, this course of life, as sanctioned by their sacred books and their codes of law, was in the main adhered to.

<sup>1</sup> Âryavidyâ-sudhânidhi, p. 153.

As soon as the child of an Ârya is born, nay, even before his birth, his parents have to perform certain sacramental rites (samskâras), without which the child would not be fit to become a member of society; or, what was the same thing with the old Brahmans, a member of the church. As many as twenty-five samskâras are mentioned, sometimes even more. Sûdras <sup>1</sup> only were not admitted to these rites; while Âryas, who omitted to perform them, were considered no better than Sûdras.

### First stage, Studentship.

The first stage of life to the son of an Årya, that is of a Brâhmana, or a Kshatriya, or a Vaisya, begins when he is from about seven to eleven years of age<sup>2</sup>. He is then sent away from home, and handed over to a master to be educated. The chief object of his education is to learn the Veda, or the Vedas by heart. The Veda being called Brahman, he is called a Brahmakârin, a student of the Veda. The shortest time assigned to an effective study is twelve years, the longest forty-eight<sup>3</sup>. While the young student stays in his master's house, he has to submit to the strictest discipline. He has to say his prayers twice a day, at

<sup>1</sup> According to Yama, Sudras also may receive these sacraments up to the Upanaya, apprenticeship, but unaccompanied by Vedic verses.

<sup>2</sup> Âryavidyâ-sudhânidhi, p. 101. Âpastamba-sutras, I, 1, 18, ed. Bühler, 'Let him initiate a Brahman in spring, a Kshatriya in summer, a Vaisya in autumn; a Brahman in the eighth year after his conception, a Kshatriya in the eleventh year after his conception, a Vaisya in the twelfth year after his conception.'

\* Apastamba-sútras, I, 2, 12, 'He who has been initiated shall dwell as a religious student in the house of his teacher, for forty-eight years (if he learns all the Vedas), for thirty-six years, for twenty-four years, for eighteen years. Twelve years should be the shortest time.' sunrise and sunset (sandhyopâsana). Every morning and evening he has to go round the village begging, and whatever is given him, he has to hand over to his master. He is himself to eat nothing except what his master gives him. He has to fetch water, to gather fuel for the altar, to sweep the ground round the hearth, and to wait on his master day and night. In return for this, his master teaches him the Veda, so that he can say it by heart, and whatever else may be required to fit him to enter upon his second stage, and to become a married man and a householder (grihastha). The pupil may attend additional lessons of other teachers (upîdhyâyas), but his initiation, and what is called his second birth, he receives from his spiritual guide or  $\hat{a}k\hat{a}$ rya only<sup>1</sup>.

When his apprenticeship is finished, the pupil, after paying his master his proper fee, is allowed to return to his paternal home. He is then called a  $Sn \hat{a} tak a^2$ , one who has bathed, or  $Sam \hat{a} vritta$ , one who has returned. We should say he had taken his degree.

Some students (naish*th*ika) stay all their life at their master's house, never marrying; others, if moved by the spirit, enter at once, after serving their apprenticeship, upon the life of an anchorite (sannyâsin). There are exceptions allowed for sick, blind and cripples. But the general rule is that the young Ârya, who is

<sup>1</sup> More details are to be found in the old Dharma-sûtras, the sources of the Laws of Manu and other later law-books. A translation of several of these Dharma-sûtras, by Dr. G. Bühler, of Bombay, will soon be published in the 'Sacred Books of the East.'

<sup>2</sup> The name of Snåtaka does not apply to him from the time only of his leaving his master to the time of his marriage, but belongs to him through life. Cf. Âryavidyâ-sudhânidhi, p. 131. now, at the lowest estimate, nineteen or twenty-two years<sup>1</sup> of age, should marry<sup>2</sup>.

#### Second stage, Married Life.

This is the second stage of life, during which he is called a Grihastha, or Grihamedhin, a householder. The most minute rules are given as to the choice of a wife and the marriage ceremonies. What interests us, however, most, is his religion. He has by that time learnt the hymns of the Veda by heart, and we may therefore suppose that he believes in Agni. Indra. Varuna, Pragapati, and the other Vedic deities. He has also learnt the Brâhmanas, and he is bound to perform a constant succession of sacrifices, as either prescribed or at least sanctioned by those sacred codes. He has also learnt some of the Aranyakas and Upanishads<sup>3</sup> by heart, and if he has understood them, we may suppose that his mind has been opened, and that he knows that this second stage of active life is only a preparation for a third and higher stage which is to follow. No one, however, is allowed to enter on that higher stage who has not passed through the first and second stages. This at least is the general rule, though here too it is well known

<sup>1</sup> He may begin his apprenticeship at seven; the shortest study of the Veda takes twelve years, and, according to some, the study of the Mahânâmni and other Vratas another three years. See Âsvalâyana Grihya-sûtra, I, 22, 3. Comment.

<sup>2</sup> Manu says that the right age for a man to marry is thirty, for a woman twelve; but that the law allows a man to marry at twenty four, and a woman at eight.

<sup>3</sup> Åpastamba-sütras, XI, 2, 5, 1. Satapatha-bråhmana, X, 3, 5, 12, tasya vå etasya yagusho rasa evopanishat.

that exceptions occurred<sup>1</sup>. While a married man, the householder has to perform the five daily sacrifices; they are:

(1) The study or teaching of the Veda;

(2) Offering oblations to the Manes or his ancestors;

(3) Offering oblations to the gods;

(4) Offering food to living creatures;

(5) Receiving guests.

Nothing can be more perfect than the daily life mapped out for the householder in the so-called Domestic Rules (Grihya-sûtras). It may have been an ideal only, but even as an ideal it shows a view of life such as we find nowhere else.

It was, for instance, a very old conception of life in India, that each man is born a debtor, that he owes a debt first to the sages, the founders and fathers of his religion; secondly to the gods; thirdly to his parents<sup>2</sup>. The debt he owes to the sages he repays

<sup>1</sup> The question of the four Âsramas is fully discussed in the Vedântasûtras. III. 4. The general rule is: brahmakaryam samâpya grihî bhavet, grihî bhûtvâ vanî bhavet, vanî bhûtvâ pravraget, 'let a man become a householder after he has completed the studentship, let him be a dweller in the forest after he has been a householder. and let him wander away after he has been a dweller in the forest.' But it is added : yadi vetarathâ brahmakaryâd eva pravraged, grihâdvâ, vanâd vå, 'or otherwise let him wander forth even from his studentship, from the house, or from the forest.' (Gâbâlopanishad, 4.) There is a quotation in Govindânanda's gloss to Vedânta-sûtra, III, 4, 49, mentioning four kinds in each of the four Asramas: gâyatrah, brâhmah, prâgâpatyah, brahan (naishthika?) iti brahmakârî katurvidhah; grihastho 'pi vartavrittih, salinavrittih, yayavarah, ghorasannyasiti katurvidhah; vânaprasthas ka vaikhânasa-udumbara-vâlakhilva-phenapa-prabhedais katurvidhah; tathâ parivrâd api kutikara-bahûdaka-hamsa-paramahamsa-prabhedais katurvidhah. Cf. Brihat-Parâsara-Samhitâ, XI.

<sup>2</sup> Manu, VI, 35. 'When he has paid his three debts (to the sages, the manes, and the gods), let him apply his mind to final beatitude;

as a student by a careful study of the Veda. The debt he owes to the gods, he repays as a householder, through a number of sacrifices, small or great. The debt he owes to his parents, he repays by offerings to the Manes, and by becoming himself the father of children.

After having paid these three debts, a man is considered free of this world.

But besides all these duties, which each faithful Ârva is bound to discharge, there are a great many other sacrifices which he is expected to perform, if he can afford it: some of them being daily sacrifices, others fortnightly, others connected with the three seasons, with the time of harvest, or with the return of each half-year or year. The performance of these sacrifices required the assistance of professional priests, and must in many cases have been very expensive. They had to be performed for the benefit of the three upper classes, the Aryas only, and during these great sacrifices, a Kshatriva and a Vaisva were both considered, for the time being, as good as a Brâhmana. The actual performance of the sacrifices, however, and the benefits derived from that service, were strictly reserved to the Brâhmanas. Some of the sacrifices, such as the horse-sacrifice and the Ragasûya, could be performed for the benefit of Kshatrivas only. Sudras were at first entirely excluded from sacrifices.

but low shall he fall who presumes to seek beatitude without having discharged those debts. After he has read the Vedas in the form prescribed by law, has legally begotten a son, and has performed sacrifices to the best of his power, he (has paid his three debts, and) may then apply his heart to eternal bliss.' See also Manu, XI, 66. Sometimes the number is raised to four and five. See Boehtlingk and Roth, 'Sanskrit Dictionary,' s. v. though in later times we hear of certain exceptions, provided that no sacred hymns were employed during their performance.

From what we know of the ancient times of India, between about 1000 and 500 before our era, we find that for almost every hour of the day and even the night, the life of a Brâhmana was under the strictest discipline from one end of the year to the other. The slightest neglect of his sacred duties entailed severe penance and loss of caste, to say nothing of threatened punishments in another life; while a careful observance of his prayers and sacrifices carried the promise, not only of a long and prosperous life on earth, but of the highest happiness in heaven.

# Third stage, Retirement.

But now we come to the most important and most instructive feature in the life of the ancient Indians. When the father of a family perceived his hair growing gray, or when he had seen the child of his child, he knew that he was quit of this world, he was to give up all that belonged to him to his sons, leave his house, and repair to the forest. He was then called a Vânaprastha. It was free to his wife to follow him or not, as she chose. There is in fact on this and on some other points connected with the forest-life considerable difference of opinion among ancient authorities, which deserves much greater attention than it has hitherto received. The chief difficulty is how to determine whether these different authorities represent local and contemporaneous usages, or successive historical stages in the develop-

356

ment of Indian society. Wherever, for instance, retirement from the world was strictly enforced, it is clear that the law of inheritance must have been considerably affected by it<sup>1</sup>, while the option left to a wife of following her husband or not, as she pleased, would have greatly influenced the domestic arrangements of Indian families. But in spite of all differences, one thing is quite certain, that, from the moment a man entered the forest, he enjoyed the most perfect freedom of thought and action. He might for a time perform certain ceremonies, but in many cases that performance was purely mental. He thought the sacrifice through as we might hum a symphony to ourselves, and thus he had done all that could be required of him. But after a time that occupation also came to an end. We read of the Vânaprasthas subjecting themselves to several kinds of austerities, comprehended under the general name of tapas, but the idea that every act inspired by selfish interests, and particularly by a hope of rewards in another life, was not only useless, but even hurtful, became more and more prevalent, and the only occupation left was self-inspection, in the true sense of the word, that is, recognising the true and intimate relation between the individual and the eternal Self.

Many questions of the highest interest to the student of Indian history are connected with a true

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Thus we read in the Lawbook of Vishau, VI, 27, that the sons and grandsons pay the debts of a person who gives up his house, as in the case of death, and (V, 152) that a person who has once become a mendicant becomes the king's slave if he return. According to XVII, 15, 16, the teacher or pupil takes the property of a Vanaprastha.

appreciation of the forest-life. On these we cannot dwell at present.

Two points only must be noticed. First, that there was, after the third stage, a fourth and final stage, that of the Sannyâsin, who retired from all human society, and after solitary wanderings in the wilderness, threw himself into the arms of death. It is not always easy to distinguish the Sannyasin, also called by different authorities bhikshu, yati, parivrag, and muni, from the Vânaprastha, though originally there was this very important difference, that the members of the three former asramas aspired to rewards in another life (trayah punyalokabhâgah), while the sannyasin, who had thrown off all works, aspired to true immortality in Brahman (eko 'mritatvabhåk, brahmasamsthah), that the dweller in the forest continued to belong to the parishad or commune, while the Sannyasin shrank from any intercourse with the world.

Secondly, we must remember that the third stage, the forest life, which is so characteristic a feature in the ancient literature of India, and fully recognised even in such late works as the Laws of Manu and the epic poems, was afterwards abolished <sup>1</sup>, possibly as affording too great a support to what we are

<sup>1</sup> Narada: 'The procreation of a son by a brother (of the deceased), the slaughter of cattle in the entertainment of a guest, the repast on flesh meat at funeral obsequies, and the order of a hermit (are forbidden or obsolete in the fourth age).

Âditya Purána: 'What was a duty in the first age, must not (in all cases) be done in the fourth; since, in the Kali age, both men and women are addicted to sin: such are a studentship continued for a very long time, and the necessity of carrying a water-pot, marriage with a paternal kinswoman, or with a near maternal relation, and the sacrifice of a bull.'

accustomed to call Buddhism<sup>1</sup>, but what in many respects might be called a complete realisation and extension of the forest-life and the final retirement from the world. as sanctioned by the old Brahmanic law. The orthodox scheme of the Brahmans was simple enough, so long as they could persuade men to pass through it step by step, and not to anticipate the freedom of the forest or the blessings of complete solitude, without first having fulfilled the duties of the student and the householder. That difficulty is well illustrated by the dialogue between a father and his son in the Mahabharata (Sântiparva, Adhy. 175). The father advises the son to follow the traditions of the elders, first to learn the Veda, observing all the rules of studentship, then to marry and to have children, to erect the altars, and perform the appropriate sacrifices, then to go into the forest, and at last to try to become a Muni. The son, however, rejects his advice, and declares the life of a householder. wife, children, sacrifices and all the rest, as worse than useless. 'The enjoyment of a man who lives in the village,' he says, 'is the jaws of death; the forest is the abode of the gods, so the scripture teaches. The enjoyment of a man who lives in the village is a rope to bind him; the good cut it asunder and are free, the bad never cut it. There is no such treasure for a Brahman as solitude, equanimity, truth, virtue, steadiness, kindness, righteousness, and abstaining from works. What does wealth profit thee, or re-

<sup>1</sup> According to the Âpastamba-sûtras, I, 6, 18, 31, a person who has become a hermit without being authorised thereto by the rules of the law (avidhinå pravragita) is to be avoided. The Commentator explains this by Såkyådayaå, Såkyas, i.e. Buddhists, and the rest. latives, or a wife, O Brâhmana, when thou art going to die? Seek for the Self that is hidden in the heart. Whither are thy grandfathers gone and thy father?

All this may sound fanciful, poetical, imaginary, but it represents the real life of ancient India. That in the ancient history of India this forest-life was no mere fiction, we know, not only from the ancient literature of India, but also from the Greek writers, to whom nothing was so surprising as to find, by the side of the busy life of towns and villages, these large settlements of contemplative sages, the  $i\lambda\delta\beta\iotao\iota$ , as they called them, in the forests of India.

To us this forest-life is interesting, chiefly as a new conception of man's existence on earth. No doubt it offers some points of resemblance with the life of Christian hermits in the fourth century, only that the Indian hermitages seem to be pervaded by a much fresher air, both in an intellectual and bodily sense. than the caves and places of refuge chosen by Christian sages. How far the idea of retirement from the world and living in the desert may first have been suggested to Christian hermits by Buddhist pilgrims, who were themselves the lineal descendants of Indian forest-sages or Vânaprasthas; whether some of those extraordinary similarities which exist between the Buddhist customs and ceremonial and the customs and ceremonial of the Roman Catholic church (I will only mention tonsure, rosaries, cloisters, nunneries, confession (though public), and clerical celibacy) could have arisen at the same time-these are questions that cannot, as yet, be answered satisfactorily. But with the exception of those Christian hermits, the Indians

seem to have been the only civilised people who perceived that there was a time in a man's life when it is well for him to make room for younger men, and by an undisturbed contemplation of the great problems of our existence here and hereafter, to prepare himself for death. In order to appreciate the wisdom of such a philosophy of life, we must not forget that we are speaking of India, not of Europe. In India the struggle of life was a very easy one. The earth without much labour supplied all that was wanted, and the climate was such that life in a forest was not only possible, but delightful. Several of the names given to the forest by the Aryans meant originally delight or bliss. While in European countries the old people had still to struggle on, and maintain their position in society as a Senatus, a collection of elders guiding, moderating, sometimes also needlessly checking the generous impulses of the succeeding generation, in India the elders gladly made room for their children, when they had themselves become fathers, and tried to enjoy the rest of their lives in peace and quietness.

### Life in the forest.

Do not let us suppose that those ancient Aryans were less wise than we are. They knew, as well as we do, that a man may live in the forest and yet have his heart darkened by passions and desires: they also knew, as well as we do, that a man, in the very thick of a busy life, may have in his heart a quiet hermitage where he can always be alone with himself and his trucst Self.

We read in the Laws of Yâgñavalkya, III, 65:

'The hermitage is not the cause of virtue; virtue arises only when practised. Therefore let no man do to others what is painful to himself.'

A similar sentiment occurs in Manu VI, 66 (translated by Sir W. Jones):

'Equal-minded towards all creatures, in whatsoever order he may be placed, let him fully discharge his duty, though he bear not the visible mark of his order. The visible mark of his order is by no means an effective discharge of duty.'

In the Mahâbhârata the same sentiments occur again and again :

'O Bharata<sup>1</sup>, what need has a self-controlled man of the forest, and what use is the forest to an uncontrolled man? Wherever a self-controlled man dwells, that is a forest, that is an hermitage.

'A sage, even though he remains in his house, dressed in fine apparel, if only always pure, and full of love, as long as life lasts, becomes freed from all evils<sup>2</sup>.

'Carrying the three staves, observing silence, wearing platted hair, shaving the head, clothing oneself in dresses of bark or skins, performing vows and ablution, the agnihotra-sacrifice, dwelling in the forest, and emaciating the body, all these are vain, if the heart is not pure<sup>3</sup>.'

<sup>1</sup> Sântiparva, 5961,

dântasya kim aranyena tathâdântasya bhârata yatraiva nivased dântas tad aranyam sa kâsramak.

<sup>2</sup> Vanaparva, 13450,

tishthan grihe kaiva munir nityam sukir alankritah yavaggivam dayavams ka sarvapapaih pramukyate.

<sup>3</sup> Vanaparva, 13445,

tridandadhâranam maunam gatâbhâro 'tha mundanam, valkalâginasamveshtam vratakaryâbhishekanam, Such ideas become in time more and more prevalent, and contributed no doubt to the victory of Buddhism, in which all external works and marks had ceased to be considered as of any value. Thus we read in the Buddhist aphorisms of the Dhammapada<sup>1</sup>, Nos. 141, 142:

'Not nakedness, not platted hair, not dirt, not fasting, or lying on the earth, not rubbing with dust, nor sitting motionless, can purify a mortal who has not overcome desires.

'He who, though dressed in fine apparel, exercises tranquillity, is quiet, subdued, restrained, chaste, and has ceased to find fault with all other beings<sup>2</sup>, he indeed is a Brahmana, a Sramana (ascetic), a Bhikshu (a friar).'

All these thoughts had passed again and again through the minds of Indian thinkers as they pass through our own, and had received simple and beautiful expression in their religious and epic poetry. I need only mention here from the Mahâbhârata<sup>3</sup> the curious dialogue between king Ganaka and Sulabhâ, who, in the guise of a beautiful woman, convicts him of deceiving himself in imagining that he can be at the same time a king and a sage, living in the world, yet being not of the world. This is the same king Ganaka of Videha who gloried in saying that if his

agnihotram vanevâsah sariraparisoshanam,

sarvâny etâni mithyâ syur yadi bhâvo na nirmalah.

Tedandiko, as a name of an ascetic, occurs in Buddhist literature also; see Gâtaka II, p. 316 (Morris).

<sup>1</sup> Buddhaghosha's 'Parables,' ed. M. M., 1870, p. xcviii.

<sup>2</sup> Dandanidhâna is explained by vânmanakkâyair himsâtyâgak, in the commentary on the Mahâbhârata, Sântiparva, 175, v. 37.

<sup>3</sup> Mahâbhârata, Sântiparva, Adhyâya 320; ed. Bombay, vol. v. p. 227 seq. Muir, 'Religious and Moral Sentiments,' p. 126. capital Mithilâ were in flames, nothing belonging to him would be burnt<sup>1</sup>.

Still the ancient Brahmans retained their conviction that, after the first and second stages of life were passed, when a man was fifty—what we in our insatiable love of work call the very best years of a man's life—he had a right to rest, to look inward and backward and forward, before it was too late.

It would be out of place here to enter into any historical disguisitions as to the advantages of these two systems in retarding or accelerating the real progress, the real civilization. and the attainment of the real objects of human life. Only let us not, as we are so apt to do, condemn what seems strange to us, or exalt what seems familiar. Our senators and elders have, no doubt, rendered important services; but their authority and influence have many a time been used in history to check and chill the liberal and generous tendencies of younger hearts. It may be a true saying that young men imagine that old men are fools, and that old men know that young men are; but is it not equally true of many a man eminent in Church and State, that, in exact proportion as the vigour of his mind and the freshness of his sentiments decrease, his authority and influence increase for evil rather than for good?

And remember, this life in the forest was not an involuntary exile; it was looked upon as a privilege, and no one was admitted to it who had not conscientiously fulfilled all the duties of the student and the householder. That previous discipline was considered essential to subdue the unruly passions of the human

<sup>1</sup> Dharmapada, translated by M. M., p. cxv.

heart. During that period of probation and preparation, that is, during the best part of a man's life, little freedom was allowed in thought or deed. As the student had been taught, so he had to believe, so he had to pray, so he had to sacrifice to the gods. The Vedas were his sacred books, and their claims to a supernatural origin, to be considered as revelation, were more carefully and minutely guarded in the apologetic literature of India than in any other theological literature which I know.

And yet, on a sudden, as soon as a man entered upon the third stage or the forest-life, he was emancipated from all these fetters. He might carry on some outward observances for a time, he might sav his prayers, he might repeat the scriptures which he had acquired as a boy, but his chief object was to concentrate his thoughts on the eternal Self, such as it was revealed in the Upanishads. The more he found his true home there, and could give up all that he had formerly called his own, divesting himself of his Ego, and all that was personal and transient, and recovering his true Self in the eternal Self, the more all fetters of law, of custom, and caste, of tradition and outward religion fell from him. The Vedas now became to him the lower knowledge only; the sacrifices were looked upon as hindrances; the old gods. Agni and Indra, Mitra and Varuna, Visvakarman also and Pragâpati, all vanished as mere names. There remained only the  $\hat{A}$ tman, the subjective, and Brahman, the objective Self, and the highest knowledge was expressed in the words tat tvam, thou art it; thou thyself, thy own true Self, that which can never be taken from thee, when everything else that seemed to

be thine for a time, disappears; when all that was created vanishes again like a dream, thy own true Self belongs to the eternal Self; the Âtman or Self within thee is the true Brahman<sup>1</sup>, from whom thou wast

<sup>1</sup> I have avoided to use the word Brahman instead of Âtman, because, though its later development is clear, I must confess that I have not been able as yet to gain a clear conception of its real roots. As for all other abstract conceptions, there must be for brahman also something tangible from which it sprang, but what this was, seems to me still very doubtful.

There can be little doubt that the root from which brahman was derived is brth or vrth. The meanings ascribed to this root by native grammarians are to erect, to strive, and to grow. These three meanings may be reduced to one, viz. to push, which, if used intransitively, would mean to spring up, to grow; if transitively, to make spring up, to erect.

Between these meanings, however, and the meanings assigned to Brahman by the oldest exegetes, there seems little connection. Yaska explains brahman as meaning either food or wealth. Sayana adopts these meanings and adds to them some others, such as hymn, hymn of praise, sacrifice, also great (brihat). (See Haug, Über die ursprünglich Bedeutung des Wortes Brahma, 1868, p. 4.) Professor Roth gives as the first meaning of brahman, (1) pious meditation appearing as an impulse and fulness of the mind, and striving towards the gods. every pious manifestation at divine service, (2) sacred formula, (3) sacred word, word of God, (4) sacred wisdom, theology, theosophy, (5) sacred life, chastity, (6) the highest object of theosophy, the impersonal god, the absolute, (7) the clergy. Professor Haug, on the contrary, thinks that brahmán meant originally a small broom made of Kusa grass, which during a sacrifice is handed round, and is also called veda, i.e. tied together, a bundle. He identifies it, as Benfey before him, with the Zend baresman, always used at the Izeshne ceremony. which is a reflex of the Vedic Soma-sacrifice. The original meaning of brahman and baresman he supposes to have been sprouts or shoots (Lat. virga), then growth, prosperity, and as the prosperity of a sacrifice depended on the hymns and prayers, these too were called brahman. the sacrifice was called brahman, and at last this prosperity was conceived as the first cause of all being.

Neither of these biographies seems to me altogether satisfactory. Without attempting to explain here my own view of the origin and growth of brahman, I shall only say that there is a third meaning assigned to the root brih, to sound or to speak. Speech, in its most estranged for a time through birth and death, but who receives thee back again as soon as thou returnest to Him, or to It.

#### The end.

Here is the end of the long journey which we undertook to trace; here the infinite, which had been seen as behind a veil in the mountains and rivers, in the sun and the sky, in the endless dawn, in the heavenly father, in Visvakarman, the maker of all things, in Pragapati, the lord of all living creatures, was seen at last in the highest and purest form which the Indian intellect could reach. Can we define him, they said, or comprehend him? No, they replied; all

general man, may have been conceived as what springs forth and grows, the also as what not only develops itself, but develops its objects also, more particularly the gods, who are named and praised in words. From the root vrih, determined in that direction, we have, I believe, the Latin verb-um, and the Gothic vaurd, word (cf. barba and O. N. baro-r, urbs and Sanskrit ardha, etc.; Ascoli in Kuhn's Zeitschrift, XVII, 334). How far the Indians retained the consciousness of the original meaning of brih and brahma, is difficult to say, but it is curious to see how they use Brihas-pati and Vâkas-pati, as synonymes of the same deity. In the Brihadâranyaka, I, 3, 20, we read : esha u eva brihaspatir, vâg vai brihatî, tasyâ esha patis, tasmâd u brihaspatih; esha u eva brahmanaspatir, vâg vai brahma, tasvâ esha patis, tasmâd u brahmanaspatih. Here the identity of yâk. speech, with brihati (or brih) and brahman is clearly asserted. From the root vrih, in the sense of growing, we have in Sanskrit barhis. shoots, grass, bundle of grass, in Latin virga. The Latin verbenae, also, the sacred branches, born by the fetiales, and possibly the verbera (verberibus caedere), may come from the same root. Without attempting to trace the further ramifications of brahman, word, hymn of praise, prayer, sacrifice, I shall only guard at once against the idea that we have in it some kind of Logos. Though brahman comes in the end to mean the cause of the universe, and is frequently identified with the highest Atman or Self, its development was different from that of the Alexandrian Logos, and historically, at all events, these two streams of thought are entirely unconnected.

we can say of him, is No, no! He is not this. He is not that; he is not the maker, not the father, not the sky or the sun, not the rivers or the mountains. Whatever we have called him, that he is not. We cannot comprehend or name him, but we can feel him; we cannot know him, but we can apprehend him: and if we have once found him, we can never escape from him. We are at rest, we are free, we are blessed. They waited patiently for the few years before death would release them: they did nothing to prolong their old age, but at the same time they thought it wrong to put an end to their life themselves <sup>1</sup>. They had reached what was to them eternal life on earth, and they felt convinced that no new birth and death could separate them again from that eternal Self which they had found, or which had found them.

And yet they did not believe in the annihilation of their own Self. Remember the dialogue in which Indra was introduced as patiently acquiring a knowledge of the Self. He first looks for the Self in the shadow in the water; then in the soul while dreaming; then in the soul when in deepest sleep. But he is dissatisfied even then, and says: 'No, this cannot be; for he, the sleeper, does not know himself (his self) that he is I, nor does he know anything that exists. He is gone to utter annihilation. I see no good in this.'

But what does his teacher reply? 'This body is mortal,' he says, 'and always held by death, but it is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Manu, VI, 45, 'Let him not wish for death, let him not wish for life; let him expect the appointed time, as an hired servant expects his wages.'

the abode of the Self, which is immortal and without a body. When embodied (when thinking this body is I, and I am this body) the Self is held by pleasure and pain. So long as he is thus embodied, he cannot get rid of pleasure and pain. But when the Self is disembodied (when he knows himself to be different from the body), then neither pleasure nor pain can touch him any more.

Yet this Self, the serene soul, or the highest person, does not perish, it only comes to himself again; it rejoices even, it laughs and plays, but as a spectator only, never remembering the body of his birth. He is the Self of the eye, the eye itself is but an instrument. He who knows I will say this, I will hear this, I will think this, he is the Self; the tongue, the ear, the mind are but instruments. The mind is his divine eye, and through that divine eye the Self sees all that is beautiful, and rejoices.

Here we see that annihilation was certainly not the last and highest goal to which the philosophy or the religion of the Indian dwellers in the forest looked forward. The true Self was to remain, after it had recovered itself. We cease to be what we seemed to be; we are what we know ourselves to be. If the child of a king is exposed and brought up as the son of an outcast, he is an outcast. But as soon as some friend tells him who he is, he not only knows himself to be a prince, but he is a prince, and succeeds to the throne of his father. So it is with us. So long as we do not know our Self, we are what we appear to be. But when a kind friend comes to us and tells us what we really are, then we are changed as in the twinkling of an eye: we come to our Self, we know our Self, we are our Self, as the young prince knew his father, and thus became himself a king.

## Phases of religious thought.

We have seen a religion growing up from stage to stage, from the simplest childish prayers to the highest metaphysical abstractions. In the majority of the hymns of the Veda we might recognise the childhood: in the Brâhmanas and their sacrificial. domestic, and moral ordinances the busy manhood; in the Upanishads the old age of the Vedic religion. We could have well understood if, with the historical progress of the Indian mind, they had discarded the purely childish prayers as soon as they had arrived at the maturity of the Brâhmanas; and if, when the vanity of sacrifices and the real character of the old gods had once been recognised, they had been superseded by the more exalted religion of the Upanishads. But it was not so. Every religious thought that had once found expression in India, that had once been handed down as a sacred heirloom, was preserved, and the thoughts of the three historical periods, the childhood, the manhood, and the old age of the Indian nation, were made to do permanent service in the three stages of the life of every individual. Thus alone can we explain how the same sacred code, the Veda, contains the records not only of different phases of religious thought, but of doctrines which we may call almost diametrically opposed to each other. Those who are gods in the simple hymns of the Veda, are hardly what we should call gods, when Pragapati, the one lord of living creatures, had been introduced in the Bråhmanas; and they ceased altogether to be gods when, as in the Upanishads, Brahman had been recognised as the cause of all things, and the individual self had been discovered as a mere spark of the eternal Self.

For hundreds, nay, for thousands of years this ancient religion has held its ground, or, if it lost it for a time, has recovered it again. It has accommodated itself to times and seasons, it has admitted many strange and incongruous elements. But to the present day there are still Brahmanic families who regulate their life, as well as may be, according to the spirit of the Sruti, the revelation contained in the old Veda, and according to the laws of the Smriti, or their time-honoured tradition.

There are still Brahmanic families in which the son learns by heart the ancient hymns, and the father performs day by day his sacred duties and sacrifices, while the grandfather, even though remaining in the village, looks upon all ceremonies and sacrifices as vanity, sees even in the Vedic gods nothing but names of what he knows to be beyond all names, and seeks rest in the highest knowledge only, which has become to him the highest religion, viz. the so-called Vedânta, the end and fulfilment of the whole Veda.

The three generations have learnt to live together in peace. The grandfather, though more enlightened, does not look down with contempt on his son or grandson, least of all does he suspect them of hypocrisy. He knows that the time of their deliverance will come, and he does not wish that they should anticipate it. Nor does the son, though bound fast by the formulas of his faith, and strictly performing the minutest rules of the old ritual, speak unkindly of his father. He knows he has passed through the narrower path, and he does not grudge him his freedom and the wider horizon of his views.

Is not here, too, one of the many lessons which an historical study of religion teaches us?

When we see how in India those who in the earliest times worshipped Agni, the fire, lived side by side with others who worshipped Indra, the giver of rain; when we see how those who invoked Pragapati, the one lord of living creatures, did not therefore despise others who still offered sacrifices to the minor Devas; when we see how those who had learnt that all the Devas were merely names of the one, the highest Self, did not therefore curse the names or break the altars of the gods whom they had formerly adored: may we not learn something even from the old Vedic Indians, though in many respects we may be far better, far wiser, and far more enlightened than they were or ever could have been?

I do not mean that we should slavishly follow the example of the Brahmans, and that we should attempt to reintroduce the successive stages of life, the four Åsramas, and the successive stages of religious faith. Our modern life is beyond such strict control. No one would submit to remain a mere ritualist for a time, and then only to be allowed to become a true believer. Our education has ceased to be as uniform as it was in India, and the principle of individual liberty, which is the greatest pride of modern society, would render such spiritual legislation as India accepted from its ancient lawgivers, utterly impossible with us. Even in India we only

know the laws, we do not know how they were obeyed; nay, even in India, history teaches us that the galling fetters of the old Brahmanic law were broken at last, for there can be little doubt that we have to recognise in Buddhism an assertion of the rights of individual liberty, and, more particularly, of the right of rising above the trammels of society, of going, as it were, into the forest, and of living a life of perfect spiritual freedom, whenever a desire for such freedom arose. One of the principal charges brought by the orthodox Brahmans against the followers of Buddha was that 'they went forth' (pravrag), that they shook off the fetters of the law, before the appointed time, and without having observed the old rules enjoining a full course of previous discipline in traditional lore and ritualistic observances.

But though we need not mimic the ideal of the ancient Aryans of India, though the circumstances of modern times do not allow us to retire into the forest, when we are tired of this busy life, nay, though, in our state of society, it may sometimes be honourable 'to die in harness,' as it is called, we can vet learn a lesson even from the old dwellers in Indian forests; not the lesson of cold indifference, but the lesson of viewing objectively, as being in it, yet not of it, the life which surrounds us in the marketplace; the lesson of toleration, of human sympathy, of pity, as it was called in Sanskrit, of love, as we call it in English, though seldom conscious of the unfathomable depth of that sacred word. Though living in the forum, and not in the forest, we may yet learn to agree to differ with our neighbour, to love those who hate us on account of our religious convictions,

or at all events, unlearn to hate and persecute those whose own convictions, whose hopes and fears, nay, even whose moral principles differ from our own. That, too, is forest-life, a life worthy of a true forestsage, of a man who knows what man is, what life is, and who has learnt to keep silence in the presence of the Eternal and the Infinite.

It is easy, no doubt, to find names for condemning such a state of mind. Some call it shallow indifference, others call it dishonesty to tolerate a difference of religion for the different Âsramas, the different stages of life, for our childhood, our manhood, and our old age; still more, to allow any such differences for the educated and the uneducated classes of our society.

But let us look at the facts, such as they are around us and within us, such as they are and as they always must be. Is the religion of Bishop Berkeley, or even of Newton, the same as that of a ploughboy? In some points, Yes; in all points, No. Surely Matthew Arnold would have pleaded in vain if people, particularly here in England, had not yet learnt that culture has something to do with religion, and with the very life and soul of religion. Bishop Berkeley would not have declined to worship in the same place with the most obtuse and illiterate of ploughboys, but the ideas which that great philosopher connected with such words as God the Father, God the Son, and God the Holy Ghost were surely as different from those of the ploughboy by his side as two ideas can well be that are expressed by the same words.

And let us not think of others only, but of our-

selves; not of the different phases of society, but of the different phases through which we pass ourselves in our journey from childhood to old age. Who, if he is honest towards himself, could say that the religion of his manhood was the same as that of his childhood, or the religion of his old age the same as the religion of his manhood? It is easy to deceive ourselves, and to say that the most perfect faith is a childlike faith. Nothing can be truer, and the older we grow the more we learn to understand the wisdom of a childlike faith. But before we can learn that, we have first to learn another lesson, namely, to put away childish things. There is the same glow about the setting sun as there is about the rising sun: but there lies between the two a whole world. a journey through the whole sky, and over the whole earth.

The question therefore is not, whether there exist these great differences of religion in the different stages of each life, and in the different ranks of society, but whether we shall frankly recognise the fact, as the ancient Brahmans recognised it, and try to determine accordingly our position not only towards those who use the same words in religion which we use, though with greatly varying meanings, but also towards those who do not even use the same words.

But then it is asked, Is it really indifferent whether we use the same words or not, whether we use one name for the Divine or many? Is Agni as good a name as Pragâpati, is Baal as good as Jehovah, or Ormazd as good as Allah? However ignorant we may be as to the real attributes of the Deity, are there not some at least which we know to be absolutely wrong? However helpless we may feel as to how to worship God worthily, are there not certain forms of worship which we know must be rejected ?

Some answers to these questions there are which everybody would be ready to accept, though not everybody might see their full purport:—

'Of a truth I perceive that God is no respecter of persons: but in every nation he that feareth him, and worketh righteousness, is accepted with him.' (Acts x. 34, 35.)

'Not every one that saith unto me, Lord, Lord, shall enter into the kingdom of heaven; but he that doeth the will of my father which is in heaven.' (St. Matthew vii. 21.)

But if such testimony is not enough, let us try a similitude which, as applied to the Deity, may, better than any other similitude, help us, as it has helped others before us, to solve some of our difficulties. Let us think of God as a father, let us think of men, of all men, as his children.

Does a father mind by what strange, by what hardly intelligible a name his child may call him, when for the first time trying to call him by any name? Is not the faintest faltering voice of a child, if we only know that it is meant for us, received with rejoicing? Is there any name or title, however grand or honourable, which we like to hear better?

And if one child calls us by one name and another by another, do we blame them? Do we insist on uniformity? Do we not rather like to hear each child calling us in his own peculiar childish way?

So much about names. And what about thoughts?

When children begin to think, and to form their own ideas about father and mother, if they believe their parents can do everything, give them everything, the very stars from the sky, take away all their little aches, forgive them all their little sins, does a father mind it? Does he always correct them? Is a father angry even if his children think him too severe? Is a mother displeased if her children believe her to be kinder, more indulgent, more in fact a child herself than she really is? True, young children cannot understand their parents' motives nor appreciate their purposes, but as long as they trust and love their parents in their own peculiar childish way, what more do we demand?

And as to acts of worship, no doubt the very idea of pleasing the Eternal by killing an ox is repulsive to us. But, however repulsive it may seem to all around, what mother is there who would decline to accept the sweet morsel which her child offers her out of its own mouth and, it may be, with fingers anything but clean? Even if she does not eat it, would she not wish the child to think that she had eaten it, and that it was very good? No, we do not mind in our children either mistaken names, or mistaken thoughts, or mistaken acts of kindness, as long as they spring from a pure and simple heart.

What we do mind in children, even in little children, is their using words which they do not fully understand; their saying things which they do not fully mean; and, above all, their saying unkind things one of another.

All this can only be a similitude, and the distance which separates us from the Divine is, as we all know, quite incommensurate with that which separates children from their parents. We cannot feel that too much; but, after we have felt it, and only *after* we have felt it, we cannot, I believe, in our relation to the Divine, and in our hopes of another life, be too much what we are, we cannot be too true to ourselves, too childlike, too human, or, as it is now called, too anthropomorphous in our thoughts.

Let us know by all means that human nature is a very imperfect mirror to reflect the Divine, but instead of breaking that dark glass, let us rather try to keep it as bright as we can. Imperfect as that mirror is, to us it is the most perfect, and we cannot go far wrong in trusting to it for a little while.

And let us remember, so long as we speak of possibilities only, that it is perfectly possible, and perfectly conceivable that the likenesses and likelihoods which we project upon the unseen and the unknown may be true, in spite of all that we now call human weakness and narrowness of sight. The old Brahmans believed that as perfect or as imperfect as the human heart could conceive and desire the future to be, so it would be. It was to them according to their faith<sup>1</sup>. Those, they thought, whose whole desire was set on earthly things, would meet with earthly things: those who could lift their hearts to higher concepts and higher desires, would thus create to themselves a higher world.

But even if we resign ourselves to the thought that the likenesses and likelihoods which we project upon the unseen and unknown, nay, that the hope of our meeting again as we once met on earth, need not be
fulfilled exactly as we shape them to ourselves, where is the argument to make us believe that the real fulfilment can be less perfect than what even a weak human heart devises and desires? This trust that whatever is will be best, is what is meant by faith, true, because inevitable faith. We see traces of it in many places and in many religions, but I doubt whether anywhere that faith is more simply and more powerfully expressed than in the Old and the New Testaments:

'For since the beginning of the world men have not heard, nor perceived by the ear, neither hath the eye seen, O God, beside thee, what he hath prepared for him that waiteth for him.' (Isaiah lxiv. 4.)

'But, as it is written, Eye hath not seen, nor ear heard, neither have entered into the heart of man, the things which God hath prepared for them that love him.' (I Cor. ii. 9.)

We may do what we like, the highest which man can comprehend is man. One step only he may go beyond, and say that what is beyond may be different, but it cannot be less perfect than the present: the future cannot be worse than the past. Man has believed in pessimism, he has hardly ever believed in pejorism, and that much decried philosophy of evolution, if it teaches us anything, teaches us a firm belief in a better future, and in a higher perfection which man is destined to reach.

The Divine, if it is to reveal itself at all to us, will best reveal itself in our own human form. However far the human may be from the Divine, nothing on earth is nearer to God than man, nothing on earth more godlike than man. And as man grows from childhood to old age, the idea of the Divine must grow with us from the cradle to the grave, from åsrama to åsrama, from grace to grace. A religion which is not able thus to grow and live with us as we grow and live, is dead already. Definite and unvarying uniformity, so far from being a sign of honesty and life, is always a sign of dishonesty and death. Every religion, if it is to be a bond of union between the wise and the foolish, the old and the young, must be pliant, must be high, and deep, and broad; bearing all things, believing all things, hoping all things, enduring all things. The more it is so, the greater its vitality, the greater the strength and warmth of its embrace.

It was exactly because the doctrine of Christ, more than that of the founders of any other religion, offered in the beginning an expression of the highest truths in which Jewish carpenters, Roman publicans, and Greek philosophers could join without dishonesty, that it has conquered the best part of the world. It was because attempts were made from very early times to narrow and stiffen the outward signs and expressions of our faith, to put narrow dogma in the place of trust and love, that the Christian Church has often lost those who might have been its best defenders, and that the religion of Christ has almost ceased to be what, before all things, it was meant to be, a religion of world-wide love and charity.

# Retrospect.

Let us look back once more on the path on which we have travelled together, the old path on which our Aryan forefathers, who settled in the land of the Seven Rivers, it may be not more than a few thousand years ago, have travelled in their search after the infinite, the invisible, the Divine.

They did not start, as was imagined, with a worship of fetishes. Fetish worship comes in in later times, where we expect it: in the earliest documents of religious thought in India there is no trace of it, nay, we may go further and say, there is no room for it, as little as there is room for lias before or within the granite.

Nor did we find in their sacred books any traces of what is commonly meant by a primeval revelation. All is natural, all is intelligible, and only in that sense truly revealed. As to a separate religious instinct, apart from sense and reason, we saw no necessity for admitting it, and even if we had wished to do so, our opponents, who, here as elsewhere, prove always our best friends, would not have allowed it. In explaining religion by a religious instinct or faculty, we should only have explained the known by the less known. The real religious instinct or impulse is the perception of the infinite.

We therefore claimed no more for the ancient Aryans than what we claim for ourselves, and what no adversaries can dispute—our senses and our reason; or, in other words, our power of apprehending, as manifested in the senses, and our power of comprehending, as manifested in words. Man has no more, and he gains nothing by imagining that he has more.

We saw, however, that our senses, while they supply us with a knowledge of finite things, are constantly brought in contact with what is not finite, or, at least, not finite yet; that their chief object is, in fact, to elaborate the finite out of the infinite, the seen out of the unseen, the natural out of the supernatural, the phænomenal world out of the universe which is not yet phænomenal.

From this permanent contact of the senses with the infinite sprang the first impulse to religion, the first suspicion of something existing beyond what the senses could apprehend, beyond what our reason and language could comprehend.

Here was the deepest foundation of all religion, and the explanation of that which before everything before fetishism, and figurism, and animism, and anthropomorphism—needs explanation: why man should not have been satisfied with a knowledge of finite sensuous objects; why the idea should ever have entered into his mind, that there is or can be anything in the world besides what he can touch, or hear, or see, call it powers, spirits, or gods.

When our excavations among the ruins of the Vedic literature had once carried us to that solid rock, we went on digging, in order to see whether some at least of the oldest pillars erected on that rock might still be discovered, and some of the vaults and arches laid free which supported the later temples of the religions of India. We saw how, after the idea had once laid hold of man that there was something beyond the finite, the Hindu looked for it everywhere in nature, trying to grasp and to name it; at first, among semitangible, then among intangible, and at last among invisible objects.

When laying hold of a semi-tangible object, man's senses told him that they could grasp it in part only: —yet it was there.

382

When laying hold of an intangible, and at last of an invisible object, his senses told him that they could grasp it hardly, or not at all:—and yet it was there.

A new world thus grew up peopled by semitangible, intangible, and invisible objects, all manifesting certain activities, such as could be compared with the activities of human beings, and named with names that belong to these human activities.

Of such names some were applied to more than one of those invisible objects; they became, in fact, general epithets, such as Asura, living things, Deva, bright beings, Deva asura, living gods<sup>1</sup>, Amartya, Immortals, best known to us through the Greek  $\Theta \epsilon ol$  $d\theta dava \tau ol$ , the Italian *Dii Immortales*, the old German immortal gods.

We also saw how other ideas, which are truly religious, and which seem the most abstract ideas that man can form, were nevertheless, like all abstract ideas, abstracted, deduced, derived from sensuous impressions, even the ideas of law, virtue, infinitude, and immortality.

Here I should have much liked to have had some more lectures at my disposal, if only to show the influence which the first conscious contact with death exercised on the mind of man; and again to watch the slow, yet irresistible growth of those ideas which we now comprehend under the names of Faith and Revelation.

In India also, whatever may have been said to the contrary, the thoughts and feelings about those whom death had separated from us for a time,

<sup>1</sup> Rig-Veda, X, 82, 5.

supplied some of the earliest and most important elements of religion, and faith drew its first support from those hopes and imaginings of a future life and of our meeting again, which proved their truth to the fathers of our race, as they still do to us, by their very irresistibility.

Lastly, we found how, by a perfectly natural and intelligible process, a belief in single supreme beings, or Devas—*Henotheism*, tended to become a belief in one God, presiding over the other, no longer supreme gods—*Polytheism*; or a belief in one god, excluding the very possibility of other gods—*Monotheism*.

Still further, we saw that all the old Devas or gods were found out to be but names; but that discovery, though in some cases it led to *Atheism* and some kind of *Buddhism*, led in others to a new start, and to a new belief in one Being, which is the Self of everything, which is not only beyond and beneath all finite things, as apprehended by the senses, but also beneath and beyond our own finite Ego, the Self of all Selfs.

Here for the present we had to leave our excavations, satisfied with having laid free that lowest stratum of solid rock on which in India all the temples rest that were erected in later times for worship or sacrifice.

I thought it right to warn you again and again, against supposing that the foundations which we discovered beneath the oldest Indian temples, must be the same for all the temples erected by human hands. In concluding, I must do so once more.

No doubt the solid rock, the human heart, must be the same everywhere: some of the pillars even, and the ancient vaults, may be the same everywhere, wherever there is religion, faith, or worship.

But beyond this we must not go, at least not for the present.

I hope the time will come when the subterraneous area of human religion will be rendered more and more accessible. I trust that these Lectures which I have had the great privilege to inaugurate, will in future supply for that work abler and stronger labourers than I can pretend to be; and that the Science of Religion, which at present is but a desire and a seed, will in time become a fulfilment and a plenteous harvest.

When that time of harvest has come, when the deepest foundations of all the religions of the world have been laid free and restored, who knows but that those very foundations may serve once more, like the catacombs, or like the crypts beneath our old cathedrals, as a place of refuge for those who, to whatever creed they may belong, long for something better, purer, older, and truer than what they can find in the statutable sacrifices, services, and sermons of the days in which their lot on earth has been cast; some who have learnt to put away childish things, call them genealogies, legends, miracles or oracles, but who cannot part with the childlike faith of their heart.

Though leaving much behind of what is worshipped or preached in Hindu temples, in Buddhist vihâras, in Mohammedan mosques, in Jewish synagogues, and Christian churches, each believer may bring down with him into that quiet crypt what he values most—his own pearl of great price:— The Hindu his innate disbelief in this world, his unhesitating belief in another world;

The Buddhist his perception of an eternal law, his submission to it, his gentleness, his pity;

The Mohammedan, if nothing else, at least his sobriety;

The Jew his clinging, through good and evil days, to the One God, who loveth righteousness, and whose name is 'I am';

The Christian, that which is better than all, if those who doubt it would only try it — our love of God, call Him what you like, the infinite, the invisible, the immortal, the father, the highest Self, above all, and through all, and in all,—manifested in our love of man, our love of the living, our love of the dead, our living and undying love.

That crypt, though as yet but small and dark, is visited even now by those few who shun the noise of many voices, the glare of many lights, the conflict of many opinions. Who knows but that in time it will grow wider and brighter, and that the Crypt of the Past may become the Church of the Future.

# INDEX

ABIPONES, their idea of numbers, p. 74. Abraham, his perception of the unity of the Godhead, 69. Abyssinian or Nubian tribes, 71. - of Semitic race, 71. Accents in the Veda, 70. - not marked in later Sanskrit, 147. - of Zeus and Dyaus alike, 147. Active, everything named as, 192. - does not mean human, 193. - natural objects as, 280. Adhyâya or lecture, 164. Aditi, the infinite, 233. - not a modern deity, 234. - natural origin of, 235. — the oldest, 237. - the place of, taken by Rita, 246. Aditi and Diti, 236. Âditya, the sun, 266, 270. Adityas, sons of Aditi, 233, 234. - seven or eight, 236. Adonai, 187. Aduhsprishta Samhita, 169, note. Africa, full of animal fables, 118. African religion, higher elements in, 109. - Waitz on, 109. - many-sidedness of, IIQ. African savages, Portuguese sailors on, 59. African tribes, classified by Waitz, 70, 71. Agara, a general predicate of deities, not decaying, 203, 278. Agni, ignis, 212. - supreme, 293. - becomes Varuna, 297.

- Agni Mitra, 297.
- Savitri, 297.
- Indra, 297.
- same as Indra and Vishnu, 297.
- Agnihotra and Vedic sacrifices, 144.
- Agnihotris, or sacrificers, 171.
- Ahu, Zend, conscience, world, Sanskrit asu, breath, 197 note.
- Ahu in Zend, lord, 197 note.
- Ahura-mazda, 197 note.
- Aistheton, the infinite as an, 48.
- Akârya, or spiritual guide, 352.
- Akesines, river, 207.
- Akra, people of, worship the sun, 112.
- their god Jongmaa, 113.
- Akwapim, one word for God and weather, 114.
- All-Father, Charles Kingsley on the, 222.
- All-gods, Visve Devas, 298.
- Amarta, not dying, 203.
- Amartya, an immortal, 266.
- American ethnologists, their excuse for slavery, 93.
- Ammon, 187.
- Anadhyâya, or non reading days, holidays, 165.
- Ancestors, 376.
- Anchorite, sannyâsin, 352.
- Ancient and modern belief, difference between, 8.
- Ancient and modern literature in India, Buddhism the barrier between, 138.
- Ancient mythology, how produced, 199.
- Ancients, testimonies of the, as to the character of their gods, 186.

CC2

- Angels, Celsus on the worship of, 209 note.
- not worshipped by the Jews, 209 note.
- Anima, breath, 90.
- Animal fables in Africa, 118.
- Animism, 127, 192, 192 note.
- Animus, mind, 90.
- Anirbhuga Samhitâ, 169 note.
- Annihilation of Self, 368.
- Anrita, untrue, 251.
- Anthropology, theology begins with, 39.
- Waitz's book on, 108.
- Anthropomorphism, 127, 192.
- Anthropopathism, 127, 192.
- Antinomies of human reason, discussed by Kant, 37.
- Antiquity of religion, 4.
- Anustarani, the, in burning the dead, 84.
- Åpastamba Sütra, the, translated by Bühler, 163, 167.
- Apprehension of the Infinite, 35.
- religion as a subjective faculty for the, 22.
- Arabic, green, black and brown confounded in, 42.
- Åranyakas, or forest books, 153, 324.
- Argikiyâ, river, 207.
- Aristotle on the tricoloured rainbow, 40.
- men create gods after their own image, 298 note.
- Arius, 313.
- Arnold, Matthew, 374.
- Artemis Patroa, image of, 105.
- Aryan language, testimony of the undivided, 188.
- Âryas, or nobles born, 350.
- AS, to breathe, 197.
- Asha in Zend is Rita, 255.
- origin of, 257 note.
- Ashanti or Odji, name for the Supreme Being in, 110.
- Ka in, 119.
- Sisa in, 119.
- word Kla, life, 119.
- Asikni, Akesines, river, 207.

- Asoka, 138 note, 312 note.
- his great council, 138 note.
- two inscriptions by, 139 note.
- patron of Buddhism, 139.
- Asramas, or the four stages, 350.
- discussed in the Vedanta-sûtras, 354 note.
- Astronomy, indigenous in India, 151.
- As-u, breath, 197.
- Asura, the living gods, 197.
- from asu, breath, 204.
- applied alike to beneficial and malignant powers, 204.
- a living thing, 266.
- living, 278.
- Asuras and Devas, battles between, 325, 326.
- Virokana, chief of the, 325.
- Asura, a man who has no faith, 329.
- Asuri, pupil of Kapila, 152 note.
- Asvinau, the twins, day and night, 215, 219.
- Athanasius and Arius, 313.
- Atharva-Veda and Rig-Veda compared, 156.
- fetishes in, 204.
- Atharva-vedis, in Bombay, 170.
- Atheism, 221, 316, 384.
- tendency toward, 304.
- difference between honest and vulgar, 310.
- Atheistical, opinions of the Deists, 314.
- Atheists, those who have been called, 312.
- Atman, Self, 320.
- the objective Self, 322.
- the subjective Self, 366.
- and Brahman, 366 note.
- Atom, something that cannot be cut asunder, 39.
- Attention, religio, 11.
- Atua or Akua, Polynesian word for God, 92.
- derivation of, 92.
- Audible objects among the Vedic deities, 215.
- Augustus, punishing Neptune, 105.

- Australia, first used by De Brosses, 59. Auxiliary verbs, 196.
- Avagraha, dissolves compounds, 170.
- Avam or Om, 86.
- Avesta, dualism of good and evil in the, 83.
- Ayah, metal or iron, 269 note.
- BAMBA, great fetish of, 104.
- Banâras, study of the Veda at, 167.
- Baresman, Žend = brahmán, 366 note.
- Bastian, on the word fetish, 103 note.
- Beal, S., on the Buddhist Tripitaka, 152 note.
- Behat, Hydaspes, 207.
- Being, the Unborn, 323.
- Belief, ancient and modern, differences between, 8.
- Belief or oinguis, 8.
- Belief in closer community with the Gods, 175.
- Benedictine missionaries, 98.
- Benin negroes regard their shadows as their souls, 90.
- Berber and Copt tribes, 70.
- Berkeley, 346, 374.
- Bhandarkar, Professor, on native learning, 166.
- Bhavabhûti, 149.
- Bhikshu, mendicant friar. 358, 363.
- Bhikshuka, Brahmans, 167.
- Bhû, to grow, to be, 198.
- Bindusâra, 138 note.
- Black, 43.
- and blue, no distinct words for among savages, 42.
- and blue, to beat, 42.
- confounded with brown and green in Arabic, 42.
- Yagush, the, 167.
- Blakkr, black in old Norse, 42.
- Bláman, and blá-maðr, old Norse, 42.
- Blár, blá, blátt, blue in Norse, 42.
- Blavus and blavius, 42.
- Bleak, A.S. blac, blæc, 43.
- Blue, a late idea, 41.

- Blue sky, not mentioned by the ancients, 41.
- Bombay, Atharva vedis in, 171.
- Book religions, 133.
- Brahmakârin, students of the Veda, 351.
- Brahmán, Zend baresman, 366 nota
- Brahman and Atman, 366 note.
- Brahman and the objective Self, 366.
- Brâhmana period, 133.
- Brâhmanas, 350.
- Brahmayagna, the, 168.
- Bread, worshipped as Demeter, 186.
- Breath and shadow, 91, 92.
- essence of the world, 313.
- Brih, verbum, 367.
- Brihaspati, quoted, 145.
- his heretical doctrines, 143.
- his follower Kárvâka, 144.
- Bronze period, 240.
- Brown confounded with black and green in Arabia, 42.
- Buddha, his denial of any devas or gods, 13.
- an atheist, 312.
- Buddhism, 140, 384.
- the frontier between ancient and modern literature in India, 138.
- its date, 140.
- and the third stage, 358.
- an assertion of the rights of individual liberty, 373.
- Buddhist stories in metre and prose, 77 note.
- Tripitaka, 152 note.
- and Roman Catholic ceremonies, 360.

Buddhists, 359 note.

- -denytheauthority of the Veda, 140.
- Buffon instigates de Brosses' investigations, 58.
- Bühler, Dr., publication of Asoka's inscriptions, 139 note.

Burning of the dead, hymn on, 83. - of widows, 85.

- Burton, on the Dahomans, 74 note.
- CABUL river, 207.
- Cæsar, on the religion of the Germans, 186.

- Cæsar and Tacitus, opposite reports on the Germans, 94.
- Caesius, 43.
- Calvin and Servetus, 313.
- Calx, the heel, 195.
- stone, 195.
- Carmichael, account of mission in Western Australia, 16.
- Castes, the four, 349.
- Caucasian, Sanskrit in, 136.
- Celsus, on various names for God, 187.
- on the Persian religion, 187.
- defence of Greek Polytheism, 200 note.
- worship of the angels, 209 note.
- Cerebration, unconscious, 241.
- Ceremonies, domestic, in the Sútras, 152.
- Chando, Santhal name for the sun, 214.
- Charites, Greek, same as harits, 267.
- Charme, or carmen, 65.
- Chave, feitiça, a false key, 64.
- Child of a king, the son of an outcast, 369.
- Childhood, manhood and old age of the Indian religion, 370.
- Children and dolls, 126.
- --- their surroundings, 127.
- contrasted with savages, 127.
- China, five colours known in, 42.
- Chinese, tones in, 90.
- Christians, as atheists, 312.
- Cicero, 11, 243.
- his derivation of *religio*, 11.
- -on man's possession of religion, 33.
- Cienga, the author of evil, 17.
- Clemens Alex., 312.
- Clerical celibacy, 360.
- Cloisters, 360.
- Clouds, the cows, 246 note.
- Codrington, Rev. R. H., on the religion of the Melanesians, 55.
- Norfolk Island, 75 note.
- on Mota word for soul, 91.
- --- on the confusion in communications between natives and English, 97.

- Collapse of the gods, 317.
- Colours, 40.
- four known to Demokritos, 42.
- five known in China, 42.
- Comte and Feuerbach, 20.
- Concept of gods, 211.
- of the divine, 264.
- Concepts, serial, 28.
- correlative, 29.
- early, 191.
- Condillac, on Infinite and Indefinite, 36.
- Confession, 360.
- Conscious perception, impossible without language, 41.
- Consciousness of dependence, Schleiermacher's view of religion, 2, 19.
- Contact with death, its influence, 383.
- Copula, sentences impossible without the, 196.
- Correlative concepts, 28, 29.
- Council of Ephesus, 69.
- Cousin, on Indian philosophy, 153.
- Cows, days, 246.
- the clouds, 246 note.
- Created beings, certain gods in the Veda looked on as, 87.
- Credo, 307.
- Cromlechs, 100.
- Cruickshank, negroes on the Gold Coast, 111.
- Cultus, Kant's view of, 18.
- Cunningham, his discovery of inscriptions by Asoka, 139 note.
- date he fixes for Buddha's death, 139 note.
- Curtius, E., Ueber die Bedeutung von Delphi, 7 note.
- Quintus, on religion of the Indians, 187.
- Cyrillus, 69.
- DÂ, to bind, diti derived from root, 233.
- DÂ, in Zend = Sk. dâ and dhâ, 254.
- Dahomey, the sun as supreme in, 114.
- Daily sacrifices, five, 354.

# 390

- Dakshinâ, fee, alms, 167.
- Darkness and sin, 237. Dasagranthas, or ten books of a Rig-Veda-Såkhå, 165.
- Dawn, the, 215, 235.
- golden coloured chariot of the, 236.
- wife and daughter of the sun, 267.
- Dawns, the, as parents of the sun, 267.
- Days, cows, 246.
- Dead, hymn accompanying the burning of, 83.
- body casts no shadow, 92.
- bodies devoured by wolves, 116.
- Death, influence of contact with, 383.
- De Brosses, the inventor of fetishism, 1709-1777, 58.
- his histoire des navigations aux terres Australes, 58.
- -- his Traité de la Formation mécanique des Langues, 59.
- his idea of a fetish, 66.
- Debts, the three, 354 note.
- Defining religion, the difficulty of, 21.
- Definitions, necessity of, 10.
- Definitions of religion, 9.
- of religion by Kant and Fichte, 14.
- --- by Schleiermacher (dependence) and by Hegel (freedom), 19.
- Deification of parts of nature, 201.
- Deists, atheistical opinions of the, 310.
- Deities, 220.
- or intangible objects, 219.
- dual, 297.
- Deity, idea of, slowly perfected, 277.
- Delians, ignorant of geometry, 151 note.
- Demeter, bread worshipped as, 186.
- Demokritos, knew of four colours, 42.
- Departing souls as small shooting stars in Fiji, 89.

- Dependence, Schleiermacher's definition of religion, 2, 19.
- Deva, 4, 202.
- derivation of, 4.
- meaning God, 5.
- meaning bright, 4, 202, 220, 278,
- its meaning is its history, 202.
- meaning forces or faculties, 209 note.
- nature only a, 221.
- a bright being, 266.
- more than bright yet very far from divine, 280.
- shining one, 282.
- Devas, the, 220.
- and Asuras, battles between, 325, 326.
- Devatâ, deity, 201.
- object of the hymn, 202.
- Dialectic period of religion, Henotheism, 291.
- Difference between ancient and modern belief, 8.
- Difficulty of defining religion, 21.
- of studying the religion of savages, 69.
- Diligo, to gather, 11 note.
- Diomedes and Odysseus, 104.
- Dionysos, wine worshipped as, 186.
- (Sk. dyunisya), 284 note.
- Dioskuroi, the, 215.
- Dis, or the Most High, 187.
- Discovery of Sanskrit literature, 137.
- Dispersonifying, difficulty in, 194.
- Diti, root Dâ, to bind, 233.
- Divine, concept of the, 263.
- deva very far from, 280.
- Dolls and children, 126.
- Dolmen, 100.
- Domestic ceremonies in the Sûtras, 152.
- Dual deities, 297.
- Dualism of good and evil in the Avesta, 83.
- Duallahs, name for Great Spirit, 112.
- Duty, sense of, 50.
- Dyaus, same word as Zeús, 147, 234.

- has the acute in the nominative and circumflex in the vocative like Zεύs, 147.
- the sky, 234.
- the illuminator, the sky as, 282.
- invoked with the earth and fire, 283.
- identified with Parganya, 297.
- Dyaush-pitar, 223.
- Dyaushpitâ, Jupiter, 282.
- Dyâvâprithivî, 219.
- heaven and earth, 284.
- maker of heaven and earth, 284.
- Dyu-patar, 223.
- EARLY concepts, 191.
- Earth, the, 182.
- fire, and Dyaus, invoked together, 283.
- mother of all the gods, 296.
- sky as husband of, 296.
- East, the abode of Rita, 246.
- Edda, mention of rainbow in, 40.
- Ediyahs of Fernando Po, name for Supreme Being, 112.
- Ego, the I, 321.
- Egyptian Maāl and Vedic Rita, 251 note.
- Eight and nine, expressed as ten minus one or two, 75 note.
- Elephants, as natural fetishes, 116, 117.
- Enquizi, word for fetish, 103 note.
- Ephesus, council of, 69.
- time of Herakleitos and of Cyrillus, 69.
- Ephod, the, 62.
- Epicharmos on the gods, 186.
- Epikourous, 7.
- Epithets, standing, 201.
- Erinnys, the, 242.
- Eros, Thespian image of, 105.
- Eternal part, unborn part, the, 83.
- Eternal life on earth, 368.
- Eternity, the snake as emblem of, 118.
- Etymological meaning of *religio*, 10.

- Evidence of religion, never entirely sensuous, 173.
- Evil spirit, a supreme, 111.
- Evolution in Vedic religion, 346.
- External revelation, 174.
- FABLES of animals in Africa, 118.
- Facultas occulta, 25.
- Faculties, Locke on, 24 note. Faculty, objections to the word, 23.
- Faith, as a religious faculty in man,
- 22.
- sense and reason, three functions of, 25.
- is evolved from what is infinite, 32.
- sraddhâ, 307.
- and revelation, slow yet sure growth of the ideas of, 383.
- Famine in India, the late, 159.
- Fate, Greek moira, 243.
- Father, God as, 229.
- God, not a, like a, 228.
- few nations who do not apply this name to God, 229.
- Fattura, 64.
- Fatum, etymon of feitiço, 65.
- Fée, a fairy, from fata, 65.
- Feiticero, a, 64.
- Feitiço, Latin factitius, 64.
- derived from fatum, 65.
- Feminines, introduction of, 195.
- Festus, 179.
- Fétichisme, 60.
- Fetish worshippers, the Jews never were, 61.
- origin of the name, 63.
- worship distinct from idolatry, 65.
- --- wrong extension of the name, 65.
- wide extension of the meaning of, 99.
- native words for, 103.
- Schultze, F., on the word, 103 note.
- Bastian on the word, 103 note.
- of Bamba, the great, 104.
- worship considered as degrading, 115.

Dyaus, Zeus, 147, 282.

- Fetish, whence the supernatural predicate of a, 124.
- Fetishes, De Brosses' idea of, 66.
- national, 66.
- private, 66.
- sellers of, despised, 97. - believers in, called infidels, 97.
- elephants as, 116, 117.
- in the Atharva-Veda, 204.
- instruments never become, 205 note.
- Fetishism, the original form of all religion, 57.
- De Brosses the inventor of, 58.
- first used 1760, 58.
- proper, 65.
- universal primeval, 99.
- antecedents of, 101.
- ubiquity of, 104.
- no religion consists of it only, 107.
- a parasitical development, 120.
- --- supposed psychological necessity of, 122.
- accidental origin of, 125.
- not a primary form of religion, 130.
- and tangible objects, 185.
- Feuerbach, definition of religion, 2.
- views on religion same as Greek philosophers, 5.
- and Comte, 20.
- Fichte and Kant, definitions of religion, 14.
- religion is knowledge, 15.
- Figurism, 127, 192.
- of Platonic philosophy, 59.
- Fiji, religion of, 89.
- Finite, can it apprehend the infinite, 29.
- whatever we imagine is, 35.
- none without an infinite, 46.
- Fire worshipped as Hephæstos, 186.
- invoked, 211, 212, 283.
- First impulse to the perception of the infinite, 54.
- Fist, 179.
- Five colours known in China, 42.
- Flavus, from flagvus, 43.

- Flesh, eating of, commanded, 145.
- Fligvidus, 43.
- Forest, life in the, 361.
- Formation mécanique des Langues, De Brosses', 1765, 59.
- Fortnightly sacrifices, 355.
- Four colours known to Democritus, 42.
- expressed as two-two, 74.
- steps, the, 128.
- strata of Vedic literature, 149.
- stages or Asramas, 350.
- Freedom, Hegel's definition of religion, 19.
- Froude, Origen and Celsus, 209 note.
- Fulahs, 71.
- Functions of sense, reason and faith, 25.
- Future life, Greek belief in, 82.
- earliest imaginings of, 238.
- Fustis, a cudgel, 179.
- GÂBÂLOPANISHAD, 354 note.
- Gaimini, 158 note.
- Ganaka of Videha, 363.
- and Sulabhâ, 363.
- Gangâ, Ganges, 207.
- Garutmat, 319.
- Gatâ text of the Veda, 166, 168-169.
- Gate of reason, 226.
- of the senses, 226.
- Gâthâs, older elements in, 134.
- Gâyatri addressed to Savitri, 168, 275. .. ..
- Geiger, L., Über Ürsprung und Entwickelung der menschlichen "Sprache, 40 note, 53 note.
- Über den Farbensinn der Urzeit, 41 note.
- Gender, grammatical, 194.
- Genesis, the snake in, 118.
- Geometry, indigenous in India, 151.
- Delians ignorant of, 151 note.
- Germans, opposite accounts of Cæsar and Tacitus, 94.
- Cæsar on the religion of, 186.
- Ghana, text of the Veda, 166, 168-170.
- Gill, Rev. W. W., on the word atua, God, 92.

- Gñanakandra, 152 note.
- Goblet d'Alviella, De la supériorité du Brahmanisme sur le Catholicisme. 63 note.
- God, 35, 124, 125.
- why we use the name of, 35.
- Polynesian word for, 92.
- words for in Akwapim and Bonny and among the Makuas, 114.
- whence the predicate, 125.
- not a father, like a father, a father, 228.
- few nations who do not apply the name father to, 220.
- predicate of, 264.
- predicate of, slowly conquered, 270
- the Unknown, 318.
- as a Father, 376.
- Gods, Pausanias on the rude images of the, 105.
- Ife the seat of the, II2.
- belief in closer community with the, 175.
- testimony of the ancients as to the character of their, 186, 187.
- concept of, 211.
- earth mother of all, 296.
- Gold, colour of the morning, and iron colour of the evening, 269 note.
- Golden-coloured chariot of the dawn. 236.
- Golden Seventy Shaster, 152 note.
- Goldziher, Mythology among the Hebrews, 251 note.
- Gomal, river, 207.
- Gomati, Gomal river, 207.
- Good and evil, dualism of, in the Avesta, 83.
- Grammatical gender, 195.
- Grantharthapariksha, construction of passages, 166.
- Gravity, not a thing by itself, 24.
- Great, the infinitely, 35.
- Greek philosophers on religion, 5.
- --- belief in a future life, 82.
- moira or fate, 243.
- Green, confounded with black and brown in Arabic, 42.

- Grigri, native word for fetish, 103.
- Grihastha, or Grihamedhin, a householder, 353. Grihasthas, Brahmans, 167.
- Grihya and Dharma-sútras, 152.
- Growth of the idea of the Infinite. 44
- Grugru, native word for fetish, 64, 103.
- Guilt, deliverance from, 210.
- Gujarât, study of the Veda in, 167.
- HALF-YEARLY sacrifices, 355.
- Hamilton, Sir W., 227.
- on the origin of the idea of the infinite, 38.
- Harits, one or seven, horses of the sun, 267.
- same as Greek Charites, 267.
- Harvest sacrifices, 355.
- Heaven father, 223.
- Hebrews, Goldziher, Mythology among, 251 note.
- Hegel, definition of religion (freedom), 19, 20.
- Helios will not overstep the bounds, 242.
- Henotheism or kathenotheism, 277, 384.
- the dialectic period of religion, 201.
- in Greece, Italy, and Germany, 202.
- further development of, 295.
- Hephaestos, fire worshipped as, 186.
- Herakleitos, 69, 241-242, 248.
- religion a disease, 6.
- blames the singers, 7, 8.
- Herakles, statue of, at Hyettos, 105.
- Herder, on religious tradition, 4.
- Hermeias or Hermes, identified with Sâramaya, 247.
- Hermits, Christian, of the fourth century, 360.
- Herodotus avoids naming Osiris, 87.
- on the Persian religion, 186.
- Hesiod, theogony of, 203.
- Hidatsa, or Grosventre Indians, 17.
- Hindus, despised history, 78.
- Hiouen-thsang, 152 note.

- Hiranyagarbha, golden germ, 301.
- Hiranyarupa, gold colour of the morning, contrasted with aya/sthuna, the iron poles of the evening, 269 note.
- Histoire des navigations aux terres Australes, 1756, De Brosses', 58.
- Historical aspect of religion, 12.
- character of the Vedic language, 146.
- History of religions; a corruption, 69.
- among savages, none, 75.
- despised by Hindus, 78.
- Hobbes on the Infinite, 35.
- verb is, 88 note.
- Holidays for pupils learning the Veda, 165.
- Homer and Hesiod, 7.
- on the longing for the gods, 33.
- never mentions the blue sky, 41.
- Homonymies, the, 60.
- Hooker, Dr., in the Himâlayas, 181.
- Hottentots, 71.
- Hydaspes, river, 207.
- Hyettos, statue of Herakles at, 105.
- Hylobioi, 360.
- Hymn to Indra as a supreme god, 287.
- to Varuna as a supreme god, 290.
- IBOS, their name for God, 114.
- of deity perfected slowly, 277.
- Idolatry distinct from fetish worship, 65.
- Idols in New Guinea, 98.
- Ife, the seat of the gods, 112.
- Ignis, Sk. agnis, fire, 212.
- Images of the gods, rough, 105.
- Immaterial matter, Robert Mayer's view of, 40.
- Immortality, 239.
- of the soul in the Rig Veda, 83.
- Imponderable substances, not admitted by our senses, 39.

- Impulse, the first, to the perception of the infinite, 54.
- Indefinite instead of Infinite, 36.
- India, growth of religion in, 135.
- Buddhism the frontier between ancient and modern literature in, 138.
- Indian chief on the blessings of doing nothing, 79.
- tradition, snakes in, 118.
- philosophy, Cousin on, 153.
- religion, Lyall on, 205 note.
- Indra, 142, 294.
- denial of, 142.
- the rain-giver, 218.
- the dog of, Saramâ, 247.
- parent of the sun and the dawn, 267.
- Jupiter pluvius, 285.
- hymn to, 287.
- a supreme god, 287.
- Agni and Vishnu identical, 297.
- Agni as, 297.
- and Agni, Sûrya identified with, 297.
- identified with Varuna, 297.
- faith in and doubts about, 307.
- and Pragâpati, 325.
- Ind-u, drops of rain, 218.
- Inferior spirits, 110.
- Infinite, 22, 27, 32, 35, 227.
- religion as a subjective faculty for the apprehension of the, 22.
- meaning of, 27.
- --- the, as a negative abstraction, 28.
- can the finite apprehend the, 29.
- idea of the, not ready made from the beginning, 32.
- apprehension of, 35.
- and indefinite the same, 36.
- growth of the idea of, 44.
- there from the first, 45.
- no finite without an, 46.
- the, an aistheton, 48
- the, a pisteuomenon, 48.
- Self, the, 51.
- first impulse to the perception of,

name for, 55.

- Infinite, Hobbes on the, 135.
- --- that of which we cannot perceive the limits, 184.
- idea of, a logical necessity, 227.
- the, in its earliest conception, 231.
- the visible, 235.
- Infinitely great, the, 35.
- small, the, 39.
- Innate language, no, 263.
- religion, 263.
- Inscriptions by Asoka, 139 note.
- of the Great Council, 138 note.
- Inspiration, Idea of, in India, 142.
- Instinct, linguistic, 176.
- religious or superstitious in man, 176.
- Instruments never become fetishes, 205 note.
- Intangible objects, 18;-186.
- objects or deities, 186.
- Intelligo, 11 note.
- Internal revelation, 175.
- Invisible, man sees the, 38.
- the, and the visible, 220.
- Invocation of natural objects, 205-207.
- of the rivers of the Penjâb, 207.
- Iron, mineral, palustric or meteoric, 240.
- poles of the chariot of the setting sun, 236.
- period, 240.
- Irritus, vain, 254.
- Is, Hobbes on the verb. 88 note.
- Ishira, quick and lively, 204.
- identical with lepos, 204 note.
- Ishtis, the fortnightly, 171.
- Îsvara Krishna Brâhmana, 152 note.
- Itihâsas, or legends, 158 note.
- Izeshne, ceremony, 366 note.
- JADE found in the Swiss lakes, 102.
- Jankkupong, word for God and weather in Akvapim, 114.
- Jewish monotheism preceded by polytheism, 134.
- Jews, never fetish worshippers, 61.
- Jongmaa, same as Nyongmo, 113.

- Judaism, Zoroastrianism, growth of religious ideas in, 133.
- Ju-ju, native word for fetish, 103.
- Jumna, river, 207.
- Ju-piter, 223.
- Jupiter, Dyaush-pitar, 282.
- Ζεύs and Dyaush-pitar in Veda, 147.
- pluvius, Indra, the rain-giver, 285.
- KA and Kla, 119 note.
- Kaffer and Congo races, 71.
- Kali age, 359 note.
- Kalidâsa, 149.
- Kalpa-sútras, learnt by the Srotriyas, 171.
- Kandragupta, 139.
- Kant and Fichte, definitions of religion, 14.
- religion is morality, 14.
- ---- on cultus, 18.
- discussion of the antinomies of human reason, 37.
- Kant's Critik der reinen Vernunft, 47.
- Kapila, 152 note.
- Kârvâka, follower of Brihaspati, 144.
- Karwar, the Papuan, 13.
- Katha Upanishad, 340.
- Kathenotheism, or henotheism, 277.
- Katurmâsyas, the, 171.
- Katusa, considers the Veda as meaningless, 143.
- Khandas, metre and scandere, 151. — period, 156.
- Kingsley, Charles, on the All-Father, 222.
- Kjernos, Sl. boar, used for ploughshare, 192 note.
- Kla, Ashanti word for life, 119 note.
- Know thy Self, 325.
- Knowledge, sensuous and conceptual, 31.
- Kosmos or Asha, recognised by Zoroaster, 257.
- Krama text of the Rig-Veda, 166, 168, 169.

# 396

Kritya, Italian fattura, 64.

Krumu, Kurum, river, 207.

Kshatriyas, 350.

- Kubhâ, Kophen, Cabul river, 207.
- Kurum, river, 207.
- LACTANTIUS, his derivation of religio, 12 note.
- Language, conscious perception impossible without, 41.
- of savages, 72.
- origin of, 189.
- not innate, 263.
- Languages, Sex-denoting, 194.
- from without, language from within, 264.
- Laotse, Tao of, 251 note.
- Laukâyatika, 143 note.
- Law, idea of, 241.
- of Rita, 249.
- of inheritance, 357.
- Law books, Sanskrit, 152.
- Lectures on the Veda, native, 164.
- Lex, legis, from ligare, 12 note.
- Old Norse lög, English law, 12 note.
- Lictor, a binder, 12 note.
- Life, little valued by savages, 80.
- in trees, 180.
- in the forest, 361.
- Likeness, originally conceived as negation, 200.
- Limit, the, and what is beyond it, 184.
- Linguistic instinct, 176.
- Literary nations, study of the religion of, 82.
- Literary religions, usefulness of the study of, 132.
- Lividus, from fligvidus, 43.
- Locke on faculties, 24 note.
- Lokâyata, name for unbelievers, 143 note, 144.
- Lunar mansions or Nakshatras, 151.
- Lyall on Indian religion, 205 note.

MADHU, honey, 205.

- Mådhyandinas, såkhå, 167.
- learning the Veda, 170, 171.
- how they indicate the accents, 170.
- Mafoor, Meyer, Über die, 42 note, 73 note.
- Mahinda, son of Asoka, 139 note.
- Maitreyî, and Yâgnavalkya, 335.
- Makuas, their word for God and heaven, 114.
- Malay, Sanskrit in, 136.
- Malevolent spirits, require worship, 110.
- Man sees the invisible, 38.
- religious or superstitious instinct in, 176.
- Mana, Melanesian name for the infinite, 55.
- Mangaia, Mr. Gill on words for God in, 92.
- Manifest, meaning of, 178.
- Manifestation of belief, religion as the, 9.
- Mantra period, 154.
- Manu, laws of, 152.
- Vaivasvata, the poet, 292.
- Maori word for shadow, used in Mota for soul, 91.
- Mar, rubbing, 189.
- an imperative, 190.
- Marâthâ country, study of the Veda in the, 167.
- Married life, second stage, 353.
- Marry, right age for a man to, Manu, 353 note.
- Mars, represented by a spear, 105.
- Marudvridhâ, river, 207.
- Marutas, storm gods, 217.
- Mås, the measurer, 193.
- Mater, not a feminine, 195.
- Matthews, Hidatsa grammar, 75 note.
- Mayer, Robert, on immaterial matter, 40.
- Medin, a friend, 268 note.
- Megasthenes, visits to Kandragupta, 139.
- Mehatnu, river, 207.
- Meiners, Allgemeine Kritische Geschichte, 62 note.

- Melanesian name for the infinite, 55. Melanesians, Mana of the, 55. Men, as God's children, 376. Meteoric iron, 240. Metre (Gatha) and prose editions of Buddhist stories, 77 note. Metre in India, 150. Metrical and prose extracts from the Purâna, 158 note. Meyer, Uber die Mafoor, 42 note, 73 note. Mineral iron, 240. Missing link, the, 93. Mithilâ, 364. Mitra, the sun, 219, 266, 268. - the bright sun, 219. - friend, for Mittra, 268 note. - greater than the earth, 275. - Agni as, 297. Mitra and Pushan, Savitri identified with, 297. Moira or fate, Greek, 243. Mokisso, word for fetish, 103 note. Monarchical polytheism, 279. Monkeys, as fetish worshippers, 115. – looked on as men, 116. Monotheism, 134, 279, 384. - Jewish, preceded by polytheism, 134. - is it a primitive form of religion, 260. — original, 279. - tendency towards, 299. Moon, a measurer, 193. Moors, 71. Morals among savages, none, 79. Morning and evening, contrasted colours, 269 note. Moseley, on the inhabitants of the Admiralty Islands, 75 note. Mota word for soul, 91. Mother, a river as a, 194. Motogon, the author of good, 17. Mountains, 181. — invoked, 206. Muir's Sanskrit Texts, 86. Mummifying, without mum or wax, 265. Muni, the, 358.
- Mythology, ancient, how produced, 199.
- chiefly solar, 214.
- among the Hebrews, Goldziher, 251 note.
- NAISHTHIKA, students who stay all their lives with their masters, 352.
- Nakiketas and Yama, 340.
- Nakshatras, or Lunar Mansions, 151.
- Naraka, or hell, 245.
- National fetishes, 66.
- traditions, among the Polynesians, 76.
- religions, 133.
- Natives and English, confusion in communications between, 97.
- Natural objects as active, 280.
- Nature, but a Deva, 221.
- from, to nature's God, 221.
- Neander and Strauss, confounded together, 70.
- Neapolitans, whip their saints, 106.
- Necligere, 11.
- Negation, 200.
- likeness originally conceived as, 200.
- Negative abstraction, the infinite as, 28.
- Negligo, necligo, 11 note.
- Negro inhabitants of Western Africa, 70.
- Negroes wanting rain, 66.
- Benin, believe their shadows to be their souls, 90.
- of the Gold Coast, III.
- Neoteric senses, 177.
- Neptune, punished by Augustus, 105.
- Nero, his belief in Dea Syria, 105.
- Neuter forms, 195.
- names, 319.
- New Guinea, Capt. Moresby's mistaken accounts of idols in, 98.
- New Testament, no mention of the blue sky in, 41.
- Newton, 374.

- Nihil in fide, nisi quod ante fuerit in sensu, 224, 239. Nirbhuga or Samhitâ text. 160. Nir-riti, going away, 245. No religion consists of fetishism only, 107. Noiré's philosophy, 188, 191. Nomina, 228. Nooumenon, the infinite to Kant a mere, 48. Not-yet, the, instead of faculty, 24. Numbers, among savages, 74. Numerals of savages, 74. Numina, 228. Nunneries, 360. Nyongmo, same as Jongmaa, 113. OBJECT of belief, religion as the, 9. Objects, semi-tangible, 183. — intangible, 185. Odjis or Ashantis, their name of the Supreme Being and of created spirits, 110. Odysseus and Diomedes, 204. Old and new faith, Strauss, 2. Old Testament, no mention of the blue sky in, 41. Olorun, Yoruba name for God, II2. Om or avam, 86. - Herbert Spencer, his remarks on the word, 86. Om, yes, 164. Oral tradition, Veda handed down by, 157. Orchomenos, temple of the Graces, 105. Ordior, to weave, 253. Ordo, 253. Origen and Celsus, Froude on, 209 note. Origin of religion, problem of the, 1. - of the name fetish, 63. - of reason, 188 note, - of language and thought, 189. Original form of all religion, fetishism, 57. - monotheism, 279.
- Osiris, Herodotus avoids naming,
- "Our Father which art in Heaven," 223.
- PADA, text of the Rig-Veda, 166, 168, 170.
- Palaioteric senses, 177.
- Palladium at Troy, 104.
- Palustric iron, 240.
- Pânini, 150.
- Pânini and Yâska, period between, 163.
- Pânini's Grammar, known by heart, 168.
- Pañkasikha, 152 note.
- Pantheon, Vedic, 218.
- Papa, Scythian name for God, 187.
- Papua, the, worshipping his karwar, 13.
- Parâsara, laws of, 152.
- Parganya, identified with Dyaus, 297.
- Parishads, 150.
- Parivrâg, the, 358.
- Parushni, Ravi, river, 207.
- Pater, not a masculine, 195.
- Path of *Ri*ta, 246.
- Pausanias, on the rude images of the gods, 105.
- Peep of day, Saramâ, 247.
- Perception of the infinite, first impulse to, 54.
- Percepts and concepts, addition and subtraction of, thinking, 31.
- Periods, time of stone, bronze and iron, 240.

Persian religion, Herodotus on, 186.

- Celsus on, 187.
- Personal religions, 133.
- Personification, 127, 194.
- of parts of nature, 280.
- Phainomenon, the infinite not a, 48.
- Pharae, sacred stones at, 105.
- Philosophy, Noire's, 188, 191.
- of the Upanishads, 324.
- and religion, distinction between, 345.
- Phonetic type, the root, 191.
- Phonetics in India, 150.

- Phonetics, or Sikshå, 160 note.
- Physiolatry, 65.
- Pisteuomenon, the infinite as a, 48.
- Plants invoked, 206.
- Plato and the Delians, 150 note, 152 note.
- Plough, as an agent, not an instrument, 192.
- and wolf, vrika, 192 note.
- Poets of the Veda, on their own writings, 141.
- Polygamy, 79.
- Polynesia, first used by De Brosses, 59.
- Sanskrit in, 136.
- Polynesian word for God, 92.
- Polynesians, Whitmee on, 76.
- national traditions, 76.
- legends in prose and poetry, 77.
- Polytheism, 134, 277, 384.
- preceded Jewish monotheism, 134.
- monarchical, 279.
- Poona, prizes for Sanskrit scholarship, 166.
- Portuguese sailors on African savages, 59.
- navigators and feiticos, 63.
- Poseidon, water worshipped as, 186.
- Positive philosophy, 30.
- Power of belief, religion as the, 9.
- Pragâpati, 273, 299.
- -- lord of man, 273.
- epithet of Savitri, 301.
- the lord of creatures, 301.
- father of Agni, Vâyu, Aditya, 304.
- fell to pieces, 304.
- half mortal, half immortal, 304.
- and Indra, 325.
- father of Indra, 326.
- Pragâpati's love for his daughter, story of, 304.
- Prakriyâ, theoretical knowledge of Sanskrit learning, 166.
- Prâna, breath or spirit, 321.
- Prasna, a section, in teaching the Veda, 164.
- Prasnas, sixty to a lecture, 164.
- Prâtisâkhya of the Rig-Veda, 163.

- Pratrinna, or Pada text, 169.
- Prayogas, or manuals, 171.
- Predicate of God, 125, 264.
- whence derived, 125.
- slowly conquered, 279.
- Predicates, forming names of a class of beings, 278.
- Priests, authority of, 96.
- Primary form of religion, fetishism not a, 130.
- Primeval revelation, 260.
- Primitive conceptions, Herbert Spencer on, 67.
- Prithivi, the earth, 235.
- Private fetishes, 66.
- Problem of the origin of religion, I.
- Prodikos on the gods, 186.
- Pronominal roots, 190.
- Prose and poetry, Polynesian legends in both, 77.
- Psycholatry, 119.
- Public opinion, influence of, on travellers, 93.
- Pugna, a battle, 179.
- Punctum, 179.
- Purâna, extracts from, 158 note.
- Purânas, 159.
- to be distinguished from Purâna, 158 note.
- Pûshan, the sun, 266.
- the sun of shepherds, 269.
- his sister and beloved Sûryâ, 270.
- as lord of all that rests and moves, 275.
- conducts souls to the regions of the blest, 275.
- Psychological necessity of fetishism, supposed, 122.
- Mitra and Savitri, 297.
- QUINTUS CURTIUS on the religion of the Indians, 187.
- RADJA, speech, 255.
- Râganyas, 350.
- Rain, how negroes seek for, 66.
- and the rainer, 217.
- Rainbow, seven colours of, 40.
- tricoloured, 40.
- in the Edda, 40.

- Rainy season, term for teaching the Veda, 165.
- Ram Mohun Roy, 340.
- Rasâ, 207.
- Rata and ratus, 254.
- Rathjan, to number, 255.
- Rathjo, number, 255.
- Ratio, counting, reason, 255.
- Ratu, order and orderer, 197 note.
- order, he who orders, 253.
- Ratus, constant movement of the stars, 254.
- Ravi, river, 207.
- Reason, altar erected to, 24.
- evolved from what is finite, 32.
- gate of, 226.
- Reason and sense, distinction between, 22.
- Reason, faith, and sense, the three functions of, 25.
- Redjon, to speak, 255.
- Regard, religio, 11, 12.
- Relegere, 11.
- Religare, 11.
- Religens and religiosus, distinction between, 12 note.
- Religio, 9.
- derivations of, 10, 11, 11 note, 12 note.
- meant attention, regard. 11, 12.
- derived from *religare*, 12 note.
- Religion, problem of the origin of, r.
- Strauss, have we still any, 2.
- definitions of, 2, 9.
- antiquity of, 4.
- science of, 5.
- the object of belief, 9.
- the power of belief, 9.
- the manifestation of belief, 9.
- used in three senses, 9.
- etymological meaning of, 10.
- historical aspect of, 12
- definitions of, by Fichte and Kant, 14.
- is morality, Kant, 14.
- is knowledge, Fichte, 15.
- -- with or without worship, 16.
- definition of Schleiermacher (dependence), and of Hegel (freedom), 19.

- Religion, specific characteristic of, 21.
- difficulty of defining, 21.
- as a mental faculty, 22.
- as a subjective faculty for the apprehension of the infinite, 22.
- inevitable, if we have our senses, 32.
- of the Melanesians, 55.
- retrogression in, frequent, 63.
- difficulty of studying it among savages, 69.
- universal among savages, S1.
- an universal phenomenon of humanity, 81.
- of literary nations, study of, S2.
- of savages, study of, 88.
- unwillingness of savages to talk of, 97.
- fetishism, not a primary form of, 130.
- literary, usefulness of the study of, 132.
- national and personal, 133.
- book, 133.
- in India, growth of, 135.
- evidence of, never entirely sensuous, 173.
- of the Germans, Cæsar on, 186.
- of the Persians, Herodotuson, 186.
- of the Indians, 187.
- innate, 263.
- Henotheism the dialectic period of, 291.
- of the Upanishads, 345.
- Religion and philosophy, distinction between, 345.
- Religiosus and religens, distinction between, 11 note.
- Religious ideas in Judaism, Zoroastrianism, growth of, 133.
- or superstitious instinct in man, 176.
- ideas in the Veda, 239.
- Renan, on German religious opinion, 3.
- Retirement, third stage, 356.
- Retrogression in religion, frequent, 68.
- πd

- Retrogression in religion as frequent ' as progression in the human race, 68.
- Revelation, primeval, 60.
- idea of, in India, 142.
- external, 174.
- internal, 175.
- Revelation and faith, slow but sure growth of the ideas of, 383.
- Right age for man to marry, according to Manu, 353 note.
- Rig-Veda, the only real Veda, 155.
- belief in the immortality of the soul in the, 83.
- compared with the Atharva-Veda, 156.
- Prâtisâkhya of, 163.
- Rig-Veda-sâkhâ, time taken to learn a, 165, 166.
- Rishi, subject of the hymn, 202. *Rita*, 243.
- original meaning of, 245.
- abode of, the East, 246.
- as#the place where they unharness the horses, 246.
- takes the place of Aditi, 246.
- --- the law of, 249.
- the path of, the right path, 246-249.
- - gâtu, 249.
- the sacrifice, 250.
- development of, 251.
- coincidence between Egyptian Maât and Vedic, 251 note.
- was it a common Aryan concept, 252.
- is Asha in Zend, 255.
- Ritavah, the moon, 253 note.
- Rite, ritus, 253.
- Ritual in India, 150.
- Ri-tvan, ordo, 253.
- Rivers, 181.
- Seneca on, 182.
- invoked, 206.
- of the Penjâb invoked, 207.
- Root, the phonetic type, 191.
- Roots, pronominal, 190.
- Rosaries, 360.
- Rousseau's ideas of savages, 93.
- Rudra, the thunderer, 216.

- Rupi, name for Supreme Being, 112. Russian peasants and their saints, 106.
- SABAOTH, 187.
- Sabe:sm, 60.
- Sacramental rites, samskâras, 351.
- Sacrifices, various Vedic, 171.
- five daily, 354.
- daily, 355.
- fortnightly, 355.
- harvest, 355.
- three seasons, 355.
- half-yearly, 355.
- yearly, 355.
- Vedic, why offered by men of wisdom, 144.
- St. Anthony and Portuguese sailors, 106.
- St. Augustine, his derivation of religio, 12 note.
- Saints, images of in Roman Catholic countries, 106.
- Såkhås, or recensions of the Veda, 171.
- Sâkyâdayah, Sâkyas, Buddhists, 359 note.
- Salvado, on the natives of Western Australia, 16.
- Samâvritta, a, 352.
- Samhitâ, text of the Rig-Veda, 169.
- Samhitâs, different, 169 note, 346.
- Samskâras, twenty-five, 351.
- Sandhyâ-vandana, or twilight-prayers, 167.
- Sandrocottus, 138.
- or Kandragupta, 138 note.
- Sânkhya-Kârikâ, 152 note.
- Sannyasin, the fourth stage, 352, 358.
- Sanskrit in Malay, 136.
- in Polynesian and Caucasian, 136.
- literature, discovery of, 137.
- MSS. in different libraries, 137 note.
- -- 10,000 separate works in, 137.
- no subjunctive mood in, 147.
- | --- law-books, 152.

- Sanskrit scholarships, prizes for, 166.
- and Zend, some technical terms in both, 256.
- Santhals in India, 214.
- Saramâ, peep of day, 247.
- story of, 247.
- the dog of Indra, 247.
- Sârameya, sons of Saramâ, 247.
- identified with Hermeias or Hermes, 247.
- Sarasvati, Sursúti, river, 207.
- Sarit, the runner, 191.
- Satya, the true, 248, 274.
- Savages, usefulness of the study of, 67.
- difficulty of studying the religion of, 69.
- language of, 72.
- religion and language of, 72.
- numerals of, 74.
- no history among, 75.
- morals among, 79.
- little value for life, 80.
- religion universal among, 81.
- study of the religion of, 88.
- absence of recognised authorities among, 95.
- unwillingness to talk of religion, 97.
- and children, contrasted, 126, 127.
- Savitri, the sun, 266.
- is Mitra, 269.
- Gâyatrî addressed to, 275.
- Agni as, 297.
- identified with Mitra and Pushan, 297.
- Pragâpati as epithet for, 301.
- Savitri's golden chariot, 268.
- Sâyana Akârya, 157.
- Scandere and Khandas, 151.
- Scent, in animals and man, 178.
- Schiller, professed no religion, 14.
- Schleiermacher's definition of religion, 2, 19.
- absolute dependence, 19, 217.
- Schliemann, his labours, 148.
- Schultze, F., on the word fetish, 103 note.
- Science of religion, 5.

- Science of language, and the science of religion, 61.
- of religion, and the science of language, 61.
- of religion, right position of the Veda in the, 136.
- Scythian name for God, Papa, 187.
- Seasons, ritu, 53.
- Second stage, married life, 353.
- Seleucus Nicator, contemporary of Sandracottus, 139.
- Self, 221, 368, 369.
- of the world, 221.
- the shadow or image is, 326.
- annihilation of, 368.
- Semi-deities, or semi-tangible objects, 186, 208, 219, 232.
- never rise to the rank of supreme gods, 281.
- Semi-tangible and tangible, division of sense objects, 179, 185.
- objects, 183.
- objects or semi-deities, 186.
- objects among Vedic deities, 205.
- Seneca, on rivers, 182.
- Senegal and Niger, the negro found between, 70.
- Sense and reason, distinction between, 22.
- Sense objects, division of into tangible and semi-tangible, 179.
- Sense of duty, 50.
- Sense, reason, and faith, three functions of, 25.
- Senses, the, and their evidence, 177.
- ncoteric and palaioteric, 177.
- gate of the, 226.
- Sensuous and conceptual knowledge, 31.
- Sensuous perception, never supplies entirely the evidence of religion, 173.
- Sentences impossible without the copula, 196.
- Serial concepts, 28.
- Serpent and tree-worship, 100.
- Servetus and Calvin, 313.
- Servius, his derivation of religio, 12 note.
- Seven colours of the rainbow, 40.
- d 2

Sex-denoting languages, 194. Shadow and soul, 90-91. - and breath, 91. - dead body casts no, 92. - or image is Self, 326. Shankar Pandurang, 161. Shooting stars as gods in Fiji, 89. - as departing souls, 89. Sicyon, images of Zeus and Artemis 1 at, 105. Sikshâ, or phonetics, 160 note. Sin and darkness, 237. Sindhu, the defender, 191. - Indus, 207. - the rivers, 235. - Sinlessness, prayer for, 237. Sisa in Ashanti, 119. Siva and Vishnu, 149. Sky, the, as Dyaus, or the illuminator, 282. - husband of the earth, 296. Slavery, excused by American ethnologists, 93. Smriti, 143. Snakes, why worshipped, 117. - name assumed by many tribes, 118. - how viewed in India, 118. - of the Zendavesta, 118. --- of Genesis, 118. - symbol of eternity, 118. Snâtaka, a, 352. Sokrates, an atheist, 312. Solar mythology, 213. Solomon, his idolatry, 69. Soma, 171, 294. – sacrifices, 171. Somah, rain, 199. Soul, meaning of in Fiji, 90. - Mota word for, 91. - words for, meant shadow, 90. Sounds, limited power of distinguishing, 43. Spencer, Herbert, on primitive conceptions, 67. - on the word Om, 86. - on undeveloped grammatical structures, 88. Spinoza, 314. Spirits, malevolent, 110.

Spiritual guides or âkâryas, 352. Srâddha, 145. Srad dhâ, 308 note. Sramana, ascetic, 363. Srotriyas, oral tradition of, 160. — or Srautis, 171. Sruti, 143. - or revelation, Upanishads belong to, 340. Stages, four, 350. - first, 351. - second, 353. - third, 356. - fourth, 358. Stahl's doctrine, 192 note. Stars, constant movement of, ratus, 254. Steps, the four, 128. Stone, the coronation, 103. --- a cutter, 192. — period, 240. Stones, why worshipped, 102. - as images of the gods, 105. Storm gods, Marutas, 217. Strauss, have we still any religion, - 'old and new faith,' 2. --- and Neander, 70. Students, naishthika, who stay all their life at their masters, 352. Studentship, first stage, 351. Subjective faculty for the apprehension of the infinite, religion 88 8, 22. Subjunctive mood, none in Sanskrit, 147. Suddha Samhita, 160 note. Súdras, 349, 350, 351. - prohibited from knowing the Vedas, 349. — servants or slaves, 350. Sulabhâ and Ganaka, 363. Sulva Sútras, on square and round altars, 151. Sun, the, 114, 213. - as supreme in Dahomey, 114. - 'Tyndall's discoveries. 213. - Xenophon on the, 215 note. — dies, 238. - settled movement of, 245.

Sun, names for, 266.

- the, in his natural aspects, 266.
- various names for, 266-270.
- and day used synonymously, 269.
- as creator of the world, 270.
- as giver of life, 271.
- a defender and protector, 271.
- a divine being, 271.
- sees everything, 271.
- -- knows the thoughts in men, 272.
- as a supernatural power, 271.
- maker of all things, 273.
- in a secondary position, 276.
- Supernatural predicate of a fetish, whence derived, 124.
- power, the sun as a, 271.
- Superstitious or religious instinct in man, 176.
- Supreme being, meaning of names for the, 111, 112.
- semi-deities never become, 281.
- god, Indra as a, 287.
- — Varuna, as a, 290.
- Sursuti, river, 207.
- Sûrya, the sun, 266.
- the son of the sky, 267.
- the creator, 268.
- the sister and beloved of Pûshan, 270.
- god among gods, 274.
- identified with Indra and Agni, 297.
- Sûrya's chariot, 267.
- Susartu, river, 207.
- Sushomâ, river, 207.
- Sutlej, river, 207.
- Sûtra period, 149.
- Sutras, philosophy in the, 152.
- --- domestic ceremonies in the, 152.
- Sutudri, Sutlej, 207.
- Suvarna-saptati-sûstra, 152 note. Svetl, 207.
- oven, 207.
- TACITUS, his views of the Germans, 93-94.
- Tahiti, idleness in, 80.
- Tailingana, study of the Veda in, 167.

- Tangible and semi-tangible division of sense objects, 179, 185, 186.
- objects and fetishism, 185.
- objects among Vedic deities, 204.
- Tao of Laotse, 251 note.
- Taplin, 'The Narrinyeri,' 73 note.
- Tat tvam, thou art it, 365.
- Tedandiko, name of an ascetic, 363 note.
- Ten Commandments, place assigned to the prohibition of images, 120, 121.
- Teraphim, the, 62.
- Thales, why a philosopher, 7.
- declared all things full of the gods, 13.
- Theogonic, or god-producing character of stones, shells, &c., 130.
- Theogony of Hesiod, 203.
- of the Veda, 230.
- Theology, begins with anthropology, 39.
- Thespians, their image of Eros, 105.
- Thibaut, translation of the Sulva Sûtras, 151 note.
- Thiedos or infidels, name for believers in fetishes, 97.
- Thinking, is addition and subtraction of percepts and concepts, 31.
- Third faculty needed to account for religion, 33.
- stage, retirement, 356.
- stage abolished, 358.
- Thought and language, origin of, 189.
- Three functions of sense, reason and faith, 25.
- debts, 355 note.
- Three-coloured bridge, name for rainbow, 40.
- Thunder, 215.
- Tiele, religion as an universal phenomenon of humanity, S1.
- Tillotson, 314.
- Tio, or Zio, 223.
- Tones in Chinese, 190.
- Tonsure, 361.
- Translating, difficulty of, 252.

- Travellers, influence of public opinion on, 93.
- Tree, and serpent worship, 100.
- --- life in the. 180.
- Trees, 180.
- invoked, 206.
- Tricoloured rainbow, 40.
- Trishtâmâ, 207.
- Trishtubh, 151.
- Troy, Palladium at, 104.
- True story by Celsus, 20., note.
- Tshuku, word for God among the Ibos, 114.
- Tylor, Mr. E., list of contradictory accounts of the same tribe, 94.
- Tyndall on the sun, 213.
- UBHAYAM · ANTARENA or Krama text, 169.
- Ultra-violet, to the eye utter darkness, 43.
- Unborn part, eternal part, the, 83. - being, the, 323.
- Unclean hands, 159.
- Unconscious cerebration, 241.
- Unity of the Godhead, felt by Abraham, 69.
- Universal primeval fetishism, 99.
- Unknown God, the, 318.
- Upâdhyâyas, teachers, 352.
- Upanishads, 143, 152, 153.
- look on the Veda as useless, 143.
- meaning of deva in, 200 note.
- the oldest, 324.
- sessions, 324.
- philosophy of the, 325.
- religion of, 345.
- belong to Sruti or revelation, 346.
- Upasthiti, general knowledge of Sanskrit learning, 166.
- Upavita, or sacred cord, 162.
- Urim and Thummim, 62.
- VAIDIKAS, knowledge of the Veda, 168.
- the Srotriyas are good, 171.
- Vaiseshika-nikâya das-apadârthasâstra, 152 note.

Vaisyas, 350

- Vala, the robber, 247, 248.
- Vânaprastha, a, 356.
- Vânaprasthas, or the dwellers in the forest, 153, 356, 357 note.
- Vanini, 313.
- Varuna, 294-295.
- and Mitra, 219, 298.
- the law of, 249.
- as a supreme god, 290.
- knows and upholds the order of nature, 294.
- watches over the order of the moral world, 295.
- Agni as, 297.
- identified with Indra, 297.
- Vas. to dwell, 198.
- Vasu, bright, 203.
- Vâta, the blast, 216.
- Vâyu, the blower, 216.
- Veda, certain gods looked on as created beings in the, 87.
- right position of, in the science of religion, 136.
- proclaimed as revealed, 140.
- Buddhists deny its authority, 140.
- claims to be divinely revealed, 141.
- Poets of, on their own writings, 141.
- considered as useless in the Upanishads, 143.
- as meaningless by Kautsa, 143.
- untruth, self-contradiction, and tautology of the, 144.
- handed down by oral tradition, 157.
- method of teaching the, 164.
- time employed in learning the, 166.
- different forms of, 166.
- travelling Brahmans repeating the, 167.
- study of, in different parts of India, 167.
- various texts of, 169, 170.
- accents in, 170.
- authority of the, 171.
- testimony of, 187.
- theogony of, 230.

407

- Veda, religious ideas in, 239.
- new materials supplied by, 265.
- most sacred line of the whole, 275.
- student of called a Brahmakârin, 351.
- Vedas, authors of the, were knaves, buffoons and demons, 144.
- Sûdra caste prohibited from knowing, 349.
- becoming lower knowledge, 365.
- Vedânta, end or highest object of the Veda, 325.
- Vedânta-sûtras, the Asramas discussed in the, 354 note.
- Vedic language, historical character of, 146.
- literature, four strata of, 149.
- deities, tangible objects among, 204.
- semi-tangible objects among, 205.
- audible objects among, 215.
- pantheon, 218.
- religion, evolution in, 346.
- Verbs, auxiliary, 196.
- Verbum, 367.
- Versus, 151.
- Vi, a bird, 195.
- arrow, 195.
- Virokana, chief of the Asuras, 325.
- son of Prahlâda and Kayâdhû. 326.
- Vishnu, 149.
- and Siva, 149.
- the sun, 269.
- his three strides, 269.
- supports the worlds, 275.
- Indra and Agni identical, 297.
- Visible, the, and invisible, 220.
- infinite, 235.
- Visvakarman, maker of all things, the sun as, 273.
- the maker of all things, 299.
- Visve Devas, All-gods, 298.
- Vitastâ, Hydaspes, Behat, 207.
- Vocative of Dyaus, accent of, 147.
- of Dyaus and Zeus, 148.
- Vrih, see Brih.
- Vrika, a wolf and plough, 192 note. Vritta, metre, 151.

- WAITZ on African religion, 109.
- classification of African tribes, 70.
- Waitz's Anthropology, 108.
- Water worshipped as Poseidon, 186. — invoked, 206.
- Watts, contemporary of Berkeley, 346.
- Wax or mum, 265.
- West Africa, Wilson's, 110.
- West coast of Africa, home of the negro, 70.
- Western Australia, mission in, 16.
- White, Yagur-Veda, 167.
- Whitmee on the Polynesians, 76.
- Widah, God only known to the nobility, 95.
- Widow-burning, 85.
- Wilson's West Africa, 110.
- Wine worshipped as Dionysos, 186. Wind, the, 216.
- high position assigned to the, 217.
- Winterbottom, Account of Africans
- of Sierra Leone, 75 note. Wolf and plough, vrika, 192 note.
- Wolves that devour dead bodies sacred, 116.
- Wong, the spirits of the air, 113.
- Wongs, of the Gold Coast, 114.
- Word, 367.
- Wordsworth on the infinite, 46.
- Worship, religion with or without, 16.
- tree and serpent, 100.
- required by malevolent spirits, 110.

XENOPHANES, 8.

- view of the rainbow, 40.
- Xenophon on the sun, 215 note.
- YÂGNAVALKYA, laws of, 152.
- and Maitrey1, 335.
- Yâgnikas, the, 168.
- Yagush, white and black, 167.
- Yama and Nakiketas, 340.
- Yamunâ, Jumna river, 207.
- Yâshâr, straight, 251 note.
- Yâska and Pânini, period between, 163.
- Yati, the, 358.

## INDEX.

Yearly sacrifices, 355. Yebus, their prayers, 112. Yorubas, name for God, Olorun, 112. Yudh, a fighter, 195. — weapon, 195. — fight, 195.

- ZELLER, on the power of personification, 124.
- Zend and Sanskrit, same technical terms in both, 256.
- Zendavesta, no mention of blue sky in, 41.

Zendavesta, snakes in the, 118.

Zeus, Meilichios, image of, 105.

- and Dyaus, same accent, 147. - Dyaus, 147, 234, 282.

- Zeus pater, 223.
- Zio or Tiu, 223.

Zoolatry, 65, 116.

- Zoroaster, his system complete from the first, 134.
- recognised a kosmos or rita, 257.
- Zoroastrianism, Judaism, growth of religious ideas in, 133.

# A Classified Catalogue

## OF WORKS IN

# GENERAL LITERATURE

# LONGMANS, GREEN, & CO.,

39 PATERNOSTER ROW, LONDON, E.C.

91 AND 93 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK, AND 32 HORNBY ROAD, BOMBAY.

#### CONTENTS.

PAGE

BADMINTON LIBRARY (THE) 12 MENTAL, MORAL AND POLITICAL PHILOSOPHY 16 BIOGRAPHY, PERSONAL MEMOIRS. MISCELLANEOUS CRITICAL AND Етс. . 8 . Works 37 CHILDREN'S BOOKS 31 MISCELLANEOUS THEOLOGICAL CLASSICAL LITERATURE, TRANS-WORKS 39 LATIONS. ETC. . 21 POETRY AND THE DRAMA 23 COOKERY, DOMESTIC MANAGEMENT, POLITICAL ECONOMY AND ECO-Erc. . 35 NOMICS 20 EVOLUTION, ANTHROPOLOGY, ETC. 21 POPULAR SCIENCE 29 FICTION, HUMOUR, ETC. 25 SILVER LIBRARY (THE) . 32 FINE ARTS AND MUSIC (THE) 36 SPORT AND PASTIME 12 FUR, FEATHER AND FIN SERIES. 14 Stonyhurst Philosophical HISTORY, POLITICS, POLITY, PO-SERIES 19 LITICAL MEMOIRS, ETC. . . TRAVEL AND ADVENTURE, 1 THE LANGUAGE, HISTORY AND SCIENCE COLONIES, ETC. 10 19 WORKS OF REFERENCE OF 30 .

History, Politics, Polity, Political Memoirs, etc.

Abbott.—A HISTORY OF GREECE.	Amos.—PRIMER OF THE ENGLISH
By EVELYN ABBOTT, M.A., LL.D.	CONSTITUTION AND GOVERN-
Part I.—From the Earliest Times to the	MENT. BY SHELDON AMOS, M.A.
Ionian Revolt. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.	Crown 8vo, 6s.
<ul> <li>Part II.—500-445 B.C. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.</li> <li>Part III.—From the Thirty Years' Pence to the Fall of the Thirty at Athens, 445-403 B.C. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.</li> <li>Acland and Ransome.—A HAND- BOOK IN OUTLINE OF THE POLITICAL HISTORY OF ENG- LAND TO 1896. Chronologically arranged. By the Right Hon. A. H. DYKE ACLAND and CYRIL RANSOME, M.A. Crown 8vo, 6s.</li> </ul>	ANNUAL REGISTER (IHE). A Re- view of Public Events at Home and Abroad, for the year 1900. 8vo, 18s. Volumes of THE ANNUAL REGISTER for the years 1863-1899 can still be had. 18s. each. Arnold. — INTRODUCTORY LEC- TURES ON MODERN HISTORY. By

- Ashbourne .-- PITT : SOME CHAP- | Buckle .-- HISTORY OF CIVILISA. TERS OF HIS LIFE AND TIMES. By the Right Hon. EDWARD GIBSON, Lord ASHBOURNE, Lord Chancellor of Ireland, With 11 Portraits. 8vo, 21s.
- Ashley.- SURVEYS, HISTORIC AND ECONOMIC. By W. J. ASHLEY, M.A., Professor of Economic History in Harvard University. Crown 8vo, 9s. net.
- Baden-Powell.-THE INDIAN VIL-LAGE COMMUNITY. Examined with Reference to the Physical, Ethnographic and Historical Conditions of the Provinces; chiefly on the Basis of the Revenue-Settlement Records and District Manuals. By B. H. BADEN-POWELL, M.A., C.I.E. With Map. 8vo, 16s.
- Bagwell.-IRELAND UNDER THE TUDORS. By RICHARD BAGWELL, LL.D. 3 vols. Vols. I. and II. From the First Invasion of the Northmen to the year 1578. 8vo, 32s. Vol. III. 1578-1603. 8vo, 18s.
- Besant.-THEHISTORY OF LONDON. By Sir WALTER BESANT. With 74 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 1s. 9d. Or bound as a School Prize Book, 2s. 6d.
- Bright.-- A HISTORY OF ENGLAND. By the Rev. J. FRANCK BRIGHT, D.D.
  - Period I. MEDIÆVAL MONARCHY : A.D. 449-1485. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d.
  - Period II. PERSONAL MONARCHY. 1485-1688. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - Period 111. CONSTITUTIONAL MON-ARCHY. 1689-1837. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
  - Period IV. THE GROWTH OF DE-MOCRACY, 1837-1880, Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Bruce.-THE FORWARD POLICY AND ITS RESULTS; or, Thirty-five Years' Work amongst the Tribes on our North-Western Frontier of India. By RICHARD ISAAC BRUCE. C.I.E. With 28 Illustrations and a Map. 8vo, 15s. net.

- TION IN ENGLAND, FRANCE, SPAIN Bý AND SCOFLAND. THOMAS BUCKLE. 8 vols. HENRY Crown 8vo. 24s.
- Burke.-- A HISTORY OF SPAIN from the Earliest Times to the Death of Ferdinand the Catholic. By ULICK RALPH BURKE, M.A. Edited, with additional Notes and an Introduction, by MARTIN A. S. HUME. With 6 Maps. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 16s. net.
- Chesney .--- INDIAN POLITY: a View of the System of Administration in India. By General Sir GEORGE CHESNEY, K.C.B. With Map showing all the Administrative Divisions of British India. 8vo. 21s.

#### Churchill (WINSTON SPENCER).

- THE RIVER WAR: an Historical Account of the Reconquest of the Soudan. Edited by Colonel F. RHODES, D.S.O. With 34 Maps and Plans, and 51 Illustrations from Drawings by ANGUS MCNEILL. Also with 7 Photogravure Portraits of Generals, etc. 2 vols. Medium 8vo, 36s.
- THE STORY OF THE MALAKAND FIELD FORCE, 1897. With Map and Plans. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- LONDON TO LADYSMITH VIA PRE-TORIA. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- IAN HAMILTON'S MARCH. With Portrait of Lieut.-General Ian Hamilton, and 10 Maps and Plans. Crown 8vo, 6s.

#### Corbett (JULIAN S.).

- DRAKE AND THE TUDOR NAVY; with a History of the Rise of England as a Maritime Power. With Portraits, Illustrations and Maps. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo. 16s.
- THE SUCCESSORS OF DRAKE. With 4 Portraits (2 Photogravures) and 12 Maps and Plans. 8vo, 21s.

- London).
  - A HISTORY OF THE PAPACY FROM THE GREAT SCHISM TO THE SACK OF ROME, 1378-1527. 6 vols. Crown 8vo. 6s. each.
  - With Por-OUEEN ELIZABETH. trait. Crown 8vo, 5s. net.
- Curzon .-- PERSIA AND THE PER-SIAN QUESTION. By the Right Hon. Lord Curzon of Kedleston. With 9 Maps, 96 Illustrations, Appendices, and an Index. 2 vols. 8vo, 42s.
- De Tocqueville.-DEMOCRACY IN AMERIČA. By ALEXIS DE TOCQUE-VILLE. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 16s.
- Dickinson.-THE DEVELOPMENT OF PARLIAMENT DURING THE NINETEENTH CENTURY. Bv (4. LOWES DICKINSON, M.A. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- Fitzmaurice.—CHARLES WILLIAM FERDINAND, Duke of Brunswick ; an Historical Study. By Lord EDMOND FITZMAURICE. With Map and 2 Portraits. 8vo, 6s.

#### Froude (JAMES A.).

- THE HISTORY OF ENGLAND, from the Fall of Wolsey to the Defeat of the Spanish Armada. 12 vols. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- THE DIVORCE OF CATHERINE OF ARAGON. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - THE SPANISH STORY OF THE AR-MADA, and other Essays. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - THE ENGLISH IN IRELAND IN THE EIGHTEENTH CENTURY. 3 vols. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
  - ENGLISH SEAMEN IN THE SIX-TEENTH CENTURY.
    - Cabinet Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
    - 'Silver Library' Edition. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
  - THE COUNCIL OF TRENT. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

- Creighton (M., D.D., Lord Bishop of Froude (JAMES A.)-continued.
  - SHORT STUDIES ON GREAT SUB-JECTS. 4 vols. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
  - CÆSAR : a Sketch. Cr. 8vo. 3s. 6d.
  - TWO LECTURES ON SOUTH AF-RICA. Delivered before the Philosophical Institute, Edinburgh, 6th and 9th January, 1880. New Edition. With an Introduction by MARGARET FROUDE. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
  - Fuller.-EGYPT AND THE HINTER-LAND. By FREDERIC W. FULLER. With Frontispiece and Map of Egypt and the Sudan. 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.
  - Gardiner (SAMUEL RAWSON, D.C.L., LL.D.).
    - HISTORY OF ENGLAND, from the Accession of James I, to the Outbreak of the Civil War, 1603-1642. 10 vols. Crown 8vo, 5s. net each.
    - A HISTORY OF THE GREAT CIVIL WAR, 1642-1649. 4 vols. Crown 8vo, 5s. net. each.
    - HISTORY OF THE COMMON-Α WEALTH AND THE PROTECT-ORATE. 1642-1660, Vol. I, 1649-With 14 Maps. 8vo, 21s. 1651. 1651-1654. With 7 Maps. Vol. 111. 1654-1656. With Vol. II. 1651-1654. 8vo, 21s. 6 Maps. 8vo, 21s.
    - WHAT GUNPOWDER PLOT WAS. With 8 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 5s.
    - CROMWELL'S PLACE IN HISTORY. Founded on Six Lectures delivered in the University of Oxford. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
    - THE STUDENT'S HISTORY OF ENG-LAND. With 378 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo. 12s.

- Greville.-- A JOURNAL OF THE REIGNS OF KING GEORGE IV ... KING WILLIAM IV., AND QUEEN VICTORIA. By CHARLES C. F. GRE-VILLE, formerly Clerk of the Council. 8 vols. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- Gross.-THE SOURCES AND LITERA-TURE OF ENGLISH HISTORY, from the Earliest Times to about 1485. By CHARLES GROSS, Ph.D., Harvard University. 8vo, 18s. net.

Also in Three Volumes, price 4s, each.

Hamilton.—HISTORICAL RECORD OF THE 14rH (KING'S) HUSSARS, from a.D. 1715 to a.D. 1900. By Colonel HENRY BLACKBURNE HAMILTON, M.A., Christ Church, Oxford; late commanding the Regiment. With 32 Photogravure Portraits and numerous other Illustrations in colours. 4to.

#### HARVARD HISTORICAL STUDIES.

- THE SUPPRESSION OF THE AFRICAN SLAVE TRADE TO THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, 1638-1870. By W. E. B. DU BOIS, Ph.D. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE CONTEST OVER THE RATIFICA-TION OF THE FEDERAL CONSTITU-TION IN MASSACHUSETTS. By S. B. HARDING, A.M. 8vo. 6s.
- A CRITICAL STUDY OF NULLIFICA-TION IN SOUTH CAROLINA. By D. F. HOUSTON, A.M. 8vo, 6s.
- NOMINATIONS FOR ELECTIVE OF-FICE IN THE UNITED STATES, By FREDERICK W. DALLINGER, A.M. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- A BIBLIOGRAPHY OF BRITISH MUNICIPAL HISTORY, including Gilds and Parliamentary Representation. By CHARLES GROSS, Ph.D. 8vo, 12s.
- THE LIBERTY AND FREE-SOIL PARTIES IN THE NORTH-WEST. By THEODORE C. SMITH, Ph.D. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE PROVINCIAL GOVERNOR IN THE ENGLISH COLONIES OF NORTH AMERICA. By EVARTS BOUTELL GREENE. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE COUNTY PALATINE OF DUR-HAM: a Study in Constitutional History. By GAILLARD THOMAS LAPS-LEY, Ph.D. Svo, 108. 6d.

- Historic Towns .--- Edited by E. A. FREEMAN, D.C.L., and Rev. WILLIAM HUNT, M.A. With Maps and Plans. Crown Svo, 3s. 6d. each. By Rev. H. | Oxford. By Rev. W. Bristol. Hunt C. Boase. Carlisle. By Mandell Winchester. By G. Creighton, D.D. W. Kitchin, D.D Cinque Ports. By Montague Burrows. York. By Rev. James Raine. Colchester. By Rev. E. L. Cutts. New York. By Theo-By E. A. Exeter. dore Roosevelt. Freeman. London. By Rev. W. Boston (U.S.). Rv J. Loftie. Henry Cabot Lodge. Hunter .-- A HISTORY OF BRITISH INDIA. By Sir WILLIAM WILSON HUNTER, K.C.S.I., M.A., LL.D.
  - Vol. I.—Introductory to the Overthrow of the English in the Spice Archipelago, 1623. With 4 Maps. 8vo, 18s.
  - Vol. II.—To the Union of the Old and New Companies under the Earl of Godolphin's Award. 1708. 8vo, 16s.
- Ingram.—A CRITICAL EXAMINA-TION OF IRISH HISTORY: being a Replacement of the False by the True. From the Elizabethan Conquest to the Legislative Union of 1800. By T. DUN-BAR INGRAM, LL.D. 2 vols. Svo, 24s.
- Joyce. A SHORT HISTORY OF IRELAND, from the Earliest Times to 1603. By P. W. JOYCE, LL.D. Crown Svo, 10s. 6d.
- **Kaye and Malleson.**—HISTORY OF THE INDIAN MUTINY, 1857-1858. By Sir JOHN W. KAYE and Colonel G. B. MALLESON. With Analytical Index and Maps and Plans. 6 vols. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- Kent.—THE ENGLISH RADICALS: an Historical Sketch. By C. B. ROY-LANCE KENT. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

#### Lang (ANDREW).

- THE COMPANIONS OF PICKLE; being a Sequel to 'Pickle the Spy'. With 4 Plates. 8vo, 16s.
- THE MYSTERY OF MARY STUART. With Portraits, etc. 8vo,
- Laurie.—HISTORICAL SURVEY OF PRE-CHRISTIAN EDUCATION. By S. S. LAURIE, A.M., LL.D. Crown Svo, 7s. 6d.

Lecky.--(The Rt. Hon. WILLIAM E. H.).

- HISTORY OF ENGLAND IN THE LIGHTEENTH CENTURY.
  - Library Edition. 8 vols. 8vo, £7 4s. Vols. I. and II., 1700-1760, 36s. Vols. 111. and IV., 1760-1784, 36s. Vols. V. and VI., 1784-1793, 36s. Vols. VII. and VIII., 1793-1800, 36s.
  - Cabinet Edition. ENGLAND. 7 vols. Crown Svo, 6s. each. JRELAND. 5 vols. Crown 8vo, 6s. each.
- HISTORY OF EUROPEAN MORALS FROM AUGUSTUS 'TO CHARLE-MAGNE. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 12s.
- HISTORY OF THE RISE AND IN-FLUENCE OF THE SPIRIT OF RATIONALISM IN EUROPE. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 12s.

DEMOCRACY AND LIBERTY.

Library Edition. 2 vols. 8vo, 36s.

Cabinet Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo, 12s.

- Lowell. -GOVERNMENTS AND PARTIES IN CONTINENTAL EUROPE. By A. LAWRENCE LOWELL. 2 vols. 8vo, 21s.
- Lytton.—THE HISTORY OF LORD LYTTON'S INDIAN ADMINISTRA-TION, 1876-1880. By Lady BETTY BALFOUR. With Portrait and Map. Medium 8vo, 182.

#### Macaulay (LORD).

- THE LIFE AND WORKS OF LORD MACAULAY.
  - 'Edinburgh' Edition. 10 vols. 8vo, 6s. each.
  - Vols. 1.-IV. HISTORY OF ENG-LAND.
  - Vols. V.-VII. ESSAYS, BIO-GRAPHIES, INDIAN PENAL CODE, CONTRIBUTIONS TO KNIGHT'S 'QUARTERLY MAGAZINE'.
  - Vol. VIII. SPEECHES, LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME, MISCEL-LANEOUS POEMS.
  - Vols. IX. and X. THE LIFE AND LETTERSOFLORD MACAULAY. By Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart.

THE WORKS.

- 'Albany' Edition. With 12 Portraits. 12 vols. Large Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- Vols. I.-VI. HISTORY OF ENG-LAND, FROM THE ACCESSION OF JAMES THE SECOND.
- Vols. VII.-X. ESSAYS AND BIO-GRAPHIES.
- Vols. XI.-XII. SPEECHES, LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME, ETC., AND INDEX.
- Cabinet Edition. 16 vols. Post 8vo, £4 16s.
- HISTORY OF ENGLAND FROM THE ACCESSION OF JAMES THE SECOND.

Popular Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo, 5s. Student's Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo, 12s. People's Edition. 4 vols. Cr. 8vo, 16s.

- <sup>6</sup> Albany' Edition. With 6 Portraits. 6 vols. Large Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- Cabinet Edition. 8 vols. Post 8vo, 48s.
- 'Edinburgh' Edition. 4 vols. 8vo, 6s. each.

Macaulay (LORD)—continued.	MayTI
CRITICAL AND HISTORICAL ESSAYS, WITH LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME, ETC., in 1 volume.	TORY C cession o Sir Tho (Lord Fa
Popular Edition. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.	8vo, 18s.
Authorised Edition. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d., or gilt edges, 3s. 6d.	Merival
'Silver Library' Edition. With Portrait and 4 Illustrations to the 'Lays'. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.	Dean of HISTOR THE E
CRITICAL AND HISTORICAL ESSAYS.	3s. 6d. THE FA
Student's Edition. 1 vol. Cr. 8vo, 6s.	PUBL Centur
People's Edition. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 8s.	7s. 6d.
' <i>Trevelyan' Edition</i> . 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 9s.	GENERA from the fa
Cabinet Edition. 4 vols. Post 8vo, 24s.	476. 78. 6d.
'Edinburgh' Edition. 3 vols. 8vo, 6s. each.	
ESSAYS, which may be had separately, sewed, 6d. each; cloth, 1s. each.	Montagu ENGLIS TORY.
Addison and Walpole.   Frederic the Great. Croker's Boswell's Ranke and Gladstone. Johnson.   Lord Bacon.	Crown 8v
tional History. takan's Constitu- tional History. The Earl of Chatham (Two Essays).	Nash.—T ITS CA With 8 J by the showing
MISCELLANEOUS WRITINGS. People's Edition. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.	6s.
MISCELLANEOUS WRITINGS, SPEECHES, AND POEMS. Popular Edition. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d. Cabinet Edition. 4 vols. Post 8vo, 24s.	Powell PEASAN LARDS : Documen 'England
SELECTIONS FROM THE WRITINGS OF LORD MACAULAY. Edited, with Occasional Notes, by the Right	Edited b TREVELY
Hon. Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart. Crown 8vo, 6s.	Randolp OF ANN
MackinnonTHE HISTORY OF	ence to t Observati CARMAN

EDWARD THE THIRD (1327-1377). By JAMES MACKINNON, Ph.D. 8vo. 18s. **fay.**—THE CONSTITUTIONAL HIS. TORY OF ENGLAND since the Accession of George III. 1760-1870. By Sir THOMAS ERSKINE MAY, K.C.B. (Lord Farnborough). 3 vols. Crown 8vo, 18s.

- Merivale (CHARLES, D.D.), sometime Dean of Ely.
- HISTORY OF THE ROMANS UNDER THE EMPIRE. 8 vols. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- THE FALL OF THE ROMAN RE-PUBLIC: a Short History of the Last Century of the Commonwealth. 12mo, 7s. 6d.
- GENERAL HISTORY OF ROME, from the Foundation of the City to the Fall of Augustulus, B.C. 753-A.D. 476. With 5 Maps. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- Montague.—THE ELEMENTS OF ENGLISH CONSTITUTIONAL HIS-TORY. By F. C. MONTAGUE, M.A. Crown Svo, 3s. 6d.
- Nash. THE GREAT FAMINE AND ITS CAUSES. By VAUGHAN NASH. With 8 Illustrations from Photographs by the Author, and a Map of India showing the Famine Area. Crown Svo, 6s.
- Powell and Trevelyan. THE PEASANTS' RISING AND THE LOL-LARDS: a Collection of Unpublished Documents, forming an Appendix to 'England in the Age of Wycliffe'. Edited by EDGAR POWELL and G. M. TREVELYAN. 8vo, 6s. net.
- Randolph.—.THE LAW AND POLICY OF ANNEXATION, with Special Reference to the Philippines; together with Observations on the Status of Cuba. By CARMAN F. RANDOLPH, of the New York Bar, author of 'The Law of Eminent Domain'. Svo, 92. net.
#### History, Politics, Polity, Political Memoirs, etc.-continued.

- Ransome.—THE RISE OF CONSTI-TUTIONAL GOVERNMENT IN ENG-LAND. By CTRIL RANSOME, M.A. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Seebohm.—THE ENGLISH VILLAGE COMMUNITY. By FREDERIC SEE-BOHM, LL.D., F.S.A. With 13 Maps and Plates. 8vo, 16s.
- Shaw.—A HISTORY OF THE ENG-LISH CHURCH DURING THE CIVIL WARS AND UNDER THE COMMON-WEALTH, 1640-1660. By WM. A. SHAW, Litt.D. 2 vols. 8vo, 36s.
- Smith. CARTHAGE AND THE CARTHAGINIANS. By R. BOSWORTH SMITH, M.A. With Maps, Plans, etc. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Stephens.—A HISTORY OF THE FRENCH REVOLUTION. By H. MORSE STEPHENS. Vols. I. and II. 8vo, 18s.
- Sternberg.—MY EXPERIENCES OF THE BOER WAR. By ADALBERT COUNT STENNERG, Translated from the German. With Preface by Lieut.-Col. G. F. R. HENDERSON, author of 'Stonewall Jackson and the American Civil War'; late Director of Military Intelligence, Head-Quarters Staff, South African Field Force. Cr. 8vo, 5s. net.
- Stubbs.—HISTORY OF THE UNI-VERSITY OF DUBLIN, from its Foundation to the End of the Eighteenth Century. By J. W. STUBBS. 8vo, 12s. 6d.
- Subaltern's (A) Letters to his Wife. (The Boer War.) Cr. 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Sutherland. —THE HISTORY OF AUSTRALIA AND NEW ZEA',AND, froin 1606-1890. By ALEXANDER SUTHERLAND, M.A., and GEORGE SUTHERLAND, M.A. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

- Taylor.—A STUDENT'S MANUAL OF THE HISTORY OF INDIA. By Colonel MEADOWS TAYLOR, C.S.I. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- Todd.—PARLIAMENTARY GOVERN-MENT IN THE BRITISH COLONIES. By ALPHBUS TODD, LL.D. 8vo, 30s. net.
- Trevelyan.—THE AMERICAN RE-VOLUTION. Part I. 1766-1776. By the Right Hon. Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart. 8vo, 16s.
- Trevelyan.—ENGLAND IN THE AGE OF WYCLIFFE. By George Macau-LAY TREVELYAN. 8vo, 15s.
- Wakeman and Hassall.—ESSAYS INTRODUCTORY TO THE STUDY OF ENGLISHI CONSTITUTIONAL HISTORY. Edited by HENRY OFFLEY WAKEMAN, M.A., and ARTHUR HAS-SALL, M.A. Crown Svo, 6s.
- Walpole.—HISTORY OF ENGLAND FROM THE CONCLUSION OF THE GREAT WAR IN 1815 TO 1858. By Sir SPENCER WALPOLE, K.C.B. 6 vols. Crown 8vo, 6s. each.
- Wood-Martin.—PAGAN IRELAND: AN ARCH'EOLOGICAL SKETCH, A Handbook of Irish Pre-Christian Antquities. By W. G. WOOD-MARTIN, M.R.I.A. With 512 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 14s.

Wylie (J. HAMILTON).

- HISTORY OF ENGLAND UNDER HENRY IV. By JAMES HAMILTON WYLLE, M.A. 4 vols. Crown 8vo. Vol. I., 1399-1404, 10s. 6d. Vol. 11., 1405-1406, 15s. (out of print). Vol. III., 1407-1411, 15s. Vol. IV., 1411-1413, 21s.
- THE COUNCIL OF CONSTANCE TO THE DEATH OF JOHN HUS: being the Ford Lectures, 1900. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.

# Biography, Personal Memoirs, etc.

Bacon.—THE LETTERS AND LIFE OF FRANCIS BACON, INCLUDING ALL HIS OCCASIONAL WORKS. Edited by JAMES SPEDDING, 7 vols.	ERASMUS. — LIFE AND LETTERS OF ERASMUS. By JAMES ANTHONY FROUDE. Crown Svo, 3s. 6d.
8vo, £4 4s. Bagehot BIOGRAPHICAL STUDIES. By Walter Bagehot.	Faraday FARADAY AS A DIS- COVERER. By JOHN TYNDALL. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
STUDIES. By WALTER BAGEHOT. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.	Foreign Courts AND FOREIGN HOMES. By A. M. F. Crown 8vo, 6s.
CarlyleTHOMAS CARLYLE : A History of his Life. By JAMES ANTHONY FROUDE.	Fox.—THE EARLY HISTORY OF CHARLES JAMES FOX. By the Right Hon. Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart.
1795-1835. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 7 <i>s.</i> 1834-1881. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 7 <i>s</i> .	Library Edition. 8vo, 18s. Cheap Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
Caroline of Anspach AND HER TIMES. By W. H. WILKINS, M.A., Author of 'The Love of an Uncrowned Queen'. 2 vols., 8vo.	Granville. — SOME RECORDS OF THE LATER LIFE OF HARRIET, COUNTESS GRANVILLE. By her Grand-daughter, the Hon. MRS. OLD- FIELD. With 17 Portraits. Syo, 16s. net.
Cellini.—CHISEL, PEN AND POIGN- ARD, or Benvenuto Cellini, his Times and his Contemporaries. By the Author of 'The Life of a Prig'. With 19 Illus- trations. Crown 8vo, 5s.	HamiltonLIFE OF SIR WILLIAM HAMILTON. By R. P. GRAVES. 8vo, 3 vols. 15s. each. Addendum. 8vo, 6d. sewed.
<b>Crozier.</b> —MY INNER LIFE: being a Chapter in Personal Evolution and Autobiography. By JOHN BEATTIE CROZIER, LL.D. 8vo, 14s.	Havelock MEMOIRS OF SIR HENRY HAVELOCK, K.C.B. By JOHN CLARK MARSHMAN. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. HaweisMY MUSICAL LIFE. By
DanteTHE LIFE AND WORKS OF DANTE ALLIGHIERI : being an In-	the Rev. H. R. HAWEIS. With Portrait of Richard Wagner and 3 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.
troduction to the Study of the ' Divina Commedia'. By the Rev. J. F. HOHAN, D.D. With Portrait. 8vo, 12s. 6d.	Hiley.—MEMORIES OF HALF A CENTURY. By the Rev. R. W. HILEY, D.D. With Portrait. 8vo, 15s.
Danton.—LIFE OF DANTON. By A. H. BEESLY. With Portraits. Cr. 8vo, 6s.	Holroyd (Maria Josepha). THE GIRLHOOD OF MARIA JO-
De Bode. — THE BARONESS DE BODE, 1775-1803. By WILLIAM S. CHLDB-PEMBERTON. With 4 Photo- gravure Portraits and other Illustrations.	SEPHA HOLROYD (Lady Stanley of Alderley). Recorded in Letters of a Hundred Years Ago, from 1776-1796. Edited by J. H. ADEANE. With 6 Portraits. 8vo, 18s.
<ul> <li>8vo, 12s. 6d. net.</li> <li>Duncan.—ADMIRAL DUNCAN. By THE EARL OF CAMPERDOWN. With 3 Portraits. 8vo, 16s.</li> </ul>	THE EARLY MARRIED LIFE OF MARIA JOSEPHA, LADY STAN- LEY OF ALDERLEY, FROM 1796. Edited by J. H. ADEANE. With 10 Portraite, etc. 8vo, 18s.

# Biography, Personal Memoirs, etc.—continued.

- AND THE AMERICAN CIVIL WAR. By Lieut.-Col. G. F. R. HENDERSON. With 2 Portraits and 33 Maps and Plans. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 16s. net.
- Leslie.—THE CAM-LIFE AND PAIGNS OF ALEXANDER LESLIE, FIRST EARL OF LEVEN. By C. SANFORD TERRY. With Portrait, Maps and Plans. 8vo, 16s.
- Luther.-LIFE OF LUTHER. Bv JULIUS KÖSTLIN. With 62 Illustrations and 4 Facsimiles of MSS. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Macaulay .- THE LIFE AND LET-TERS OF LORD MACAULAY. By the Right Hon. Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart.
  - Popular Edition. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d. Student's Edition. Cr. 8vo. 6s.
  - Cabinet Edition. 2 vols. Post 8vo, 12s.
  - 'Edinburgh' Edition, 2 vols. 8vo, 6s. each.
  - Library Edition. 2 vols. 8vo. 36s.
- Marbot .- THE 'MEMOIRS OF THE BARON DE MARBOT. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 7s.
- Max Müller (F.)
  - MY AUTOBIOGRAPHY : a Fragment. With 6 Portraits. 8vo. 12s. 6d.
  - AULD LANG SYNE. Second Series. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
  - CHIPS FROM A GERMAN WORK-SHOP . Vol. II. Biographical Essays. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- Meade .--- GENERAL SIR RICHARD MEADE AND THE FEUDATORY STATES OF CENTRAL AND SOUTH-By THOMAS HENRY ERN INDIA. THORNTON. With Portrait, Map and Illustrations. 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.
- Morris.-THE LIFE OF WILLIAM MORRIS. By J. W. MACKAIL. With 6 Photogravure Portraits and 16 Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo, 32s.

- Jackson.-STONEWALL JACKSON On the Banks of the Seine.-By A. M. F., Authoress of 'Foreign Courts and Foreign Homes'. Crown 8vo. 6s.
  - Pearson .- CHARLES HENRY PEAR-SON, Author of 'National Life and Character'. Memorials by Himself. his Wife and his Friends. Edited by WILLIAM STEBBING. With a Portrait. 8vo. 14s.
  - Place.-THE LIFE OF FRANCIS PLACE, 1771-1854. By GRAHAM WAL-LAS, M.A. With 2 Portraits. 8vo. 12s.
  - Râmakrishna : his Life and Savings. By the Right Hon. F. MAX MÜLLER. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - Romanes.-THE LIFE AND LET-TERS OF GEORGE JOHN ROMANES. Written and Edited by his WIFE. With Portrait and 2 Illustrations. Crown Svo. 5s. net.
  - Russell. --- SWALLOWFIELD AND ITS OWNERS. By CONSTANCE, Lady RUSSELL of Swallowfield Park. With Photogravure Portraits and other Illustrations 4to
  - Seebohm.-THE OXFORD REFOR-MERS-JOHN COLET, ERASMUS, AND THOMAS MORE : a History of their Fellow-Work. By FREDERICK SEEBOHM. Svo. 14s.
  - Shakespeare .-- OUTLINES OF THE LIFE OF SHAKESPEARE. By J. O. HALLIWELL-PHILLIPPS. With Illustrations and Facsimiles. 2 vols. Royal 8vo, 21s.
  - Victoria, Queen, 1819-1900. By RICHARD R. HOLMES, M.V.O., F.S.A. Librarian to the Queen. New and Cheaper Edition. With a Supplementary Chapter, bringing the narrative to the Queen's visit to Ireland, 1900. With Photogravure Portrait. Cr. 8vo, 5s. net.
  - Wellington.-LIFE OF THE DUKE OF WELLINGTON. By the Rev. G. R. GLEIG, M.A. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

# Travel and Adventure. the Colonies, etc.

Arnold,-SEAS AND LANDS. By Sir | Brassey (THE LATE LADY)-continued. EDWIN ABNOLD. With 71 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

#### Baker (Sir S. W.).

- EIGHT YEARS IN CEYLON. With 6 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE RIFLE AND THE HOUND IN CEYLON. With 6 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

#### Ball (JOHN).

#### THE ALPINE GUIDE.

- Vol. I., THE WESTERN ALPS : the Alpine Region, South of the Rhone Valley, from the Col de Tenda to the Simplon Pass. With 9 New and Revised Maps. Crown 8vo, 12s. net.
- Vol. II., THE CENTRAL ALPS. North of the Rhone Valley, from the Simplon Pass to the Adige Valley. [In preparation.
- HINTS AND NOTES, PRACTICAL AND SCIENTIFIC, FOR TRAVEL-LERS IN THE ALPS. A New Edition, prepared on behalf of the Alpine Club. By W. A. B. COOLIDGE. Crown 8vo. 3s. net.
- Bent.-THE RUINED CITIES OF MA-SHONALAND: being a Record of Excavation and Exploration in 1891. By J. THEODORE BENT. With 117 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 8s. 6d.

Brassey (THE LATE LADY).

- SUNSHINE AND STORM IN THE EAST.
  - Cubinet Edition. With 2 Maps and 114 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo. 7s. 6d.
  - Popular Edition. With 103 Illus-trations. 4to, 6d. sewed, 1s. cloth.

- A VOYAGE IN THE 'SUNBEAM'. OUR HOME ON THE OCEAN FOR ELEVEN MONTHS.
  - Cabinet Edition. With Map and 66 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
  - 'Silver Library' Edition. With 66 Illustrations. Crown Svo, 3s. 6d.
  - Popular Edition. With 60 Illustrations. 4to. 6d. sewed. 1s. cloth.
  - School Edition. With 37 Illustrations Fep., 2s. cloth, or 3s. white parchment.
- IN THE TRADES, THE TROPICS. AND THE 'ROARING FORTIES'.
  - Cabinet Edition. With Map and 220 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- Crawford. SOUTH AMERICAN SKETCHES. By ROBERT CRAWFORD, M.A. Crown 8vo, 6s

Froude (JAMES A. ).

- OCEANA: or England and her Colonies. With 9 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE ENGLISH IN THE WEST IN-DIES : or, the Bow of Ulysses. With 9 Illustrations. Crown Svo, 2s. boards, 2s. 6d. cloth.
- Heathcote .- ST. KILDA. By Nor-MAN HEATHCOTE. With a Map and 80 Illustrations from the Sketches and Photographs of the People, Scenery and Binds, by the Author. 8vo, 10s. 6d, net.
- Howitt.--VISITS TO REMARKABLE PLACES. Old Halls, Battlefields, Scenes, illustrative of Striking Passages in English History and Poetry. By WILLIAM HOWITT. With 80 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

# Travel and Adventure, The Colonies, etc.—continued.

#### Knight (E. F.).

- THE CRUISE OF THE 'ALERTE'; the Narrative of a search for Treasure on the Desert Island of Trinidad. With 2 Maps and 23 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d
- WHERE THREE EMPIRES MEET: a Narrative of Recent Travel in Kashmir, Western Thet, Raltbitan, Ladak, Gilgit, and the adjoining Countries. With a Map and 54 Illustrations. Crown Svo, 3s. 6d.
- THE 'FALCON' ON THE BALTIC: a Voyage from London to Copenhagen in a Three-Tonner. With 10 Fullpage Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Lees. --PEAKS AND PINES: another Norway Book. By J. A. LEES, Joint Author of 'Three in Norway,' and 'B.C., 1887'. With 63 Illustrations from Drawings and Photographs. Cr. Svo, 6s.
- Lees and Clutterbuck.—B.C. 1887. A RAMBLE IN BRITISH COLUMBIA. By J. A. LEES and W. J. CLUTTERBUCK. With Map and 75 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Lynch. ARMENIA: Travels and Studies, By H. F. B. LYNCH. With 100 Whole-page Illustrations and upwards of 100 m the text, reproduced from Photographs by the Author; Plans of Mountains, Ancient Sites, etc., and a Map. 2 vols. Svo.
- Macdonald.—THE GOLD COAST: PAST AND PRESENT. By GEORGE MACDONALD, Director of Education and H. M. Inspector of Schools for the Gold Coast Colony and the Protectorate. With 32 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

- Nansen.—THE FIRST CROSSING OF GREENLAND. By FRIDTJOF NANSEN. With 143 Illustrations and a Map. Cr. Svo, 3s. 6d.
- Notes on Reconnoitring IN SOUTH AFRICA – BOER WAR, 1899-1900. 16mo, 1s. net.
- Rice.-OCCASIONAL ESSAYS ON NATIVE SOUTH INDIAN LIFE. By STANLEY P. RICE, Indian Civil Service. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- Smith.-CLIMBING IN THE BRITISH ISLES. By W. P. HASKETT SMITH. With Illustrations by ELLIS CARR and numerous Plans.
  - Part I. ENGLAND. 16mo, 3s. net.
  - PART II. WALES AND IRELAND. 16mo, 3s. net.
- Stephen.—THE PLAYGROUND OF EUROPE (The Alps). By LESLIE STEPHEN. With 4 Illustrations. Cr. Svo, 3s. 6d.
- Three in Norway.—By Two of them. With a Map and 59 Illustrations. Cr. Svo, 2s. boards, 2s. 6d. cloth.

## Tyndall (JOHN).

- THE GLACIERS OF THE ALPS: being a Narrative of Excursions and Ascents. An Account of the Origm and Phenomena of Glaciers, and an Exposition of the Physical Principles to which they are related. With 61 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d. net.
- HOURS OF EXERCISE IN THE ALPS. With 7 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 6s. 6d. net.

# Sport and Pastime.

# THE BADMINTON LIBRARY.

Edited by HIS GRACE THE LATE DUKE OF BEAUFORT, K.G., and A. E. T. WATSON. Crown 8vo, price 10s. 6d. each Volume, Cloth.

\*.\* The Volumes are also issued half-bound in Leather, with gilt top. The price can be had from all Booksellers.

- ARCHERY. by M158 LEGH, Viscount DILLON, etc. With 2 Maps, 23 Plates, and 172 Illustrations in the Text. Cr. 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- ATHLETICS. By MONTAGUE SHEAR-MAN. With Chapters on Athletics at School by W. BEACH THOMAS; Athletic Sports in America by C. H. SHERILL; a Contribution on Paper-chasing by W. RyE, and an Introduction by Sir RICH-ARD WEBSTER (Lord Alverstone). With 12 Plates and 27 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- BIG GAME SHOOTING. By CLIVE PHILLIPS-WOLLEY.
  - Vol. I. AFRICA AND AMERICA. With Contributions by Sir SAMUEL W. BAKER, W. C. OSWELL, F. C. SELOUS, etc. With 20 Plates and 57 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo. 10s. 6d.
  - Vol. II. EUROPE, ASIA, AND THE ARCTIC REGIONS. With Contri-butions by Lieut.-Colonel R. HEBER PERCY, Major ALGERNON C. HEBER PERCY, etc. With 17 Plates and 56 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- BILLIARDS. By Major W. BROADFOOT, R.E., A. H. BOYD, SYDENHAM DIXON, etc. With 11 Plates, 19 Illustrations in the Text, and numerous Diagrams. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- COURSING AND FALCONRY. COURS-ING, by HARDING COX, thoroughly Revised by CHARLES RICHARDSON; FALCONRY, by the Hon. GERALD LAS-CELLES. With 20 Plates and 55 Illustrations in the Text. Cr. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- CRICKET. By A. G. STEEL, the Hon. R. H. LYTTELTON, ANDREW LANG, W. G. GRACE, etc. With 13 Plates and 52 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

- RCHERY. By C. J. LONGMAN and CYCLING. By the EARL OF ALBEMARLE Col. H. WALROND. With Contributions and G. LACY HILLER. With 19 Plates and 44 Illustrations in the Text. Cr. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
  - DANCING. By Mrs. LILLY GROVE, Miss MIDDLETON, The Hon. Mrs. ARMYTAGE, etc. With Musical Examples, and 38 Full-page Plates and 93 Illustrations in the Text. Cr. 8vo. 10s. 6d.
  - DRIVING. By His Grace the late DUKE OF BEAUFORT, K.G., A. E. T. WATSON, THE EARL OF ONSLOW, etc. With 12 Plates and 54 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo. 10s. 6d.
  - FENCING, BOXING AND WREST-LING. By WALTER H. POLLOCK, F. C. GROVE, C. PREVOST, E. B. MITCHELL, and WALTER ARMSTRONG. With 18 Plates and 24 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
  - FISHING. By H. CHOLMONDELEY-PENNELL.
    - Vol. I .- SALMON AND TROUT. With Contributions by H. R. FRANCIS, Major JOHN P. TRAHERNE, etc. With 9 Plates and numerous Illustrations of Tackle, etc. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
    - Vol. II .-- PIKE AND OTHER COARSE FISH. With Contributions by the EXETER, WILLIAM Marquis of SENIOR, G. CHRISTOPHER DAVIS, etc. With 7 Plates and numerous Illustrations of Tackle, etc. Cr. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
  - FOOTBALL .- HISTORY, by MONTAGUE SHEARMAN ; THE ASSOCIATION GAME, by W. J. OAKLEY and G. O. SMITH THE RUGBY UNION GAME, by FRANK MITCHELL. With other Contributions by R. E. MACNAGHTEN, M. C. KEMP, J. E. VINCENT, WALTER CAMP and A. SUTHERLAND. With 19 Plates and 35 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

# Sport and Pastime—continued. THE BADMINTON LIBRARY—continued.

- GOLF. By HORACE G. HUTCHINSON. SHOOTING. With Contributions by the Rt. Hon. A. J. BALFOUR, M.P., Sir WALTER SIMPSON, Bart, ANDREW LANG, etc. With 32 Plates and 57 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d. Vol. 1. - Fi Walsing GALLWEY Lassen LL Wonger F
- HUNTING. By His Grace the late DUKE oF BEAUFORT, K.G., MOWERAY MORRIS, the EARL OF SUFFOLK AND BERKSHIRE, G. H. LONGMAN, etc. With 5 Plates and 54 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 103. 6d.
- MOUNTAINEERING. By C. T. DENT, the Right Hon. J. BRYCE, M.P., Sir MARTIN CONWAY, D. W. FRESHFIELD, etc. With 13 Plates and 91 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- POETRY OF SPORT (THE). Selected by HEADLEY PEEK. With a Chapter on Classical Allusions to Sport by ANDREW LANG, and a Special Preface to the BADMINTON LIBRARY by A. E. T. WATSON. With 32 Plates and 74 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- RACING AND STEEPLE-CHASING. By the EARL OF SUFFOLK AND BERK-SHIRE, W. G. CRAVEN, the Hon. F. LAWLEY, ARTHUR COVENTRY, and A. E. T. WATSON. With Frontispiece and 56 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s, 6d.
- RIDING AND POLO. By Captain ROBERT WEIR, the late DUKE OF BEAU-FORT, the EARL OF ONSLOW, J. MURRAY BROWN, T. F. DALE, etc. With 25 Plates and 37 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- ROWING. By R. P. P. ROWE and C. M. PITMAN. With Chapters on Steering by C. P. SEROCOLD and F. C. BEGG; Metropolitan Rowing by S. LE BLANC SMITH; and on PUNTING by P. W. SQUIRE. With 75 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- SEA FISHING. By JOHN BICKERDYKE, Sir H. W. GORE-BOOTH, ^LFRED C. HARMSWORTH, and W. SENIOR. With 22 Full-page Plates and 175 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

- Vol. I.—FIELD AND COVERT. BY LORD WALSINGHAM, SIR RALPH PAYNE-GALLWEY, Bart., the Hon. GBRALD LASCELLES and A. J. STUART-WORTLEY. With 11 Plates and 95 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- Vol. II.—MOOR AND MARSH. By LORD WALSINGHAM, Sir RALPH PAYNR-GALLWEY, BArt. LORD LOVAT and LORD CHARLES LENNOX KERR. With 8 Plates and 57 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- SKATING, CURLING, TOBOGGANING. By J. M. HEATHCOTE, C. G. TEBBUTT, T. MAXWELL WITHAM, etc. With 12 Plates and 272 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- SWIMMING. By ARCHIBALD SINCLAIR and WILLIAM HENRY. With 13 Plates and 112 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- TENNIS, LAWN TENNIS, RACKETS AND FIVES. By J. M. and C. G. HEATHCOTE, E. O. PLEYDELL-BOUVERIS, and A. C. AINGER. With Contributions by the Hon. A. LYTTELTON, W. C. MARSHALL, Miss L. DoD, etc. With 12 Plates and 67 Illustrations in the Text. Crown Svo, 10s. 6d.

YACHTING.

- Vol. I.—CRUISING, CONSTRUCTION OF YACHTS, YACHT RACING RULES, FITTING-OUT, etc. By Sir EDWARD SULLIVAN, Bart., the EARL OF PEM-BROKE, LORD BRASSEY, K.C.B., R. T. PRITCHETT, E. F. KNIGHT, etc. With 21 Plates and 93 Illustrations in the Text. Crown Svo. 10s. 6d.
- Vol. 11.—YACHT CLUBS, YACHTING IN AMERICA AND THE COLONIES, YACHT RACING, etc. By R. T. PRITCHETT, the MARQUIS OF DUFFERIN AND AVA, K.P., the EARL OF ONSLOW, etc. With 35 Plates and 160 Illustrations in the Text. Crown Svo. 10s. 6d.

## Sport and Pastime—continued.

# FUR, FEATHER, AND FIN SERIES.

Edited by by A. E. T. WATSON.

Crown 8vo, price 5s. each Volume, cloth.

\*\_\* The Volumes are also issued half-bound in Leather, with gilt top. The price can be had from all Booksellers.

- COOKERY, by GEORGE SAINTSBURY. With 11 Illustrations and various Diagrams in the Text. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- THE GROUSE. NATURAL HISTORY, by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; SHOOT-ING, by A. J. STUART-WORTLEY; COOKERY, by GEORGE SAINTSBURY. COOKERY, by GEORGE SAINTSBURY. With 13 Illustrations and various Diagrams in the Text. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- THE PHEASANT. NATURAL HISTORY, by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; SHOOT-ING, by A. J. STUART-WORTLEY: COOKERY, by ALEXANDER INNES SHAND. With 10 Illustrations and various Diagrams. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- THE HARE. NATURAL HISTORY, by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON ; SHOOTING, by the Hon. GERALD LASCELLES: COURSING, by CHARLES RICHARDSON; HUNTING, by J. S. GIBBONS and G. H. LONGMAN; COOKERY, by Col. KENNEY HERBERT. With 9 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s.

- THE PARTRIDGE. NATURAL HISTORY, RED DEER. NATURAL HISTORY, by the by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; DEER STALK-SHOOTING, by A. J. STUART-WORTLEY; ING, by CAMERON OF LOCHIEL; STAG HUNTING, by Viscount EBRINGTON ; COOKERY, by ALEXANDER INNES SHAND. With 10 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s.
  - THE SALMON. HE SALMON. By the Hon. A. E. GATHORNE-HARDY. With Chapters on the Law of Salmon Fishing by CLAUD DOUGLAS PENNANT; COOKERY, by ALEX-ANDER INNES SHAND. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s.
  - THE TROUT. By the MARQUESS OF GRANBY. With Chapters on the Breeding of Trout by Col. H. CUSTANCE; and COOKERY, by ALEXANDER INNES SHAND. With 12 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - THE RABBIT. By JAMES EDMUND HARTING. With a Chapter on Cookery by Alexander Innes Shand. With 10 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s.
  - PIKE AND PERCH. By WILLIAM SENIOR ('Red Spinner,' Editor of the Field). With Chapters by 'JOHN BICKERDYKE' and W. H. POPE. COOKERY, by ALEX-ANDER INNES SHAND. With 12 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- Bickerdyke.-DAYS OF MY LIFE | Cawthorne and Herod.-ROYAL ON WATER, FRESH AND SALT : and other papers. By JOHN BICKER-DYKE. With Photo-Etching Frontispiece and 8 Full-page Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Blackburne.--MR. BLACKBURNE'S GAMES AT CHESS. Selected, Annotated and Arranged by Himself. Edited, with a Biographical Sketch and a brief History of Blindfold Chess, by P. ANDERSON GRAHAM. With Portrait of Mr. Blackburne. 8vo, 7s. 6d. net.
- ASCOT: its History and its Associations. By GEORGE JAMES CAWTHORNE and RICHARD S. HEROD. With 32 Plates and 106 Illustrations in the Text. Demy 4to, £1 11s. 6d. net.
- Dead Shot (The): or, Sportsman's Complete Guide. Being a Treatise on the use of the Gun, with Rudimentary and Finishing Lessons in the Art of Shooting Game of all kinds. Also Game-driving, Wildfowl and Pigeon-Shooting, Dog-breaking. etc. Bv MARKSMAN. With numerous Illustrations. Crown Svo, 10s. 6d.

# Sport and Pastime-continued.

- Ellis.-CHESS SPARKS ; or, Short and Lang.-ANGLING SKETCHES. Bright Games of Chess. Collected and Arranged by J. H. ELLIS, M.A. 8vo, 48. 6d.
- Folkard .--- THE WILD-FOWLER: A Treatise on Fowling, Ancient and Modern, descriptive also of Decoys and Shooting, Flight-ponds, Wild-fowl Gunning-punts, Shooting-yachts, etc. Also Fowling in the Fens and in Foreign Countries, Rock-fowling, etc., etc. By H. C. FOLKARD. With 13 Engravings on Steel, and several Woodcuts. 8vo, 12s. 6d.
- COUNTY Ford. - MIDDLESEX CRICKET CLUB, 1864-1899. Written and Compiled by W. J. FORD (at the request of the Committee of the County C.C.). With Frontispiece Portrait of Mr. V. E. Walker. 8vo, 10s. net.
- Ford .- THE THEORY AND PRAC-TICE OF ARCHERY. By HORACE FORD. New Edition, thoroughly Revised and Rewritten by W. BUTT, M.A. With a Preface by C. J. LONGMAN, M.A. 8vo. 14s.
- Francis .- A BOOK ON ANGLING: or, Treatise on the Art of Fishing in every Branch ; including full illustrated List of Salmon Flies. By FRANCIS FRANCIS. With Portrait and Coloured Plates. Crown 8vo, 15s.
- Gathorne-Hardy .- AUTUMNS IN ARGYLESHIRE WITH ROD AND GUN. By the Hon. A. E. GATHORNE-HARDY. With 8 Photogravure Illustrations by ARCHIBALD THORBURN. 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.
- Graham. COUNTRY PASTIMES FOR BOYS. By P. ANDERSON GRA-With 252 Illustrations from HAM. Drawings and Photographs. Crown 8vo, 3s. net.
- Hutchinson.-THE BOOK OF GOLF AND GOLFERS. By HORACE G. HUTCHINSON. With Contributions by Miss AMY PASCOR, H. H. HILTON, J. H. TAYLOR, H. J. WHIGHAM and Messrs. SUTTON & SONS. With 71 Portraits from Photographs. Large Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d. net.

- Βv ANDREW LANG. With 20 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Lillie (ARTHUR).
  - CROQUET: its History, Rules and Secrets. With 4 Full-page Illustrations, 15 Illustrations in the Text, and 27 Diagrams. Crown 8vo, 6s.
  - CROQUET UP TO DATE. Containing the Ideas and Teachings of the Leading Players and Champions. With Contributions by Lieut.-Col. the Hon. H. NEEDHAM, C. D. LOCOCK, etc. With 19 Illustrations (15 Portraits) and numerous Diagrams. 8vo. 10s. 6d. net.
- Longman.-CHESS OPENINGS. By FREDERICK W. LONGMAN. Fcp. 8vo. 2s. 6d.
- Madden.-THE DIARY OF MASTER WILLIAM SILENCE: a Study of Shakespeare and of Elizabethan Sport. By the Right Hon. D. H. MADDEN, Vice-Chancellor of the University of Dublin. 8vo. 16s.
- Maskelyne.-SHARPS AND FLATS : a Complete Revelation of the Secrets of Cheating at Games of Chance and Skill, By JOHN NEVIL MASKELYNE, of the Egyptian Hall. With 62 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Millais. THE WILD-FOWLER IN SCOTLAND. By JOHN GUILLE MIL-LAIS, F.Z.S., etc. With a Frontispiece in Photogravure after a Drawing by Sir J. E. MILLAIS, Bart., P.R.A. 8 Photogravure Plates, 2 Coloured Plates, and 50 Illustrations from the Author's Drawings and from Photographs. Royal 4to, 30s. net.
- Moffat. CRICKETY CRICKET : Rhymes and Parodies. By DOUGLAS MOFFAT. With Frontispiece by Sir FRANK LOCKWOOD, Q.C., M.P., and 53 Illustrations by the Author. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- Park.-THE GAME OF GOLF. Rv WILLIAM PARK, Jun., Champion Golfer, 1887-89. With 17 Plates and Golfer, 1887-89. 26 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

# Sport and Pastime-continued.

#### Payne-Gallwey (Sir RALPH, Bart.).

- LETTERS TO YOUNG SHOOTERS (First Series). On the choice and Use of a Gun. With 41 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- LETTERS TO YOUNG SHOOTERS (Second Series). On the Production. Preservation, and Killing of Game. With Directions in Shooting Wood-Pigeons and Breaking-in Retrievers. With Portrait and 103 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 12s. 6d.
- LETTERS TO YOUNG SHOOTERS (Third Series). Comprising a Short Natural History of the Wildfowl that are Rare or Common to the British Islands, with Complete Directions in Shooting Wildfowl on the Coast and Inland. With 200 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 18s.

- Pole .--- THE THEORY OF THE MOD-ERN SCIENTIFIC GAME OF WHIST. By WILLIAM POLE, F.R.S. Fcp. 8vo, 2s. net.
- Proctor .- HOW TO PLAY WHIST: with the Laws and Etiquette of Whist. By RICHARD A. PROCTOR. Crown 8vo. 3s. net.
- Ronalds .- THE FLY-FISHER'S EN-TOMOLOGY. By ALFRED RONALDS. With 20 Coloured Plates. 8vo, 14s.
- Selous. SPORT AND TRAVEL, EAST AND WEST. By FREDERICK COURTENEY SELOUS. With 18 Plates and 35 Illustrations in the Text. Medium 8vo. 12s. 6d. net.
- Wilcocks .- THE SEA FISHERMAN : Comprising the chief Methods of Hook and Line Fishing in the British and other Seas, and Remarks on Nets. Boats and Boating. By J. C. WILCOCKS. Illustrated. Crown 8vo, 6s.

# Mental, Moral and Political Philosophy.

LOGIC, RHETORIC, PSYCHOLOGY, ETC.

Abbott.—THE ELEMENTS OF LOGIC. Bacon (FRANCIS)—continued. By T. K. ABBOTT, B.D. 12mo, 3s.

#### Aristotle.

- THE ETHICS: Greek Text. Illustrated with Essay and Notes. By Sur ALEXANDER GRANT, Bart. 2 vols. 8vo, 32s.
- AN INTRODUCTION TO ARISTOT-LE'S ETHICS. Books I.-IV. (Book X., c. vi.-ix. in an Appendix.) With a continuous Analysis and Notes. By the Rev. E. MOORE, D.D. Crown 8vo. 10s. 6d.

#### Bacon (FRANCIS).

COMPLETE WORKS. Edited by R. L. ELLIS, JAMES SPEDDING and D. D. HEATH. 7 vols. 8vo, £3 18s. 6d.

- - LETTERS AND LIFE, including all his occasional Works. Edited by JAMES SPEDDING. 7 vols. 8vo. £4 4s.
  - THE ESSAYS : With Annotations. RICHARD WHATELY, D. D. Svo. 10s. 6d.
  - THE ESSAYS: With Notes by F. STORR and C. H. GIBSON. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - THE ESSAYS: With Introduction, Notes and Index. By E. A. ABBOTT, D.D. 2 vols. Fcp. 8vo, 6s. The Text and Index only, without Intro-duction and Notes, in one volume. Fep. 8vo, 2s. 6d.

# Mental, Moral and Political Philosophy-continued.

#### Bain (ALEXANDER).

- DISSERTATIONS ON LEADING PHILOSOPHICAL TOPICS: being Articles reprinted from 'Mind'.
- MENTAL AND MORAL SCIENCE: a Compendium of Psychology and Ethics. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

Or Separately,

- Part I. PSYCHOLOGY AND HIS-TORY OF PHILOSOPHY. Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.
- Part II. THEORY OF ETHICS AND ETHICAL SYSTEMS. Cr. 8vo, 4s. 6d.
- LOGIC. Part I. DEDUCTION. Crown 8vo, 4s. Part II. INDUCTION. Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.
- THE SENSES AND THE INTELLECT. 8vo, 15s.
- THE EMOTIONS AND THE WILL. 8vo, 15s.
- PRACTICAL ESSAYS. Cr. 8vo, 2s.
- Bray. --THE PHILOSOPHY OF NE-CESSITY: or, Law in Mind as in Matter. By CHARLES BRAY. Crown Svo. 5s.

Crozier (JOHN BEATTIE, LL.D.).

- (IVILIZATION AND PROGRESS: being the Outlines of a New System of Political, Religious and Social Philosophy, Svo, 14s.
- HISTORY OF INTELLECTUAL DE-VELOPMENT: on the Lines of Modern Evolution.
- Vol. 1. Greek and Hindoo Thought; Greeco-Roman Paganism; Judaism; and Christianity down to the Closing of the Schools of Athens by Justinian, 529 A.D. Svo, 14s.
- Davidson.—THE LOGIC OF DE-FINITION, Explained and Applied. By WILLIAM L. DAVIDSON, M.A. Crown Svo, 6s.

- Green (THOMAS HILL).—THE WORKS OF. Edited by R. L. NETTLESHIP.
  - Vols. I. and II. Philosophical Works. 8vo, 16s. each.
  - Vol. III. Miscellanies. With Index to the three Volumes, and Memoir. 8vo, 21s.
  - LECTURES ON THE PRINCIPLES OF POLITICAL OBLIGATION. With Preface by BERNARD BOSAN-QUET. 8vo, 5s.
- Gurnhill. --THE MORALS OF SUI-CIDE. By the Rev. JAMES GURNHILL, Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Hodgson (SHADWORTH H.).
  - TIME AND SPACE: a Metaphysical Essay. 8vo, 16s.
  - THE THEORY OF PRACTICE: an Ethical Inquiry. 2 vols. 8vo, 24s.
  - THE PHILOSOPHY OF REFLEC-TION. 2 vols. 8vo, 21s.
  - THE METAPHYSICS OF EXPERI-ENCE. Book I. General Analysis of Experience; Book II. Positive Science; Book III. Analysis of Conscious Action; Book IV. The Real Universe. 4 vols. 8vo, 36s. net.
- Hume. THE PHILOSOPHICAL WORKS OF DAVID HUME. Edited by T. H. GREEN and T. H. GROSE. 4 vols. 8vo, 28s. Or separately. Essays. 2 vols. 14s. Treatise of Human Nature. 2 vols. 14s.
- James.—THE WILL TO BELIEVE, and Other Essays in Fopular Philosophy. By WILLIAM JAMES, M.D., LL.D., etc. Crown, 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- Justinian.—THE INSTITUTES OF JUSTINIAN: Latin Text, chiefly that of Huschke, with English Introduction, Translation, Notes and Summary. By THOMAS C. SANDARS, M.A. 8vo, 18s.

#### Mental, Moral and Political Philosophy—continued.

#### Kant (IMMANUEL).

- CRITIQUE OF PRACTICAL REASON AND OTHER WORKS ON THE THEORY OF ETHICS. Translated by T. K. ABBOTT, B.D. With Memoir. 8vo. 12s. 6d.
- FUNDAMENTAL PRINCIPLES OF THE METAPHYSIC OF ETHICS. Translated by T. K. ABBOTT, B.D. Crown 8vo, 3s.
- INTRODUCTION TO LOGIC, AND HIS ESSAY ON THE MISTAKEN OF THE FOUR SUBTILITY FIGURES. Translated by T. K. **ABBOTT.** 8vo. 6s.
- Kelly .-- GOVERNMENT OR HUMAN EVOLUTION. By EDMOND KELLY, M.A., F.G.S. Vol. I. Justice. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d. net. Vol. II. Collectivism and Individualism. Crown 8vo.
- Killick.-HANDBOOK TO MILL'S SYSTEM OF LOGIC. By Rev. A. H. KILLICK, M.A. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Ladd (GEORGE TRUMBULL).
  - A THEORY OF REALITY : An Essav in Metaphysical System upon the Basis of Human Cognitive Experience. 8vo. 18s.
  - ELEMEN'TS OF PHYSIOLOGICAL Sully (JAMES). PSYCHOLOGY. 8vo, 21s.
  - OUTLINES OF DESCRIPTIVE PSY-CHOLOGY : a Text-Book of Mental Science for Colleges and Normal Schools. 8vo, 12s.
  - PHYSIOLOGICAL OUTLINES OF PSYCHOLOGY, 8vo. 12s.
  - PRIMER OF PSYCHOLOGY. Crown 8vo, 5s. 6d.
- Lecky .- THE MAP OF LIFE: Conduct and Character. By WILLIAM EDWARD HARTPOLE LECKY, Svo, 10s. 6d.
- Lutoslawski.-THE ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF PLATO'S LOGIC. With an Account of Plato's Style and of the Chronology of his Writings. By WIN-CENTY LUTOSLAWSKI. 8vo, 21s.
- Max Müller (The Right Hon. F.).
  - THE SCIENCE OF THOUGHT. 8vo. 21s.
  - THE SIX SYSTEMS OF INDIAN PHILOSOPHY. 8vo, 18s.

Mill (JOHN STUART).

- A SYSTEM OF LOGIC. Cr. 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- ON LIBERTY. Crown 8vo. 1s. 4d.
- CONSIDERATIONS ON REPRESEN-TATIVE GOVERNMENT. Crown 8vo. 2s.
- UTILITARIANISM. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- EXAMINATION OF SIR WILLIAM HAMILTON'S PHILOSOPHY. 8vo. 168.
- NATURE, THE UTILITY OF RE-LIGION AND THEISM. Three Essays. 8vo. 5s.
- Monck.—AN INTRODUCTION то LOGIC. By WILLIAM HENRY S. MONCK, M.A. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- Romanes.--MIND AND MOTION AND MONISM. BY GEORGE JOHN ROMANES, LL.D., F.R.S. Crown Svo. 4s. 6d.
- Stock.-LECTURES IN THE LY. CEUM; or, Aristotle's Ethics for English Readers. Edited by ST. GEORGE STOCK. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

- THE HUMAN MIND : a Text-book of Psychology, 2 vols, 8vo, 21s.
- OUTLINES OF PSYCHOLOGY. Cr. 8vo, 9s.
- THE TEACHER'S HANDBOOK OF PSYCHOLOGY. Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.
- STUDIES OF CHILDHOOD, 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- CHILDREN'S WAYS : being Selections from the Author's 'Studies of Childhood'. With 25 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.
- Sutherland.—THE ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF THE MORAL IN-STINCT. By ALEXANDER SUTHERLAND, M.A. 2 vols. 8vo, 28s.
- Swinburne.-PICTURE LOGIC : an Attempt to Popularise the Science of Reasoning. By ALFRED JAMES SWIN-BURNE, M.A. With 23 Woodcuts. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.

# Mental. Moral and Political Philosophy-continued.

- Webb.-THE VEIL OF ISIS; a Series Zeller (Dr. EDWARD). of Essays on Idealism. By THOMAS E. WEBB, LL.D., Q.C. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- Weber.-HISTORY OF PHILOSO-PHY. By ALFRED WEBER, Professor in the University of Strasburg. Translated by FRANK THILLY, Ph. D. 8vo, 16s.

#### Whately (ARCHBISHOP).

- BACON'S ESSAYS. With Annotations. 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- ELEMENTS OF LOGIC. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d.
- ELEMENTS OF RHETORIC. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d.

- - THE STOICS, EPICUREANS, AND SCEPTICS. Translated by the Rev. O. J. REICHEL, M.A. Crown 8vo, 15s.
  - OUTLINES OF THE HISTORY OF GREEK PHILOSOPHY. Translated by SABAH F. ALLEYNE and EVELYN ABBOTT, M.A., LL.D. Cr. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
  - PLATO AND THE OLDER ACA-DEMY. Translated by SARAH F. ALLEYNE and ALFRED GOODWIN, B.A. Crown 8vo, 18s.
  - SOCRATES AND THE SOCRATIC SCHOOLS. Translated by the Rev. O. J. REICHEL, M.A. Cr. Svo, 10s. 6d.
  - ARISTOTLE AND THE EARLIER PERIPATETICS. Translated by B. F. C. COSTELLOE, M.A., and J. H. MUIRHEAD, M.A. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo, 24s.

# STONYHURST PHILOSOPHICAL SERIES.

- A MANUAL OF POLITICAL ECO-NOMY. By C. S. DEVAS, M.A. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- FIRST PRINCIPLES OF KNOW-LEDGE. By JOHN RICKABY, S.J. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- GENERAL METAPHYSICS. By JOHN RICKABY, S.J. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- LOGIC. By RICHARD F. CLARKE, S.J. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- MORAL PHILOSOPHY (ETHICS AND NATURAL LAW). By JOSEPH RICK-ABY, S.J. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- NATURAL THEOLOGY. By BERNARD BOEDDER, S.J. Crown 8vo. 6s. 6d.
- PSYCHOLOGY. By MICHAEL MAHER, S.J., D.Litt., M.A. (Lond.). Crown 8vo, 6s. 6d.

# History and Science of Language, etc.

- Davidson.-LEADING AND PORTANT ENGLISH WORDS : Explained and Exemplified. By WILLIAM L. DAVIDSON, M.A. Fcp. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Farrar.-LANGUAGE AND LAN-GUAGES. By F. W. FARRAR, D.D., Dean of Canterbury. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Graham. ENGLISH SYNONYMS. Classified and Explained : with Practical By G. F. GRAHAM. Fcp. Exercises. 8vo, 6s.

# Max Müller (F.).

THE SCIENCE OF LANGUAGE. Founded on Lectures delivered at the Royal Institution in 1861 and 1863. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 10s.

- IM- Max Müller (F.)-continued.
  - BIOGRAPHIES OF WORDS. AND THE HOME OF THE ARYAS. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - CHIPS FROM A GERMAN WORK-Vol. III. ESSAYS ON SHOP. LANGUAGE AND LITERATURE. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - Roget .-- THESAURUS OF ENGLISH WORDS AND PHRASES. Classified and Arranged so as to Facilitate the Expression of Ideas and Assist in Literary Composition. By PETER MARK ROGET, M.D., F.R.S. Cr. 8vo, 10s. 6d.

# Political Economy and Economics.

#### Ashley (W. J.).

- ENGLISH ECONOMIC HISTORY AND THEORY. Crown 8vo, Part I., 5s. Part II., 10s. 6d.
- SURVEYS, HISTORIC AND ECONO-MIC. Crown 8vo, 9s. net.
- Bagehot.-ECONOMIC STUDIES. By WALTER BAGEHOT. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Barnett. PRACTICABLE SOCIAL-ISM. Essays on Social Reform. By SAMUEL A. and HENRIETTA BARNETT. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Devas.—A MANUAL OF POLITICAL ECONOMY. By C. S. DEVAS, M.A. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d. (Stomyhurst Philosophical Series.)
- Jordan. THE STANDARD OF VALUE. By WILLIAM LEIGHTON JORDAN. Crown Svo, 6s.
- Lewrence. LOCAL VARIATIONS IN WAGES. By F. W. LAWRENCE, M.A., Fellow of Trinity College, Cambridge. With Index and 18 Maps and Diagrams. Medium 4to, 8s. 6d.
- Leslie. ESSAYS ON POLITICAL ECONOMY. By T. E. CLIFFE LESLIE, Hon. LL.D., Dubl. 8vo, 10s. 6d.

#### Macleod (HENRY DUNNING).

- ECONOMICS FOR BEGINNERS. Cr. 8vo, 2s.
- THE ELEMENTS OF ECONOMICS. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- BIMETALLISM. 8vo, 5s. net.
- THE ELEMENTS OF BANKING. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF BANKING. Vol. I. 8vo, 12s. Vol. II. 14s.

Macleod (HENRY DUNNING)-cont.

- THE THEORY OF CREDIT. 8vo. In 1 vol. 30s. net; or separately. Vol. I., 10s. net. Vol. II., Part I., 10s. net. Vol. II., Part I., 10s. net.
- INDIAN CURRENCY. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
- Mill.—POLITICAL ECONOMY. By John Stuart Mill.
  - Popular Edition. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Library Edition. 2 vols. 8vo, 30s.
- Mulhall. INDUSTRIES AND WEALTH OF NATIONS. By MICH-AEL G. MULHALL, F.S.S. With 32 full-page Diagrams. Grown 8vo, 8s. 6d.
- Spahr. AMERICA'S WORKING PEOPLE. By CHARLES B. SPAHR. Crown 8vo, 5s. net.
- Symes. --POLITICAL ECONOMY. a Short Text-book of Political Economy. With Problems for solution, Hints for Supplementary Reading, and a Supplementary chapter on Socialism. By J. E. SYMES, M.A. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- Toynbee.-LECTURES ON THE IN-DUSTRIAL REVOLUTION OF THE 18rH CENTURY IN ENGLAND: Popular Addresses, Notes and other Fragments. By ARNOLD TOYNBEE. With a Memoir of the Author by BENJAMIN JOWETT, D.D. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- Webb (SIDNEY and BEATRICE).
  - THE HISTORY OF TRADE UNION-ISM. With Map and full Bibliography of the Subject. 8vo, 18s.
  - INDUSTRIAL DEMOCRACY: a Study in Trade Unionism. 2 vols. 8vo, 25s. net.
  - PROBLEMS OF MODERN INDUS-TRY: Essays. 8vo, 7s. 6d.

# Evolution. Anthropology, etc.

#### Clodd (EDWARD).

- THE STORY OF CREATION · a Plain Account of Evolution. With 77 Il-Instrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- A PRIMER OF EVOLUTION : being a Popular Abridged Edition of 'The Story of Creation'. With Illustrations. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.

#### Lang (ANDREW).

- CUSTOM AND MYTH: Studies of Early Usage and Belief. With 15 Illustrations, Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- MYTH, RITUAL AND RELIGION. 2 vols. Crown 8vo. 7s.
- MODERN MYTHOLOGY : a Reply to Professor Max Muller. 8vo. 9s.
- THE MAKING OF RELIGION. Cr. 8vo, 5s. net.
- Lubbock .- THE ORIGIN OF CIVIL-ISATION, and the Primitive condition of Man. By Sir J. LUBBOCK, Bart. (Lord Avebury). With 5 Plates and 20 Illustrations in the Text. 8vo, 18s.

Max Muller (The Right Hon. F.).

- CHIPS FROM A GERMAN WORK. SHOP. Vol. IV. Essays on Mythology and Folk Lore. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE SCIENCE OF MYTHOLOGY. 2 vols. 8vo, 32s.

#### Romanes (GEORGE JOHN).

- ESSAYS. Edited by C. LLOYD MOR-GAN, Principal of University College. Bristol, Crown Svo, 5s. net.
- DARWIN, AND AFTER DARWIN: an Exposition of the Darwinian Theory, and a Discussion on Post-Darwinian Questions.
  - Part 1. THE DARWINIAN THEORY. With Portrait of Darwin and 125 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 10s. 6d.
  - POST-DARWINIAN QUES-Part II. TIONS : Heredity and Utility. With Portrait of the Author and 5 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
  - Part III. POST-DARWINIAN QUES-TIONS : Isolation and Physiological Selection. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- AN EXAMINATION OF WEISMANN-ISM. Crown 8vo. 6s.

# Classical Literature, Translations, etc.

- Abbott.-HELLENICA. A Collection Becker (W. A.). Translated by the of Essays on Greek Poetry, Philosophy, Rev. F. METCALFE, B.D. History and Religion. Edited by EVELSN ABBOTT, M.A., LL.D. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- Æschylus. EUMENIDES OF ÆSCHYLUS. With Metrical English Translation. By J. F. DAVIES. 8vo, 7s.
- Aristophanes.—THEACHARNIANS OF ARISTOPHANES, translated into English Verse. By R. Y. TYRRELL, Crown 8vo. 1s.

- - GALLUS: or, Roman Scenes in the Time of Augustus. With Notes and Excursuses. With 26 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - CHARICLES: or, Illustrations of the Private Life of the Ancient Greeks. With Notes and Excursuses. With 26 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

# Classical Literature, Translations, etc.—continued.

- Butler.-THE AUTHORESS OF THE Lang.-HOMER AND THE EPIC. ODYSSEY. WHERE AND WHEN SHE WROTE. WHO SHE WAS, THE USE SHE MADE OF THE ILIAD, AND HOW THE POEM GREW UNDER HER HANDS. By SAMUEL BUTLER, Author of 'Erewhon,' etc. With 14 Illustrations and 4 Maps. 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- Campbell.-RELIGION IN GREEK LITERATURE. By the Rev. LEWIS CAMPBELL, M.A., LL.D., Emeritus Professor of Greek, University of St. Andrews. 8vo, 15s.
- Cicero. CICERO'S CORRESPOND-ENCE. By R. Y. TYRRELL. Vols. I., II., III., 8vo, e.ch 12s. Vol. IV., 15s. Vol. V., 14s. Vol. VI., 12s. Vol. VII., Lador 7 43 Index. 7s. 6d.
- Harvard Studies in Classical Philology. Edited by a Committee of the Classical Instructors of Harvard Vol. XI. 1900. University. 6s. 6d. net.
- Hime. LUCIAN, THE SYRIAN SATIRIST. By Lieut. Colonel HENRY W. L. HIMB (late) Royal Artillerv. 8vo, 5s. net.

#### Homer.

- THE ILIAD OF HOMER. Rendered into English Prose for the use of those that cannot read the original. By SAMUEL BUTLER. Author of 'Erewhon,' etc. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE ODYSSEY. Rendered into English Prose for the use of those who cannot read the original. By SAMUEL BUTLER. With 4 Maps and 7 Illustrations. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE ODYSSEY OF HOMER. Done into English Verse. By WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Horace.—THE WORKS OF HORACE. rendered into English Prose. With Life, Introduction and Notes. By WILLIAM COUTTS, M.A. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.

- Bv ANDREW LANG. Crown Svo. 9s. net.
- Lucan. --- THE PHARSALIA OF LUCAN, Translated into Blank Verse. By Sir Edward Ridley. 8vo, 14s.
- Mackail. -- SELECT EPIGRAMS FROM THE GREEK ANTHOLOGY. By J. W. MACKAIL. Edited with a Revised Text, Introduction, Translation, and Notes. 8vo. 16s.
- Rich.-A DICTIONARY OF ROMAN AND GREEK ANTIQUITIES. Bv A. RICH, B.A. With 2000 Woodcuts. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.
- Sophocles.-Translated into English Verse. By ROBERT WHITELAW, M.A., Assistant Master in Rugby School. Cr. 8vo, 8s. 6d.
- Tvrrell.-DUBLIN TRANSLATIONS INTO GREEK AND LATIN VERSE. Edited by R. Y. TYRRELL. 8vo, 6s.
- 8vo, Virgil.
  - THE POEMS OF VIRGIL. Translated into English Prose by JOHN CONINGTON. Crown 8vo. 6s.
  - THE ÆNEID OF VIRGIL. Translated into English Verse by JOHN CONINGTON. Črown 8vo, 6s.
  - THE ÆNEIDS OF VIRGIL. Done into English Verse. By WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo. 6s.
  - THE ÆNEID OF VIRGIL, freely translated into English Blank Verse. By W. T. THORNHILL. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
  - THE ÆNEID OF VIRGIL. Translated into English Verse by JAMES RHOADES. Books I.-VI. Crown 8vo, 5s. Books VII.-XII. Crown 8vo. 5s.
  - THE ECLOGUES AND GEORGICS OF VIRGIL. Translated from the Latin into English Prose. By J. W. MACKAIL, Fellow of Balliol College, Oxford. Sq. 16mo, 5s.
  - Wilkins .- THE GROWTH OF THE HOMERIC POEMS. By G. WILKINS. 8vo, 6s.

# Poetry and the Drama.

- Arnold.—THE LIGHT OF THE WORLD; or, the Great Consummation. By Sir EDWIN ARNOLD. With 14 Illustrations after HOLMAN HUNT. Crown 8vo, 5s. net.
- Bell (Mrs. HUGH).
  - CHAMBER COMEDIES: a Collection of Plays and Monologues for the Drawing-room. Crown 8vo, 5s. net.
  - FAIRY TALE PLAYS, AND HOW TO ACT THEM. With 91 Diagrams and 52 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. net.
  - RUMPELSTILTZKIN: a Fairy Play in Five Scenes (Characters, 7 Male; 1 Female). From 'Fairy Tale Plays and How to Act Them'. With Illustrations, Diagrams and Music. Crown 8vo, sewel, 6d.
- Bird.—RONALD'S FAREWELL, and other Verses. By GEORGE BIRD, M.A. Fep. 8vo, 4s. 6d. net.
- Coleridge. SELECTIONS FROM. With Introduction by ANDREW LANG, and 18 Illustrations by PATTEN WILSON. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Goethe.—THE FIRST PART OF THE TRAGEDY OF FAUST IN ENGLISH. By THOS. E. WERB, LL.D., sometime Fellow of Trinity College. New and Cheaper Edition, with THE DEATH OF FAUST, from the Second Part. Crown 8vo, 6s.

#### Ingelow (JEAN).

- POETICAL WORKS. With Portrait. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.
- LYRICAL AND OTHER POEMS. Selected from the Writings of JEAN INGELOW. Fop. 8vo, 2s. 6d. cloth plain, 3s. cloth gilt.

#### Lang (ANDREW).

- GRASS OF PARNASSUS. Fcp. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
- THE BLUE POETRY BOOK. Edited by ANDREW LANG. With 100 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Lecky.—POEMS. By the Right Hon. W. E. H. LECKY. Fep. 8vo, 5s.

THE Lytton (THE EARL OF). OWEN MEREation. DITH.)

> THE WANDERER. Cr. 8vo, 10s. 6d. LUCILE. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

> SELECTED POEMS. Cr. 8vo, 10s. 6d.

- Macaulay.-LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME, ETC. By Lord MACAULAY.
  - Illustrated by G. SCHARF. Fcp. 4to, 10s. 6d.

Edition, 18mo, 2s. 6d., gilt top.

- Popular
- Edition, Fcp. 4to, 6d. sewed, 1s. cloth. Illustrated by J. R. WEGUELIN. Cr. 8vo, 3s. net.
- Annotated Edition. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. sewed, 1s. 6d. cloth.

#### MacDonald (GBORGE, LL.D.).

- A BOOK OF STRIFE, IN THE FORM OF THE DIARY OF AN OLD SOUL: Poems. 18mo, 6s.
- RAMPOLLI: GROWTHS FROM A LONG-PLANTED ROOT: being Translations, New and Old (mainly in verse), chiefly from the German; along with 'A Year's Diary of an Old Soul'. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Moffat. -- CRICKETY CRICKET: Rhymes and Parodies. By DUUGLAS MOFFAT. With Frontispiece by Sir FRANK LOCKWOOD, Q.C., M.P., and 53 Illustrations by the Author. Crown Svo, 2s. 6d.
- Moon.—POEMS OF LOVE AND HOME. By GEORGE WASHINGTON MOON, HOU. F.R.S.L. With Portrait. 16mo, 2s. 6d.

#### Morris (WILLIAM).

POETICAL WORKS-LIBRARY EDITION.

Complete in 11 volumes. Crown 8vo, price 5s. net each.

- THE EARTHLY PARADISE. 4 vols. 5s. net.
- THE LIFE AND DEATH OF JASON. 5s. net.

# Poetry and the Drama-continued.

#### Morris (WILLIAM)-continued.

- THE DEFENCE OF GUENEVERE, and other Poems. 5s. net.
- THE STORY OF SIGURD THE VOLSUNG, AND THE FALL OF THE NIBLUNGS. 5s. net.
- POEMS BY THE WAY, AND LOVE IS ENOUGH : a Morality. 5s. net.
- THE ODYSSEY OF HOMER. Done into English Verse. 5s. uet.
- THE ÆNEIDS OF VIRGIL. Done into English Verse. 5s. net.
- THE TALE OF BEOWULF, SOME-TIME KING OF THE FOLK OF THE WEDERGEATS. Translated by WILLIAM MORRIS and A. J. WYATT. Crown 8vo, 5s. net.
- Certain of the POETICAL WORKS may also be had in the following Editions :---
  - THE EARTHLY PARADISE.
    - Popular Edition. 5 Vols. 12mo, 25s.; or 5s. each, sold separately.
    - The same in Ten Parts, 25s.; or 2s. 6d. each, sold separately.
    - Cheap Edition, in 1 vol. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.
  - POEMS BY THE WAY. Square crown 8vo, 6s.
  - \* For Mr. William Morris's Prose Works, see pp. 27, 36, 38.
- Morte Arthure: an Alliterative Poem of the Fourteenth Century. From the Lincoln MS. written by Robert of Thornton. With Introduction, Notes, and Glossary. By MARY BANKS. Fcp. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Neebit.—LAYS AND LEGENDS. By E. NESBIT (Mrs. HUBERT BLAND). First Series. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. Second Series. With Portrait. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- Pooler.-TRANSLATIONS, and other Verses. By C. K. POOLER, M.A. Fcp. 8vo, 3s. net.
- Riley. OLD-FASHIONED ROSES : Poems. By JAMES WHITCOMBE RILEY. 12mo, 5s.

- Romanes.—A SELECTION FROM THE POEMS OF GEORGE JOHN ROMANES, M.A., LL.D., F.R.S. With an Introduction by T. HERBERT WARREN, President of Magdalen College, Oxford. Crown Svo, 4s. 6d.
- Savage-Armstrong.-BALLADS OF DOWN. By G. F. Savage-Armstrong. M.A., D.Litt. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

#### Shakespeare.

- BOWDLER'S FAMILY SHAKE-SPEARE. With 36 Woodcuts. 1 vol. 8vo, 14s. Or in 6 vols. Fep. 8vo, 21s.
- THE SHAKESPEARE BIRTHDAY BOOK. By MARY F. DUNBAR. 32mo, 1s. 6d.
- SHAKESPEARE'S SONNETS. Reconsidered, and in part Rearranged, with Introductory Chapters and a Reprint of the Original 1609 Edition. By SAMUEL BUTLER, Author of 'Erewhon'. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- Stevenson.—A CHILD'S GARDEN OF VERSES. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON. Fcp. 8vo, 5s.
- Wagner. THE NIBELUNGEN RING. By RICHARD WAGNER. Done into English Verse by REGINALD RANKIN, B.A., of the Inner Temple, Barrister-at-Law. Vol. 1. Rhine Gold and Valkyrie. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.
- Wordsworth.—SELECTED POEMS. By ANDREW LANG. With Photogravure Frontispice of Rydal Mount, 16 Illustrations and numerous Initial Letters by ALFRED PARSONS, A.R.A. Crown 8vo, 38. 6d.
- Wordsworth and Coleridge.-A DESCRIPTION OF THE WORDS-WORTH AND COLERIDGE MANU-SCRIPTS IN THE POSSESSION OF MR. T. NORTON LONGMAN. Edited, with Notes, by W. HALE WHITE. With 8 Facsimile Reproductions. 4to, 10s, 6d.

# Fiction, Humour, etc.

- Anstev.-VOCES POPULI. (Reprinted Dougall.-BEGGARS ALL. from Punch.) By F. ANSTRY, Author of 'Vice Versa'.
  - First Series. With 20 Illustrations by J. BERNARD PARTRIDGE. Crown 8vo, 3s. net.
  - Second Series. With 25 Illustrations by J. BERNARD PARTRIDGE. Crown 8vo, 3s. net.
- Bailey .- MY LADY OF ORANGE: a Romance of the Netherlands in the Days of Alva. By H. C. BAILEY. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.

#### Beaconsfield (THE EARL OF).

NOVELS AND TALES. Complete in 11 vols. Crown 8vo. 1s. 6d. each.

Svbil. Vivian Grev. The Young Duke, etc. Henrietta Temple. Venetia. Alroy, Ixion, etc. Contarini, Fleming, Coningsby. Lothair. etc. Tancred. Endymion.

- NOVELS AND TALES. THE HUGH-ENDEN EDITION. With 2 Portraits and 11 Vignettes. 11 vols. Crown 8vo. 42s.
- 'Chola.'--- A NEW DIVINITY. and other Stories of Hindu Life. By 'CHOLA'. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- Churchill.-SAVROLA: a Tale of the Revolution in Laurania. By WINSTON SPENCER CHURCHILL. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Crawford. --- THE AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF A TRAMP. By J. H. CRAWFORD. With a Photogravure Frontispiece 'The Vagrants,' by FRED. WALKER, and 8 other Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s. net.
- Creed. -- THE VICAR OF ST. LUKE'S a Novel, By SIBYL CREED. Cr. 8vo, 6s.

- By L DOUGALL. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Dovle (A. CONAN).
  - MICAH CLARKE: a Tale of Mon-mouth's Rebellion. With 10 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - THE REFUGEES : a Tale of the Huguenots. With 25 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - THE STARK MUNRO LETTERS. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - THE CAPTAIN OF THE POLESTAR. and other Tales. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

Farrar (F. W., DEAN OF CANTERBURY).

- DARKNESS AND DAWN : or, Scenes in the Days of Nero. An Historic Tale. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.
- GATHERING CLOUDS ; a Tale of the Days of St. Chrysostom. Crown 8vo. 6s. net.

#### Fowler (EDITH H.).

- THE YOUNG PRETENDERS. A Story of Child Life. With 12 Illustrations by Sir PHILIP BURNE-JONES, Bart. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- THE PROFESSOR'S CHILDREN. With 24 Illustrations by ETHEL KATE BURGESS. Crown Svo. 6s.

Francis (M. E.).

YEOMAN FLEETWOOD. Cr. 8vo. 6s.

- PASTORALS OF DORSET. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Froude.-THE TWO CHIEFS OF DUNBOY : an Irish Romance of the Last Century. By JAMES A. FROUDE. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Gurdon.-MEMORIES AND FANCIES : Suffolk Tales and other Stories; Fairy Legends; Poems; Mis-cellaneous Articles. By the late Lady CAMILLA GURDON. Crown 8vo, 5s.

# Fiction, Humour, etc.—continued.

#### Haggard (H. RIDER).

- ALLAN QUATERMAIN. With 31 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- ALLAN'S WIFE. With 34 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- With Frontispiece and BEATRICE. Vignette. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- HEART AND WHITE BLACK HEART, and other Stories. With 33 Illustrations. Crown Svo, 6s.
- CLEOPATRA. With 29 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- COLONEL QUARITCH, V.C. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- DAWN. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- DOCTOR THERNE. Cr. 8vo, 3s, 6d.
- ERIC BRIGHTEYES. With 51 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- HEART OF THE WORLD. With 15 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- JOAN HASTE. With 20 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- LYSBETH. With 26 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- MAIWA'S REVENCE. Cr. 8vo. 1s. 6d.
- MONTEZUMA'S DAUGHTER. With 24 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- MR. MEESON'S WILL. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- NADA THE LILY. With 23 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- SHE, With 32 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- SWALLOW : a Tale of the Great Trek. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- THE PEOPLE OF THE MIST. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- With 16 THE WITCH'S HEAD. Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- aggard and Lang. THE Crown ore, St. WORLD'S DESIRE. By H. RIDER Mason and Lang. PARSON WORLD'S DESIRE. By H. RIDER Mason and Lang. PARSON and ANDREW LANG. With KELLY. By A. E. W. MASON and Crown Syo, 6s. Haggard 27 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

- THE Harte. - IN CARQUINEZ WOODS, and other Stories. **By Bret** HARTE. Crown Svo. 3s. 6d.
- Hope.-THE HEART OF PRINCESS OSRA. By ANTHONY HOPE. With 9 Illustrations by JOHN WILLIAMSON. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Howard.-THE UNDOING OF JOHN BREWSTER. By Lady MABEL How-ARD. Crown Svo. 6s.
- Jerome.-SKETCHES IN LAVEN-DER : BLUE AND GREEN. Bv JEROME K. JEROME, Author of 'Three Men in a Boat,' etc. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- JOVCE.-OLD CELTIC ROMANCES. Twelve of the most beautiful of the Ancient Irish Romantic Tales. Translated from the Gaelic. By P. W. JOYCE. LL.D. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Lang .- A MONK OF FIFE ; a Story of the Days of Joan of Arc. By ANDREW LANG. With 13 Illustrations by SELWYN IMAGE. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Levett-Yeats.-THE CHEVALIER D'AURIAC. By S. LEVETT-YEATS. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Lyall (EDNA).
  - THE AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF A SLANDER. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. sewed. Presentation Edition. With 20 Illustrations by LANCELOT SPEED. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
  - THE AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF TRUTH. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. sewed, 1s. 6d. cloth.
  - DOREEN. The Story of a Singer. Crown 8vo, 6s.
  - WAYFARING MEN : a Story of Theatrical Life. Crown 8vo, 6s.
  - HOPE THE HERMIT : a Romance of Borrowdale. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- Marchmont.-IN THE NAME OF A WOMAN : a Romance. By ARTHUR W. MARCHMONT. With 8 Illustrations.
- ANDREW LANG. Crown 8vo, 6s.

# Fiction. Humour. etc.—continued.

Max Müller.-DEUTSCHE LIEBE Morris (WILLIAM)-continued. (GERMAN LOVE): Fragments from the Papers of an Alien. Collected by F. MAX MULLER. Translated from the German by G. A. M. Crown 8vo, 5s.

#### Melville (G. J. WHYTE).

The Gladiators.	Holmby House.		
The Interpreter.	Kate Coventry.		
Good for Nothing.	Digby Grand.		
The Queen's Maries.	General Bounce.		
Crown Svo, 1s. 6d. each.			

Merriman .- FLOTSAM : A Story of the Indian Mutiny. By HENRY SETON MERRIMAN. With Frontispiece and Vignette by H. G. MASSEY. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

#### Morris (WILLIAM).

- THE SUNDERING FLOOD : a Romance. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE WATER OF THE WONDROUS ISLES. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- THE WELL AT THE WORLD'S END. 2 vols. 8vo. 28s.
- THE WOOD BEYOND THE WORLD. Crown \$vo, 6s. net.
- THE STORY OF THE GLITTERING PLAIN, which has been also called The Land of the Living Men, or The Acre of the Undying. Square post 8vo, 5s. net.
- THE ROOTS OF THE MOUNTAINS. wherein is told somewhat of the Lives of the Men of Burgdale, their Friends, their Neighbours, their Foemen, and their Fellows-in-Arms. Wutten in Prose and Verse. Square cr. 8vo, 8s.
- A TALE OF THE HOUSE OF THE WOLFINGS, and all the Kindreds of the Mark. Written in Prose and Verse. Square crown 8vo, 6s.
- A DREAM OF JOHN BALL, AND A KING'S LESSON. 12mo, 1s. 6d.
- NEWS FROM NOWHERE: or, An Epoch of Rest. Being some Chapters from an Utopian Romance. Post 8vo, 1s. 6d.

- THE STORY OF GRETTIR THE STRONG. Translated from the Icelandic by EIRÍKR MAGNÚSSON and WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo. 5s. net
- THREE NORTHERN LOVE STORIES, and other Tales. Translated from the Icelandic by EIRÍKR MAGNÚSSON and WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo. 6s. net.
  - \*\_\* For Mr. William Morris's Poetical Works, see pp. 23 and 24.

#### Newman (CARDINAL).

- LOSS AND GAIN: The Story of a Convert. Crown 8vo. Cabinet Edition, 6s.; Popular Edition, 3s. 6d.
- CALLISTA: a Tale of the Third Century, Crown 8vo, Cabinet Edition, 6s.; Popular Edition. 3s. 6d.
- Phillipps-Wolley.-SNAP A Legend of the Lone Mountain. By C. PHILLIPPS-WOLLEY. With 13 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

#### Raymond (WALTER).

- TWO MEN O' MENDIP. Cr. 8vo. 6s.
- NO SOUL ABOVE MONEY. Cr. 8vo. 6s.
- Reader .-- PRIESTESS AND QUEEN : a Tale of the White Races of Mexico, Being the Adventures of Ignigene and her Twenty-six Fair Maidens. By Illustrated by EMILY E. READER. EMILY K. READER. Crown Svo, 65.
- Ridley. ANNE MAINWARING. By ALICE RIDLEY, Author of 'The Story of Aline'. Crown 8vo. 6s.

#### Sewell (ELIZABETH M.).

A Glimpse of the World.	Amy Herbert.
Laneton Parsonage.	Cleve Hall.
Margaret Percival.	Gertrude,
Katherine Ashton.	Home Life.
The Earl's Daughter.	After Life.
The Experience of Life.	Ursula, Ivors.

Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d. each, cloth plain ; 2s. 6d. each, cloth extra, gilt edges,

# Fiction, Humour, etc.-continued.

Somerville (E. CE.) and Ross Walford (L. B.). (MARTIN). A STIFF-NECK

- SOME EXPERIENCES OF AN IRISH R.M. With 31 Illustrations by E. CE. SOMERVILLE. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- THE REAL CHARLOTTE. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE SILVER FOX. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Stebbing. PROBABLE TALES. Edited by W. STEBBING. Cr. 8vo, 4s. 6d.

#### Stevenson (ROBERT LOUIS).

- THE STRANGE CASE OF DR. JEKYLL AND MR. HYDE. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. sewed, 1s. 6d. cloth.
- THE STRANGE CASE OF DR. JEKYLL AND MR. HYDE, WITH OTHER FABLES. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- MORE NEW ARABIAN NIGHTS —THE DYNAMITER. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON and FANNY VAN DE (RIFT STEVENSON. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE WRONG BOX. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON and LLOYD OS-BOURNE. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Suttner.—LAY DOWN YOUR ARMS (*Die Waffen Nieder*): The Autobiography of Martha von Tilling. By BERTHA VON SUTTNER. Translated by T. HOLMES. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- Swan.--BALLAST. By MYRA SWAN. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- **Taylor.**—EARLY ITALIAN LOVE-STORIES. Taken from the Originals by UNA TAYLOR. With 13 Illustrations by H. J. FORD. Crown 4to, 15s. net.

#### Trollope (Anthony).

THE WARDEN. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d.

BARCHESTER TOWERS. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d.

- A STIFF-NECKED GENERATION. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- COUSINS. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.
- DICK NETHERBY. Cr. 8vo. 2s. 6d.
- IVA KILDARE: a Matrimonial Problem. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- LEDDY MARGET. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- MR. SMITH : a Part of his Life. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- NAN, and other Stories. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- ONE OF OURSELVES. Cr. 8vo, 6s.
- PAULINE. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- ' PLOUGHED,' and other Stories. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- THE BABY'S GRANDMOTHER. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- THE HISTORY OF A WEEK. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- THE INTRUDERS. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- THE MATCHMAKER. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- THE MISCHIEF OF MONICA. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- THE ONE GOOD GUEST. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- TROUBLESOME DAUGHTERS. Cr. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- Ward.—ONE POOR SCRUPLE. By Mrs. Wilfrid Ward. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- West.—EDMUND FULLESTON: or, The Family Evil Genins. By B. B. WEST, Author of 'Halt Hours with the Millionarres,' etc. Crown 8vo, 6e.

Weyman (STANLEY).

- THE HOUSE OF THE WOLF. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- A GENTLEMAN OF FRANCE. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Cr. 8vo, 6s.
- THE RED COCKADE. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- SHREWSBURY. With 24 Illustrations by CLAUDE A. SHEPPERSON. Cr. 8vo, 6s.
- SOPHIA. With Frontispiece. Crown 8vo, 6s.

# Popular Science (Natural History, etc.).

Butler. - OUR HOUSEHOLD SECTS. An Account of the Insect-Pests found in Dwelling-Houses. Βv EDWARD A. BUTLER, B.A., B.Sc. (Lond.). With 113 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo. 3s. 6d.

#### Furneaux (W.).

- THE OUTDOOR WORLD; or, The Young Collector's Handbook. With 18 Plates (16 of which are coloured). and 549 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo. 6s. net.
- BUTTERFLIES AND MOTHS (British). With 12 coloured Plates Hudson (W. H.). and 241 Illustrations in the Text. Crown Svo. 6s. net.
- LIFE IN PONDS AND STREAMS. With 8 coloured Plates and 331 Illustrations in the Text. Cr. Svo. 6s. net.

#### Hartwig (Dr. GEORGE).

- THE SEA AND ITS LIVING WON-DERS. With 12 Plates and 303 Woodcuts. Svo, 7s, net.
- With 8 THE TROPICAL WORLD. Plates and 172 Woodcuts. 8vo. 7s. net.
- THE POLAR WORLD. With 3 Maps, 8 Plates and 85 Woodcuts. 8vo, 7s. net.
- THE SUBTERRANEAN WORLD. With 3 Maps and 80 Woodcuts. 8vo. 7s. net.
- HEROES OF THE POLAR WORLD. With 19 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 2s.
- WONDERS OF THE TROPICAL With 40 Illustrations. FORESTS. Crown Svo. 2s.
- WORKERS UNDER THE GROUND. With 29 Illustrations. Crown Svo. 2s.
- MARVELS OVER OUR HEADS. With 29 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 2s.
- SEA MONSTERS AND SEA BIRDS. With 75 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 2s, 6d.

#### IN- Hartwig (Dr. GEORGE)-continued.

- DENIZENS OF THE DEEP. With 117 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.
- VOLCANOES AND EARTHQUAKES. With 30 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo. 2s. 6d.
- WILD AMIMALS OF THE TROPICS. With 66 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Helmholtz.-POPULAR LECTURES ON SCIENTIFIC SUBJECTS. Bv HERMANN VON HELMHOLTZ. With 68 Woodcuts. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo. 3s. 6d. each.

- NATURE IN DOWNLAND. 12 Plates and 14 Illustrations in the Text, by A. D. MCCORMICK. 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.
- BRITISH BIRDS. With a Chapter on Structure and Classification by FRANK E. BEDDARD, F.R.S. With 16 Plates (8 of which are Coloured), and over 100 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.
- BIRDS IN LONDON. With 17 Plates and 15 Illustrations in the Text, by BRYAN HOOK, A. D. MCCORMICK. and from Photographs from Nature. by R. B. LODGE. 8vo. 12s.

#### Proctor (RICHARD A.).

- LIGHT SCIENCE FOR LEISURE HOURS. Familiar Essays on Scientific Subjects. First Series. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- ROUGH WAYS MADE SMOOTH. Familiar Essays on Scientific Subjects. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- PLEASANT WAYS IN SCIENCE. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- NATURE STUDIES. By R. A. PROC-TOR, GRANT ALLEN, A. WILSON, T. FOSTER and E. CLODD. Cr. 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- LEISURE READINGS. By R. A. PROCTOR, E. CLODD, A. WILSON, T. FOSTER and A. C. RANYARD. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

# Popular Science (Natural History, etc.)-continued.

Stanley.-A FAMILIAR HISTORY | Wood (Rev. J. G.)-continued. OF BIRDS. By E. STANLEY, D.D. formerly Bishop of Norwich. With 160 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

Wood (Rev. J. G.).

- HOMES WITHOUT HANDS: A Description of the Habitations of Animals. classed according to their Principle of Construction. With 140 Illustrations. 8vo, 7s. net.
- INSECTS AT HOME: A Popular Account of British Insects, their Structure, Habits and Transformations. With 700 Illustrations. 8vo. 7s. net.
- PETLAND REVISITED. With 33 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- OUT OF DOORS : a Selection of Original Articles on Practical Natural History. With 11 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.

- STRANGE DWELLINGS : a Description of the Habitations of Animals. abridged from 'Homes without Hands'. With 60 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- BIRD LIFE OF THE BIBLE. With 32 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- WONDERFUL NESTS. With 30 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- HOMES UNDER THE GROUND. With 28 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- WILD ANIMALS OF THE BIBLE. 29 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- DOMESTIC ANIMALS OF THE With 23 Illustrations. Cr. BIBLE. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE BRANCH BUILDERS. With 28 Illustrations. Crown Svo, 2s. 6d.
- SOCIAL HABITATIONS AND PAR-ASITIC NESTS. With 18 Illustrations. Crown, 8vo, 2s.

# Works of Reference.

Gwilt.-AN ARCHITECTURE. By JOSEPH GWILT, Revised (1888), with altera-F.S.A. tions and Considerable Additions by With 1700 En-WYATT PAPWORTH. gravings. 8vo, 21s. net.

#### Maunder (SAMUEL).

- BIOGRAPHICAL TREASURY. With Supplement brought down to 1889. By Rev. JAMES WOOD. Fep. 8vo, 6s.
- TREASURY OF GEOGRAPHY Physical, Historical, Descriptive and Political. With 7 Maps and 16 Plates. Fep. 8vo, 6s.
- THE TREASURY OF BIBLE KNOW. LEDGE. By the Rev. J. AYRE, M.A. With 5 Maps, 15 Plates, and 300 Woodcuts. Fcp. 8vo, 6s.
- TREASURY OF KNOWLEDGE AND LIBRARY OF REFERENCE. Fcp. 8vo, 6s.
- HISTORICAL TREASURY. Fep. 8vo. 6s.

ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF | Maunder (SAMUEL)-continued.

- THE TREASURY OF BOTANY. Edited by J. LINDLEY, F.R.S., and T. MOORE, F.L.S. With 274 Woodcuts and 20 Steel Plates. 2 vols. Fcp. 8vo, 12s.
- Rogat. -- THESAURUS OF ENGLISH WORDS AND PHRASES. Classified and Arranged so as to Facilitate the Expression of Ideas and assist in Literary Composition. By PETER MARK ROGET, M.D., F.R.S. Recomposed throughout, enlarged and improved, partly from the Author's Notes, and with a full Index, by the Author's Son, JOHN LEWIS ROGET. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- Willich.-POPULAR TABLES for giving information for ascertaining the value of Lifehold, Leasehold, and Church Property, the Public Funds, etc. By CHARLES M. WILLICH. Edited by H. BENCE JONES. Crown 8vo, 10s. 6d.

# Children's Books.

- Brown,-THE BOOK OF SAINTS | Lang (ANDREW).-Edited by-continued. AND By FRIENDLY BEASTS. ABBIE FARWELL BROWN. With 8 Illustrations by FANNY Y. CORY. Cr. 8vo. 4s. 6d. net.
- Buckland. -TWO LITTLE RIIN. AWAYS. Adapted from the French of LOUIS DESNOYERS. By JAMES BUCKLAND. With 110 Illustrations by CECIL ALDIN. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Corbin and Going .-- URCHINS OF THE SEA. By MARIE OVERTON COR-BIN and CHARLES BUXTON GOING. With Drawings by F. I. BENNETT. Oblong 4to, boards, 3s, 6d.

Crake (Rev. A. D.).

- EDWY THE FAIR; or, The First Chronicle of Æscendune. Crown 8vo. 2s. net.
- ALFGAR THE DANE: or, The Second Chronicle of Æscendune. Crown 8vo. 2s. net.
- THE RIVAL HEIRS: being the Third and last Chronicle of Æscendune. Crown 8vo, 2s. net.
- THE HOUSE OF WALDERNE. А Tale of the Cloister and the Forest in the Days of the Barons' Wars. Cr. 8vo, 2s. net.
- BRIAN FITZ-COUNT. A Story of Wallingford Castle and Dorchester Abbey, Crown Svo, 2s. net.

Henty (G. A.).-Edited by.

- YULE LOGS : Eleven Stories by various Authors. With 61 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo. 6s.
- YULE-TIDE YARNS. Ten Stories by various Authors. With 45 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.

Lang (ANDREW).-Edited by.

- THE BLUE FAIRY BOOK. With 138 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- THE RED FAIRY BOOK. With 100 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE GREEN FAIRY BOOK. With 99 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.

THE GREY FAIRY BOOK. With 65

- Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE YELLOW FAIRY BOOK With 104 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE PINK FAIRY BOOK. With 67 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE BLUE POETRY BOOK. With 100 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- THE TRUE STORY BOOK. With 66 Illustrations. Crown Svo. 6s.
- THE RED TRUE STORY BOOK. With 100 Illustrations. Cr. Svo. 6s.
- THE ANIMAL STORY BOOK. With 67 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- BOOK OF THE RED ANIMAL STORIES. With 65 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.
- THE ARABIAN NIGHTS ENTER-TAINMENTS. With 66 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s.

Meade (L. T.).

- DADDY'S BOY With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s, net.
- DEB AND THE DUCHESS. With 7 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 3s. net.
- THE BERESFORD PRIZE. With 7 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. net.
- THE HOUSE OF SURPRISES. With 6 Illustrations. Crown Svo, 3s. net.

Praeger (ROSAMOND).

- ADVENTURES THE OF. THE THREE BOLD BABES: HECTOR, HONORIA AND ALISANDER. A Story in Pictures. With 24 Coloured Pictures and 24 Outline Pictures. Oblong 4to, 3s. 6d.
- THE FURTHER DOINGS OF THE THREE BOLD BABES. With 24 Coloured Pictures and 24 Outline Pictures. Oblong 4to, 3s. 6d.

Stevenson.-A CHILD'S GARDEN OF VERSES. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON. Fep. 8vo, 5s.

Children's Books—continued.				
Upton (FLORENCE K. and BERTHA).	Upton (FLORENCE K. and BERTHA)- continued.			
THE ADVENTURES OF TWO DUTCH DOLLS AND A 'GOLLIWOGG'. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to, 6s.	THE GOLLIWOGG'S BICYCLE. CLUB. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to, 6s.			
THE GOLLIWOGG AT THE SEA- SIDE. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to, 6s.	THE GOLLIWOGG'S POLAR AD- VENTURES. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to, 6s.			
THE GOLLIWOGG IN WAR. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to, 6s.	THE VEGE-MEN'S REVENGE. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to, 6s.			
THE SILVER LIBRARY.				
Crown 8vo, 3s. 6	d. each Volume.			
With 17 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.	Conybeare (Rev. W. J.) and Howson's (Very Rev. J. S.) Life and Epistles of St. Paul. With 46 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.			
Bagehot's (W.) Biographical Studies. 3s. 6d.	Dougall's (L.) Beggars All; a Novel. 3s. 6d.			
Bagehot's (W.) Economic Studies. 3s. 6d.	Doyle's (A. Conan) Micah Clarke. A Tale			
Bagehot's (W.) Literary Studies. With Portrait. 3 vols. 3s. 6d. each.	of Monmouth's Rebellion. With 10 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.			
Baker's (Sir S. W.) Eight Years in Ceylon.	Doyle's (A. Conan) The Captain of the Polestar, and other Tales. 3s. 6d.			
With 6 Illustrations. 3s. 6d. Baker's (Sir S. W.) Rifle and Hound in Ceylon. With 6 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.	Doyle's (A. Conan) The Refugees: A Tale of the Huguenots. With 25 Il- lustrations. 3s. 6d.			
Baring-Gould's (Rev. S.) Curious Myths of the Middle Ages. 3s. 6d.	Doyle's (A. Conan) The Stark Munro Letters. 3s. 6d.			
<ul> <li>Baring-Gould's (Rev. S.) Origin and Development of Religious Belief. 2 vols.</li> <li>3s. 6d. each.</li> </ul>	Froude's (J. A.) The History of England, from the Fall of Wolsey to the Deteat of the Spanish Armada. 12 vols. 3s.			
Becker's (W. A.) Gallus: or, Roman Scenes in the Time of Augustus. With 26 Illus- trations. 3s. 6d.	6d. each. Froude's (J. A.) The English in Ireland. 3 vols. 10s. 6d.			
Becker's (W. A.) Charleles: or, Illustra- tions of the Private Life of the Ancient Greeks. With 26 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.	<ul> <li>Froude's (J. A.) The Divorce of Catherine of Aragon. 3s. 6d.</li> <li>Froude's (J. A.) The Spanish Story of</li> </ul>			
Bent's (J. T.) The Ruined Cities of Ma- shonaland. With 117 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.	the Armada, and other Essays. 3s. 6d. Froude's (J. A.) English Seamen in the Bixteenth Century. 3s. 6d.			
Brassey's (Lady) A Yoyage in the 'Sun- beam'. With 66 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.	Froude's (J. A.) Short Studies on Great Subjects. 4 vols. 3s. 6d. each.			
Churchill's (W. Spencer) The Story of the Malakand Field Force, 1897. With 6 Maps and Plans. 3s. 6d.	Froude's (J. A.) The Council of Trent. 3s. 6d. Froude's (J. A.) Thomas Carlyle: a			
<b>Clodd's (E.) Story of Creation:</b> a Plain Account of Evolution. With 77 Illus- trations. 3s. 6d.	History of his Life. 1795-1835. 2 vols. 7s. 1834-1881. 2 vols. 7s.			

# THE SILVER LIBRARY—continued.

# Froude's (J. A.) Cæsar: a Sketch. 3s. 6d.

- Froude's (J. A.) Oceana, or England and her Colonies. With 9 Illustrations. 3s 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) The Two Chiefs of Dunboy: an Irish Romance of the Last Century. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) Life and Letters of Eras-mus. 3s. 6d.
- Gleig's (Rev. G. R.) Life of the Duke of Wellington. With Portrait. 3s. 6d.
- Greville's (C. C. F.) Journal of the Reigns of King George IV., King William IV., and Queen Victoria. 8 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- Haggard's (H. R.) She: A History of Adventure. With 32 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Allan Quatermain. With 20 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Colonel Quaritch. Y.C.; a Tale of Country Life. With Frontispiece and Vignette. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Cleopatra. With 29 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Eric Brighteyes. With 51 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Beatrice. Frontispiece and Vignette, 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Allan's Wife. With 34 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Montezuma's Daugh-With 25 Illustrations. ter. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) The Witch's Head. With 16 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Mr. Meeson's will. With 16 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Nada the Lily. With 23 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Dawn. With 16 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) The People of the Mist. With 16 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Joan Haste. With 20 Illustrations. 38. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Heart of the World. | Lang's (A.) Myth, Ritual and Religion, With 15 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.

- Haggard (H. R.) and Lang's (A.) The World's Desire. With 27 Illus. 3s. 6d.
- Harte's (Bret) In the Carquinez Woods, and other Stories. 3s. 6d.
- Heimholtz's (Hermann von) Popular Lectures on Scientific Subjects. With 68 Illustrations. 2 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- Hope's (Anthony) The Heart of Princess With 9 Illustrations. Ösra. 3s. 6d.
- Howitt's (W.) Visits to Remarkable Places. With 80 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) The Story of My Heart: My Autobiography. With Portrait. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) Field and Hedgerow. With Portrait. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) Red Deer. With 17 Illus-3s. 6d. trations.
- Jefferies' (R.) Wood Magic: a Fable. With Frontispiece and Vignette by E. V. B. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) The Toilers of the Field. With Portrait from the Bust in Salisbury Cathedral. 3s. 6d.
- Kaye (Sir J.) and Malleson's (Colonel) History of the Indian Mutiny of 1857-8. 6 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- With | Knight's (E. F.) The Cruise of the 'Alerte': the Narrative of a Search for Treasure on the Desert Island of Trinidad. With 2 Maps and 23 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - Knight's (E. F.) Where Three Empires Meet: a Narrative of Recent Travel in Kashmir, Western Tibet, Baltıstan, Gilgit. With a Map and 54 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - Knight's (E, F.) The 'Falcon' on the Baltic : a Coasting Voyage from Hammersmith to Copenhagen in a Three-Ton Yacht. With Map and 11 Illus-3s. 6d. trations.
  - Köstlin's (J.) Life of Luther. With 62 Illustrations and 4 Facsimiles of MSS. 3s. 6d.
  - Lang's (A.) Angling Sketches. With 20 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - 2 vols. 78.

# THE SILVER LIBRARY—continued.

- of Early Usage and Belief, 3s. 6d.
- Lang's (A.) Cock Lane and Common-Sense. 3s. 6d.
- Lang's (A.) A Monk of Fife: a Story of the Days of Joan of Arc. With 13 IIlustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Lang's (A.) The Book of Dreams and Ghosts. 3s. 6d.
- Lees (J. A.) and Clutterbuck's (W.J.) B.C. 1887, A Ramble in British Columbia. With Maps and 75 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Levett-Yeats' (8.) The Chevalier D'Auriac. 3s. 6d.
- Complete Works. Macaulay's (Lord) 'Albany' Edition. With 12 Portraits. 12 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- Macaulay's (Lord) Essays and Lays of Ancient Rome, etc. With Portrait and 4 Illustrations to the 'Lays'. 3s. 6d.
- Macleod's (H. D.) Elements of Banking. 3s. 6d.
- Marbot's (Baron de) Memoirs. Translated. 2 vols. 7s.
- Marshman's (J. C.) Memoirs of Sir Henry Havelock. 3s. 6d.
- Merivale's (Dean) History of the Romans under the Empire. 8 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- Merriman's (H. S.) Flotsam : a Storv of the Indian Mutiny. 3s. 6d.
- Mill's (J. S.) Political Economy. 3s. 6d.
- Mill's (J. S.) System of Logic. 3s. 6d.
- Milner's (Geo.) Country Pleasures: the Chronicle of a year chiefly in a Garden. 3s. 6d.
- Nansen's (F.) The First Crossing of Greenland. With 142 Illustrations and a Map. 3s. 6d.
- Phillipps-Wolley's (C.) Snap: a Legend of the Lone Mountain. With 13 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Proctor's (R. A.) The Orbs Around Us. 3s. 6d.
- Proctor's (R. A.) The Expanse of Heaven. 3s. 6d.
- Proctor's (R. A.) The Moon. 3s. 6d.
- Proctor's (R. A.) Other Worlds than Ours. 3s. 6d.

- Lang's (A.) Custom and Myth: Studies | Proctor's (R. A.) Our Place among Infinities: a Series of Essays contrasting our Little Abode in Space and Time with the Infinities around us. 3s. 6d.
  - Proctor's (R. A.) Other Suns than Ours. 3s. 6d.
  - Proctor's (R. A.) Light Science for Leisure Hours. First Series. 3s. 6d.
  - Proctor's (R. A.) Rough Ways made Smooth. 3s. 6d.
  - Proctor's (R. A.) Pleasant Ways in Science. 3s. 6d.
  - Proctor's (R. A.) Myths and Marvels of Astronomy. 3s. 6d.
  - Proctor's (R. A.) Nature Studies. 3s. 6d.
  - Proctor's (R. A.) Leisure Readings. By R. A. PROCTOR, EDWARD CLODD, ANDREW WILSON, THOMAS FOSTER, and A. C. RANYARD. With Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - Rossetti's (Maria F.) A Shadow of Dante. 3s. 6d.
  - Smith's (R. Bosworth) Carthage and the Carthaginians. With Maps, Plans, etc. 3s. 6d.
  - Stanley's (Bishop) Familiar History of Birds. With 160 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - Stephen's (Leslie) The Playground of Europe (The Alps). With 4 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - Stevenson's (R. L.) The Strange Case of Dr. Jekyll and Mr. Hyde; with other Fables. 3s. 6d.
  - Stevenson (R. L.) and Osbourne's (Ll.) The Wrong Box. 3s. 6d.
  - Stevenson (Robt. Louis) and Stevenson's (Fanny van de Grift) More New Arabian Nights. - The Dynamiter. 38. 6d.
  - Trevelyan's (Sir G. O.) The Early History of Charles James Fox. 3s. 6d.
  - Weyman's (Stanley J.) The House of the Wolf: a Romance. 3s. 6d.
  - Wood's (Rev. J. G.) Petland Revisited. With 33 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - Wood's (Rev. J. G.) Strange Dwellings. With 60 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
  - Wood's (Rev. J. G.) Out of Doors. With 11 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.

## Cookery, Domestic Management, etc.

- Acton.-MODERN COOKERY. By ELIZA ACTON. With 150 Woodcuts. Fep. 8vo, 4s. 6d.
- Angwin. SIMPLE HINTS ON CHOICE OF FOOD, with Tested and Economical Recipes. For Schools, Homes and Classes for Technical Instruction. By M. C. ANGWIN, Diplomate (First Class) of the National Union for the Technical Training of Women, etc. Crown 8vo, 1s.
- Ashby.—HEALTH IN THE NUR-SERY. By HENRY ASHBY, MD., F.R.C.P. With 25 Illustrations. Cr. Svo, 3s. net.

#### Bull (THOMAS, M.D.).

- HINTS TO MOTHERS ON THE MANAGEMENT OF THEIR HEALTH DURING THE PERIOD OF PREGNANCY. Fcp. Svo, sewed, 1s. 6d.; cloth, gilt edges, 2s. net.
- THE MATERNAL MANAGEMENT OF CHILDREN IN HEALTH AND DISEASE. Fcp. 8vo, sewed, 1s. 6d.; cloth, gilt edges, 2s. net.

#### De Salis (MRS.).

- CAKES AND CONFECTIONS À LA MODE. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- DOGS : A Manual for Amateurs. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- DRESSED GAME AND POULTRY À LA MODE. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- DRESSED VEGETABLES À LA MODE, Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- DRINKS À LA MODE. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- ENTRÉES À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- FLORAL DECORATIONS. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.

By | De Salis (MRS.)—continued.

- GARDENING À LA MODE. Fep. 8vo, Part I., Vegetables, 1s. 6d. Part II., Fruits, 1s. 6d.
- NATIONAL VIANDS À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- NEW-LAID EGGS. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- OYSTERS À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- PUDDINGS AND PASTRY À LA MODE. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- SAVOURIES À LA MODE. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- SOUPS AND DRESSED FISH À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- SWEETS AND SUPPER DISHES À LA MODE. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- TEMPTING DISHES FOR SMALL INCOMES. Fcp. 8vo, 1s. 6d.
- WRINKLES AND NOTIONS FOR EVERY HOUSEHOLD. Crown 8vo, 1s. 6d.

Lear.-MAIGRE COOKERY. By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. 16mo, 28.

- Mann (E. E.).
  - LIVERPOOL SCHOOL OF COOKERY RECIPE BOOK. Crown 8vo, 1s, 6d.
  - MANUAL OF THE PRINCIPLES OF PRACTICAL COOKERY. Crown 8vo, 1s.
- Poole.—COOKERY FOR THE DIA-BETIC. By W. H. and Mrs. POOLE. With Preface by Dr. PAVY. Fcp. 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- Botheram. HOUSEHOLD COOK-ERY RECIPES. By M. A. ROTHERAM, First Class Diplomée, National Training School of Cookery, London ; Instructress to the Bedfordshire County Conneil. Crown Svo, 2s.

# The Fine Arts and Music.

- Burns and Colenso. LIVING ANATOMY. By CECIL L. BURNS, R. B.A., and ROBERT J. COLENSO, M.A., M.D. 40 Plates,  $11\frac{1}{4} \times 8\frac{1}{3}$  ins., each Plate containing Two Figures—(a) A Natural Male or Female Figure; (b) The same Figure Anatomised. In a Portfolio. 7.8 6d. net.
- Hamlin.—A TEXT-BOOK OF THE HISTORY OF ARCHITECTURE. By A. D. F. HAMLIN, A.M. With 229 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

#### Haweis (Rev. H. R.).

- MUSIC AND MORALS. With Portrait of the Author, and Numerous Illustrations, Facsimiles and Diagrams. Crown 8vo, 6<sup>s</sup>, net.
- MY MUSICAL LIFE. With Portrait of Richard Wagner and 3 Illustrations. Crown 8vo, 6s. net.
- Huish, Head and Longman.--SAMPLERS AND TAPESTRY EM-BROIDERIES. By MARCUS B. HUISH, LL.B.; also 'The Stitchery of the Same,' by Mrs. HEAD; and 'Foreign Samplers,' by Mrs. C. J. LONGMAN. With 30 Reproductions in Colour and 40 Illustrations in Monochrome. 4to, 42 2s. net.
- Hullah.—THE HISTORY OF MO-DERN MUSIC. By JOHN HULLAH. 8vo, 8s. 6d.
- Kingsley.—A HISTORY OF FRENCH ART, 1100-1899. By Rose G. KINGSLEY. 8vo, 12s. 6d. net.
- Macfarren.--LECTURES ON HAR-MONY. By Sir G. A. Macfarren. 8vo, 12s.
- Matthay. PIANOFOR'TE TONE PRODUCTION. By Professor TOBIAS MATTHAY.

## Morris (William).

HOPES AND FEARS FOR ART. Five Lectures delivered in Birmingham, London, etc., in 1878-1881. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.

- Colenso. LIVING Morris (WILLIAM)-continued.
  - AN ADDRESS DELIVERED AT THE DISTRIBUTION OF PRIZES TO STUDENTS OF THE BIRMING-HAM MUNICIPAL SCHOOL OF ART ON 21st FEBRUARY, 1894. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
  - ART AND THE BEAUTY OF THE EARTH. A Lecture delivered at Burslem Town Hall on 13th October, 1881. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
  - SOME HINTS ON PATTERN DE-SIGNING : a Lecture delivered at the Working Men's College, London, on 10th December, 1881. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
  - ARCHITECTURE AND HISTORY, AND WESTMINSTER ABBEY. Two Papers read before the Society for the Protection of Ancient Buildings, 1884 and 1893. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
  - ARTS AND CRAFTS ESSAYS BY MEMBERS OF THE ARTS AND CRAFTS EXHIBITION SOCIETY. With a Preface by WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
  - Richter.—LECTURES ON THE NA-TIONALGALLERY. ByJ. P. RICHTER. With 20 Plates and 7 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 4to, 9s.
  - Van Dyke.—A TEXT-BOOK ON THE HISTORY OF PAINTING. By JOHN C. VAN DYKE. With 110 Illustrations. Crown Svo, 6s.
  - Willard.—HISTORY OF MODERN ITALIAN ART. By ASHTON ROLLINS WILLARD. With Photogravure Frontispiece and 28 full-page Illustrations. 8vo, 18s. net.
  - Wellington. -A DESCRIPTIVE AND HISTORICAL CATALOGUE OF THE COLLECTIONS OF PICTURES AND SCULPTURE AT APSLEY HOUSE, LONDON. By EVELYN, Duchees of Wellington. Illustrated by 52 Photo-Engravings, specially executed by BRAUN, CLEMENT & Co., of Paris, 2 vols. Royal 4to, E6 6s, net.

# Miscellaneous and Critical Works.

- Bagehot.-LITERARY STUDIES. By Butler (SAMUBL)-continued. WALTER BAGEHOT. With Portrait. 3 vols. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- Baker .- EDUCATION AND LIFE : Papers and Addresses. By JAMES H. BAKER, M.A., LL.D. Crown 8vo, 4s. 6d.
- Baring-Gould .- CURIOUS MYTHS OF THE MIDDLE AGES. By Rev. S. BARING-GOULD. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Baynes.-SHAKESPEARE STUDIES. and other Essays. By the late THOMAS SPENCER BAYNES, LL.B., LL.D. With a Biographical Preface by Professor LEWIS CAMPBELL. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- Boyd (A.K.H.) ('A.K.H.B.').
  - AUTUMN HOLIDAYS OF A COUNTRY PARSON. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
  - COMMONPLACE PHILOSOPHER. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - PARSON. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
  - EAST COAST DAYS AND ME-MORIES. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
  - LANDSCAPES. CHURCHES AND MORALITIES. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - LEISURE HOURS IN TOWN. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - LESSONS OF MIDDLE AGE. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - Two Series. OUR LITTLE LIFE. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
  - OUR HOMELY COMEDY : AND TRAGEDY. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
  - RECREATIONS OF A COUNTRY PARSON. Three Series. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. each.
- Butler (SAMUEL).
  - EREWHON. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - THE AUTHORESS OF THE ODYS-SEY. WHERE AND WHEN SHE WRÓTE, WHO SHE WAS, THE USE SHE MADE OF THE ILIAD. AND HOW THE POEM GREW UNDER HER HANDS. With 14 Illustrations. 8vo, 10s. 6d.

- - THE ILIAD OF HOMER. Freelv rendered into English Prose for the use of those that cannot read the original. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
  - THE ODYSSEY. Rendered into English Prose for the use of those who cannot read the original. With 4 Maps and 7 Illustrations. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
  - SHAKESPEARE'S SONNETS. Reconsidered, and in part Rearranged, with Introductory Chapters and a Reprint of the Original 1609 Edition. 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- Charities Register, THE ANNUAL. AND DIGEST; being a Classified Register of Charities in or available in the Metropolis. With an Introduction by C. S. LOCH, Secretary to the Council of the Charity Organisation Society, London. 8vo. 4s.
- CRITICAL ESSAYS OF A COUNTRY Dickinson.-KING ARTHUR IN CORNWALL. By W. Howship Dick-INSON, M.D. With 5 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d.
  - Evans .-- THE ANCIENT STONE IM-PLEMENTS, WEAPONS AND ORNA-MENTS OF GREAT BRITAIN. By Sir JOHN EVANS, K.C.B. With 537 Illustrations. 8vo, 28s.
  - Exploded Ideas, AND OTHER ESSAYS. By the Author of 'Times and Days'. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - Haggard. A FARMER'S YEAR : being his Commonplace Book for 1898. By H. RIDER HAGGARD. With 36 Illustrations by G. LEON LITTLE and 3 others. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d. net.
  - Hodgson.-OUTCAST ESSAYS AND VERSE TRANSLATIONS. By SHAD-WORTH H. HODGSON, LL.D. Crown 8vo. 8s. 6d.
  - Hoenig.-INQUIRIES CONCERNING THE TACTICS OF THE FUTURE. By FRITZ HOENIG. With 1 Sketch in the Text and 5 Maps. Translated by Captain H. M. BOWER. 8vo, 15s. net.

# Miscellaneous and Critical Works-continued.

#### Jefferies (RICHARD).

- FIELD AND HEDGEROW. With Portrait. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE STORY OF MY HEART: my Autobiography. With Portrait and New Preface by C. J. LONGMAN. Crown Svo, 38. 6d.
- RED DEER. With 17 Illustrations by J. CHARLTON and H. TUNALY. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE TOILERS OF THE FIELD. With Portrait from the Bust in Salisbury Cathedral. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- WOOD MAGIC: a Fable. With Frontispiece and Vignette by E. V. B. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

. Jekyll (GERTRUDE).

- HOME AND GARDEN: Notes and Thoughts, Practical and Critical, of a Worker in both. With 53 Illustrations from Photographs by the Author. 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.
- WOOD AND GARDEN: Notes and Thoughts, Practical and Critical, of a Working Amateur. With 71 Photographs. 8vo, 10s. 6d. net.

Johnson (J. & J. H.).

- THE PATENTEE'S MANUAL: a Treatise on the Law and Practice of Letters Patent. 8vo, 10s. 6d.
- AN EPITOME OF THE LAW AND PRACTICE CONNECTED WITH PATENTS FOR INVENTIONS. With a Reprint of the Patents Acts of 1883, 1885, 1886 and 1888. Crown 8vo, 2z. 6d.
- Joyce.—THE ORIGIN AND HISTORY OF IRISH NAMES OF PLACES. By P. W. JOYCE, LL.D. 2 vols. Crown 8vo, 5s. each.

Lang (ANDREW).

- LETTERS TO DEAD AUTHORS. Fcp. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
- BOOKS AND BOOKMEN. With 2 Coloured Plates and 17 Illustrations. Fcp. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
- OLD FRIENDS. Fep. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.

Lang (ANDREW)-continued.

- LETTERS ON LITERATURE. Fcp. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
- ESSAYS IN LITTLE. With Portrait of the Author. Crown 8vo, 2s. 6d.
- COCK LANE AND COMMON-SENSE. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- THE BOOK OF DREAMS AND GHOSTS. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- Madden.-THE DIARY OF MASTER WILLIAM SILENCE: a Study of Shakespeare and Elizabethan Sport. By the Right Hon. D. H. MADDEN, Vice-Chancellor of the University of Dublin. 8vo, 16s.
- Maryon. -- HOW THE GARDEN GREW. By MAUD MARYON, With 4 Illustrations by GORDON BOWNE. Cr. Svo. 5x. net.
- Matthews (BRANDER).
  - NOTES ON SPEECH-MAKING. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d. net.
  - THE PHILOSOPHY OF THE SHORT STORY. Fep. 8vo, 1s. 6d.

Max Müller (The Right Hon. F.).

- CHIPS FROM A (JERMAN WORK-SHOP. Vol. I. Recent Essays and Addresses. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- Vol. II. Biographical Essays. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- Vol. III. Essays on Language and Literature. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- Vol. IV. Essays on Mythology and Folk Lore. Crown 8vo, 5s.
- INDIA: WHAT CAN IT TEACH US? Crown 8vo, 5s.
- CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE SCIENCE OF MYTHOLOGY. 2 vols. 8vo, 32s.
- Milner. COUNTRY PLEASURES: the Chronicle of a Year chiefly in a Garden. By GEORGE MILNER. Crown Svo, 3s. 6d.
- Morris.—SIGNS OF CHANGE. Seven Lectures delivered on various Occasions. By WILLIAM MORRIS. Post 8vo, 4s. 6d.

# Miscellaneous and Critical Works-continued.

- Pollock.-JANE AUSTEN : her Con- Stephens. HIGHER temporaries and Herself. An Essay in Criticism. By WALTER HERRIES POL-LOCK. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. net.
- Poore (George VIVIAN, M.D.).
  - ESSAYS ON RURAL HYGIENE. With 13 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 6s. 6d.
  - THE DWELLING HOUSE. With 36 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Rossetti.-- A SHADOW OF DANTE: being an Essay towards studying Himself, his World, and his Pilgrimage. By MARIA FRANCESCA ROSSETTI. With Frontispiece by DANTE GABRIEL ROS-SETTI. Crown Svo. 3s. 6d.
- Soulsby (Lucy H. M.).
  - STRAY THOUGHTS ON READING. Fcp. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
  - STRAY THOUGHTS FOR GIRLS. 16mo, 1s. 6d. net.
  - STRAY THOUGHTS FOR MOTHERS AND TEACHERS. Fep. 8vo. 2s. 6d. net.
  - STRAY THOUGHTS FOR INVALIDS. 16mo, 2s. net.
  - STRAY THOUGHTS ON CHARAC-TER. Fep. 8vo, 2s. 6d. net.
- Souther.---THE CORRESPONDENCE OF ROBERT SOUTHEY WITH CAROLINE BOWLES. Edited. with an Introduction, by EDWARD DOWDEN, LL.D. 8vo, 14s.

- LIFE FOR WORKING PEOPLE: its Hindrances Discussed. An attempt to solve some pressing Social Problems, without injustice to Capital or Labour. By W. WALKER STEPHENS. Cr. 8vo. 3s 6d.
- Stevens .-- ON THE STOWAGE OF SHIPS AND THEIR CARGOES. With Information regarding Freights, Charter-Parties, etc. By ROBERT WHITE STEVENS. 8vo, 2s.
- Sutherland. TWENTIETH CEN-TURY INVENTIONS: A FORECAST. By George Sutherland, M.A. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d. net.
- Turner and Sutherland. THE DEVELOPMENT OF AUSTRALIAN By HENRY GYLES LITERATURE. TURNER and ALEXANDER SUTHERLAND. With Portraits and Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- Warwick.--PROGRESSIN WOMEN'S EDUCATION IN THE BRITISH EMPIRE, being the Report of Conferences and a Congress held in connection with the Educational Section, Victorian Era Exhibition. Edited by the COUN-TESS OF WARWICK. Crown Svo. 6s.
- Weathers.-- A PRACTICAL GUIDE TO GARDEN PLANTS. By JOHN WEATHERS, F.R.H.S., late Assistant-Secretary to the Royal Horticultural Society, formerly of the Royal Gardens. Kew, etc. With 159 Diagrams. 8vo. 21s. net.

# Miscellaneous Theological Works.

- \*\_\* For Church of England and Roman Catholic Works see MESSRS. LONGMANS & Co.'s Special Cutalogues.
- Balfour.-THE FOUNDATIONS OF Boyd (A. K. H.) ('A.K.H.B.')-cont. **BELIEF**: being Notes Introductory to the Study of Theology. By the Right Hon. ARTHUR J. BALFOUR, M.P. 8vo. 12s. 6d.

# Boyd (A. K. H.) ('A.K.H.B.').

- COUNSEL AND COMFORT FROM A CITY PULPIT. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
- SUNDAY AFTERNOONS IN THE PARISH CHURCH OF A SCOTTISH UNIVERSITY CITY. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

- CHANGED ASPECTS OF UN-CHANGED TRUTHS. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
  - GRAVER THOUGHTS OF A COUN-TRY PARSON. Three Series. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
  - PRESENT DAY THOUGHTS. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - SEASIDE MUSINGS. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.
  - 'TO MEET THE DAY' through the Christian Year; being a Text of Scripture, with an Original Meditation and a Short Selection in Verse for every Day. Crown 8vo, 4s, 6d.

# Miscellaneous Theological Works-continued.

- Campbell.-RELIGION IN GREEK | Max Müller (F.)-continued. LITERATURE. By the Rev. LEWIS CAMPBELL, M.A., LL.D., Emeritus Professor of Greek, University of St. Andrews, 8vo. 15s.
- Davidson.-THEISM, as Grounded in Human Nature, Historically and Critically Handled. Being the Burnett Lectures for 1892 and 1893, delivered at Aberdeen. By W. L. DAVIDSON, M.A., LL.D. 8vo, 15s.
- Gibson.---THEABBÉ DE LAMENNAIS AND THE LIBERAL CATHOLIC MOVEMENT IN FRANCE. By the With Portrait. Hon. W. GIBSON. 8vo, 12s. 6d.
- Lang.-MODERN MYTHOLOGY: a Reply to Professor Max Müller. By ANDREW LANG. 8vo. 9s.

#### MacDonald (GEORGE).

- UNSPOKEN SERMONS. Three Series. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- THE MIRACLES OF OUR LORD. Crown 8vo, 3s. 6d.

#### Martineau (JAMES).

- HOURS OF THOUGHT ON SACRED THINGS: Sermons. 2 Vols. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d. each.
- ENDEAVOURS AFTER THE CHRISTIAN LIFE. Discourses. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE SEAT OF AUTHORITY IN RELIGION. 8vo, 14s.
- ESSAYS, REVIEWS, AND ADDRES-SES. 4 vols. Cr. 8vo, 7s. 6d. each.
- HOME PRAYERS, with Two Services for Public Worship. Cr. 8vo. 3s. 6d.

#### Max Müller (F.).

THE SIX SYSTEMS OF INDIAN PHILOSOPHY, 8vo. 18s.

2 50,000/4/OI.

- - CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE SCIENCE OF MYTHOLOGY. 2 vols. 870. 32s.
  - THE ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF RELIGION, as illustrated by the Religions of India. The Hibbert Lectures, delivered at the Chapter House, Westminster Abbey, in 1878. Crown 8vo. 5s.
  - INTRODUCTION TO THE SCIENCE OF RELIGION : Four Lectures delivered at the Royal Institution. Cr. 8vo. 5s.
  - NATURAL RELIGION. The Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1888. Crown 8vo. 5s.
  - PHYSICAL RELIGION. The Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1890. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - ANTHROPOLOGICAL RELIGION. The Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1891. Crown 8vo. 5s.
  - THEOSOPHY; or, PSYCHOLOGICAL RELIGION. The Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1892. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - THREE LECTURES ON THE VEDANTA PHILOSOPHY.delivered at the Royal Institution in March, 1894. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - RAMAKRISHNA: His Life and Sayings. Crown 8vo, 5s.
  - Romanes .- THOUGHTS ON RELI-GION. By GEOBGE J. ROMANES, LL.D., F.R.S. Crown Svo. 4s. 6d.

# Lal Bahadur Shastri National Academy of Administration Library

मसूरी MUSSOORIE 100929

यह पुस्तक निम्नांकित तारिख तक वापिस करनी है । This book is to be returned on the date last stamped

दिनांक Date	उधारकर्ता को संख्या Borrower's No.	दिनांक Date	उधारकर्ता की संख्या Borrower's No.
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

GL 200.9 MUL 3RD ED

100424 200.9 Minl अवाप्ति संख्या 3rd ed. Acc No. 17459 पुस्तक संख्या वगं संख्या Book No. Class No. लेखक Author Muller, F. Max शीषंक an the origin 200.0 LIBRARY BAHADUR SHASTRI National Academy of Administration MUSSOORIE Accession Na. 109929 1. Books are issued for 15 days only but may have to be recalled earlier if urgently required. 2. An over-due charge of 25 Paise per day per volume will be charged. 3. Books may be renewed on request, at the discretion of the Librarian. 4. Periodicals, Rare and Refrence books may not be issued and may be consulted only in the Library. 5. Books lost, defaced or injured in any way shall have to be replaced or its double price shall be paid by the borrower.